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HEARING ON FEDERAL STUDENT LOAN
PROGRAMS

TUESDAY, MAY 23, 1995

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVER-
SIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS, COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC

V
AND EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES, Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 1:30 p.m., Room
2175, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Peter Hoekstra, Chair-
man, presiding.

Members present: Representatives Hoekstra, Barrett, Ballenger,
Cunningham, McKeon, Weldon, Good ling, Sawyer, Roemer, Scott,
Green, and Reynolds.

Staff present: Emilia Di Santo, Professional Staff Member; Der-
rick Max, Professional Staff Member; John Straub, Budget Analyst;
Leigh Lanning, Legislative Assistant; Sally Stroup, Professional
Staff Member; and Richard Jerue, Professional Staff Member.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. The subcommittee will now come to order.
Good afternoon. I'd like to welcome all of you for this meeting of

the Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee to discuss the in-
volvement of the Federal Government in the student loan process.

Student access to higher education is an important issue, par-
ticularly as the job market requires increased education for hiring.
Forty or 50 years ago, few people needed more than a high school
diploma to provide for his or her family. This is not the case today.

Many employers consider a college degree a prerequisite for em-
ployment, and a graduate degree is becoming increasingly essential
to land a job in several careers.

With this being the case, access to a college education is a con-
tinuing concern for students and their families and for this Con-
gress. Tuition costs at many public and private colleges and univer-
sities have increased far faster than the inflation rate over the past
decade.

As a result, a large percentage of students now must borrow
money to continue on to college or graduate school. It is a very ex-

. pensive proposition.
Over the years, many vehicles have emerged to help students

and families obtain the necessary funds to continue higher edu-
cation. Two years ago, Congress passed legislation to initiate the
Federal Direct Student Loan Program. Today this program oper-
ates side by side with the Federal Family Education Ikan Program
that has existed since 1965.

There has been fierce criticism over the cost of the Federal Direct
Student Loan Program over the past year or so. It is unclear just

(1)
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how much this program will cost the Federal Government in the
long run, despite early estimates of savings.

Concerns have also been raised about the direct involvement of
the Federal Government in the program. In this time of devolution
of power and responsibility to State and local officials, it seems con-
tradictory to place a program of this magnitude firmly in the hands
of the Federal Department of Education, but then the question
arises: How private is private?

There are innate problems that exist with the FFEL today that
must be addressed. I would encourage the panelists to address the
question of Federal involvement in the FFEL compared to the Di-
rect Loan program. Must we move to a totally federally run pro-
gram just to avoid problems under the existing structure? I would
like to explore the options.

This Congress is intent on reducing spending so that our children
are not harnessed with an enormous debt. It is essential that any
Federal involvement in student loans address the needs of families
without contributing to the tax burden and long term indebtedness
of tomorrow's families. How do we balance this?

To further focus our discussion, I'd like to reiterate the principles
that we have followed in our committee's work:

We must ensure that the programs and regulations we over-
see: Focus on the appropriate Federal mission; work effectively
and efficiently; consistently follow Congressional intent; estab-
lish a framework for policy initiatives that will create an envi-
ronment for life-long learning and effective workplace policy;
and provide for a Federal Government role only where abso-
lutely necessary.

All that being said, I would now like to recognize my colleague
and Ranking Member, Mr. Sawyer, for his opening statement.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hoekstra follows:]

STATEMENT OF HON. PETER HOEKSTRA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF MICHIGAN

Good morning. I'd like to welcome you all for this meeting of the Oversight and
Investigations Subcommittee to discuss the involvement of the Federal Government
in the student loan process.

Student access to higher education is an important issue, particularly as the job
market requires increased education for hiring. Forty or 60 years ago, few people
needed more than a high school diploma to provide for his or her family. This is
not the case today. Many employers consider a college degree a prerequisite for em-
ployment and a graduate degree is becoming increasingly essential to land a job in
several careers.

With this being the case, access to a college education is a continuing concern for
students and their families. Tuition costa at many public and private colleges and
universities have increased far faster than the inflation rate over the past decade.
As a result, a large percentage of students now must borrow money to continue on
to college or graduate school. It is a very expensive proposition.

Over the years, many vehicles have emerged to help students and families obtain
the necessary funds to continue higher education. Two years ago, Congress passed
legislation to initiate the Federal Direct Student Loan Program. Today this program
operates side by side with the Federal Family Education Loan Program for the
F'FELI that has existed since 1965.

There has been fierce criticism over the cost of the Federal Direct Student Loan
program over the past year or so. It is unclear just how much this program will cost
the Federal Government in the long run, despite early estimates of savings. Con-
cerns have also been raised about the direct involvement of the Federal Government
in the programin this time of devolution of power and responsibility to State and
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local officials, it seems contradictory to place a program of this magnitude firmly
in the hands of the Federal Department of Education.

But then the question arises: How private is private? There are innate problems
that exist with the FFEL today that must be addressed. I would encourage the pan-
elists to address the question of Federal involvement in the FFEL compared to the
Direct Loan program. 'Must we move to a totally federally run program just to avoid
problems under the existing structure? I would like to explore the options.

This Congress is intent on reducing spending so that our children are not har-
nessed with an enormous debt. It is essential that any Federal involvement in stu-
dent loans addresses the needs of families without contributing to the tax burden
and long-term indebtedness of tomorrow's families. How do we balance this?

To, further focus our discussion I'd like to reiterate the principles that we have
followed in our committee's work.

We must ensure that the programs and regulations we oversee:
1. Focus on the appropriate Federal mission;
2. Work effectively and efficiently;
3. Consistently follow congressional intent;
4. Establish a framework for policy initiatives that will create an environment

for life-long learning and effective workplace policy;
5. Provide for a Federal Government role only where absolutely necessary.

All that being said, I now would like to recognize my colleague and Ranking Mem-
ber, Mr. Sawyer, for his opening statement.

Mr. SAWYER, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate your taking
the time and effort to schedule this hearing to review the status
of an enterprise that, in its largest sense, is important to millions
of people all across the country.

The direct lending program is about to enter its second year of
operations. Nearly 1,500 schools will participate in the program in
th.e coming year, representing about 40 percent of the total loan
volume in the country. Applications are being accepted for a third
year.

The issues that you raise in the light of this are all very impor-
tant. The evidence I have reviewed so far clearly suggests that the
Direct Student Loan Program is working well so far. Recent inde-
pendent surveys indicate that the 104 schools that participated this
first year were extremely pleased, rated the program as excep-
tional, and cited the faster receipt of loan funds, thereby increasing
cash flow for schools and students, [lower personnel costs}, I think
quite to the surprise of a number of people, and a better under-
standing of the loan process among borrowers.

Given those high marks, I suspect that it would be premature to
make large adjustments in the planned phase-in of the program
right now. The second phase in the coming school year will give us
additional opportunity to examine the benefits of the program and
any potential problems that might arise, but I think even more im-
portantly, it will give us an opportunity to observeLet me just
pause for a moment.

At the end of my statement, I was going to thank our colleagues,
Mr. Gordon, Mr. Petri, Mr. Istook, for being here. So before you go
running off, just let me say thank you, in the event I'm not here
when you get back.

It will give us a chance to observe and compare both lending pro-
grams in an environment of comparable loan volume. I think that's
important in order to come to grips with those things that work
well and those that don't in both programs, because schools con-
tinue to have the option to choose. We can explore more thoroughly
the factors that influence that choice and the relative ability of
each program to meet the needs of borrowers.

L' 0



4

That parallel operation under currently authorized timelines, I
hope, would allow us to gather the kind of information about the
questions that you, Mr. Chairman, have raised and on which we
are going to have to come to informed judgments about the future
of student financial aid.

In the meantime, I hope we'll continue to watch the implementa-
tion of the direct lending program carefully to ensure that the De-
partment is carrying out its mandate in the manner that Congress
intended, as well as to monitor and compare the program's per-
formance from both an operational and physical standpoint.

In that sense, Mr. Chairman, let me again thank you. I look for-
ward to the testimony of all of our witnesses, and I assume at this
point we can head toward the floor and get our obligations out of
the way there.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Well, I thought we would introduce the
first panel, and since they weren't here, we would go right to the
second panel. Thank you very much for that opening statement.

We do have a vote on the floor on the rule. Before we do that,
any other members can submit opening statements. We can go vote
on the rule. I believe that allows then for at least two hours of gen-
eral debate. So for all of you that are eagerly awaiting this hearing,
we'll be gone for about 15 minutes, and then we can have uninter-
rupted attention on this issue for around two hours.

So the committee will recess.
[Recess.)
Chairman HOEKSTRA. I would like to welcome the first panel. Be-

fore I introduce the first panel, I would like to yield for my col-
league from California who is going to prompt the first panel and
introduce a witness from the second panel since he won't be here
to introduce her at that time. Mr. McKeon.

Mr. McKE0N. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Not to de-
tract at all from the first panel, they are great distinguished
guests, but it's sure nice to have somebody from out in the outer
world, and we do have Dr. Diane Ryan who works at Cal State
University Northridge in my district, achieved great notoriety and
fame during the earthquake a couple of years ago.

She is the Director of Financial Aid th.ere, and has a lot of expe-
rience in this area. I just am happy to be here to welcome her, and
apologize that I will have to leave, but I know that she will be an
outstanding witness and a good addition to this panel, and I am
also glad to see these other distinguished gentlemen here, too.

Thank you.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you, Mr. McKeon.
I'd like toI'll be very brief in my introductions of the first

panel. They are distinguished guests, I think well known to all of
us: Mr. Petri, Mr. Istook, Mr. Simon, and Mr. Gordon.

Welcome. We are looking forward to your testimony. We'll begin
with you, Mr. Petri.

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS E. PETRI, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

Mr. PETRI. Thank you very much. I appreciate the opportunity
to have a chance to make a few points in connection with the guar-
anteed student loan programs. I have six points to make.
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First, guaranteed loans are not a private sector program.
Second, direct lending is a public/private partnership.
Third, the key difference between the two is the method for pric-

ing private sector services, through a competitive bid process under
direct lending, and through a political negotiation under guaran-
teed loans.

Fourth, because direct lending is far simpler in structure, it in-
volves less bureaucracy and fewer Federal employees than guaran-
teed lending.

Fifth, the current scoring of direct lending by the CBO under-
states, not overstatesund.erstates its savings by billions of dol-
lars.

Sixth, if we take student loan reform to its logical conclusion, di-
rect lending can be even simpler and more cost effective than it al-
ready is.

V Let me touch on each of these points. First, I'd like to say that
I certainly believe I'm a privatizer, and I bow to no one in that re-
gard; but what I'd like to say here is that I would be all for a truly
private student loan program, but that's not what we have, and for
very simple reasons.

Students use the loans to invest in human capital, but they can't
pledge their human capital as collateral. Loans to most of them
are, therefore, too risky for private lenders. So the government has
stepped in to provide a 98 percent guaranty and serve the appro-
priate function of spreading these risks across all student borrow-
ers.

The government also determines maximum loan amounts and
eligibility, both of students and of schools, and because lenders
have no incentive to be diligent collectors of fully guaranteed loans,
partly to oversee them, the government has established a network
of guaranteed agencies that spend Federal money but are not real-
ly accountable to anyone but themselves.

Make no mistake. This is a government program and a "Rube
Goldberg" one at that. In it, the private sector performs two prin-
cipal functions, providing capital and servicing the loans. The first
of these is unnecessary. The government can sell Tbills to the pri-
vate sector rather than providing an alternative investment vehi-
cle, student loans, with all the attributes of Tbills.

The second function, loan servicing, is still provided by the pri-
vate sector under the current version of direct lending. The key dif-
ference is how this function is priced. Under direct lending, that's
done in a market process through competitive bidding. Under guar-
anteed lending, it's done in a political negotiation over the loan in-
terest rate when we reauthorize the Higher Education Act. I've
been in a couple of those negotiations and reauthorizations.

A little history might be instructive here. When I first joined this
committee 16 years ago, the banks got 3.5 percent over the Tbill
interest rate on these loans, and at that time they swore on a stack
of Bibles that, if we lowered that differential below 3.5 percent,
tanks would drop out and students couldn't get loans.

Then we lowered it to 3.25 percent, and guess what? Nobody
dropped out, but they swore on a stack of Bibles that if we lowered
it from 3.25, they would drop out and students couldn't get loans,
and we lowered it, with much gnashing of teeth, to 3.1 percent, and

t.)
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guess what? Nobody dropped out, and they swore on a stack of Bi-
blee that if we lowered tb.e in-school differential below 3.1, tanks
would drOp out and students couldrft get loans, but we lowered
that to 2.5 percent, and guess what? Again nobody dropped out. If
we threaten to lower these rates further today, is there any doubt
what the banks would say? They would swear on a stack of Bi-
blesand you get the point.

Now how much furtlaer down could we go? How do you find out
in this process? Only by calling the banks' bluff little by little again
and again until some banks do start to drop out. A Wall Street se-
curities analyst covering Sallie Mae recently wrote that Sallie's cost
of servicing loans is about 3/4 of a percent, which suggests that the
differential could get closer to 1.1 percent than 3.1 percent.

Well, it's taken us 16 years to get from 3.5 to 3.1, and I for one
don't have 80 more years left to go from 3.1 to 1.1.

Now I don't blame the banks for negotiating the best deal that
they can, but I ask you, my colleagues, what's the best way to fig-
ure out how much to pay the private sector for loan servicing, con-
tinuing this arduous political negotiation process or separating the
servicing function from the capital provision function and conduct-
ing a simple competitive bidding process?

That's the key question at the heart of the debate over direct
lending. As a dedicated fiscal conservative, I have no trouble an-
swering it, and I don't think others should either.

Notice that a direct loan servicer has an incentive to do a good
job so that he can compete for another contract. In the guaranteed
program, despite the whole unwieldy guarantee agency structure to
enforce government due diligence regulations, there's actually an
incentive to allow defaults to occur, since the guarantee agencies
get to keep 27 cents of every dollar that they collect after a d.efault,
and most of what they don't collect is re-guaranteed by the Federal
Government.

The guarantee agency costs should also count in the debate over
scoring. It's true that adding in the net present value of all future
administrative costs on direct loans reduces the direct loan savings,
but those savings are still huge; and if we are going to fool around
with the scoring, let's be fair.

Let's make sure we include on the guaranteed loan side all the
Department's costs to oversee guaranteed loans and all the guaran-
tee agency costs, including $300 million per year of diverted collec-
tions on defaulted loans.

Far more important, let's use the appropriate Federal cost of cap-
ital for direct loans, which is the 91 day Tbill rate, rather than,
as CBO does, a 10-year rate, which is 1.5 percentage point above,
and therefore, a huge overstatement pf the cost.

I do believe direct loans can be improved through further re-
forms, which I plan to offer when this committee marks up its rec-
onciliation' instructions. First, we should base any interest sub-
sidies on the student's wherewithal to repay the loan, which is her
own post-school income. Then there will be just one loan program
with a single set of terms and no need to test at the front end, a
further simplification.

Agair , with a workable income-dependent repayment option,
there it no need for deferment and forbearance provisions, since
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anyone who needs deferment or forbearance will get it automati-
cally. That's another great savings in bureaucracy.

Finally, it makes sense for students selecting income-dependent
repayment to agree to have their repayments considered as income
taxes and collected along with the rest of their income taxes by the
IRS through an adjustment in their withholding rate. Then there
are no more monthly checks to write or to receive and document.

As an addition to income tax payment, which is going on anyway,
the marginal cost of this form of student loan repayment should be
close to zero, and it also makes senre theoretically. The students
borrow partly to achieve higher incomes, and they agree to pay
higher income taxes for a time in return for this investment.

Under existing law, all those in default under repayment options
can be placed in income-dependent repayment, where we can at
least keep them paying whatever they can afford, anti T.ivern-
ment will get 100 percent of whet they pay. This should wwer de-
fault costs substantially.

Mr. Chairman, through further reforms we can attack all four
sources of waste in student loans: Excess payments to lenders, de-
fault costs, mistargeted subsidies to students, and excessive com-
plexity and bureaucracy. Direct lending is a vital component which
must 1De defended.

Thank you very much for your indulgence.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Petri follows:]

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS E. PETRI, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF WISCONSIN

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to offer my thoughts on the issue of
direct versus guaranteed student loans. I'd like to make six points:

First, guaranteed loans are not a private sector program.
Second, direct lending is a public/private partriarship.
Third, the key difference between the two is the method for pricing private

sector services: through a competitive bid process under direct lending, and
through a political negotiation for guaranteed loans.

Fourth, because direct lending is far simpler in structure, it involves less bu-
reaucracy and fewer Federal employees than guaranteed loans.

Fifth, the current scoring of direct lending by the CB0 understates its savi ngs
by billions of dollars.

sieh, if we take student loan reform to its logical conclusion, direct lending
can b even simpler and more cost-effective than it already is.

Let me ,..)uch on each of these points.
First, as a privatizer, I bow to no one. In fact, I am leading an effort to privatize

the regulation of the banking industry, along with its deposit insurance, but so far
the banking lobbies prefer service to the Pharaohs over journeying to the promised
land of the free market. I'd be all for a truly private student loan program, but
that's not what we have, and for a very simple reason. Students use the loans to
invest in human capital, but they can't pledge their human capital as collateral.
Loans to most of them are therefore too risky for private lenders, so the government
has stepped in to provide a 98 percent guarantee and serve the appropriate function
of spreading these risks across all student borrowers. The government also deter-
mines maximum loan amounts and eligibility, both of students and of schools. And
because lenders have no incentive to be diligent collectors of fully guaranteed loans,
partly to oversee them the government has established a network of guarantee
agencies that spend Federal money but are not really accountable to anyone but
themselves.

Make no mistake. This is a government program, and a Rube Goldberg one at
that. In it, the private sector performs two principal functions: providing capital and
servicing the loans. The first of these is unnecessary; the government can sell T
bills to the private sector rather than providing an alternative investment vehicle
student loanswith all the attributes of Tbills flow risk, tkill liquidity, no expense
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while the student is in school, and interest rates tied to T-bills but 2.5 percent high-
er]. The second function, loan servicing, is still provided by the private sector under
the current version of direct lending. The key difference is how this function is
priced. Under direct lending, that's done in a market process through competitive
bidding. Under guaranteed lending, it's done in a political negotiation over the loan
interest rate when we reauthorize the Higher Education Act.

A little history might be instructive here. When I first joined this committee 16
years ago, the banks got 3.6 percent over the T-bill interest rate on these loans,
and they swore on a stack of Bibles that if we lowered that differential, banks would
drop out and students couldn't get loans. Then we lowered it to 3.25 percent. And
guess what? Nobody dropped out. But they swore on a stack of Bibles that if we
lowered it from 3.26, they would drop out and students couldn't get loans. Then we
lowered it, with much gnashing of teeth, to 3.1 percent. And guess what? Nobody
dropped out! And they swore on a stack of Bibles that if we lowered the in-school
differential below 3.1 percent, banks would drop out and students couldn't get loans.
But we lowered that to 2.5 percent. And guess what? Nobody dropped out! If we
threatened to lower these rates further today, is there any doubt what the banks
would say? They'd swear on a stack of Bibles ... but you get the point.

Now how much further down could we go? How do we find out in this process?
Only by calling the banks' bluff little by little again and again until some banks
do start to drop out. A Wall Street securities analyst covering Sallie Mae recently
wrote that Sallie's cost of servicing loans is about 3/4 of a percent. That suggests
the differential could go closer to 1.1 percent than 3.1 percent. It's taken us 16 years
to get from 3.6 to 3.1. I don't have 80 more years to get from 3.1 to 1.1, even without
term limits.

Now I don't blame the banks for negotiating the best deal they can. But I ask
you, Mr. Chairman, what's the best way to figure out how much to pay the private
sector for loan servicingcontinuing this arduous political negotiation process, or
sepa-ating the servicing fimction from the capital provision function and conducting
a simple competitive bidding process? That's the key question at the heart of the
debate over direct lending. As a dedicated fiscal conservative, I have no trouble an-
swering it, and you shouldn't either.

Notice that a direct loan servicer has an incentive to do a good job so that he can
compete for another contract. In the guaranteed program, despite the whole un-
wieldy guarantee agency structure to enforce government "due diligence" regula-
tions, there's actually an incentive to allow defaults to occur, since the guarantee
agencies get to keep 27 cents of every dollar they collect after a default, and most
of what they don't collect is re-guaranteed by the Federal Government. For this and
other reasons, under 100 percent direct lending, we can eventually eliminate the
guarantee agencies and their 5,000 indirectly federally paid employeesan immense
savings in bunaucracy. At the same time, the Department of Education's student
loan workforce is projected to go down, not up, because it is much easier to super-
vise a few contractors who have appropriate incentives than it is to oversee 7,800
lenders and 41 guarantee agencies who have all the wrong incentives.

The guarantee agency costs should also count in the debate over scoring. It's true
that adding in the net present value of all future administrative costs on direct
loans reduces the direct loan savings. But those savings are still huge. And if we're
going to fool around with the scoring, let's be fair. Let's make sure we include on
the guaranteed loan side all the Department's costs to oversee guaranteed loans and
all the guarantee agency costs, including $300 million per year of diverted collec-
tions on defaulted loans.

And far more important, let's use the appropriate Federal cost of capital for direct
loans. Currently the CBO uses the rate on 10 year treasury notes, since that is the
debt of comparable maturity to student loans. That would be appropriate if student
loan interest rates were fixed, like the 10 year note rate, but they are not. They
are variable, based on 91 day T-bills. Therefore student loans carry no interest rate
risk, except for the upper limit which should be scored separately. The reason 10
year note rates average 1.6 percent or so higher than T-bill rates is that they carry
interest rate risk. Investors demand a higher rate in exchange for tying up their
money for so long at a fixed interest rate because the value of the note will go down
if interest rates rise. There is no such risk with student loans because their interest
is variable. It's not right to count a long term fixed interest rate as the cost of cap-
ital on a variable rate loan tied to short term rates when the main reason the long
term rate is higher is because it is fixed. Therefore the government's cost of capital
for direct loans really is the rate on the instrument to which their interest is tied,
which is 91 day With that scoring change, the savings from direct lending
would at least double. So, Mr. Chairman, if the defenders of guaranteed loans want
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to change scoring, let's just Jo it fairly and completely and guaranteed loans will

be blasted out of the water.
I do believe direct loans can be improved through further reforms, which I plan

to offer when this committee marks up its reconciliation instructions. First, we
should base any interest subsidies on the student's wherewithal to repay the loan,
which is her own post-school income. Then there will be just one loan program with
a single set of terms and no needs test at the front end, a further simplification.
Again, with a workable income-dependent repayment option, there is no need for
deferment and forbearance provisions, since anyone who needs deferment or for-
bearance will get it automatically. That's another great savings in bureaucracy.

Finally, it makes sense for students selecting income-dependent repayment to
agree to have their repayments considered as income taxes and collected along with
the rest of their income taxes by the IRS through an adjustment in their withhold-
ing rate. Then there are no more monthly checks to write or to receive and docu-
ment. The IRS has no need to know which dollars are which as they are coming
inthe dollars are allocated and loan accounts simply reconciled at the end of the
year when Form 1040s are filed. Borrowers can change their repayment rates at any
time without telling anyone as long as they pay at least the minimum called for
under the income-dependent option. As an addition to income tax payment which
is going on anyway, the marginal cost of this form of student loan repayment should
be close to zero. And it also makes sense theoretically. The students borrow partly
te achieve higher incomes and they agree to pay higher income taxes for a time in
return.

Under existing law, all those who default under other repayment options can be
placed in income-dependent repayment, where we can at least keep them paying
whatever they can afford and the government will get 100 percent of what they pay.
This should lower default costs substantially.

Mr. Chairman, through further reforms, we can attack all four sources of waste
in student loans: excess payments to lenders, default costs, mistargeted subsidies
to students, and excessive complexity and bureaucracy. Direct lending is a vital
component which must be defended

Mr. HOEKSTRA. Mr. Istook.

STATEMENT OF HON. ERNEST ISTOOK, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Mr. Imo& Thank you, Chairman Hoekstra. You know, I'm
pleased to be able to talk about student loans. I certainly have a
personal interest. This fall I will have two of my children in college.
Next year another one of my children will begin college. The year
after another one plans to enter college, and two years after that,
finally, the youngest, Emily, should enter college as well. So any-
thing that relates to college financing certainly is very, very dear
to my heart.

I am one of over four dozen Members of this body who have come
to the conclusion that the Federal Direct Student Loan Program
which was enacted two years ago is a mistake that needs to be cor-

ri rected. The direct government loan program, of course, I think, is
being implemented too quickly, and both Federal funds, Federal
budgeting, and the educational opportunities of students are being
jeopardized.

I'm the sponsor of legislation, the Student Loan Privatization Act
of 1995, H.R. 1501, calling for a phase-out of the direct lending pro-
gram. I'd like to explain why.

I believe there are three principles which should guide our con-
sideration of student loans and other education policy on the Fed-
eral level:

First, the Federal Government should only carry out those
responsibilities which cannot be performed by the private sec-
tor.
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Second, programs should be structured to minimize Federal
employment, whether it's direct, as reflected in the number of
additional bureaucrats at the Department of Education, or in-
direct, through government contractors.

Third, the opportunity for private sector participation in a
Federal program should be structured in a way that allows for
innovation and efficiency.

I believe the Federal Direct Program violates these three prin-
ciples. It was enacted as part of the Clinton Administration's mas-
sive budget bill in 1993. It was not subjected to any in-depth exam-
ination or hearings and, frankly, I do not believe it would have
been enacted had it not been buried within this larger budget legis-
lation. Indeed, I believe 285 Members of Congress had signed a let-
ter indicating opposition to the direct lending program.

It was unfortunate also that it was passed less than a year after
Congress had sought to test the waters through pilot projects cre-
ated in 1992. Direct lending is a government run, multi-billion dol-
lar consumer loan program. It seems to be based on three assump-
tions with which I very much disagree.

The first assumption is that a sole source government monopoly
would be more efficient and more consumer oriented than the pri-
vate sector. I don't think we've had that experience any place else
within the government.

The second assumption is that the Federal Government is effi-
cient at collecting loans. I think the default rates even on the stu-
dent loan programs historically show that this is not the case.

The third assumption is that a centralized administration of a
program would ensure accountability and innovation, which flies in
the face of the fact that competition is usually what spurs account-
ability and innovation and, when you do away with competition in
a sector of lending or anything else, you do away with innovation.

Now we have heard that some schools like direct government
loans, but let's look at the facts on that. There have only been
about 100 schools participating originally. They have been able to
claim $400 million or so in Federal dollars for administrative ex-
pense. Of course, they like that opportunity for themselves; but if
you spread that same $400 million over 1,500 schools to be in-
volved, I think you would find that desire to participate would be
greatly diminished.

The crux of the problem, of course, has to do with the costs of
the overhead and the cost to the taxpayer, what it does on the defi-
cit, and also putting schools in the business of being direct lenders
when that is not their business. Bankers, savings and loan officers,
investment institutionsthey are accustomed to being lenders. A
school, a university does not have that as its prim:pal way of doing
business, and they are not anxious to gain that expertise which is
much more readily available and much superior in the private sec-
tor.

That is one of the reasons why the Board of Regents in the State
of Oklahoma for all the Oklahoma institutions of higher education
is on record as opposing the takeover of the student lending pro-
gram by the direct lending program.

We hear that the program supposedly is saving more than $12
billion over a five-year period, but Mr. Chairman, the Department
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of Education itself has admitted that the current Act fails to ac-
count for the administrative costs which are associated with direct
government student loans.

The Department itself, when it was criticizing a bill sponsored by
Chairman Good ling, admitted that the bill does not actually in-
crease the Federal costs by doing away with direct lending, but
changing when the costs are realized.

Budget scoring distortions are being produced under the current
Federal Credit Reform Act, and it only makes it appear that direct
lending is cheaper than a private sector based program. The work
of the Congressional Research Service on student loans substan-
tiates this.

Recently, a paper they produced for Congressman Gordon unam-
biguously states as follows: "There may be a logical rationale for
direct lending, but low cost is not it."

To make the revenue stream to the government appear better
than it really is, the administration has used 90-day Treasury note
interest rates for projections regarding loans that are actually on
the books for 10 years, not for 90 days. That results in a 2 percent-
age point differential in projections of interest rates and projections
of savings. It does not take into account the true risk that the gov-
ernment is experiencing.

Also, if you change from a program where the government has
a contingent liability to direct lending, the taxpayer is now liable
for 100 percent of the amount of the loan, not just the portion
which may be involved in the default.

I have a chart which is attached with my testimony. I would like
to focus your attention on it, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, very
briefly, if you look at the chart here, you will find the dark blocks
are the new loans that are made under this program each year
from 1995 to the year 2014. The smaller lines which begin after re-
payment begins, the smaller blocks, the white blocks, are payments
received, principle and net interest.

So you have this amount each year, the dark block, that has to
be borrowed, and the white block, which is receipts coming back
into the government. Because each year you have to borrow more
than you receiveFor example, in 1995 new loans $4 billion, prin-
ciple and net interest, zero. By the year 2000 new loans being
made, $34 billion, payments of principle and interest only $9 bil-
lion. By 2014 when the program would be fully implemented, new
loans being made, $68 billion a year, payments coming back in only
$52 billion a year.

A Each year, whether it be $4 billion or $20 billion or ultimately
$16 billion a year, it all goes directly to the annual deficit. It all
goes directly to the national debt, and the cumulative effect as you
add these increasing debts on top of each other is, as this chart
shows by the year 2014, you have almost a $350 billion addition
to the national debt because of the extra money that is borrowed
by the Federal Government for direct lending program instead of
having loans being made by private lenders.

Mr. Chairman, I'm concerned also about how the Department of
Education is marketing the program. Direct lending supposedly is
a breakthrough in simplifying administration, but they are using
substantial sums for newspaper advertisements, contracting with
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an advertising firm out of New York City, sending dozens of De-partment of Education employees to financial aid conferences, try-ing to sell the program, which supposedly would be so superior thatit doesn't need to be sold.
I'm concerned about the types of schools that are anxious to getinto direct loans. Congressman Gordon, I believe, has documentedthat a disproportionate number of high default schools have ap-plied for or been accepted into the program, that the safeguards arediminished under direct lending when there is direct access to tax-payers' funding to the vault of the United States Treasury.Third, I am very concerned about the level of responsibilityplaced within the Department of Education. It has a record of inef-ficient administration. I do not believe that the management pro-gramsI'm sorry, the management problems which already existat the Department of Education have disappeared, much less whenyou add an additional 520 new Federal workers at the Departmentof Education to administer this program, again all at direct ex-pense to the ta;:payers.
I do not see any evidence, Mr. Chairman, that the Departmentof Education is doing a better job in policing the types of schools

or the administration of the programs that are involved in this. Ibelieve it's time for us to admit the mistake that was made when,without proper hearings, without proper deliberation, without prop-er oversight, direct loans were adopted in 1993, more or less hiddenwithin much larger legislation.
Mr. Chairman, I would certainly urge and hope that this sub-committee and full committee will work to bring back a private stu-dent loan program where the taxpayer may be at risk for a guar-anty but not for the full amount of a loan and the incredible impactwhich it has on our national debt.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you, Mr. Istook.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Istook follows.]

a
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STATEkENT OF THE HONORABLE ERNEST ISTOOK

Mr. Chairman, 1 am pleased to speak with you today regarding the federal student loan
programs. I congratulate you on holding this hearing on an area of federal policy so important
to America's future.

I am one of over four dozen members of the House of Representatives who have come
to the conclusion that the Federal Direct Student Loan Program enacted two years ago is a
mistake and that corrective action needs to be taken. The direct government loan is being
implemented too quickly. Federal funds and the educational opportunities of students are being
placed in jeopardy.

My bill, The Student Loan Privatization Act of 1995 (H.R. 1501) calls for a phase-out

11"
of the Federal Direct Student Loan Program. This approach reflects an unambiguous vision of
the direction in which federal student policy should be moving. I would like to explain why I,
and my colleagues, believe we should move immediately to terminate the direct loan program.

A

'Mere are three principles that I believe should guide our consideration of student loans
and other federal education policy:

First, the Federal government should only carry out those responsibilities that
cannot be performed by the private sector;

Second, programs should be structured to minimize federal employment, whether
that employment is direct--as reflected in the number of bureaucrats at the Department
of Education--or through government contractors; and

Third, the opportunity for private sector participation in federal programs should
be structured to promote innovation and efficiency.

Mr. Chairman, the William D. Ford Federal Direct Student Loan Program violates all
three of these principles. That is why I propose eliminating this cumbersome federal program.

The Direct Loan Program was enacted as part of the Clinton Administration's massive
budget bill in 1993. It was not subject to any in-depth examination or hearings and, in my view,
would not have been enacted if it had not been buried in the larger budget legislation. It was
adopted less than a year after Congress passed legislation to test direct government student
lending in a pilot project in 1992. That was unfortunate.

Direct lending is nothing more than a government-mn, multi-billion dollar consumer loan
program. It is premised on three assumptions:

Sole-source government monopolies are more efficient and customer-oriented than
the private sector; (This has yet to be proven true, given our experience with Public
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Housing, the Tennessee Valley Authority, and other government monopolies.)

The federal government is an efficient collector of loans (We have problems
collecting other debt owed to the government.); and

Centralized administration of a program is consistent with assuring accountability
and continued innovation (This flies in the face of all that the private sector is currently
experiencing with their rightsizing and decentralization efforts made necessary by
international competition and information technology).

Mr. Chairman, we have heard much over the last few months about the initial success
of the direct loan program and the savings it has allegedly produced. These claims would be
amusing if they were not being used to justify the massive expansion of the federal government
now underway at the Department of Education.

First, we hear that schools like direct government loans. Let us examine this.

I was unaware that anyone on Capitol Hill doubted the federal government was efficient
in giving away money. Unfortunately, it is this aspect of the direct loan program that is getting
the rave reviews from schools and others--schools are getting student loan funds to their students
with less paperwork and less hassle than before: That is the crux of the success story for direct
loans. In fact, there are numerous higher education organizations opposing direct lending. My
own Board of Regent in the State of Oklahoma is on record as opposing this takeover.

But what about the repayment process? Can anyone here show me a federal loan
prozram where getting loan recipients to repay their loans has not been a problem? Loans
made under the direct government loan program are only now entering repayment. Only after
we get significant feedback on the repayment process will any meaningful statement be possible
on the "success" of the program. At this point, all we can say is that the Department of
Education has proven again it is good at giving money away. The real test will be whether they
can convince students to repay.

Second, we hear that the program "saves" more than $12 billion over a five year period.

Mr. Chairman, the Department of Education itself has admitted that the current
Credit Reform Act fails to account for the administrative costs associated with direct
government student loans. Ironically, in criticizing Chairman Good ling's bill, the Department
itself admits that the amendment proposed to the Credit Reform Act in that bill does not increase
federal costs, but merely the point In time at which they are recognized. This is a $4.5 billion
distortion over 5 years that the direct lending program is not showing a...; a cost of thc program.
It is thus impossible to compare one program to the other under current credit reform rules.

Given the budget scoring distortions produced under the current Federal Credit Reform
Act, is it any wonder that direct government lending appears cheaper than the private sector-
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based program?

More important perhaps than any analysis of Credit Reform is the work of the
Congressional Research Service on the subject of student loans. The paper recently produced
for Rep. Gordon unambiguously states the following: "There may be a logical rationale for
direct lending, but low cost is not it."

To make the revenue stream to the governmc.nt appear better than it really is, the
administration has used 90-day Treasury note interest rates for loans that are actually on the
bcoks for 10 years. This results in a 2 percentage point difference in interest rates. It certainly
does not take into account the risk the government is experiencing as a result of the dramatic
increase in lending the pilot schools have experience (in the neighborhood of a 20% increase in
the amount of direct lending.)

Finally, one item that greatly disturbs me is the move from a Guaranteed Student Loan
program, where the government has a contingent liability, to a Direct Student Loan program
where the taxpayer is liable for 100% of the amount of the loan, not just the default portion. The
chart with me today, "Direct Lending's Impact on the National Debt," demonstrates this clearly.
Using conservative assumptions throughout, assumptions clearly listed on the graph included
with my testimony, after 20 years of Direct Lending, given default rates, growth in the program,
repayments, and the "profit" from repayments, the National Debt will increase by $348 billion
between FY95 and FY2014.

Mr. Chairman, the enactment of the direct loan program effectively precluded exploration
of innovations in the private sector-based program that may very well equal or suroass the ease
in acres.s to funds that many schools in direct government loans find so attractive. I understand
that notwithstanding the fact that the Congress and Department of Education have not required
or even encouraged program improvements in Federal Family Education Loans (1-4EL), that the
student loan industry is unilaterally undertaking implementation of such improvements on its
own. Two of the most promising innovations are the Educational Loan Management initiative
and the National Student Loan Clearinghouse. I also understand that much of the work of the
industry is taking place in spite of poor cooperation from the Department of Education.

It seems the Department is reluctant to cooperate with the private sector when it sees
itself as a direct competitor. I was very disturbed to see a quote from Mr. Leo Komfeld of the
Department of Education in a May 22nd Forbes article where he states, "I want to go toe-to-toe
against the industry." This is clearly inappropriate and reflects the belief of some at the
Department that the private sector is the enemy.

Mr. Chairman, I would respectfully suggest that this subcommittee pay careful attention
to Mr. Kornfeld's activities in his capacity as Senior Advisor to the Secretary. A situation
where the regulator of the private sector student lending sees itself as a competitor is most
untenable.

'
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There are several other observations I would like to make about the direct government
loan program. These observations, among others, prompted me to introduce my bill:

First, I am concerned about how the Department of Education is marketing the program.
Direct government lending is supposedly a break-through in administrative simplicity that all
schools should be rushing to join. Instead, the Department is using part of the $2.5 billion made
available for peony defined "administration" of the program to fund newspaper
advertisesients, to contract with a New York City advertising firm, and to send dozens of
employees to fmancial aid conferences to sell the program. If direct government loans is
so good, shouldn't the program be able to sell itself?

In these times of serious budget problems, should the Department of Education be
spending hundreds of thousands of dollars on advertising and public relations? I don't think so.

I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that the administrative funds available for the direct
government loan program have been subject to inadequate and deficient oversight at the
Department. I urge your subcommittee to fully review the types of activities the Department
is undertaking with monies that were understood by many of us to have been made available
solely to service student loans.

Second, I am conCerned about the types of schools that seem anxious to get into direct
loans. Mr. Gordon has documented the disproportionate number of high-default schools that
have applied for, or been accepted into the program.

What does the fact that problem schools seem to like direct government loans so much
tell us? It tells us that the program appears an easy to source of virtually unlimited federal funds
to these schools. It tells me that the direct government loan program is a disaster waiting to
happen. Remember that the Savings and Loan debacle was about $50 billion.

Third, I am very concerned about the level of responsibility placed in the Department of
Education. The Department of Education has a record of administrative inefficiency. As you
know, it was the Department of Education that ran the Federal Insured Student Loan Program,
the failed program that led to the concept of a decentralized, private sector based student loan
program.

I simply do not believe that the management problems ,t the Department have
disappeared, notwithstanding the fact that the 520 new bureaucrats being hired to run direct
government loans, in direct contradiction of the premises of reinventing government.

I see no evidence whatsoever that the Department is doing a better job in policing the
types of schools that get into the federal student aid programs. In fact, Mr. Chairman, the only
real progress in reducing defaults resulted from imposition of cut-offs of schools for high default
rates, something that Congress enacted on its own.

21.
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It is time for us to admit the mistake of enacting direct loans in 1993 and to get on with
the project of making sure the private sector loan program works efficiently. The longer we
delay getting rid of this ill-conceived government mlnopoly, the greater the problem will be in
getting rid of it later.

I would like to close my statement by emphasizing that my reasons for objecting to the
direct government loan program are reasons which appear to have strong bipartisan support.

On January 19, 1995, the President stood with the Vice President and several members
of the Cabinet at the White House and said to the American people "We propose to stop doing
things that government doesn't do very well and that don't need to be done by government."
The Vice President went further. He tkclared to the American people who sent a clear mandate
in November to reduce government that "over the next several months, we will be looking at
every other agency and program asking the direct question, do we really need this agency; do
we really need this program; there is a better way to do it; is there an opportunity here to give
middle-class Americans.a break? We have already eliminated over 100 programs. We will
eliminate a lot more in the weeks and months ahead." Mr. Chairman, I urge all of my
colleagues, Republicans and Democrats alike, to join in my efforts to help the President achieve
these stated goals by supPorting H.R. 1501 to eliminate direct government student loans.

I would be pleased to respond to any questions that you or any other member of the
Committee may have.
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Chairman HOEKSTRA. Senator Simon, welcome.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR PAUL SIMON, A SENATOR IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Senator SIMON. Thank you. It's good to be back in my old haunts
here. I spent 10 years as a Member of this committee, and it is
good to be back here again.

I hope you will forgive me if I testify, and I would be happy to
answer any questions, but I am going to have to leave right after
I testify here.

First of all, I want to give credit to my House colleague, Tom
Petri, for being the originator of this idea. I wasn't convinced for
a while, and I remember picking up the Congressional Record and
reading Tom Petri's statement and writing a note to Bob Sharman
of my staff, "let's check into this."

Then I talked to Dave Durenberger, my colleague then from Min-
nesota, and we introduced a somewhat modified Petri bill over in
the Senate, and Bill Ford on this side was very helpful in this
whole process. This is a bipartisan tiling.

Now I have to say, I don't quite recognize the reality from hear-
ing my colleague from Oklahoma testify here. I don't know what
happened in the House, but we sure had hearings ovflr in the Sen-
ate, and I can remember those full page ads by Sallie Mae attack-
ing the program. If it was hidden, they sure tried to un-hide it.
They hired eight different lobbying firms here in Washington, DC
to work on it.

You know, it was an uphill fight to get this passed, and it's inter-
esting what's happened. Five percent of the schools now have it.
Ninety-two percent of those give it high marks. All of the schools
recommend that it should be universally adopted.

Now let's listen to testimony by Earl Dowling, Financial Aid Di-
rector at Iowa State University: Student employment down 30 per-
cent in their office; two professional counselors have been reas-
signed to student support service; telephone traffic down 40 per-
cent; long distance telephone costs decreased significantly; eight
computer terminals were removed from operation at a cost savings
of $200 per montheach per month, $1,600 a month savings on
computers plus the personnel costs.

University of Illinois tells the same story. the other schools tell
the same story. Community colleges took a look at it, and gave it

A
high marks. Now what is not the case is that we're talking about
the public sector versus the private sector. These are both public
sector factors.

There is no guaranty agency that has any private money. It's
Federal money. The question is whether we write a check or
whether we hand somebody a checkbook, and the experience is, if
we write a check and keep controls, it is much better for the stu-
dents. It's much better for everyone except the people who make
money on the present system.

Now the banks like the present system. They make more money
on the average on a student loan than they do on a house mortgage
or a car loan, and they get 100 percent guarantees. We have social-
ized profits in that area. Personally, I'm against socialism. I don't
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know what this committee feels about that, but I think we ought
to take a look at this and look at the reality.

Now in terms of what my friend from Oklahoma says, the imbal-
ance in how we assign interest, there is an imbalance, but it's the
other way around. We assign to direct loans the 10-year costs, and
we assign the short term loans costs to the guaranty agencies.

When he says he is for competition, I am also for competition. I
am not for the Clinton Administration saying let's go 100 percent,
but I am opposed to capping it at 40 percent. If the guaranty agen-
cies and Sallie Mae and the others can do a better job for the
schools of Oklahoma, let them do it, but don't say to the schools
in Oklahoma or Ohio or Rhode Island or Indiana or North Carolina
or any other State, you can't get into the direct lending program
which these schools want to get into.

The Inspector General for the Department of Educatton testified
about the conflicts of interest. With that Federal money that we
have given to these guaranty agencies, some of them have created
for profit entities, and guess what? They had the same boards of
directors, and they make contracts one with another.

When I asked the Inspector GeneralI said, how much money
is at risk for the Federal Government. He said, well, we have
looked at 68 percent of the loans out there through the agencies,
and in that 68 percent, we have $11 billion of Federal money at
risk. That's a lot of money. That's our money. That's taxpayers'
money at those guaranty agencies.

These guaranty agencies didn't issue any stock. No, that's our
money. We ought to see that it is run well.

The General Accounting Office has concluded that the present
student loan program, other than direct loanits program struc-
ture is not conducive to good financial management and that tradi-
tional business incentives do not govern the Education Depart-
ment's relationship with guaranty agencies.

Again, let me quote from a memorandum from the Department
of Education under George Buell. This is not Bill Clinton now. "The
current GSL system is error prone and extremely difficult to mon-
itor and audit. Recent fraud and abuse scandals involving lenders
and servicing contractors are only the latest in a long history of
such scandals which State-level guarantee agencies have been un-
able to prevent.

"A direct loan program would be easier to manage and would
greatly reduce opportunities for error and abuse. A centralized data
base would improve data integrity and auditability. Department
monitoring could be focused entirely on the postsecondary institu-
tions and the collection contractors."

The reality is the present system encourages defaults. The direct
lending program does not. In addition to the savings that we make
in direct lending, because we're not giving this subsidy out there,
you will greatly reduce defaults in the long term.

I favor, along with Tom Petri, giving this to IRS. I think they're
.a pretty good collection agency, an the IRS Commissioner has told
me shes willing to do it.

I think that's really the way to go, and then we charge students
a little above the Tbill rate, a little better than 2 percent, I be-
lieve, above the Tbill rate. That takes care of somebody who dies
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or is disabled or becomes a nun or, for one reason or another,
doesn't have any income.

So I think the direct lending, by any rational analysis, is the di-
rection we ought to go, not to mandate it for everybody, but don't
put a cap on it. If Notre Dame Universityand I, frankly, don't re-
member whether Notre Dame has direct lending or not, but if
Notre Dame wants to go to direct lending, let them go.

I remember the president of Notre Dame testifying in behalf of
direct lending, but if they want to go with a guaranty agency or
private sector or a bank or Sallie Mae, let them do that.

If you're talking about the students, if you're talking about the
taxpayers, if you're talking about the colleges and universities, di-
rect lending is the way to go. If we're talking about profits for
banks and guaranty agencies, by all means, limit direct lending.

I'd be happy to answer any questions.
[The prepared statement of Senator Simon follows.]

'4;
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for inviting me to testify on the Education
Department's student loan programs. My colleague, Mr. Petri, is the real pioneer in
the field of direct, income-contingent student loans. In 1991, David Durenberger
and I latched onto the Petri approach and advocated it during the reauthorization of
the Higher Education Act. At the time, we proposed that the billions of dollars in
savings be redirected to the Pell Grant program, a critical funding need that
continues to be neglected.

As a supporter of direct lending, I am pleased that the start-up of the direct
loan program has gone remarkably well. Over the years, financial aid officers have
been the victims of enormous micro-managing by Congress and the Education
Department. As a result, they are, with reason, a skeptical group. Contrary to the
doomsday predictions that school officials were hearing from lenders and guaranty
agency officials, direct lending has been an unparalleled success. Indeed, it has
been so successful that even the most minor of glitches gets attention in the
education press.

Colleges large and small, public and private, are praising direct lending for
the ease of administration. At a Senate hearing on March 30, Earl Dowling,
financial aid director at Iowa State University, testified that direct lending allowed
f or "the best fall opening ever" on his campus, while it required fewer university
resources:

"Work-Study employment in our office has been reduced by 30 percent."

"[Tlwo professional counselors have been reassigned to student support
service."

"Telephone traffic...was down 40 percent...compared to the same time
period under FFELP."

1
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"IL long distance telephone costs decreased significantly."

"IElight computer terminals were removed from operation, at a cost savings
of $200 each per month."

In a survey conducted by Student Aid News, 92 percent of direct loan
schools gave the program a high ranking, and all would recommend it to other
schools. Likewise, a survey of community colleges in the program, conducted by
the Association of Community College Trustees, found a very positive response.

For example:

"It is simple, quick, and less confusing."

"This is the first time in my experience that a program was started where
institutions could select how they participated and really had institutional
flexibility and control."

"This has been the freshest breath of air in a long time." .

But the best people to talk about how direct lending is working at the school
level are the financial aid of ficers, students, and families who are participating. My
testimony, therefore, will focus on the questions that the federal government
should ask about the Federal Direct Student Loan Program (FDSLP, or the direct
loan program) and the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP, or the
guarantee program).

FFELP: FUNDAMENTALLY FLAWED?

Opponents of direct lending are fond of calling it the Direct GOVERNMENT
Loan Program. Make no mistake about it, both direct lending and FFELP are
government programs, and each would involve about the same number of Federal
employees. (TWs does not count the thousands of Federally-funded state
government employees working at guaranty agencies in FFEL). The question is,
which is the better way to run a Federally-backed student loan program?

Now that direct lending is such a success at the school level, some are
arguing that the program will somehow increase def aults, or that we won't know
whether direct lending works until years and years of collections have occurred.
That is preposterous. School eligibility is the same in either FDSLP or FFELP. The
Education Department and accrediting agencies have improved their oversight of
schools, and more needs to be done. But one need only look at the structure of

the two programs to reach a conclusion about loan collection:
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WHICH LOAN IS MORE LIKELY TO BE COLLECTED?

FFEL Program Direct Loan Program

Collected by private contractors or
lenders -- or by a federally-backed
guarantor with a conflict of interest,

Collected by experienced private
contractors that will lose their
contracts if their collection ef forts are
insufficient.

Lender gets repaid 98 to 100 percent
even if the borrower defaults.

Guaranty agency (first backstop
responsible for preventing and
collecting defaults) has a financial
incentive to allow defaults.

The guarantee apProach is very complicated, but the essential dif ference is
that in the direct loan program, the government writes the checks; in FFEL, we
give the checkbook to guaranty agencies, and they write checks on the Federal
government's account. The key question is, when they are spending billions of
dollars that isn't theirs, and collecting on loans that are ultimately backed by the
Federal Government, do they act responsibly? If you ask the auditors, the answer
is a resounding "no":

Inspector General. At the March 30 hearing, I asked Steven McNamara,
Assistant inspector General for Audit, about a recent audit of the Texas guarantor
that found $178 million in liabilities, caused by a conflict of interest. McNamara
explained:

"IT)he general counsel and the agency had entered into a
contract on the general counsel's firm's letterhead, a one-page
contract, which did not go into any great length on the due diligence
procedures that should have been followed in attempting to collect on
defaulted loans referred from the guaranty agency.

"As a result of our review and our sampling of the records, we
concluded that the general counsel and litigation contractor had not
taken the necessary due diligence actions to follow up and help assure
collection on defaulted loans, and we recommended the recovery of
$178 million."

zi
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I then asked him whether these kinds of conflicts-of-interest are an isolated
problem. He responded that at least 511 billion is at risk:

"We did an audit...where we looked at 12 guaranty agencies
that accounted for close to $.60 billion -- I think it was about 68
percent of the loan portfolio in total. And of those 12 that we looked
at, nine of them, or about $4.0 billion, had relationships with servicers,
secondary markets, and other FFELP providers, where they were either

a parent and had spun off subsidiaries that they had a financial
interest in, or perhaps there were members of divisions in a large
corporation. In any event, what we concluded was that this put the
guaranty agency in a conflict situation in enforcing due diligence an'
other requirements against entities that it had a financial interest in.
We felt that this could put the accuracy of the data at risk if they
were supposed to go in and take a look to make sure that all the due
diligence information was provided in a timely manner, say, by a
servicer that they owned; if it was not, they would be at cross-
purposes if they took action...

"In our report, I think we said that of the nine guaranty
agencies we found [conflicts of interestl to be the case in, we figured
about $11 billion was at risk."

In f urther questioning, Senator Coats asked whether these conflicts would
also exist in the direct loan program. Mr. McNamara responded that they would

not

"The guaranty agencies have spun off or entered into
arrangements with other subsidiaries or profit-making corporations.
We would not have that under direct lending. The Federal
Government would be making the loans directly. You would not have
the guaranty agencies there, so it is a different situation. You would
not have the conflict."

General Accounting Office. The U.S. General Accounting Office has
concluded that the student loan "program's structure is not conducive to good
financial management" and that "traditional business incentives do not govern [the
Education Department's) relationship with guaranty agencies." Furthermore, it is
difficult to penalize agencies for improper spending or activities because "penalties
can weaken the financial condition of the guaranty agencies and result in Education
penalizing itself instead of the agencies." GAO cites an example of an agency that
owed the Department $25 million in penalties, but the Department did not press

4



26

the issue. Why? Since "the Department is ultimately responsible for all default
claims, it would then have to provide the guaranty emergency advances to enable
it to continue paying lenders for defaults."

GAO also points out that because guarantors make extra money when they
collect defaulted loans, the agencies "have more financial Incentive to expend
resources collecting defaulted loans than working with borrowers to prevent
defaults."

Mr. Chairman, this is just the beginning. A June 1994 audit by GAO found
that we do riot really know how much the FFEL program costs, and that we may
be losing money by overpaying lenders. These problems:

"were caused largely by the structure of this program, which
sometimes limits Education's practical ability to require guaranty
agencies to correct the student loan data errors that they have
submitted."

The Bush Administration. President Bush's Department of Education
seriously considered promoting direct lending. In a February 21, 1991, internal
document, preventing abuses was a primary factor:

"ITIhe current GSL system is error prone and extremely difficult
to monitor and audit."

"Recent fraud and abuse scandals involving lenders and
servicing contractors (e.g., Florida Federal, FITCO, UES/Bank of
America) are only the latest in a long history of such scandals which
State-level guarantee agencies have been unable to prevent."

"A Direct Loan program would be easier to manage and would
greatly reduce opportunities for error and abuse. A centralized data
base would improve data integrity and auditability. Department
monitoring could be focused entirely on the postsecondary institutions
and the collection contractors."

Minneapolis Star-Tribune

An April 24 expose reveals how officials at the Northstar Guarantee Agency
set up a for-profit corporation, owned by the agency officials, to do the work of the
agency. This is a clear conflict of interest, violating Better Business Bureau

5
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guidelines for non-profit organizations.

The reporter also reminds us, in a sidebar titled, "HEAF cost taxpayers $280
million," that the previous Minnesota agency, the Higher Education Assistance
Foundation, collapsed a few years ago, in part due to conflicts of interest.

Chronicle of Higher Education

In its May 19 issue, the Chronicle reveals problems at a number of agencies.
The most flagrant abuse was at the South Dakota agency, where agency officials
bought a building from themselves and contracted with their own company on the
side. But the most serious abuse was at a much larger agency, American Student
Assistance. This Massachusetts-based agency over-charged the government by
setting up a separate corporation and charging themselves a 10 percent mark-up.

COST SAVINGS: WHAT ABOUT THE CRS STUDY?
WHAT ABOUT ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS

Opponents of direct lending are now brandishing a memorandum by one
division of the Congressional Research Service that purports to show that direct
lending does not save money. They fail to mention that the authors' conclusion is
based on one very big "if": the conclusion applies only IF the guarantee program
does not have any excess profit, or other waste and abuse. That is a very big "if."
(As I have just detailed, there is clearly waste and abuse in the FFEL Program, so
the CRS memo is only a theoretical discussion about a guarantee program that
does not exist.)

Opponents also have made a lot of noise recently over the fact that the
Budget Act scores direct loan administrative costs on a cash basis, rather than an
accrual basis. But they fail to mention other shortcomings of Credit Reform that
work against direct lending. These other problems more than offset any advantage
that the administrative costs problem supposedly gives to direct lending:

Cost-of-Funds. The most significant item that overstates the cost of direct
lending is the discount rate that is currently used. The interest rates that students
pay vary annually, and the subsidized rates that the federal government promises
to banks vary each quarter. A Council of Economic Advisors memorandum of April
30, 1993, points out that "a multiple year loan with an interest rate that resets
each year should be treated fcr pricing purposes as having a maturity of one year,"
meaning that a short-term rate should be used. But CBO and OMB assume that the
government's cost-of-f unds is a higher, long-term rate, the 10-year bond. This

6



makes direct lending appear much more costly than it really is. Indeed, in a
February 8, 1993, letter which pre dated the Student Loan Reform Act, so the
estimates would be different now GAO p.)ints out that using shorter-term interest
rates would increase direct loan savings from $4.7 billion to about $11 billion over
five years. (Long-term administrative costs were already included in the GAO
estimates).

Tax-exempt Bonds. Testifying before the subcommittee today is a
representative from one of the tax-exempt secondary markets. This tax exemption
costs an estimated $2.3 billion over five years, a cost that is not considered when
the Congressional Budget Office determines how much direct lending saves.

Taxpayer Bailouts. When guaranty agencies agree to "share" the risks
under FFEL by paying a larger portion on defaulted loans, they are using money
that belongs to the Federal government so we are essentially sharing with
ourselves. Furthermore, when any agency can't pay its share, the Federal
government steps in and bails them out. These costs aren't currently considered.

THE RIGHT INCENTIVES, TO BENEFIT TAXPAYERS, STUDENTS AND SCHOOLS

Mr. Chairman, as you can see from the independent audits, FFELP is mired
conflicts of interest and perverse incentives, leading to waste and abuse. The
direct loan program, in contrast, uses market foi.ces and incentives to bring a more
streamlined, more accountable, less expensive program to students, taxpayers and
schools. Furthermore, direct lending allows for income-contingent repayment,
which will be a great benefit to many borrowers.

As we struggle to bring the Federal budget into balance, we will face a stark
choice: we can impose costs on students, or we can adopt a system that
eliminates the excess profits, waste and abuse.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
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Chairman HOEKSTRA. I will pass on any questions. Does anybody
have any questions for the Senator?

Senator SimoN. A former Illinois resident, I want you to know.
Mr. CUNNINGHAM. And coach. Good to see you again, Senator.

I'm against the direct loan system, but I also want to know how
Mr. Petri and yourselfIf we go to a flat tax, how will that affect
the collection?

I at one time wanted IRS to do it also, but I know there are sev-
eral things before the House and the Senate to look at a different
system, and how would you collect those fees?

Senator SIMON. The answer is, under the present system you can
go to income contingent ox you can have a direct amount taken out
each month. When you get into the intricacies of computers and so
forth, I'm not the person to answer the question, but the IRS peo-
ple tell me they can do it.

Mr. CuNNINGHAM. I'm under a personal belief that the govern-
ment does things less efficiently than private enterprise.

Senator SIMON. Generally, that is true. For collections, IRS is
pretty good, I have to say.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Well, unfortunately, we don't like those ras-
cals, but I look atYou know, we're providing Federal student
loans. That comesIt's not free money. We have to tax people to
take it out of their pockets to turn around and give it back and feed
a bureaucracy at the same time. So we don't get the percentage of
dollars back down to the students as we do in the direct.

Then the President's got his AmeriCorps where a student can
earn up to $30,000 a year. So we're also financing that student's
repaying it involuntarily. I look at the overall system on the inter-
est on the debt that we accrue, and I know -the GAO and CRS have
not come up with actual figures on the actual cost.

If you have this where it's income contingent, and the average,
CRS says, is about 14 years, interest rates go up a lot over that
period of time. I know that we need accurate figures before, I
think, we can make a decision on things, and I think that's why
a pilot program with a cap, before we jump headlong into this
thing, would be much more efficient. If you could comment, Sen-
ator.

Senator SIMON. Yes. Well, that's why we started with a 5 per-
cent. We're at 40 percent this fall, and we can gradually grow, but
again I'm not for mandating all colleges and universities go into
the direct lending program. If the others can compete and do a bet-
ter job, they should do it.

In terms of your earlier remarks, AmeriCorps reaches only a per-
centage of the students, and in terms of tax money that goes into
this, that is true, but that's also true for our grade schools, our
high schools, and we have learned that education really does pay
off.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. I don't disagree with that. I just think there's
a better way to do it, Senator.

Senator SIMON. Well, we ought to do it the best way we can.
There's no question about that, but it is interestingI'm old
enough to remember after World War II. We thought we would give
a gift to veterans, the G.I. Bill, and we made a grant to veterans.
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It turned out to be not only a gift to veterans, but a huge invest-
ment in our own prosperity. If you take that old G.I. Bill, the aver-
age payment, and put an inflation index on it, today that would be
averaging a grant of $9,400.

Now I like to believe I'M a brave Senator, but I'm not going to
advocate that we have $9,400 per student grant. You know, I wish
we were in the financial situation to do that. I think it would be
a great investment in the future of our country.

I think we have to find the most efficient way of doing it within
the resources we have, and I think that is the direct lending sys-
tem.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Istook, you will get your turn. I thinkwe have
Mr. ISTOOK. I wanted to mention, Mr. Chairman, I need to leave

for another meeting. If there's a time for me to respond on that IRS
point, I'll do so. Otherwise, I'll talk to people privately, but I do
need to get away for another meeting.

Chairman GOODLING. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GOODLING. Well, I just wanted to refer to a statement

that the Senator made, that he wasn't sure he was for this, and
that there weren't any Democrats for it when Mr. Petri was bring-
ing it up. I'll guarantee him there were zero, and the amazing
thing is that the very person for whom it is now named was one
of the leading opponents to direct lending, and it wasn't until some-
one came up with some goofy idea that, if we score this in a goofy
manner, we can say we get savings and, therefore, we can deal
with the savings issue in our committee; because we were told to
come up with a certain amount of savings.

Now we have no idea whether there any savings or not, but at
least that's what they said. So I just wanted to make sure that you
weren't along, because the former chairman was an outstanding op-
ponent to the whole concept.

Senator SIMON. I was a skeptic, too. I also want to say to BillGoodling
Chairman GOODLING. But you won't know for seven years wheth-

er you were a good skeptic or a poor skeptic, because we won't
know for seven or eight years or nine years unless we say to the
colleges and universities, you collect; we'll give you a percentage
over a certain point, but you collect these debts. Then we'll find out
how many colleges and universities are interested in participating.

Senator SIMON. I tend to believe GAO and CBO. I might also add
to my friend Bill Goodling, if he stays here long enough, he can
move down the line in seniority here.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. He fills this Chair very nobly on those
days when we have full committee meetings.

Chairman GOODLING. One other comment. I was going to say to
the Senator before he leaves, in light of Senator Nunn's hearings
last year, where it was revealed that schools were drawing down
Pell grant funds for ineligible students time and time again, due
to the Department's inability to account for funds, we'd better go
slowly and make sure they can do a better job here than appar-
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ently, according to Senator Nunn's hearing, they did in relationship
to Pell grants.

Senator SIMON. There is no question that they have not done a
good job in the accrediting side here, and that's the real problem.
I think there is fairly universal praise of the job they're doing now
in terms of direct lending.

Chairman GOODLING. But they're only doing the lending right
now. That's easy.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. There are a couple of people who have a
couple more questions for you, if it would be all right, although I
would like to let Mr. Istook respond to the IRS, and then we'll go
to Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. ISTOOK. I thank you. I'll certainly try to be brief. Mr. Chair-
man, as a member of the Appropriations Committee, I serve on the
subcommittee which has the Department of Education. I also serve
on the subcommittee which has the Internal Revenue Service.

I think it is unrealistic, at best, to expect that the IRS would
suddenly become an efficient collector of a large quantity of student
loans under this program. Certainly, we have heard much testi-
mony, for example, comparing the collection rate, the cost per col-
lection of the IRS compared to private debt collection agencies, and
suffice it to say that there are certainly problems there.

As far as the ability to handle the information, the IRS has been
on a multi-year computerization project of the tax modernization
system, which is years behind schedule and appears to be hundreds
of millions of dollars over budget, and we, frankly wonder some-
times if it's going to be able to get that function taken care of.

I believe that.--All I'm trying to say is I know they're working
hard but, Mr. Chairman, to try to say that the IRS can solve the
problems by being a very efficient collector of a student loan pro-
gram, I think, is very unrealistic.

Senator SIMON. Let me just add, that is not essential to this. I
happen to disagree with him, but at the present time the Depart-
ment of Education plans to use private collectors on a competitive
bid basis.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Sawyer.
Mr. SAWYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just wanted to take a

moment to thank the Senator for being with us today. It's been a
pleasure to work with him in the past, and I look forward to work-
ing with him on this.

I have to agree with you that the opportunity that we have to
observe and compare programs in a competitive environment of
comparable loan volume is a rare and important opportunity that
we shouldn't pass up.

I also wanted just to take a moment to assure myself that it was
only in the narrowest possible terms that you were drawing an
equation between being disabled, deceased or a nun. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Roemer.
Senator SIMON. Let me thank my colleague for his leadership in

the literacy area, which I really appreciate.
Mr. ROEMER. I don't have a question. I just have a very short

statement to make about you, Senator Simon. I personally, and I
think many Members of Congress, also will greatly miss as you re-
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tire from the Senate in 1996 your expertise on education issues,
your devotion to improving education in the United States, andyour tireless dedication to issues that affect children.You are a valuable resource that the House and the Senate has
gained a great deal from, and we will truly miss.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. ROEMER. Vd be happy to yield.
Mr. CUNNINGHAM. I'd like to second that, and I would also liketo add to the gentleman's pride, who take an active part in edu-cation, and I want to thank the Senator and associate myself withthe remarks.
Senator SIMON. Thank you.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you, Senator.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you for being so patient. We'll turnto you now, Mr. Gordon.

STATEMENT OF HON. BART GORDON, A REPRESENTATIVE Di
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TENNESSEE

Mr. G-ORDON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and committee Mem-bers. I think one thing that you're going to find here today for sure,and it is something that juries have known for a long time, andthat's four honorable people can witness an accident, come beforeyou, and tell a different story, thinking that they are telling thecorrect thing. So as members of the panel and members of the jury,you're going to have to weed through all that today, but I do thankyou for giving me the opportunity to be here.
Let me just real quicklyand I don't want to try to rebut all thatSenator Simon said. I do want to change the context one bit. Firstof all, you're here, certainly, to review the direct lending program.The second thing is, you're here reviewing Mr. Goodling as well as70 other co-sponsors of a bill that we haveMr. Goodling and Ihaveconcerning testing the direct lending program before it'sfully implemented.
Senator Simon characterized that as stopping schools like NotreDame which, by the way, does not want to get into direct lending,from being able to get into the program. What we're trying to dois preserve the opportunity for schools to have a choice.
The Department of Education now wants to conscript, wants toforce your schools, whether they like it or not, into the direct lend-ing program, to take away the option. So our bill simply providesthat option, to have a test, and then in two years the full commit-tee will review and then make a determination of what should hap-pen. So I just wanted to be sure that we had put it in the rightcontext.
Education has been a high priority for me as well as trying tofind ways to make loans more available for students during mytime here in Congress, for the same reason that it's of concern toall of you. Constituents have come up to me and told me of the dif-ficulty they are having with affording to send their kids to schoolnow.
Again, Tennessee, I think, reflects the same thing all of youknow. In the last 10 years the price of just public schools in Ten-

nessee has gone up 123 percent. Yet the income in Tennessee hasonly gone up 89 percent. So I guess next to health care, probably
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higher education has gone up faster than any other commodity we

have, and it's toughtoughfor kids.
Good gracious. I hope people like Mr. IstookI don't know what

in the world he's going to do, but if you just have one or two kids,
you know how difficult it is. That's the reason all of us are looking
for ways, honorablyWe're looking for ways to make it more avail-

able.
That's what I was trying to do. You know, the old way: Let's just

shovel some more money into the program. That doesn't work now,
and we all know that. So I looked into the student loan program,
and here's what I discovered.

In 1980 we had a $3 billion student loan program and a 10 per-
cent default rate. In 1990 we had a $7 billion student loan program
and a 54 percent default rate. We were spending more moneys on
defaults 10 years later than we did on the whole program before-

hand.
If we could get that default rate back to 10 percent, then we

would have more than enough money for every student in America,
regardless of their income, to be able to have a loan, as well as
save money for the taxpayers. So the next question is how did we
get in this shape?

So I kept looking. I looked further, and I found that in the early
1980s that proprietary schools, for profit schools, were allowed to
come into the program. I think, you know, we would all agree that
anyone who wants to go to Boston Plumbing Schools is just as hon-
orable as going to Harvard, and so there's nothing wrong with pro-

prietary schools, which oftentimes are trade schools.
As a matter of fact, many of them serve a good purpose, but what

had happened, when they got into the student loan program, we
found that there were many proprietaryyou know, people making
profits in these schools that were more interested in getting a stu-
dent's money than giving them an education. So once they got into
the program, you know, to heck if they showed up for any classes.

You know, they weren't going to try to get them a job, because
the 'd already gotten their money.

en, what we found was that students leaving these programs
hadn't gotten the kind of training that was necessary. They
couldn't get a job. They defaulted, and obviously, the taxpayer suf-
fered, but also that student suffered; because once you default on
a student loan, you can never get another one.

Oftentimes, they were sucked into these programs thinking they
were going to try to improve their life, only to find another door
slammed. So then I went undercover to make sure that this was
the case.

I have a copyNBC helped on that, and I have a copy of that.
You can see for yourself when I went undercover to find. out what

was going on in these schools, and that's what they would say.
Come on in; it's free money. You know, don't worry about it.

I guess that's the reason that I spent so much time working with
Members of this committee to reform the student loan program,
and we've put in a number of reforms, and the results are already
showing. Last year, after the first year of the reforms, we saved

$700 million by kicking out some of these high default schools. This

year, it's $1.2 billion, and continuing to increase.
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Because of that successand I think that can be a model for
This is sort of collateral to all this, but as we start looking at cut-ting student loans and various things, we might look at makingthem more efficient rather than just cutting them. That's what wedid with this program.

So we're saving $1.2 billion. So that is my big concern with the
direct lending program. After making this success, making this abetter program, the direet lending could undo all that success, be-cause the direct lending program says, once you get into the pro-
gram, your default rate doesn't matter any longer. It's a get-out-of-jail-free card.

You know, so what if you have a 90 percent default rate. You're
in the program. You've got a blank check. They come in. You just
write them. You know, we're going to undermine all the reforms,
all the savings, and also really the protections for students to knowthey're getting in a school that can give them a good education.
That concerns me.

I'm not alone in this. The Advisory Committee on Student Finan-cial Assistance, which was set up by the bill to overview the direct
lending, just in their first review of it, point out there are somegood things about direct lending, but they also make it very clear,in their words, that direct lendingor allowing schools in withquestionable records.

I want to make this a part of the record. I also want to make
a part of the record an evaluation of that that Mr. McIntosh, Peter-son and Pomeroy and I have that shows just how bad it is to letthese schools into direct lending, and I make that a part of therecord also.

Also, Senator Simon mentioned the savings, the cost savings of
direct lending. Again, this is illusory? I want to make a part of the
record a report from the CRS too.

Let me just very quickly read something to you so that we canin real world dollars know that there are no savings here, and weneed to look at other areas. Here is what they say: "What started
this search for reform of the loan program was exploding defaultrates and more than competitive returns for commercial lenders.
The proposed solution, direct lending, is largely irrelevant as a
means of reducing these costs. More than competitive returns werevirtually eliminated by the 1993 Student Loan Reform Act and, if
anything, direct loans may increase default rates. There may be alogical rationale for direct lending, but lower cost is not it."

So we'll get that off the table and try to talk about some otherof the gentleman's concerns there. Finally, my last exhibit is 50 let-
ters from 50 colleges across this country asking you not to force
them into direct lending, not to allow Department of Education to
use conscription, saying please test this program first.I want to make these a part of the record, as well as a letterfrom Secretary Reilly, whom I admire very much, who makes it
clear that the Department is going to conscript schools in your dis-trict and in my district, whether they like it or not, to meet their
goals of going to full direct lending. I want to make that a part ofthe record.

So once again, you know, you've got schools like Duke, Penn
State, Northwestern, Notre Dome, Vanderbilt, University of South
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Carolina saying the same thing that Bill Good ling and I are saying.
Give it a chance. Let's see if this program is going to work. Then,
in two years, you'll have a chance to make a determination when
you get ready to reauthorize.

Let me tell you what we know now. Direct lending, although they
want to go to 100 percentDirect lending has been in existence for
one year. What do we know? Well, we Imow this, that over that
one-year period they can loan out $800 million, but they've col-
lected less than $1 million.

For goodness sakes, let's test this program first, because what
we've got here is a situation where direct lending is going to, over
the 25-year period, require $400 billion in additional Federal debt.
It's going to require hiring hundreds of new Federal employees and
thousand.s of additional contract employees without any additional
savings, and without any appreciable benefits for the student.

So why in the world are we going to take on this kind of risk
unless not just that direct lending is just as good, not just that di-
rect lending is maybe a little bit better, but that it's substantially
better, and you can't know that without a test. What our bill sim-
ply doe is set up a test and then, in two years, when you reauthor-
ize, evaluate it. 'You can say let's go to 100 percent direct lending,
let's do away with it, or let's have a combination.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Gordon follows..]
STATEMENT OF HON. BART GORDON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE

STATE OF TENNESSEE

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you and the committee for extendin,g to me the
invitation to appear before you today.

As you may know, for several years reform of Fedsral student loan and grant pro-
grams has been one of the tcp priorities of my service in Congress.

My strong interest in this issue began when I was approached by middle-class
parents in my district who complained that the cost of college combined with the
difficulty in receiving financial assistance meant that their children were putting off
college for a year or twoor sometimes forever.

I d.ecided to take a hard look at exactly where the billions of tax dollars for grants
and loans were going.

I found that in 1980, about 10 percent of new funds appropriated for loan pro-
grams went to pay-off bad or defaulted loans, but by 1990 64 percent of those funds
were going to cover defaulted student loansand not available to other worthy stu-
dents.

My investigation of this default explosion led me to the source of much of the
problem, unscrupulous proprietary schools which were not in business to educate
students but instead to use students to get access to Federal dollars.

The bad apples have been very bad for Federal loan programs.
A For the record, I would like to submit to the committee a videotape of the NBC

news program, Expose which includes my own videotaped undercover visit to one
Tennessee proprietary school and gives an accurate overview of how problem azhcols
have wasteci precious funds in both the Pell grant and student loan programs.

After two years of a very hard fight, we enacted real reform and I am proud to
report that default rates are decreasing.

This is especially relevant today because my strong preference for a thorough and
fair test of direct lending before full implementation is based, fust and foremost, on
my concern that the worst of proprietary schools will flourish in the direct loan pro-
grarn.

Others, including the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance [the
group responsible for reporting to Congress on the status of Federal student assist-
ance programs) have reviewed tlie direct loan program and share my concern.

I would like to submit a copy of a report written by the Advisory Committee on
Student Financial Assistance in the form of a letter to Senator James Jeffords.
While acknowledging some positive aspects of the new loan delivery system, the Ad-
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visory Committee finds that tIr. Department of Education is allowing schools with
"questionable records" into the direct loan program unnecessarily risking serious
program integrity problems.

As this report indicates the 'direct loan program currently does not figure default
rates for participating schools and allows schools to draw down Federal funds di-
rectly.

With the Advisory Committee report, I will include the analysis of this problem
as presented by Representatives McIntosh, Peterson, Pomeroy and myself in a press
conference last month.

The Department of Education has contested the points we made last month as
well as the findings of the Advisory Committee, but I believe the concerns raised
in both cases are accurate. Institutions like the Las Vegas School of Gaming with
a 47 percent default rateand dozens others like itdo not belong in any loan pro-
gram and certainly should not have been allowed into direct loan program where
default rates are not calculated.

I also want to address the fact that this debate had been confused by claims that
the new program will mean billions in real tax dollar savings. On March 10 of this
year I asked the Congressional Research Service for a straightforward, non-partisan
account of the budget savings potential of the direct loan program. That is exactly
what I received.

I would like to quote from the summary section of the analysis:
"What started this search for reform of the loan program was exploding de-

fault rates and more-than-competitive returns for commercial lenders. The pro-
posed solutiondirect lendingis largely irrelevant as a means of reducing
these costs. More-than-competitive returns were virtually eliminated by the
SLRA [1993 Student Loan Reform Act] and, if anything, direct loans may in-
crease default costs ... There may be a logical rationale for direct lending, but
lower cost is not it."

Mr. Chairman, I submit this CRS analysis as a part of my testimony and hope
that each Member will give it a careful review because this non-partisan document
refutes the saving claim which has been the driving force behind direct lending.

As my final submission today, I will provide to the committee copies of 61 let-
ters-50 letters I received from schools all across the country and one letter from
the Department of Education. These letters express a common concern about direct
lending and a shared desire to see the new program thoroughly tested.

Unfortunately, this letter from the Department of Education confirms, I believe
for the first time, that the Department is planning to use its conscription powers
to force schools like these into direct lending against their wishes.

I believe schools like Duke, Penn State, Northwestern, Notre Dame, Vanderbilt,
and the University Of South Carolina know more about what is in the best interest
of their students than anyone in Congress or at the Department.

I have found that most Members of Congress and the vast majority of schools do
not realize that the Department of Education is poised to use conscription powers
to add loan volume to the direct lending program.

I believe the Advisory Committee report, the CRS budget savings analysis, these
letters from schools and confirmation of the Department's intent to conscript point
us toward a test-rust approach to direct lending. That is the goal of our bill, the
Student Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act of 1996.

H.R. 530, the legislation which I am co-sponsoring with Chairman Goodling will:
[1] improve Congressional oversight of the billions of dollars the Department

of Education spends to administer this new program
[2] requires that the Department of Education track loan defaults at direct

lending schools
[3] ensure that loan guaranty agencies are not forced into insolvency, contrary

to Congressional intent
[4] provide that administrative costs are scored the same way for the direct

loan program and the public-private guarantee program, and
[5] limit the proportion of student loans made through direct lending to 40

percent of new loan volume [the level set aside for the 1996-1996 academic
year].

Mr. Chairman, in closing I would ask that we all think carefully before moving
to direct lending.

I believe the case for 100 percent direct lending must be very compelling to justify
$400 billion in added and unnecessary Federal borrowing, no savings in real tax dol-
lars, hundreds more bureaucrats at the Department of Education, a new set of
servicers, and if the Department is willing to approve guaranteed program improve-
ments, no significant adva:.tage for schools or students.



The new program has loaned over $800 million so far and collected less than one
million. We know the Federal Government is better at loaning than collecting. We
need a real test.

I hope both proponents of 100 percent direct lending and those advocating com-
plete repeal consider H.R. 530 an opportunity to win this debate in the right way.
If FDSL really workswith no senous default, management, or servicing prob-
lemsour bill will prove just that and we can forward to 100 percent loan volume.

lf, on the other hand, problems with direct lending prove too numerous and too
serious to justify what the program adds to the national debt and Federal bureauc-
racy, we know before dismantling the guaranteed loan program.

To both sides of this debate, I say "don't be afraid of a fair test"it's the right
thing to do for taxpayers, schools and most of all, students.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. I've just got one question for you. If we
I'm predisposed to your position, but if we wait two years, which
means we'll have three years of loan experience under our belt, do
you really think we'll laave the information necessary to decide
whether we are a good collection agency or in the long run would
be a good collection agency?

Mr. GORDON. Well, I trust the committee to make that deter-
mination. In two years you may or may not have that information.
If you do, you should make a decision. If you don't feel comfortable
with it, then this committee can authorize it for one more year, for
two more years or whatever you think; but I think, again, I trust
the committee to make that determination.

Whatever it is, I'm sure there is going to be some fine tuning,
but we simply need more experience, more information before I
think you can make that valid determination.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. The concern continues about having two
duplicative programs, the prior system and now direct lending, and
running both programs simultaneously. I just wondered whether
you had some insights into why you thought two years would be
appropriate and why we would have the information in two rather
than in four or five.

Mr. GORDON. Well, two years is when the higher education bill
will come up, and you will be reauthorizing. So, I mean, that's the
natural sort of demarcation line. Again, if you want to push that
back, you can.

You raise a very good question about a dual system. You know,
it may be heresy, but let me just give you some of my quick
thoughts. We're not going to have two systems unless our bill goes
into place. The administration and the Department of Education
will go forward with full direct lending. They will undermine the
private sector, and it will be gone. You can't put it back together.
Humpty Dumpty will have fallen off.

I talk to an awful lot of schools. I mean, there are going to be
few people that have talked to more schools about this program
than I have and, honestly, I'll tell you what I'm finding. There are
a variety of schools that like direct lending and want to keep it.
There are just as many schools like Notre Dame and Vanderbilt
and University of South Carolina that don't want it, and both those
positions are in the minority.

The vast, vast majority of schools say, you know, I don't mind it
being tested. I don't mind somebody else having a chance to use it.
I don't mindYou know, we may want to use it sometime, but test
it, you know.
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One thing that the 8u--90 percent of schools will agree upon is
they don't want to be conscripted. They don't want to be forced into
the direct lend program, and that's what will happen.

What I'm seeing right now is in the short term, having both sys-
tems is good, because it is pushing both the private sector and De-
partment of Education to do their 1Dest. They're out there competing
to make it a better system for the schools as well as for the stu-
dents, and that's healthy, and we would have a better program be-
cause of that competition.

Now one of the problems you have is that one of the competitors
is also the regulator, and so, you know, it's hardYou know, if you
were playing basketball, you wouldn't want, you know, your oppos-
ing team to also be the referees, and that's what we have now with
Department of Education being both the regulator as well as the
competitor.

Part of our bill tries to, as best we can, level that playing field.
The other option: You may decide a dual system may be best in the
long run.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Sawyer.
Mr. SAWYER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Bart, you've

done just a remarkable job on this. You've been tenacious and gone
into great depth throughout the entire time that you've been work-
ing on this, and I have to admit that there is absolutely nobody
who has put in more time. I certainly can't imagine that there is
anybody who has talked to more schools than you have.

Let me comment just briefly. It seems to me that the comparison
that you made between the default rates in 1980 and those 10
years later may have been a little bit misleading, in that the de-
fault rate of 10 percent remained essentially stable throughout that
decade, but that the cumulative relationship between debt volume
and currently outstanding debt had risen to 54 percent, but that's
not the same as a 10 percent annual default rate. Would you con-
cur with that?

Mr. GORDON. Well, of course, you could say the same thing for
the prior 20 years, before 1980, and you didn't see that kind of dra-
matic increase then.

Mr. SAWYER. Of course, you could. Of course, you could, and
there is no question but that the kinds of reforms that you've been
advocating

Mr. GORDON. And you're a part of it, too. All of us were apart
Mr. SAWYER. We have all worked toward that.
Mr. GORDON. [continuing] of helping reduce that default rate.
Mr. SAWYER. I agree with that. I would also like to suggest that

the current lending in the direct lending program, the collection
rateit probably is a little premature to be comparing $1 million
to $800 million.

Mr. GORDON. Oh, sure. It's Firemature to be comparing it, and it's
certainly premature to be saying go to 100 percent, start conscript-
ing schools all over the country.

Mr. SAWYER. I understand that. You're looking for a competitive
environment. Can I assume then that you wouldn't want to see
anybody forced to that 100 percent nor would you like to see it
capped at 40 percent, for example, so that those schools out there
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that might want to make a decision would be precluded from mak-
ing that kind of decision?

Mr. GORDON. I think that's what our bill does, because the De-
partment of Education, and we have it in writing, has made it
clear. They want to move beyondThey want to go to 100 percent
direct lending, and once that occurs, then you undermineand
they would like to do it tomorrow, if they couldyou undermine
the infrastructure within the private sector.

So they're trying to take away the right of schools by conscription
to have a choice. So what our bill doesIt just puts into place, real-
ly, a holding pattern. I think the Department is at 29 percent right
now. So it still gives them plenty of room. They want to go on up
to 40, until you have a chance in two years to review this.

If we don't do that, then they are going to take away that option,
because they're going to take it to 100 percent direct lending.

Mr. SAWYER. It seems to me, Bart, that caps are as much a det-
riment to an open, competitive environment as conscription is.So

Mr. GORDON. I think the difference, though, the cap is for two
years. The move to 100 percent direct lending and conscription of
schools is forever.

Mr. SAWYER. That may well be, but that doesn't provide for a
competitive environment, if we're really looking for schools to have
the opportunity to make choices based on that comparative advan-
tage from one system to another.

Mr. GORDON. Okay. Well, then let's do this, Tom. If that's the
case, then can you get the Department of Education to say they
won't conscript schools, because it's not voluntary if you're made to
get into the program, and the Department of Education, within
writing which I've submitted to you, says they are going to con-
script.

That's part of what our bill says. It makes clear, they can't con-
script. They can't force schools in.

Mr. SAWYER. I hear you clearly, and I'm just saying that if I'm
going to do that Rort of thing, then it makes little sense to have
a limitation on the kinds of choices that a school could make in
moving back and forth.

Mr. GORDON. Well, let's just level the playing field, stop them
from being able to conscript, also make sure that the competitor is
not also the regdator or, if so, that there are some protections, and
then we can have a level playing field.

Mr. SAWYER. Well, you don't want to set up another bureaucracy
to do a duplicative job of regulation, and I don't either. So perhaps
we need to find out a way to overcome your misgivings about that.

Mr. GORDON. Sure.
Mr. SAWYER. I want you to know that I have as much discomfort

over caps as I do about conscription.
Mr. GrORDON. And I think that's all the more reason that we all

need to sit down. Our billBill may think this is the absolute,
have-to-do perfect situation, but I thinkand I'm just being face-
tious. I mean, let's sit down and work it out.

We're all in the same boat. We all want to see students get the
best opportunity. We want to see the taxpayers get the best oppor-
tunity, and let's sit down and see what we can get worked out, but
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forcing schools into this program is, I don't think, the way to do
that.

Mr. SAWYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Well, we'll hear what Chairman Good ling

has to say.
Chairman GOODLING. Well, of course, we can't set up a competi-

tive situation until we find out whether the program works or
doesn't work. You have to haveYou know what the one program
does. You have to find out what the other program does before you
can have any kind of competition out there, and that's all we're
asking.

We're saying that until we do as we said in the legislation, slowly
move into something that no one knows anything aboutNo one
in the administration knows what the outcome will be. They will
be gone seven years from now when we have to start trying to
make sure we collect this money. I want to know whether Hope
College will have 97 percent collection in seven years from now as
they now have under the existing systems.

That's what we need. We need time, but if we're going to try to
present a budget here that takes us to 100 percent in two years
time, there's no way to determine whether you have competition or
don't have competition. There's no way to letermine whether one
program is better than the other.

Already, as you mentioned, the referee tries to make darn sure
that they can disprove that the other side has anything to offer.
This is what they do. Schools and their students participating in
the FFEL program are still not being allowed to use the single free
financial aid form, even though Congress said it is for all students.
Now how can you have any kind of competition? How can you judge
systems if you don't allow them to play under the same rules.

The direct loan consolidation program which the Department de-
',eloped offered students more favorable deferment provisions and
interest rates than the existing program. How do you check that?
How do you compare that, if the referee is not going to allow the
other side to play under the same rules that they are playing
under?

FFEL participants are hindered by Department regulations in of-
fering students more flexible repayment terms, as they are doi ng
with direct lending. They do the exact same thing. They don't aliJw
them to do anything with new, innovative electronic services, but
they're going to use them.

So even after seven years, we may not be able to prove anything,
because the referee does not allow a level playing field to find out,
and that's all we're asking. No one on this committee, no one in the
Congress, no one in the Senate, no one anywhere has any idea how
well the program will work.

Now it's fine to say as a college, we love this. Well, of course. I
mean, it's pretty simple and, as long as you don't have any respon-
sibility about collecting any of the bucks, why wouldn't you love it?
It's wonderful for the student.

Well, my wonderful chairman whoformer chairman, who is a
very good friend of mine, always also used to say what we need are
all Pell grants, and we don't have to worry about defaults. That's
a magnificent idea. I'm afraid that's the way we're heading right



now if we allow us to wove in two years without a seven-year op-
portunity to find out how the system is going to work, and that's
where we're headed, Pell grants for everybody.

Well then, of course, the taxpayer is going to have something to
say about that. So I appreciate your testimony. I hope we can get
the Congress to understand, we'd bettor look at what it is were
going to do, because seven years from now we may discover that
we made a terrible mistake. Why do that?

Why not find that out by having the two systems or three sys-
tems working at the same time, fairly, on a level playing field, and
then make the decision which way we should go. So thank you very
much for your testimony.

Mr. GORDON. Thank you for that question, Mr. Good ling.
Chairman HomsTRA. Mr. Reed? Mr. Scott?
Mr. Scow. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. There's one comment I'd

like to make. It's not a question. You had indicated a problem with
default rates at some schools. Particularly proprietary schools have
very high default rates. One comment, I think, is important to note
is some of those, if you look at their student body, they're taking
a lot of people who, from situationsIf half of them actually pay
the money back, they've done a great service to society.

Some colleges, Ivy League colleges, for example, if they had a 2
percent default rate, they ought to be ashamed of themselves. So
I mean, I don't think you ought to look at the default rate in and
of itself as a measure of what effort is being made by the college.

Many of the proprietary schools take people who have no skills,
no possibility of getting a job, and within eight months to a year
or two years give them the skills to actually work. Some of them
don't make it, 'but from where they started to where they ended up,
they've done a great service to society.

I would hope that, whatever we do, we not look just at a default
rate as a criterion as to whether a school is doing a good job or not.

Chairman GOODLING. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. SCOTT. I yield to the gentleman.
Chairman GOODLING. I just wanted to indicate that we've come

a long way with that, because of course, some of those fly-by-
nighters did take great advantage of young people am., when we
were smart enough to delay disbursement, we put them out of busi-
ness, and now the goodies are there and the baddies are gone.

Mr. GORDON. Mr. Stott, I think you make a very good point, and
as I have said earlier, I think there is certainly a role for propri-
etary schools and, clearly, many proprietary schools do deal with
students who are at risk.

The legislation that this committee has put forth in 1993, the re-
form, still gives much room, but I think probably the most articu-
late spokesperson on this issue is Maxine Waters. Maxineand
I've heard herI was going to say rant and rave. I probably
shouldn't say that about Maxine but, let's say, be vocally articulate
about these schools that will come into her community, into Watts,
with no interest in those at risk children, those kids or those
adults.

They come in there for one reason. They want to use them to get
the Federal dollars, and it's so sad to see, you know, one woman
with maybe a couple of children who wants to improve her life. So
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what she will do is she will ask her mother maybe, will you babysit
for these children while I go to this school and try to learn a skill
because, you know, I want to go off and be on my own.

Well, she does that. She goes to the program. Of course, these
folks have no interest in whether or not they teach her a skill or
if she gets a job later, because they've already got her money.
Those are the folks we're trying to get to. Those are the folks that
aren't helping those students that you and I are interested in.
Those are the ones taking advantage of them.

I think that we can, hopefully, leave a wide door open for legiti-
mate proprietary and community colleges, State vocational/tech
schools, and at the same time, protect them; because don't you
think we have a responsibility.

If you have a student that comes up and gets a Federal guaran-
teed loan in some way or a Federal loan through the direct lending
and take it to XY or ABC Magic School, then don't you think that
student thinks, well, if the Federal Government, Department of
Education, is going to give me a loan to go to ABC Magic School,
then they must be saying this is a good school, and so I can go
there without concern.

I think we have a responsibility to those students.
Mr. scorr. I thinkI hope we would not throw out the baby

with the bath water. The experience that Representative Waters
has and the experience in my district are entirely different. We've
got schools with placement rates of 75-80 percent taking people
with no job skills at all, no skills at all, no possibility of getting a
job, and I would hopeand by just going to a default rate, you will
put these places out of business.

In fact, we have put many of the very good schools that have
taken people with no job skills, given them job skills, and by hav-
ing this arbitrary level comparing a business college with an Ivy
League school that takes just the top 1 or 2 percent of achievers
To have them competing at the same default rate standard is, in
fact, ridiculous.

Mr. GORDON. Well, that's why we've set the standard high. Be-
fore a school is threatened, they have to have three straight years
of 25 percent or more default rate; and if they do, even at that,
then they have an appeal process to show that they are taking
these at risk students.

Then we've put in additional leeway for traditional black schools
and other schools like historically black schools. So there's been an
effort to do that, and I hope that it is working, and this committee
should look at it. If it can be fine tuned and made better, it ought
to be made better.

Mr. scow. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think I've madeWe've
both made our points.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. Mr. Green.
Mr. GREEN. I have no questions.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Well, thank you for your patience, for

being last on the panel. You got more air time than anybody else.
So thank you very much.

Mr. GORDON. Thank you.

4/



Chairman HOEKSTRA. I'd like to invite the second panel forward.
I will yield to my colleague, Mr. Reed, to introduce one of the pan-
elists.

Mr. REED. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'm delighted
to welcome Lynn Fawthrop of Roger Williams University. Lynn is
"the Director of Financial Aid. She's a very active member of the fi-
nancial aid community in Rhode Island and has been personally
very helpful to my office in explaining all the intricacies of finan-
cial forms to thousands of Rhode Islanders and their more puzzled
parents.

She's also very active on a national level as Chairperson of the
Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance. Welcome,
Lynn.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your graciousness.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. Now let me introduce the other

members of the panel. We have Mr. Pierce who is President and
Chief Operating Officer for Maine Education Services. We have Mr.
Otto Reyer who is the Associate Vice Chancellor for Student Serv-
ices and. Director of Financial Aid for the University of California,
Irvin:). Boy, a heavy dose of California today.

Then we have Ms. Phyllis Hooyman who is Director of Financial
Aid for one of the most outstanding colleges in the country today,
Hope College, which is located in my hometown and which is also
my alma mater. So welcome to you.

Chairman GOODLING. Did they accept you into their college?
Chairman HOEKSTRA. I snuck in, but it was a great place. We'll

start with Mr. Pierce.
STATEMENT OF RICHARD PIERCE, PRESIDENT AND CEO,

MAINE EDUCATION SERVICES
Mr. PIERCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the commit-

tee. My name is Dick Pierce. I am President of Maine Education
Services. Just a quick background: I've spent my entire adult life
in education. I've been a teacher, a college dean, served regionally
in the New England Board of Higher Education, nationally in the
Education Commission of the States, and have been involved, basi-
cally, in the last 20 years around the student loan program.

My organization provides a secondary market, or students, for
the Federal loan program exclusively in Maine, and I'm just really
pleased to have the opportunity to tell you a little bit about what
we do. It was apparent when Senator Simon was talking about the
full page ads that Sallie Mae had the opportunity to put before you,
and Congressman Istook was talking about the limitless dollars
that the Department seems to have to advertise, we have neither
of those opportunities.

So for us to tell you what we are doing in a small rural, rel-
atively poor State, is a unique opportunity for us, and we appre-
ciate it. I also want to say that one of the reasons I am not here
today is to take any potshots at the Department. I have long
thought that we ought to be a partner with the Department in
these programs and not a competitor.

I am also not here to tell you that I've seen in my 20 years in
this business that programs have been run perfectly over the years.
There have been lots of problems, but I can tell you that I think
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that there are an awful lot of good things that have been happen-
ing for a wide variety of reasons.

I guess it really doesn't matter what those reasons are, but there
are an awful lot of good things that have happened over the last
few months and years to make this program operate better than
I've ever seen it operate in the past. I think we've made tremen-
dous strides in making the delivery in servicing of student loans
easier for students and for schools, and I think that's really what
it is all about.

Not only have we been able to speed up the processing of applica-
tions and the transmitting of loan funds to schools, but we've also
been able to cut administrative costs. Many of us, as a result, are
trying very hard to pass those savings directly on to students in
the form of lower interest rates, as we do in the Maine program,
and reduced fees, coupled with always improved personalized serv-
ice.

At the same time, we also aren't forgetting that we have a re-
sponsibility in the area of defaults. I am proud to say that Maine
has always had one of the lowest default rates in the Nation, and
it continues to have that. In fact, all of New England has a very,
very low, traditionally low default rate.

I would also like to add that long before the Higher Education
Act of 1965, Maine was making loans to students from the private
sector, using funds. We have a long tradition in this program.

I think th.at being a not-for-profit, State-based operation really
allows us an awful lot of flexibility that, undoubtedly, a large
Washington based organization really can't have. I think the ap-
proach that sometimes Washington takes of one size fits all is ex-
actly what we, a State like Maine, are not.

We have tried to use whatever ingenuity we have to deliver the
program and make it work for our people, because we are abso-
lutely convinced that our whole future in the State of Maine is
really dependent pretty much on how successful we are in moving
our people on to some form of higher education.

I also would like to point out that, basically, many of the
changesmost of the changes I've seen over the last couple of
years are really pro-student, and I would also like to quickly men-
tion three major nationwide innovations that are happening, just
to make sure that they are on your agenda and bring them to your
attention.

First of all, the National Student Loan Clearinghouse is an effort
that is entirely in the private sector and has really been a response
to the Congressionally mandated National Student Loan Data Sys-
tem, which really never got off the ground, to any great extent.

Now the private sector has taken over and, with absolutely no
cost to the Federal Government, this is up and running at over 200
schools with well over 2 million students participating, and I think
that this is a great new innovation.

Two other projects that are underway, the Educational Loan
Management, better known as ELM, and, while we do not partici-
pate in this, there are a couple of our competitors on a regional
basis that do use this.

I would like to bring this to your attention, because I think it's
Regardless of the fact that they are our competitors, I think that



there are some things iTi there that are going to be better for stu-
dents, and they ought to be allowed to institute these changes that
they want, which really brings a sta:.1dardized, computer based de-
livery system for student loans and services to the forefront.

Much like people have used Visa and MasterCard, ELM has
some wonderful possibilities, and I think that it's something that
should be allowecl to move forward and not hindered by Depart-
ment regulations.

Thirdly, the Common Line Net work is another important area,
and I would like to point out that every single guaranty agency in
the country has agreed to use the CommonLine.

In fact, a number of schools are already using it, and the initial
results have been absolutely fantastic, and certainly they make
sense in standardizing many of the things that we do in the indus-
try.

Finally, I'd like to say that the Coalition for Student Loan Re-
form, which is a group of guaranty agencies, of lenders, secondary
markets like ourselves, worked with financial aid officers who I
consider the real experts, the people who are out in the front line
who know this program probably better than all of us, to develop
a list of recommendations for FFEL improvements.

Recently, the Coalition has conducted a survey which I have at-
tached to my testimony which shows a dramatically improved level
of services in the private loan programs, including the electronic
processing of loans and 24-hour turnaround for applications in
many areas. Basically, I think that the survey is a very good source
of new information for you.

I also would like to just point out something about educational
outreach, because too often I think perhaps you look at all of us
as some people who provide some capital and service loans, and
that's it. I would just like to at least read into the record and leave
with you some photographs of some of the things that we do in
Maine that are fairly unique.

We have a 34-foot Winnebago that goes to high schools. It has
computers on board. It has printers. It has video, audio. It has
Master's degree counselors. It helps students with financial aid
forms, with career counseling. It goes to malls. It goes to adult edu-
cation centers, to displaced homemakers, to youth correctional fa-
cilities, all over the State.

You know, in a State like Maine aspirations are everything, and
many, many people in our State will not come through any front
door. You have to go to them, and that's one of the things that
we're trying very hard to do, to make them believe that they can
go on to a variety of forms of higher education.

I can tell you from unlimited anecdotal evidence that we have
had over the past year that this has been in operation that it's
been just an unmitigated success and is just well received by peo-
ple all over the State of Maine. I was going to say especially in the
rural areas, but I guess basically we're one big rural area.

I would like to say that the program improvements which I have
mentioned represent really just a sampling of some of the innova-
tions, because every State has done something different.

We aren't all the same, and we really hope that we will be given
a chance to present more fundamental proposals for reform and re-
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structuring of the student loan programs when reauthorization
comes up next year.

I guess it's been well pointed out here. and I don't want to be
repetitive, but clearly, H.R. 530 ita going to give all of us an oppor-
tunity to see how these two pl.ograms work, and that's all that
we've ever asked. I have said time and again, if the government
can do this better programdo this betterrun this program bet-
ter than we can, then they darn well ought to be running it.

I don't have any problem with that at all, but to just put this
five-year program, which has worked so well in so many places, out
of business, I think, is unconscionable, frankly, and I hope that it
doesn't happen; because as Mr. Scott said in referring to throwing
the baby out with the bath water, as far as I'm concerned, at least
in Maine, we are the baby, and I hope that we don't get thrown
out.

I would also just like to say that I would ask the subcommittee's
assistance in monitoring the activities of the Department of Edu-
cation. I hope, and I continue to wish, that they will be our partner
in doing what's right not for the President and in doing what's
right not for politicians, but doing what's right for people who de-
serve the very best programs.

It just becomes a political football far too easily, and it's people
who fall through the cracks who really need all of our help. Collec-
tively, I would like to think that we could work with the Depart-
ment and not against it. I, for one, don't see them as a competitor.

I want to thank you very much for the opportunity to appear
here before you today. I'm more than happy to answer any ques-
tions that you may h.ave, but I would just, I guess, end in saying
that in Maine and in many other States across this country we
have programs that are working very, very well, and all too often
sometimes we can paint with that broad brush and think that
things are a mess, and they aren't in many places.

If you ask our legislature and our Govv.mor and our senators and
our schools and our people, do you have a good program, are you
happy with it, I am very confident they would say, yes, and I hope
that you will listen to all of them. Thank you very much.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Pierce follows:]
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Mr. Richard H. Pierce

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee on Oversight and Irwestieations.

name is Dick Pierce. 1 ser% e as President and CEO of Maine Education Services. M

organization pro% ides a secondar market for students Federal Family Education Loans in the

state of Maine. I am honored to ha%e the opportunity to testify today on the federal student loan

programs.

Mr. Chairman, participants in the Federal Famil, Education Loan Programs have made

tremendous strides in making the delivery and sen icing student loanseasier for students and

schools. Not only ha%e these improvements sped up the processing of applications and the

transmitting of loan funds to schools, they ha%e reduced administrative costs. And FFELP

participants are passing these cost sa% ings directly to students in the form of lower interest rates

or reduced fees, coupled with improved, personalized ser% ice.

At the same time we are helping students and schools, we arc not forgetting our

responsibil* to the American people who guarantee that student loans IA ill be repaid. We have

Ntepped up our etThrts to reduce defaults, already saving mone). and members of the FFELP

community stand reads to come forward with additional ideas for reducing default costs.

To me it is truly exciting to be able to produce a tangible benefit to students. especiall at

a time when the costs of a college education are higher than eirer. Far from beiniz inefficient.

believe the network of non-protit and state-based organizations that pro%ide loans under the

FFEL program can lead the way in finding innovative ways to improve the student loan system.

I believe the state-based systems have the flexibility to tailor their programs to meet the needs of

1
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each area of the country and to respond to changes in the education marketplacemore quickly

than can a centralized. purely federal. Washington-based program.

The changes made over the past two years in FFEL are unambiguously pro-student and

represent the ty pes of innosations that are unlikely to occur in the direct loan program once

competition with FFEL is eliminated. I would like to explain what I mean by giving you

examples of some of the approaches we has e taken.

I. The National Student Loan Clearinghov.

In 1993 a group of participants in the FFEL Program decided to develop a.

computerized means of processing Student Status Confirmation Reports (SSCR.O. This

initiative, which became the National Student Loan Clearinghouse, was begun because of

frustration with the Department of Education's long delay in starting the Congressionally

mandated National Student Loan Data System. We were just tired of waiting to replace

the inefficient and outmoded manual processes that had persisted for years. so we took

the initi !five ourselves to begin modernizing the process of tracking student enrollment.

This modernization has proceeded, with great success. at no cost to the federal

government

The Clearinghouse is structured as a not-for-profit corporation with a

board of directors representing schools, lenders, guaranty agencies. and secondary

markets. It is successfully transforming the labor intensive, error-prone process of

informing loan holders when students leave school so that the repayment process

can be started. Many of the large audit exceptions identified by the Department

2 A
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ot er the pasr set eral t ears hat e occurred w hen the Student Status Confirmation

process was not pertPrrned on an accurate or melt basis

These problems. which resulted in many borrowers not entering repayment on

time. led the pm ate sector to des clop its own solution. To date. 200 schools representing

two million students art :larticipating in the National Student Loan Clearinghouse. This

brings loans into repayment with fewer errors, greatly reducing the need for contacts

between schools and lenders to sort out individual students cases. It should also greatly

reduce the number of calls t our district offices receive about loan repayment problems.

Educational Loan Management Resources

A coalition of student loan delivert organizations has joined together to create the

Educational Loan Management. or ELM. initiatise. a universal, transparentdelivery

st stem Mr common student loan products and services. ELM is partly modeled on wildly

successful examples ofother shared national initiatives such as VISA and Mastercard. as

well as the Cirrus and Plus ATM networks.

ELM has the potential to streamline the loan application process aswell as

the subsequent steps a loan follows. ELM would take advantage of the most

modem technology available for the benefit of students. schools and the taxpat er.

Unfo,tunately, that potential cannot be realized at this time. as I will explain later.

The ELM process consists of four components:

11 A customized diskette gisen to a student that allows the student to apply for any

3



combination of federal, state and institutional student aidfree of charge

2) .A service bureau that

(a) maps communications to and from a school's financial aid

s) stem.

It') sends institutional data retrioed from student diskettes to the

school's computer system.

(c) receies schools transmissions of certified loan data, (Ahich are

then switched to lenders andlor guarantors. and

(d) maintains a student database for each school.

3 ) A computer interface system which allows the school to access its student database for

inquiry . maintenance, and statistical and status reporting.

4 ) A Central Disbursement Agent offering
single-source electronic funds transfer (EFT)

services to those schools not already so equipped.

The student loan community enthusiastically began adopting this system, but has

run up against a regulatory brick wall. The Department of Education has asserted that the

ELM system is "illegal" because, according to the Department. the Higher Education Act

dictates that only the Secretary of Education can produce, distribute and process Free

Applications For Student Aid (FAFSAs).

This interpretation of the law does not serve the best interest of students or

4



schools. Hov.exer. in light of the Department's position. ELM has dropped all

plans to offer the FAFSA form on the ELM diskette.

I would like to note that ELM managers have made many attempts to

arrange a meeting ssith the Department to discuss the issues in question. but the

Department has not responded.

3. Common Line

The CommonLine Nemork is the result of an industry-wide standardization of

electronic loan application formats, edits, response tiles and error messages. It puts the

latest technology in electronic data exchange to s%ork at schools by allowing school

financial aid offices to communicate directly. via electronic mailbox,with every guaranty

agency and many of the largest lenders and servicers in a single format.

ftc CommonLme Nemork also allosss ever, guarantor and lender to "talk" to

one another electronically . Like an ATM banking network, the tiemork will alloy.

schools to automate fully their FFEL loan application process. Financial Aid

Administrators no longer has c to perform exception processing manually or hay e a

specialized knoxsledge of guaranty agency formats. fhis ultimately saves them time and

resources.

The CommonLine Netscork uses electronic mailboxes to send and receiye data

among schools. guarantors and lenders Each participating organization and school has

its oxn mailbox in the CompuSen..e on-line network. While a school can continue its

direct electronic connection to its primary guarantor and/or lendei. school-based software

5
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will be modified so that all other application data will be sent to the appropriate agency's

electronic mailbox. It will be retrieved and processed daily and returned to the school's

own electronic mailbox, where it can be retrieved and processed.

This'process allows financial aid administrators to deal with many

different guaranty agencies in a standard, simple format, so that the loans and

guarantees can be processed quickly and efficiently.

Every guaranty agency in the United States has agreed to use the Common Line.

Network, and a number of schools are already using it. For the 1995-96 lending cycle,

close to 80 percent of the nation's guaranty agencies will have modified their software to

make the full array of CornrnonLine services available to the schools they serve. Most

guaranty agencies will be capable of receiving and transmitting data in the common

formats through CompuServe no later than July, 1995. Those guaranty agencies that do

not fully modify their software in the current lending cycle expect to offer the full

complement of CommonLine services in 1996.

I would also like to share with this Subcommittee the work that the Coalition for Student

Loan Reform (CSLR) has undertaken to promate additional improvements in services throughout

the student loan industry. In July 1994. CSLR developed a list of recommendations to

strengthen, improve and simplify the delivery and servicing of student loans. This list of

recommendations was developed with the direct participation of financial aid professionals and
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reflects. in my view, what campus financial aid officers are looking for in impro> ed set, ices in

student loan programs.

Following the development of these proposals. CSLR appointed atask force to flesh out

the impro>ernents and to monitor the implementation of them b> lenders. guaranty agencies, and

secondar> markets. Recentl> . CSLR released the results of its etTorts. I would like to share

some of the results of a surve> which retiect a dramatically improved le> el of services in the

Federal Famil> Education Loan Program for those participants h o ha> e implemented the

recommended change

86°0 of program participants indicated that the> had achieved a 72-hour turn-

around on loan applications. (64o of all respondents reported the> can turn around loans

from application to deliver> of funds in 24 hours):

96% of participants indicated that they disbursed funds through electronic funds

transfer (EFT) or a master check.

98'0 of participants indicated that the> report updates in students status

electronicall> This process is facilitated through the National Student Loan

Clearinghouse.

99% of participants combine loans of one type for a gi% en horrcmers into a single

account so that the borrower writes a single check in the repa> merit process

100% of the participants use the common defegnent forms and maintain toll-free

borrower help hotlines.

I have attahed a complete copy of the CSLR FFELP Impowement Sur> e> to in>
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testimony for your further review.

Educational outreach is something that we take ery seriously and is something that the

prit ate sector programs have been working on in every state for many y ears. Evei-y year. FFEL

Program participants reach out to hundreds of thousands of students and families to make them

aware of the opportunities available through higher education. This educational outreach brings

the potential of higher education to many who would not otherwise consider it. /TEL

participants reach out to students and families, helping them become aware of educational

opportunities, select possible colleges or universities, find the means necessary to pay for their

education, including scholarship searches, and become informed borrowers if loans are

necessary.

These outreach efforts take many forms. There are programs for elementary school

students, helping them learn to set goals. increasing their awareness of the vast array of career

opportunities. and getting them and their parents started with early planning for college.

An even wider variety of services are available to high school families. FFEL

participants sponsor college fairs where students can visit with college representatives and learn

about financial aid. Presentations are made to parents and students at special college planning

niehts and in the classroom to career classes. We make resources, such as libraries of college

catalogs and scholarship guides available to families. We offer free searches of scholarship and

college databases. We help families complete their applications tbr financial aid, estimate their

eligibility, answer many questions, and help them understand the sometimes confining financial

aid process.

As this Subcommittee considers the appropriate role of the private sector in the student

IJ
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loan programs. these actis ities and educational outreach efforts should be kept in mind. Put

another way. Mr. Chairman. FFEL program participants often do morethan just provide loan

capital and serv ice student loans in support of educational opportunity.

The program improvements which I have described to you today represent just a

sampling of the innovations that the student loan industry is able to provide. We are hopeful that

we will be given the opportunity to present more fundamental proposals for the reform and

restructuring of the student loan programs in the context of the next reauthorization of the Higher

Education Act. For this to happen. however. we need to assure that the FFEL Program remains

stable and viable for the next two years. In this regard. I wholeheartedly endorse The Student

Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act of 1995. H.R. 530. as a means of achieving this objective.

I would like to highlight several pros isions of H.R. 530 that are of particular importance

to the student loan industry:

H.R. 530 removes references to a "transition" to the Federal Direct Student Loan Program

and curt:als the virtually unlimited authority of the Department of Education to effectuate an

arbitrary shut-down of the FFEL Program.

Frankly . Mr. Chairman. events of recent months have convinced me and others in the

FEEL Program that the Department of Education is not interested in working with us on program

improvements, such as the ones I have shared with ou today. For this reason. H.R. 530 is not

only necessary, but imperative. The Department of Education in my view should not be acting as

our competitor, it should be acting as a public-service minded regulator, encouraging

improvements in service to students and families.

I would ask this Subcommittee's assistance in monitoring the activities of the Department

9
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of Education to assure that proposals coming from the student loan industry that improve the

quality of service to students who depend on FFEL and will continue to depend on that program

for the next several years. are considered on the basis of their merit.

I would also ask that the Subcommittee undertake a careful review of the implementation

of the Federal Direct Student Loan Program. The goal of this review should be not only to

assure that all funds expended in the program are properly accounted for, and that services to

students are of the highest possible quality, but also to identify those features of the Direct Loan

Program that might be used as models for an improved program involving the private sector.

As the Chief Executive Officer of Maine's Student Loan Secondary Market. I am very

proud of the private sector's record in promoting the availability of funds to attend postsecondary

institutions. I believe that in the long run, the private sector, and not the federal government, will

be identified as the preferred means of achieving this public goal. The enactment of H.R. 530

will help achieve this objective.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before this Subcommittee today. I would be

pleased to answer any questions the Members of the Subcommittee might have.

10
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Mr. HOEKSTRA. Thank you. Ms. Hooyman.

STATEMENT OF PHYLLIS HOOYMAN, DIRECTOR OF FINANCIAL
AID, HOPE COLLEGE

MS. HOOYMAN. Mr. Chairman, Members of the committee, my
name is Phyllis Hooyman, and I am Director of Financial Aid at
Hope College in Holland, Michigan. We are very pleased to be one
of the 104 institutions chosen to participate in the first year of the
William D. Ford Federal Direct Loan Program.

Hope College is a four year liberal arts college enrolling approxi-
mately 2,800 students. Under the Federal Direct Student Loan Pro-
gram in 1994-1995, we administered approximately $6.7 million in
direct loans for 2,000 borrowers, representing 71 percent of my stu-
dent population. Our repayment rate under this program, as Mr.
Good ling pointed out, stands at 97 percent.

I have worked within the financial aid profession for over 17
years. I am currently serving as an appointee of Governor John
Engler on the Michigan Higher Education Assistance Authority,
am a member of the Board of Directors for the National Association
of Student Financial Aid Administrators, and am a past president
of the Michigan Student Financial Aid Association. I certainly ap-
preciate this opportunity to testify on behalf of the Federal Direct
Student Loan Program.

I would note with you that there are now over 50 Michigan insti-
tutions participating in direct lending. Within the four-year public
sector, 13 of our 15 public universities or 87 percent are now direct
lending institutions. Almost one-third of our smaller independent
colleges are direct lending institutions, along with six of our com-
munity colleges and 25 of our proprietary institutions. On a na-
tional level, we now have 2,000 institutions accepted into the direct
lending program.

Neither Hope nor these other institutions entered into the direct
loan program without serious deliberation. What were the greatest
motivating factors for making such a major decision? Simply stat-
ed, we believed that the Federal Family Educational Loan program
was seriously flawed and ready to collapse under its own weight.

For our financial aid office, the FFEL program had become an
administrative nightmare. Approximately 80 percent of the com-
plaints received by our office from students and parents were con-
nected in some way to the FFEL program, relating to late checks,
lost checks, no checks, incorrect checks, ineligible checks, et cetera.

The reported problems related not only to current borrowers, but
also to borrowers who had entered repayment, problems with the
collection agency, confusion as to the holder of the loan, servicing
complaints, et cetera. The FFEL program had become the most
labor intensive financial aid program in our Financial Aid Office.

Under the FFEL program, we had to deal with hundreds of dif-
ferent lenders, ranging frori: small local credit unions with very lit-
tle program sophistication all the way to large international banks,
along with 50-plus guarantee agencies.

Each of these lenders and each of these guarantee agencies has
different policies and procedures. It's just the nature of the beast
that they wish to be competitive and take different approaches. As
a result, our office shelves were lined with thick policy manuals,
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each from a different guarantor and each containing different poli-
cies.

Under the FFEL program, we were never able to counsel our stu-
dents in-house as to the accurate status of their loan proceeds. In-
stead, we were constantly having to call various lenders and guar-
antors all across the country simply to determine the status of a
student's loan or check.

Members of my staff would typically spend one to two hours sim-
ply trying to determine the loan/check status of only one student.
Given the growing complexity of the FFEL program and the grow-
ing frustration of our students and parents, we firmly believed that
there had to be a better way in which to deliver loan funds to our
population.

Direct lending has indeed been the answer for Hope College and
many other institutions. Having successfully implemented direct
lending at our institution in 1994-1995, I would like to share the
following program assessments with you:

Hope College has received very positive responses from both
its students and parents relative to the streamlined nature of
direct lending. Compared to the paper intensive nature of the
FFEL program, students are very pleased that one signature
on one promissory note replaces waiting in line twice a year to
sign their loan checks. The process is simple and very user
friendly.

Fund management and distribution is much easier under direct
loans. Under the prior FFEL program, if a student for whom you
had processed a loan did not enroll at your school, these loan dol-
lars were considered student specific and had to be returned to the
lender in question, even though that same institution might have
50 other students eligible for those same loan funds. However, as
a full origination direct lending school, we can simply reverse the
loan credit on the account of the ineligible student and transfer
those funds immediately to the account of an eligible student.

As a result, hours of administrative labor and paperwork are
saved. This simple concept of fund transferral is inherent to the di-
rect lending model design, but is not possible under the current
FFEL program due to the nature of the program's basic configura-
tion involving multiple lenders.

Students and parents have also been pleased in terms of how
much more quickly they receive their loan funds. Under the FFEL,
our students often had to wait four to six weeks to secure a loan
check. We now have the ability to credit a student's account with
his or her loan proceeds within as little as five minutes after secur-
ing a signed note.

The direct lending model is easily understood by our student and
parent borrowers. Under the prior lender/guarantor model, we had
to explain to the borrower the roles of the lender, the guarantor,
the school, a servicing company, the Federal Government, the bor-
rower, and the secondary market, and how their loan might be sold
several times throughout the repayment process.

Now under d red lending, attention is focused solely on three en-
tities, the student, the school and the Federal servicer. As a result,
students are less confused by the process. Most importantly, we



can assure our students that under the direct lending program,
their loans will never be sold.

This is a very important feature of direct lending in that the sell-
ing of loans and th.e changing of the loan holder have been closely
linked to the potential for default.

We have also found that there is less ,Aministrative burden for
both our Financial Aid Office and our business office. The paper
chase and accompanying liabilities of check handling are a thing of
the past. One signed promissory note suffices for the full loan pe-
riod.

Our business office is very excited about direct lending, due to
the significant reduction in administrative responsibilities for their
office as compared to the FFEL program. As a result of this reduc-
tion, they are better able to serve and direct their limited personnel
resources to other areas of student service.

I would note that some first-year institutions have reported that
they have realized financial savings under direct lending, due to
the program's labor efficiencies. This has allowed them to reduce
the number of positions in their Financial Aid Office and/or busi-
ness offices.

There has also been an improved cash flow for both our students
and the college. Students and parents feel that they are better
served by the efficiency of the direct lending program in that they
can more quickly access their loan funds. Our business office has
experiencecl a marked improvement in our cash flow. This office is
also very pleased to be relieved of the labor intensive burden of
multiple ch.eck disbursements, saving us over 4,000 paper trans-
actions annually.

The repayment process is much more easily understood by our
students. One of the most attractive features of direct lending lies
in the fact that the student will have one servicer and loan holder
throughout the life of the loan, due to the fact that their loan will
never be sold.

I would have to contradict Mr. Gordon in the sense that, when
we did discuss this with the Department of Education, they have
indicated that to date they have collected approximately $8.4 mil-
lion in direct loans. I believe they have also collected in that figure
85,000 repayments in terms of actual payments.

This has been serviced by the AFSA Corporation, which is a divi-
sion of Fleet Bank. Our students and parents have been very
pleased with the service and their interactions with the servicer,
and we have not received any complaints to date about those inter-
actions, which was, by no means, the case under the FFEL pro-
gram.

I would point to this as a joint venture between the U.S. Depart-
ment of Eolucation and AFSA Corporation, in that it demonstrates
how the Federal Government is contracting successfully with pri-
vate industry through the competitive bidding process.

From our perspective, very simply, the key advantage is that of
institutional control. Our Financial Aid Office now controls the en-
tire loan process. It is no longer necessary to cut refund checks
back and forth with a lender. If there is any problem with the loan
amount throughout the loan period, we can simply adjust it in-
house in an accurate and efficient manner.



It is no longer necescary for us to spend hours tracking on the
loan status of a student. We simply access our direct lending soft-
ware in the office to determine a student's loan status. We no
longer struggle to comply with the various administrative policies
and procedures of the various national guarantors and several hun-
dred lenders.

When Hope decided to participate in direct lending, we had little
direct experience with the Department of Education in terms of
computer software and electronic communication. At the outset,
program detractors often advised me that Hope College simply did
not have the ability to implement direct lending, and that smaller
schools were handicapped in the area of technology.

I am very pleased to report that the direct lending software was
installed in our office with modest effort and has worked very effec-
tively for my staff. I would also underscore that our interactions
with the U.S. Department of Education and its contractors have
been excellent throughout the entire implementation process.
Whenever we had a problem or a question, we received very timely
responses and effective problem resolution.

Why has Hope College arld almost 2,000 institutions nationally
decided to participPte in the Federal Direct Student Loan Program?
Our only vested interest is that of securing the finest loan service
for our students. In fact, I would stress with each Member of this
committee that the most forthright and unbiased assessment of di-
rect lending will come to you from the student borrowers them-
selves and the participating financial aid professionals.

These individuals are not concerned about the loss of their cor-
porate profits. They are simply interested in securing the best qual-
ity loan program for students. For Hope College and these 2,000
other institutions, the direct lending model delivers exactly what
we needed, a user friendly loan system for our students which we
can fully control.

Proposals have been put forward to apply an artificial cap to the
Federal Direct Student Loan Program, limiting the number of fu-
ture participants. Rather than applying such a cap, I would urge
you to support the concept of an open marketplace and to allow for
institutional choice.

For the first time that I can remember in my career as a practic-
ing financial aid professional, the Congress has granted institu-
tions a programmatic choice at the local level. We are actually able
to decide which program best serves our students and our institu-
tion.

This choice worked extremely well for Hope College and 103
other institutions in 1994-1995. Now almost 1,900 other institu-
tions have exercised that local choice as well.

All institutions should have the freedom to choose. Institutions
are extremely sensitive to the happiness or displeasure of their stu-
dents and parents. If any schools come to the conclusion that direct
lending is not effectively serving their student customers, these
schools will quickly vote with their feet and leave the program.

Schools should have that option. In the same manner, they
should also have the right to select the loan program of their choice
and not be locked out as the result of a legislated cap.
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I urge you to allow for open competition between the FFEL and
FDSL programs, and let the market determine their success. This
type of open competition is very healthy and will only serve to im-
prove student loan service. There is great potential here for an ef-
fective and successful student loan delivery system.

It is my sincere hope that you will listen carefully to the message
of the direct lending schools, and that you will support the concepts
of an open marketplace and local choice.

I thank you for this opportunity to make these comments and
would be glad to respond to questions or provide further comment
at a later date. Also, I would like to ask that it be entered into the
record. I have with me a statement recently passed, a resolution
by the National Association of Student Financial Aid Administra-
tors, representing approximately 3,200 institutions nationally, in
which they also urge an open marketplace. So I would like to sub-
mit that for the record. Thank you.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Hooyman follows:]
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Phyllis K. Hooyman

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, my name is Phyllis

Hooyman. I am Director of Financial Aid at Hope College in Holland,

Michigan. We are very pleased to be one of the 104 institutions chosen to

participate in the first year of the William D. Ford Federal Direct Loan

Program.

Hope College is a four year liberal arts college enrolling approximately

2,800 students. Under the Federal Direct Student Loan (FDSL) Program in

1994-95, we administered approximately $6.7 million in direct loans for 2,000

borrowers (representing 71% of our students). Our repayment rate under the

FFEL/FDSL Programs stands at 97%.

I have worked within the fmancial aid profession for 17 years, am

currently serving as an appointee of Governor John Engler on the Michigan

Higher Education Assistance Authority, am a member of the Board of Directors

for the National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators, and am a

past president of the Michigan Student Financial Aid Association. 1 appreciate

this opportunity to testify on behalf of the Federal Direct Student Loan

Program.

I would note that there are now over fifty Michigan institutions

participating in direct lending. Within the four year public sector, 13 of our 15

public universities (87%) are now direct lending institutions. Almost one third

of our smaller independent colleges are direct lending institutions along with six

of our community colleges and 25 of our proprietary institutions. On a national

level, close to 2,000 institutions are now accepted into the direct lending

program.

Neither Hope College nor these other institutions opted for direct lending
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without serious deliberation. What were the greatest motivating factors for

making such a major decision? Simply stated, we believed that the Federal

Family Educational Family Loan (FFEL) Program was seriously flawed and

ready to collapse under its own weight.

For our Financial Aid Office, the FFEL Program had become an

administrative nightmare. Approximately eighty percent of the complaints

received by our office from students and parents were connected in some way to

the FFEL Program (late checks, lost checks, no checks, incorrect checks,

ineligible checks, etc.) The reported problems related not only to current

borrowers, but also to borrowers who had entered repayment (problems with the

collection agency, confusion as to the holder of a loan, servicing complaints,

etc.) The FFEL Program had become the most labor intensive financial aid

program administered by our Financial Aid Office.

Under the FFEL Program, we had to deal with hundreds of different

lenders (ranging from small local credit unions with little program sophistication

to large international banks) and fifty plus national guarantee agencies. Each

of these lenders and guarantee agencies has different policies and procedures.

As a result, our office shelves were lined with thick policy manuals, each from

a different guarantor and each containing different policies.

Under the FFEL Program. we were never able to counsel our students in-

house as to the accurate status of their loan proceeds. Instead, we were

constantly having to call various lenders and guarantors all across the country to

determine the status of a student's loan or check. Members of my staff would

typically spend one to two hours simply trying to determine the loan/check

status of ONE student. Given the growing complexity of the FFEL Program

75"*
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and the growing frustration of our students and parents, we firmly believed that

there had to be a better way in which to deliver loan funds to students.

Direct lending has been the answer for Hope College and many other

institutions. Having successfully implemented direct lending at our institution in

1994-95, I would like to share the following program assessments with you:

Hope College has received very positive responses from both its

students and parents relative to the streamlined nature of direct lending.

Compared to the paper intensive nature of the FFEL Program, students are very

pleased that one signature on the Promissory Note replaces waiting in line twice

a year to sign their loan checks. The process is simple and user friendly.

Fund management and distribution is much easier under direct

lending. Under the prior FFEL Program, if a student for whom you had

processed a loan did not enroll at your school, these loan dollars were

considered student specific and had to be returned to the lender in question

(even though the institution might have fifty other students eligible for those

same loan funds1 However, as a full origination direct lending school, we can

simply reverse the loan credit on the account of an ineligible student and

immediately credit those dollars to the account of another eligible student. As a

result, hours of administrative labor and paperwork are saved. This simple

concept of fund transferral is inherent to the direct lending model design but is

not possible under the FFEL program due to the nature of the program's basic

configuration involving multiple lenders.

Students and parents have also been pleased in terms of how much more

quickly they receive their loan funds. Under the FFEL Program, our students

often had to wait four to six weeks to secure their loan funds. We now have



72

the ability to credit a student's account with his/her loan proceeds within as

little as five minutes after securing a signed note.

The direct lending model is easily understood by our student und

parent borrowers. Under the prior lender/guarantor model, we had to explain

to the borrower the roles of the lender, the guarantor, the school, a servicing

company, the federal government, the borrower, and the secondary market (and

how their loan might be sold several times throughout their repayment period.)

Now, under direct lending, attention is focussed solely on the student, the

school, and the federal servieer. As a result, students are less confused by

the process. Most importantly, we can assure our students that, under the

direct lending program, their loans will never be sold. This is a very

important feature of direct lending in that the selling of loans and the changing

of the loan holder have been closely linked to the potential for default.

We have also found that there is less administrative burden for both our

Financial Aid Office and our Business Office. The paper chase and

accompanying liabilities of check handling are a thing of the past. One signed

promissory note suffices for the full loan period. Our Business Office is very

excited about direct lending due to the significant reduction in administrative

responsibilities for their office as compared to the FFEL Program. As a result

of this reduction, they are better able to direct their limited personnel resources

to other areas of student service. I would note that some first year institutions

have reported that they have realized financial savings under direct lending due

to the program's labor efficiencies. This has allowed them to reduce the

number of positions in their Financial Aid and/or Business Offices.

There has been an improved cash flow for both our students and the



college. Students and parents feel that ihey are better served by the efficiency

of the direct lending program in that they can more quickly access their loan

funds. Our Business Office has experienced a marked improvement in our cash

flow. This office is also very pleased to be relieved of the labor intensive

burden of multiple check disbursements (saviug over 4.000 transactions per

year.)

The repayment process is much more easily understood by our

students. One of most attractive features of direct lending lies in the fact that

the student will have ONE servicerfloan holder throughout the life of

his/her loan due to the fact that their loan will never be sold. Nationally,

over $8.4 naion worth of direct loans have already entered repayment and

have been serviced by AFSA Corporation (a division of Fleet Bank). Our

students and parents have been very pleased wiel their interactions with the

servicer and we have not received any complaints to date (which was by no

means the case with the FFEL Program). This joint venture between the U.S.

Department of Education and AFSA Corporation demonstrates how the federal

government is contracting successfully with private industry through the

competitive bidding process.

From our perspective, the key advantage is simply that of institutional

control. Our Financial Aid Office now controls the entire loan process. It is

no longer necessary to cut refund checks back and forth with a lender. If there

is any problem with the loan amount throughout the loan period, we can simply

adjust it in-house in an c^curate and efficient manner. It is no longer necessary

for us to spend hours tracking on the loan status of a student. We simply access

our direct lending software to determine a student's loan status. We no longer
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struggle to comply with the various administrative policies and procedures of

the various national guarantors and several hundred lenders.

When Hope College decided to participate in direct lending, we had little

direct experience with the Department of Education in terms of computer

software and electronic communication. At the outset, program detractors often

advised me that Hope College did not have the ability to implement direct

lending and that smaller schools were handicapped in the area of technology. I

am very pleased to report that the direct lending software was installed in our

office with modest effort and has worked very effectively for my staff I

would also underscore that our interactions with the U.S. Department of

Education and its contractors have been excellent throughout the entire

implementation process. Whenever we had a question or encountered a

problem, we received very timely responses and effective problem resolution.

Why have Hope College and almost 2,000 institutions nationally decided

to participate in the Federal Direct Student Loan Program? Our only vested

interest is that of securing the finest loan service for our students. In fact, I

would stress with each member of this committee that the most forthright and

unbiased assessment of direct lending will come to you from the student

borrowers themselves and the participating financial aid professionals. These

indivi:luals are not concerned about the loss of corporate profits; they are simply

interested in securing the best quality loan program for students. For Hope

College and these 2,000 other institutions, the direct lending model delivers

exactly what we needed -- a user friendly loan system for our students which

we eau fully control.

Proposals have been put forward to apply an artificial cap to the Federal

hi
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Direct Student Loan Program, limiting the number of future participants.

Rather than applying such a cap, I would urge you to support the concept of an

open marketplace and to allow for institutional choice. For the first time that I

can remember in my career as a practicing fmancial aid professional, the

congress has granted institutions a programmatic choice at the local level. We

are actually able to decide which program best serves our students and our

institution. This choice worked extremely well for Hope College and 103 other

institutions in 1994.95. Now, almost 1,900 other institutions have exercised that

local choice as well.

All institutions should have the freedom to choose. Institutions are

extremely sensitive to the happiness or displeasure of their students and parents.

If any schools come to the conclusion that direct lending is not effectively

serving their student customers, these schools will quickly vote with their feet

and leave the program. Schools should have that option. In the same manner,

they should also have the right to select the loan program of their choice and

not be locked out as the result of a legislated cap.

I urge you to allow for open competition between the FFEL and FDSL

Programs and let the market determine their success. This type of open

competition is very healthy and will only serve to improve student loan service.

There is great potential here for an effective and successful student loan delivery

system. It is my sincere hope that you will listen carefully to the message of

the direct lending schools and that you will support the concepts of an open

marketplace and local choice.

I thank you for the opportunity to make these comments and would be

glad to respond to questions or provide further comment at a later date.
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Mr. HOEKSTRA. Dr. Ryan.

STATEMENT OF DIANE RYAN, DIRECTOR OF FINANCIAL AID,
CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, NORTHRIDGE

Ms. RYAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As a financial aid adminis-
trator with 20 years of experience in delivering student financial
aid, I know a great deal about student loans. I have conducted re-
search on student loan repayments and defaults and, over the
course of my career, I have processed some 85,000 loans at the
State universities in California where I have worked.

During that time, student loans became big business, and that
business was in dire need of reform, reform that has centered
largely around one theme: Simplification.

In the name of reform, however, the acrimonious debate over stu-
dent loans has raged on with the allegorical pitting of the profiteer-
ing middlemen of the banking industry against the entrenched bu-
reaucrats of the government. It has been difficult to sort out the
fact from the fiction, the truth from the hype, the cost from the
savings, and the current political climate has only .intensified com-
peting ideologies.

As a financial aid director, I believe that student need is the
overarching umbrella under which all other issues should fall in
this debate, and students should be the beneficiaries of this reform.

There are many ways to reform student loans, and one of them
was the Federal Direct Student Loan Program, which was based on
the solid notion of eliminating the complexities of borrowing for col-
lege. Dedicated financial aid people, colleagues I respect enor-
mously, set out to create a program that worked for students and
for schools. Direct loans resulted from this vision.

I might add that the lack of responsiveness by many of the play-
ers in the Federal Family Education Loan Programs, the banks,
the regulators, the secondary markets, the guarantee agencies, col-
lection entities, and the like, provided much of the impetus for di-
rect loans as well.

Direct loans, from all appearances, have resolved many of the
front end problems that plagued the FFELP. The Department of
Education has demonstrated an unparalleled level of support to the
program and has committed the resources necessary to make it
work for the participating schools. This has been good for students
and good for schools. However, direct loans are not the only method
by which borrowing can be simplified and improved with similar
benefits.

Because of direct loans, the lending community sat up and took
notice. Fueled in part by the very competition posed by direct gov-
ernment lending programs, lenders have become far more sensitive
to the demands of the marketplace and are trying to meet the
needs of students and schools in new and creative ways.

For some of us, the option of having Federal Family Education
Loans financed through banks and other financial institutions re-
mains an :five one. I am glad that educational institutions
still have a choice on financing options to offer students.

At my campus, because we were in the throes of recovering from
the massive damages of the Northridge earthquake, moving to a
completely new system of student borrowing through direct loans



did not seem feasible, and we opted, with the help of a consortium
of lenders and the ELM resources, in conjunction with the Califor-
nia Student Aid Commission, to remain in the FFELP program and
work toward its improvement. This has worked extremely well for
us.

We now process our 7,000 annual student loan volume very dif-
ferently than we did in the past. I believe that our best chance for
continued success in that regard is to take advantage of innova-
tions offered by private enterprise in partnership with the public
sector. ELM and other entities like it continue to work to make
such innovations a reality.

We have an obligation to keep pace with the technologies that
our student consumers have come to demand and that we can offer
now, innovations in the way in which students apply for aid and
the way in which we move and validate required data. Enormous
efficiencies can be realized through the technological innovations
offered by private enterprise, and we must remove the regulatory
impediments to such innovations.

Our new FFELP process at Northridge represents an enormous
improvement in processing steps and time to delivery of aid. My
students can stay with the banks with which they have done prior
student loan business. I like the fact that my stud.ents borrow from
lending institutions and that they establish a banking relationship
in this way.

Lenders come to my campus and assist with the counseling of
borrowers on credit obligations and repayment information. The
student borrower relationship with the lender is something that I
view as positive. It teaches a borrower about borrowing.

From my perspective, this is a greatly simplified FFELP process
and has made student loan processing a N,k,ry different animal than
it was a few years ago. I believe it is only the beginning of what
can be done to improve student loan delivery.

Some would argue that the Department of Education is the best
entity for making student loans and that it should be ready to han-
dle all of the Nation's loan volume. Others hold a few that the
FFELP is so structurally flawed that it has to be scrapped. Neither
position should be absolute.

I've seen problems in the student loan program, and I have seen
thoughtful and collaborative solutions being offered. I believe that
competition in student lending is a good thing, and the result has
been a greatly improved level of service, responsiveness, account-
ability from both the public and the private student loan makers,
and a continuation of this innovative spirit can only serve to im-
prove student loans overall. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Ryan follows:]
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Summary

Money for financing college now comes largely from student loans
resulting in a growth in loan volume and complexity which has been
significant. The need for reform in the student loan industry has been
acute and debate on student loans rages on. Central to the debate has been
the theme of simplification. The ways in which loans can be processed and
delivered have changed dramatically in recent years and new methods for
student loan application and delivery are being developed.

Federal Direct Loans have met with success in meeting the front-end
processing needs of students and schools. Other private sector initiatives
have also come to the fore which are showing enormous promise in
achieving similar objectives of simplification with new efficiencies.

California State University Northridge has been selected to panicipate in
the Direct Lending Program but has elected to delay implementation
pending a determination of the best, continued lending option for the
campus. Northridge has opted to continue participation in the Federal
Family Education Loan Program because of services obtained through a

-

c..nsortium of lenders (Education Loan Managg. went Resources) which
offers many of the same benefits of Direct Lending, but has not required a
campus conversion to an entirely new loan.program.

Competition in the student loan industry between the private capital
providers and government funded loans has been beneficial. It has
improved service, responsiveness and accountability from both private and
public loan makers. A continuation of the publiclprivate partnership
focused on innovation, technological improvements, standardization and
continued simplification is warranted. This approach would offer students
and schools a choice of alternatives fin- borrowing, providing desirable
options for long-term education financing.
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L. Diane Ryan, Ph.D.
Director of Financial Aid
California State University Northridge

As a financial aid administrator with twenty years of experience in
delivering student financial aid, I know a great deal about student loans. I

have conducted research on student loan repayments and defaults and, over
the course of my career, I have processed some 85,000 loans at the state
universities in California where I have worked. Student loans have become
the primary funding vehicle for college--not a trend that we in the financial
aid community consider to be a healthy one. However, because of
declining grant support for college students, student loans have become big
business. That "business!' became incredibly complicated and was in dire
need of reform--reform that has centered largely around one theme:
simplification.

In the name of reform, however, the acrimonious debate over student loans
has raged on with the allegorical pitting of the "profiteering middlemen" of
the banking industry against the "entrenched bureaucrats" of the
government. It has been difficult to sort out the fact from the fiction, the
truth from the hype, the costs from the savings: and the current political
climate has only intensified competing ideologies. As a financial aid
director. I believe that student need is the overarching umbrella under
which all other issues should fall in this debate.

When it became apparent that the financial needs of our nation's college
students were not being adequately addressed under the Federal Family
Education Loan Programs (1-1-ELP loans were called "guaranteed student
loans" in years gone by), reform became the rallying cry. There are many
ways to reform student loans. One of them--a government-based solution--
is the Federal Direct Student Loan Program.

The Direct Loan program was based on the solid notion of eliminating the
complexities of borrowing for college. Dedicated financial aid people,
colleagues I respect enormously. set about to create a program that worked
for students and for schools. Direct Loans resulted from this vision. I

(.1.4
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might add that the lack of responsiveness by many of the players in the
Federal Family Education Loan Programs--the banks, the regulators, the
secondary markets, the guaranty agencies, collection entities, and the like--
provided much of the impetus for Direct Loans as well.

Direct Loans, from all appearances, have resolved many of the front-end
problems that have plagued the FFELP. The Department of Education has
demonstrated an unparalleled level of support to the program and has
committed the resources necessary to make it work for the participating
schools. This has been good for students and good for schools. However,
Direct Loans are not the only method by which borrowing can be
simplified and improved with similar benefits.

Because of Direct Loans, the lending community "sat up and took notice."
Fueled, in part, by the very competition posed by direct government
lending programs, lenders have become far more sensitive to the demands
of the market place and are trying to meet the needs of students and schools
in new and creative ways. For some of us, the option of having Federal
Family Education Loans financed through banks and other financial
institutions remains an attractive one. For example, the private sector is
able to offer repayment incentives not available through Direct Lending. I

am glad that educational institutions still have a choice on financing options
to offer students.

My campus had the option of participating in the Direct Loan Program in
its second year and we are still on the list of year three schools. Because
we were in the throes of recovering from the massive damages of the
Northridge earthquake, moving to a completely new system of student
borrowing through Dir..ict Loans did not seem feasible and we elected not
to participate. However, using the established loan system and including
loans in a student's financial aid award "package" in the same way that
Direct Loans were processed was feasible. With the help of the lending
community and ELM Resources (Education Loan Management), we opted
to remain in the FFELP program and work toward the improvement of its
delivery at my campus. This has worked extremely well for us.

Like many campuses, we formerly used a completely separate processing
cycle for the "regular" financial aid programs--Perkins loans, Work Study,
and Federal Grants--and then we processed the "bank loans." It became
apparent that this kind of bifurcated processing was not only detrimental to
departmental efficiency, out it posed enormous impediments to the timely
delivery of actual dollars to students. Other impediments were imposed by
burdensome regulatory requirements and the cumbersome nature of the

2
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loan process itself. Loan processing is now done in a dramatically
different way at my campus and I hope that it will be possible in the near
future to make even more dramatic changes to the way in which my
students can apply for aid, be evaluated for eligibility, and be funded.

At Northridge, we have gone from a completely paper loan processing
environment to one which is nearly paper-free. While we will not be able
to move into a completely electronic environment--from the application for
aid through direct deposit into student bank accounts--we now process our
7,000 annual student loan volume very differently than we did in the past.
I have been grateful for support that ELM has extended and appreciate the
effort to continue to find ways to improve our process. I believe that our
best chance for success in that regard is to take advantage of innovations
offered by private enterprise in partnership with the public sector. ELM
and other entities like it, continue to work to make such innovations a
reality.

The full implementation of the ELM project as originally envisioned would
address many of the front-end needs for students and schools in application
processing. I would like to use a customized computer disk or an on-line
application protocol for my incoming first-time freshmen application
processing. I could tailor this to fit my unique institutional needs and still
incorporate the mandatory data elements required by the Department of
Education in its Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) form.

The Department of Education has made it clear that the only allowable
application form for student aid programs is the paper FAFSA form which
they have approved. Electronic applications would greatly simplify
processing. ELM has developed such an "application of the future" on a
computer disk, but it is not an "allowable'' form according to current
statute and cannot be put into use. The Department of Education is
developing similar technology although it has not been released. I hope
that efforts in this area--from some sector--public, private, or from an
entrepreneurial partnership of the two--will bear fruit soon.

We have an obligation to keep pace with the technologies that our student
consumers have come to demand and that we can offer--now--innovations
in the way in which students apply for aid and the way in which we move
and validate required data. Enormous efficiencies can be realized through
the technological innovations offered by private enterprise. There are still
regulatory impediments to such innovations. In the interim, and absent a
change in the law on electronic application means, FFELP loans must

3



continue the paper application process and generate separate loan
application requests.

There is "good news," however, in other aspects on the loan processing
front. Our new FFELP process represents an enormous improvement in
processing steps and time-to-delivery of aid. The processing system relies
on ELM as a service bureau for loan application processing. My students
can stay with the banks with which they have done prior student loan
business. I like the fact that my students borrow from lending institutions
and that they establish a banking relationship in this wz.v. Lenders come to
my campus and assist with the counseling of borrowers on credit
obligations and repayment information. The student borrower relationship
with the lender is something that I view as positive. It teaches a borrower
about borrowing.

From an administrative standpoint, however, the multiplicity of lenders
had been problematic. Here is where ELM Resources has made some
wonderful innovations and greatly simplified the student loan process
through standardization. From the school perspective, the ELM system
makes the lenders nearly "transparent" to me. I deal with one primary
entity: the ELM service bureau. The overwhelming majority of my
student borrowers are currently dealing with lenders who are in the ELM
group. However, even for those who borrow outside the ELM group, the
processing can be greatly automated and standardized.

The application data--with the borrower's lender of choice--is
electronically shipped from my school to our service bureau which
transmits to the lender and guaranty agency. The promissory note process
remains within the purview of the lender--not the school. This appeals to
me. Although there are no significant school liability issues presented in
the Direct Loan promissory note process, there are none in the FFELP
program. Additionally, we can track the complete progress of the loan
through the ELM loan status system and the loan process is fully integrated
with all other Title IV financial aid processing.

The creation of student loan checks is folded into our other aid processing
which permits the necessary unit-load checking, holding of checks for
other compliance-related reasons, and the use of funds--upon student
request--to pay for their educationally-related expenses. A central
disbursement agent processes all loan proceeds via electronic funds transfer
to our student accounting system and handles all cancellation, refund, and
reconciliation activities with the lenders. From the school perspective, this
is a greatly simplified FFELP process and has made student loan processing

4
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a very different animal than it was a few years ago. I believe it is only the
beginning on what can be done to improve student loan delivery.

Some would argue that the Department of Education is the best entity for
making student loans and that it should be readied to handle all of the
nation's student loan volume. Others hold the view that the 1-1-ELP is so
structurally flawed that it has to be scrapped. Perhaps neither position
should be absolute. I have seen problems in the student loan program and I
have also seen thoughtful and collaborative solutions being offered. I
believe that competition in student lending is a good thing and the result has
been a greatly improved level of service, responsiveness, and accountability
from both the public and private student loan makers. A continuation of
this innovative spirit can only serve to improve student loans overall.

To conclude, what we are doing at Northridge can be accomplished at
other campuses with a desire to simplify their FFELP processing. The
ELM project has folded the processing of those "bank loans" completely
into the routine processing of our Title IV and other institutional aid
programs with the same kind of simplicity envisioned by Direct Lending.
Although there has been a decided change in the method of doing business,
it has left the "business" intact with no disruption to my student borrowers.
And it has brought me the best of what the lending community cando when
it combines forces to offer a new initiative: a student loan product that is
being developed and delivered according to the needs of my department
and the students I serve.

Finally, if I find that I am not happy with the service of ELM, or if they do
not stay competitive and responsive to my needs, I have the option of
terminating my relationship with that service bureau and seeking better
alternatives for my students. I like having a choice and keeping my options
open.

Thank you.
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Chairman HOEKSTRA. Ms. Fawthrop.

STATEMENT OF LYNN FAWTHROP, DIRECTOR OF FINANCIAL
AID, ROGER WILLIAMS COLLEGE

MS. FAWTHROP. Thank you, Congressman Hoekstra and Mem-
bers of the subcommittee for this opportunity to share our commit-
tee's observations on the operation of the Ford Federal Direct LoanProgram.

Our committee was created by Congress in the Higher Education
Act of 1986 to provide an independent source of advice and counsel
to Congress ancl the Secretary. Our most recent focus results from
the Education amendments of 1992 when Congress asked our com-
mittee to study simplifying the Federal Family Education LoanProgram.

In 1993 OBRA conferees directed our committee to monitor and
evaluate implementation of direct loans and the effects of modifica-
tions in FFEL as well. We have monitored the programs for over
21 months and submitted a report to Congress last August. Sincethen, we have held hearings on both programs.

I'd like to preface my remarks about the operation of direct loans
with a broad observation about the loan programs in general. Our
committee believes that either loan program, FFEL or direct loans,
or a well structured hybrid can serve students and institutions well
if it is properly designed and managed. We have not, and will not,
take a position on which program should prevail or whether both
should.

The key issue for our committee is maldng either or both pro-
grams work. By that, I mean ensuring that they meet the needs
of students and Institutions, while maintaining integrity and ac-
countability.

Let me share some personal experiences with you. My institu-
tion, Roger Williams University, is a direct lending school. I must
tell you that the difect loan program has worked relatively well at
Roger Williams. There have been operational glitches, to be sure,
primarily relating to software and systems. However, the direct
loan program solves problems for me and my students that the cur-
rent FTEL program d.oes not.

Indeed, we chose to participate in direct loans partly because we
had lost patience that the FFEL program could resolve longstand-
ing problems of complexity and burden.

An Advisory Committee report to Congress in April 1993 docu-
mented the problems of complexities and inefficiencies in FFEL.
My experience with the direct loan program at Roger Williams Uni-
versity mirrors that of our committee, that our committee has
found in our loan evaluation study at the majority of participating
schools.

As we Acted in our letter to Senator Jeffords, direct lending is
a feasible program with many desirable features for both students
and institutions. Program operation in the first year was relatively
smooth up to reconciliation, and the Department has shown the
ability to manage the new program.

Having said that, I must add that our study found several oper-
ational problems that might be associated with the start-up of the
new program. Most involved system and software problems. They
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are not fatal, by any means, and can be addressed through proper
management. Two problems, however, merit attention.

First, because of the decision by direct lending managers to allow
institutions flexibility in reporting, it is not possible to prevent
multiple loans, tie cash drawdowns to actual disbursement data, or
to easily reconcile institutional accounts in a timely manner.

While the Department of Education has announced plans to ad-
dress these prololems in the long run system development effort,
our committee is concerned that there is no short run contingency
plan, if this long run effort stalls or perhaps fails, as occurs so
often in both private and public sector.

Second, it appears that a large number of schools with question-
able default records or unreliable data will be allowed to partici-
pate in year two. Our committee felt this was an unfortunate deci-
sion that gained the program little, if anything. Our point is not
that high default schools which are eligible to participate in FFEL
should be excluded from direct lending. The issue is that direct
lending has an income contingent repayment option that might be
used by problem schools to hide lack of' quality in educational pro-
gramming.

In our judgment, the Department of Education has not thought
through how such schools would be tracked and how their perform-
ance would be measured if large numbers of their students were
encouraged to choose income contingent repayment option. Finally,
let me say, even with regard to these two issues, the Department
of Education can take the initiative and move quickly to minimize
the problems.

I want to close by stating that the operational problems in the
first year of direct lending must be judged against a backdrop of
an overly complex and inefficient FFEL program, and that little
would be gained if start-up problems in direct loans are used as a
justification for limiting the direct loan program without address-
ing major problems in FFEL.

Once again, I thank you for the opportunity to testify, and I'll be
happy to answer any questions.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Fawthrop follow s:]
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LYNN M. FAWTHROP, CHAIRPERSON

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Thank you, Mr Chairman, and members of the Subcommittee for this opportunity to
share our Committee's observations on the administration of the Ford Federal Direct
Loan Program (FDLP). My name is Lynn Fawthrop, Director of Financial Aid at Roger
Williams University in Bristol, Rhode Island. I am representing the Advisory Committee
on Student Financial Assistance, of which I have been Chairperson since January 1993.
The Advisory Committee was created by Congress in the Higher Education Amendments
of 1986, to provide an independent source of advice and counsel to both the Congress
and the Secretary of Education on student aid policy.

Congress originally defined its purpose in statute: to provide extensive knowledge and
understanding of federal, state, and institutional programs of postsecondary student
assistance; to provide technical expertise with regard to systems of need analysis and
application forms; and to make recommendations that will result in maintenance of
access to postsecondary education for low- and middle-income students. The Advisory
Committee's structure reflects the diversity of the contemporary financial aid community.
College presidents, financial aid administrators, educational association executives, bank
officers, guaranty agency executives, state higher education officials, and students have
served on the Committee. Members are appointed by the leaders of the United States
Senate, the House of Representatives, and the Secretary of FAucation on the basis of
technical expertise and knowledge of student aid and educational policy. The eleven
members serve in staggered terms of three years.

Our focus over the last three years results from the Education Amendments of 1992
when Congress required our Committee to study simplifying the Federal Family
Education Loan Program (FFELP). In the attached April 1993 report to the Congress,
entitled "Student Loan Program Simplification: Interim Recommendations," the
Committee recommended radical restructuring of the FFELP to overcome what our
Committee found to be unacceptable complexity and inefficiency in that program. The
Committee identified six sources of complexity, including:

Multiple, overlapping loan programs exist, none of which have sufficient annual
limits to discourage multiple program borrowing.
Terms and conditions conflict among the loan programs.
The programs operate under burdensome legislative and regulatory requirements,
most of which have been created to control program costs and default rates.
Lender and guarantor policies are inconsistent.
Loan processes and forms are not standard.
The existing data and network infrastructure is insufficient.

Broad agreement existed in the higher education and loan community for addressing
these serious flaws in the program. The Committee recommended several steps to
address this complexity:

streamlining and standardizing the loan programs;
reducing the number of loan programs;



reducing the number of agencies and lenders;
providing borrower refinancing options;
using the FAFSA as the loan application; and
integrating FFELP delivery into the broader Title IV delivery system.

In respon_e to a request from Senator Pell, we also included ;ri our July 1993 final report
a complete set of recommendations on how a direct loan program should be structured,
since Congress was considering full-scale implementation of direct lending at that time.
Congress implemented most of the Committee's FDLP recommendations. However,
most recommendations for the FFELP, perhaps the most difficult, have not been
addressed.

In August 1993, OBRA conferees also directed our Committee to advise the Congress
and Secretary on both the implementation of the FDLP and the effects of modifications
in the FFELP as well. We have monitored both programs for over 21 months, held a
direct lending hearing in November 1994 and an FFELP hearing in April 1995. The
Committee's first annual evaluation report, "Implementation of the Federal Direct
Student Loan Program and Modification to the Federal Family Education Loan
Program," submitted in August 1994 is attached.

1 mention this brief history today for two reasons. First, since 1992, the Congress has
looked to our Committee for advice on student loan programs generally and, accordingly
it has been one of our highest priorities. Second, we want the Subcommittee to
understand the full context in which our comments will be made today.

Either the FFELP or FDLP can serve students and institutions well if they are properly
designed and operated. And, both programs can be improved dramatically by
elimination of structural deficiencies in the overall system that delivers student aid.

Our Committee will deliver a full report late this summer that will reiterate and update
the changes in both programs that are required for each to serve students and
institutions well. Our Committee has not and will not take a position on which program
should prevail--or whether both should. However, as in the past, we will continue to
recommend those changes that are required to ensure efficiency and integrity in either,
both or a hybrid if that is the decision of Congress.

Having provided those introductory remarks, let me now turn to the issues tc be
addressed today. About two months ago, on March 17, 1995, our Committee responded
to a request from Senators Jeffords and Kassebaum in preparation for a hearing. Their
question concerned issues of accountability and quality in the FDLP. Let me summarize
the points in our response which we are submitting today as part of the written record.
In addition, we provided brief observations concerning the overall operation of the
FDLP.

2
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OVERALL ASSESSMENT

I would like to provide three observations with regard to our assessment of the FDLP to
date based in part on feedback from institutions that testified at the Committee's
November hearing:

First, our loan study to date has found the FDLP to be a feasible program with
desirable advantages to institutions ,Ind students.

Second, implementation and program operation have been relatively smooth up to
reconciliation.

Third, the Department of Education (ED) in general has shown both the ability
and commitment to manage the program.

I can attest personally to each of these because my in.titution, Roger Williams, is a
direct lending institution. Having stated that, however, it is the Committee's perception
that there are impc.rtant shortcomings that need to be addressed to ensure efficiency,
accountability, aad integrity. Our March 17 letter to Senators Jeffords and Kassebaum
contains specific recommend-tions in each of these areas and is part of our written
testimony.

ADMINISTRATWE ACCOUNTABILITY

In the area of institutional accountability, the student aid delivery system as it exists
today cannot support critical functions for maintaining program-by-program
accountability, quality and integrity. This structural deficiency affects all programs, not
just FDLP.

In a letter to Secretary Riley on June 15, 1994, (attached), our Committee noted that the
student aid delivery system could not prevent multiple awards, tie cash drawdown to data
in the system, or reconcile accounts adequately. These are a:' ft.nctions taken for
granted in most large data processing and financial systems. We recommended in that
letter that ED move quickly to revise the Central Processing System (CPS) Request For
Proposal (RFP) to eliminate this deficiency. This contract provided a unique opportunity
to make interim changes that could address key shortcomings virtually immediately,
rather than awaiting full system redesign, requiring three to five years. However, on
August 18, 1994, we received a response from Leo Kornfeld, Deputy Assistant Secretary,
stating that since the CPS recompetion had no bearing on these issues, no changes would
be made to the RFP. Failure to make interim changes to the CPS RFP and complete
the necessary system modifications means that ED must either use costly task orders
and contract charge order vehicles to address these problems in the short run or wait
years for broader system changes in the nearly dozen systems and databases currently
making up the Title IV delivery system.

:43
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We further noted this deficiency in a letter to Congressman Gooc Bing on October 31,
1994, and its negative effect on FDLP. In that letter, we recommended that ED
encourage institutions to report disbursements early--a step that would not only minimize
the potential for multiple loans but would have also avoided most of the well-known
problems encountered in reconciliation this year. This recommendation also went
unheeded.

In addition to this structural deficiency in delivery and failure to encourage institutiom to
report early, in the first year of FDLP implementation there have been problems in
software and systems design that have made reconciliation in FDLP an unnecessarily
slow and difficult process. We are prepared to discuss how structural deficiencies in
delivery and these factors interact, if you should decide to do so.

INSTITUTIONAL QUALITY

In the area of institutional quality, it appears that a number of institutions that will
participate in FDLP this year have either very high default rate histories or no history at
all. The exact numbers have been provided in our March 17 letter to Senator Jelfords
and Kassebaum. I especially want to stress one point: our estimates did not include
institutions that are exempted by statute from default rate triggers.

The inclusion of some high default schools would not be a major problem. However,
our Committee is not aware of the development of measures of institutional quality in
FDLP that serve the same functions as default rate measures in FFELP. This is
especially troubling in the face of announced plans to use income contingent repayment
(ICR) to reduce defaults and the apparent lack of any plans to monitor high default
schools' performances in FDLP.

With regard to our preliminary findings on both reconciliation and institutional selection,
I must state that it has been extraordinarily difficult to get information from ED.
Several requests have gone completely unheeded.

SUMMARY

The Advisory Committee urges Members to focus on improvements necessary in both
loan programs. The FDLP has been remarkably successful in its first months of
operation in spite of the problems identified above. The FDLP institutional origination
process has eliminated sonte of the most daunting problemswith the FFELP that the
Committee identified in the Loan Simplification Study. Yet, improvements in ED
management of the program and FDLP systems and operations are clearly required.

Congress initiated important changes and the loan industry has made :mpressive efforts
to reform the FFELP, which has resulted in service improvements for students and
institutions. However, the agenda for structural reform outlined in the Committee's 1993
Loan Simplification Report remains to be fulfilled and some of the most difficult and
divisive problems must be confronted Significant efforts are required to address the
needs of students and institutions in that program.
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June 15, 1994

The Honorable Richard W. Riley
Secretary
U.S. Department of Education
400 Maryland Avenue, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20202-0100

Dear Mr. Secretary:

I am writing on behalf of each of our members about a matter of great importance to
the Department of Education (ED), the Congress, and the er,tire postsecondary
education community. A singular opportunity exists to use upcoming procurements to
restructure the systems that deliver Title IV student aid--to make them more efficient
and ensure program integrity. The benefits to all parties are truly substantial and can
be achieved without a significant increase in the costs of delivering federal funds to
neidy students. However, it appears that this opportunity may be squandered in a
headlong rush to recompete existing contracts. We are recommending that you direct
ED staff to carefully reconsider the long-run implications of their procurement strategy.

ED has issued draft requests for proposals (RFPs) for major contacts that support
application, processing, and disbursement of Title IV funds. The structure of these
RFPs will determine the capabilities and shortcomings of the student aid delivery
system into the next century. Relatively modest modifications in these RFPs and
resulting contracts can, produce dramatic improvements in performance, efficiency,
integrity, and cash management. Unfortunately, our initial assessment suggests that
these systems will remain essentially unchanged for the rest of the decade.

In 1986, Congress charged the Advisory Committee to monitor delivery on an ongoing
basis and make recommendations for improvement. We have just completed a year-
long study of the systems and processes involved and have identified serious
deficiencies. These were shared with ED staff in April of this year. A copy is encic;ed.

Great progress has been made in the program and policy areas over the last few yews.
The vast majority of students now complete only one data set on only one form and are
means tested under only one model. In contrast, the delivery system itself is a
puzzling assortment of dozens of separate data bases, contractors and facilities, most of
which do not communicate with each other. This, for example, forces institutions to
report awards for the same student to several different entities at different times and
on different schedules.
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Indeed, the structure of delivery is so fragmented that it leads to embarrassing lapses in
function and associated shortfalls in efficiency and integrity. Particularly troublesome is
that, even after the award of thousands of dollars, the central data base does not know
where the student is enrolled and, accordingly, can't warn another school not to award
the same student for the same period. Further, the system cannot send an institution's
computer generated reapplications to the institution because it doesn't know which
students are there. Instead, it must employ a costly method of mass mailing that
requires extensive follow up. Lastly, and perhaps most important, the system mnnot
link draw down and expenditure of :ederal funds with valid, current eligibility data or
reconcile accounts accurately at the end of the award year.

Like the systems of most federal agencies, ED's Title IV delivery system has been
developed over time, sequentially, as new programs and functions have emerged. In
each instance ED staff have,done their best to modify and imp ove at the margin.
Until now there has not been the opportimity to step back and examine the entire
structure.

Given the intense and increasing scrutiny directed at the programs by the Inspector
General, General Accounting Office, and powerful committees in Congress, the
opportunity to reassess and change direction comes none too soon.

However, to date, the plans that ED has shared with the community and our
Committee including those presented at a formal heating on June 6 fail to address the
most important of these deficiencies. Since release of the central processing system
(CPS) procurement--perhaps the most important of the delivery system componentsis
imminent, we are recommending that you direct your staff to give immediate attention
to the issues involved before the final RFP is released.

To ensure system-wide efficiency and integrity, ED must formulate a comprehensive
plan that addresses these deficiencies over the next five to seven years. This plan must
include modifications in the specifications of each of its systems and contracts so that
an orderly large scale system enhancement process can begin early in 1995. The
cornerstone of the plan must be a new data architecture, including a comprehensive
Title IV-wide data base that integrates all processing, monitoring, reporting, and cash
management functions.

We feel there is sufficient time to address these issues through revisions to RFPs in the
final planning phases. The process of reviewing and commenting on draft RFPs
provides a fortuitous opportunity to incorporate essential changes. If ED staff believe
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it is too late to make the required changes, then we recommend extending contracts
perhaps for one year--not rolling them over for five to seven years with unchanged
specifications.

In tbe meantime, if the Committee staff can be of any assistance, please call our Staff
Director, Brian Fitzgerald. Thank you for your attention to these important issues.

Sincerely,

417 0

;71 '13 M. Fawt rop
Clairperson

Enclosure

cc: Advisory Committee members
The Honorable Madeleine Kunin
The Honorable Marshall Smith
The Honorable David Longanecker
Mr. Leo Kornfeld
Ms. Maureen McLaughlin
Mr. William Moran
The Honorable William Ford
The Honorable Pat Williams
The Honorable Thomas Sawyer
The Honorable Jolene Unsoeld
The Honorablt Patsy Mink
The Honorab, Robert Andrews
The Honorable. John Reed
The Honorable Tim Roemer
The Honorable Dale Kildee
The Honorable Robert Scott
Tbe Honorable Ron Klink
The Honorable Karan English
The Honorable Ted Strickland
The Honorable Xavier Becerra
The Honorable Gene Green
The Honorable Thomas Petri
The Honorable Steve Gunderson

The Honorable Randy Cunningham
The Honorable Dan Miller
The Honorable Paul Henry
The Honorable Marge Roukema
The Honorable Peter Hoekstra
The Honorable Howard McKeon
The Honorable Richard Armey
The Honorable Claiborne Pell
The Honorable Howard Metzenbaum
The Honorable Christopher Dodd
The Honorable Paul Simon
The Honorable Barbara Mikulski
The Honorable Jeff Bingaman
The Honorable Edward Kennedy
The Honorable Paul Wellstone
The Honorable Harris Wofford
The Honorable Tom Harkin
The Honorable James Jeffords
The Honorable Nancy Kassebaum
The Honorable Dan Coats
The Honorable Judd Gregg
The Honorable Strom Thurmond
The Honorable Orrin Hatch
The Honorable Dave Durenberger
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DEFICIENCIES IN THE CURRENT TITLE IV DELIVERY SYSTEM

Basic information is not available in time to prevent multiple awards for
the same period at different institutions.

Necessary certifications are not automatically provided, requiring instead.
extensive manual, paper-based processes at the institution increasing the
potential for institutional liability.

Records cannot be submitted for rematching when ED's systems cannot
conduct matches with other data bases (e.g., social security), increasing
burden and the potential for institutional liability.

Reapplications cannot be sent to the institution at its request for
distribution to its students, rather than mass mailing reapplications to its
students, requiring burdensome and costly mailings by institutions to
returning students.

Communication is not possible with institutions or sending of rosters of
reapplicants who should have, but mistakenly did not, release data to the
institutions, requiring mass mailings by institutions.

Institutions cannot send completed reapplications for keying to the MDE.

Institutions cannot draw down selected student records at key times
without drawing all records down, increasing btirden.

Flexible timetables for reapplications cannot be provided.

Differentiation is not possible among students attending several branch
campuses or different programs within the same school using a common
institutional code.

Integrated reporting of student awards in all Title IV programs through a
single reporting mechanism is not possible.

Integrated monitoring and cash management are not possible across all
Title IV programs--draw down of funds cannot be tied to valid current
eligibility and award data and accounts cannot be reconciled accurately.

92-626 95 4
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October 31, 1994

The Honorable William F. Good ling
Committee on Education and Labor
U.S. House of Representatives
2263 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Good ling:

Thank you for reading and responding to our August report on the student loan
programs. We are very happy the report was informative and beneficial to your
oversight of the implementation of the Federal Direct Student Loan Program (FDSLP).

In your letter you asked for our Committee's reaction to four questions:

Should the disbursement rules we recommended for the FDSLP also
be used in the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP)?

Ls the Committee satisfied that the Department is taking the necessary
steps with respect to Title IV system design and potential integrity
problems?

What can the Department do in the short run while it redesigns its Title IV
system?

Does the Committee feel that the Department's use of Sallie Mae to
ensure access to loans is adequate?

With regard to disbursement rules, your suggestion that if a rule is complex in FDSL it is
also complex in FFEL is well taken. It certainly makes sense to evaluate such a change
in FFEL. The rationale for our recommendations to the Secretary, delivered after
legislative changes had been made, was that the Department had not implemented fully
what Congress had made clear in statutethat disbursements in FDSL be consistent with
Pell Grants. However, Congress made no such change in FFEL Accordingly, our
Committee made no recommendations about implementation to the Secretary in this
regard.

Room 4600, ROB-3, 7th and D Streets, S.W., Washington, D.C. 20202-7582 Tel: 202/708-7439v Fax: 202/401-3467
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4



95

The Honorable William F. Good ling
October 31, 1994
Page 2

As noted in your letter, our report to Congress and the Secretary identified several
system design and potential integrity problems across the Title IV programs. We are
satisfied that the Department recognizes these problems and is taking steps that it feels
will ensure program integrity. The Department's strategy consists of four basic
components:

a complete requirements analysis identifying key functions and processes in
the new delivery system;

procurement of a hardware platform to which separate Title IV data bases
can be migrated and integrated;

building of a new school-based management system to tighten cash
management and control of funds drawdown; and

expansion of NSLDS to become a Title 1V-wide recipient data base.

Each of these interrelated tasks is a significant undertaking. Even with the best planning
and coordination, the Department's own estimates suggest at least three and perhaps five
years until significant improvements are realized. The entire approach, however,
depends upon the timely enhancement of NSLDS, the centerpiece of the Department's
strategy, a system which hu already experienced significant delays.

With regard to your concern about the integrity of the FDSLP until the new system is
operational, our Committee's August report suggested that the Department improve the
current direct loan operating system in two ways. To avoid exceeding annual loan limits,
we proposed that the system capture and edit dependency status and ensure that
institutional software include sufficient edits to track loan amounts. To prevent multiple
loan awards, we recommended that institutions report planned disbursements early
enough to prevent multiple awards.

It is our understanding that the Department recognizes both problems. Regarding the
potential for exceeding annual loan limits, the Department has notified its contractor to
make the required edit changes in the system and software for 1995-96. Regarding the
potential for multiple loans, the Committee is unaware of any current plans to change
institutional reporting or system edits that will minimize problems.
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Your last question focused on the adequacy of the Department's use of Sallie Mae to
ensure access to loans for all eligible students. Our preliminary assessment is that the
approach is adequate and we ate not aware at this time of any potential problems with
access.

Once again, thank you for your continuing commitment and efforts to improve Title IV
student aid. Please let our Staff Director, Brian Fitzgerald, know if we can be of further
assistance.

Sincerely,

11,--dkil°
n M. Fawthrop

Chairperson

cc: Advisory Committee members
The Honorable Richard W. Riley
The Honorable Madeleine Kuain
The Honorable Marshall Smith
Mr. Leo Kornfeld
The Honorable David A. Longanecker
Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education and Training
Subcommittee on Education, Arts, and the Humanities
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March 17, 1995

The Honorable James M. Jeffords
Committee on Labor and Human Resources
United States Senate
513 Senate Hart Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Jeffords:

Thank you for the opportunity to provide observations and suggestions reftarding
integrity in the Ford Federal Direct Loan Program (FDLP). As you know, our
Committee has been evaluating the implementation of the FDLP in accordance with a
mandate from Congress. Our study, now in its second year, includes the Federal Family
Education Loan Program (FFELP) as well, and will produce a second report this
summet on all aspects of program implementation.

The program integrity issues discussed in your letter are important ones that have two
key dimensions: program accountability and institutional quality. With regard to
program accountability, the problems encountered in FDLP reconciliation in the first
year are a symptom of broader challenges facing all Title IV programs. With regard to
institutional quality, the lack of appropriate measuresspecifically an equivalent to the
cohort default rate currently used in the FFELPsignals a need for a much closer look at
how quality can be ensured in the new program. In both areas, the problems can be
addressed by proper corrective actions by Department of Education (ED) managers in
charge of student aid delivety and the FDLP.

The remainder of this letter discusses the issues of program accountability and
institutional quality raised in your letter by identifying the underlying causes of the
problems and making recommendations to remedy them. In order to establish the
context in which our findings are presented, several caveats are in order.

The Advisory Committee's study to-date has found the FDLP to be a
feasible loan program with important, desirable features for institutions and
students. These include integrated delivery, institutional origination, and
income contingent repayment.

Implementation of the program has progressed well and program operation
has been quite smooth through loan origination and disbursement.

1230 Maryland Avenue, S.W., Suite 601, Washington, D.C. 2020245112 Tel 101(1044439 Fam 2021401-3467

Asa independent committee created by Congress to advise on student aid policy

i



98

ED has shown clearly that it has the abdity and commitment to manage the
FDLP effectively.

However, even though the FDLP has been shown thus far to be feasible, desirable to
institutions and students in its operation, and manageable by ED, your letter is coned in
its assumption that important shortcomings do exist that will threaten accountability andquality if not addressed in a timely manner.

PROGRAM ACCOUNTABILITY

The Committee bas identified problems in the FDLP reconciliation process, which isdesigned to ensure that the loan records and the cash management data in the FDLP
servicer and the institutional systems match precisely. Similar problems have been
observed by ED's Office of Inspector General (OIG) and are reflected in ED's Dear
Colleague Letter concerning reconciliation. Our Committee believes that there are fourcauses of the problems.

Structural deficiencies in the overall delivery system for student aid adversely affect
all Title IV programsincluding FDLP loans. These deficiencies were highlighted
most succinctly in a letter from our Committee to Secretary Riley on June 15,1994.

Short-run policy decisions by ED managers, necessitated by these structural
deficiencies, have exposed the program not only to inefficiency but potential
program integrity problems. The Advisory Committee addressed these issues in
both our August 1994 report to Congress on the loan programs and in a letter to
Congressman Good ling on October 31, 1994.

Software problems have hampered program operations from the outset. The
Advisory Committee was able to explore the scope of the problems with ED-
supplied software with 18 institutions at its hearing in California last November.

Design shortcomings in the FDLP servicer system have prevented smooth operation
in back-end processes, including reconciliation. These problems were documented
and discussed at the same hearing.

In order to fully appreciate the problems of reconciliationand their solution--it is
necessary to review the contribution of each of these factors.

First, structural deficiencies in the student aid delivery system result from the lack of a
fully functional Title. IV-wide recipient database that can integrate all program
operations. The problems that result continue to haunt the Title IV programs, including
the FDLP and the FFELP. For example, the current delivery system cannot identify
where the student is enrolled, even after the award and disbursement of thousands of

I
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dollars in student aid. Furthermore, it neitber prevents multiple awards, nor can it tie
institutional cash drawdown to data already in the applicant system at the front end, i.e.,
up to origination. If a Title fV-wide recipient database were operational, it could
provide a front-end capability to perform these functions. Much of the reconciliation
problem in the FDLP referred to in your letter, and certainly all of tbe implications for
program integrity, would consequently disappear. The OIG has also recognized that
ED's automated systems are unable to generate accurate, timely data and favors controls
at the front end.

The Committee recommended in its June 15, 1994 letter to Secretary Riley that ED
address this longer-run problem by modifying the specifications for each system and
processing contract in the series of contracts that deliver these programs. Indeed, in
response to our recommendations, a meeting called by the Senate staff on July 12, 1994,
was held to discuss how ED would address the Advisor; Committee's concerns. At that
meeting, ED officials promised Senate staff that a complete review of systems
procurements would be undertaken to identify how each contract and subsystem needed
to be modified to move toward an integrated Title W-wide delivery system and database
over the next three to five years. ED's review was to begin last year with the most
unportant of the front-end system componentsthe central processing system (CFS),
which contains applicant data for almost 10 million students. Unfortunately, the CPS
request for proposal (RFP), released on December 7, 1994, shows no sign that front-end
system modifications are planned to prevent multiple awards or tie cash drawdown more
closely to the applicant database for each institution. Rather, ED appears to be taking a
long-run approach without a parallel contingency plan to ensure integrity in the
meantime.

Because front-end system enhancements have not been made, ED is forced to rely on
back-end processes, which occur after award and disbursement of funds, to er,sure against
multiple awards and excessive or premature cash drawdown by institutions. However,
relying on back-end institutional reporting, such as reconciliation, as tbe mechanism to
minimin problems that should be eliminated on the front endbefore drawdown and
disbursementrequires a trade-off. Back-end reporting necessitates more stringent
requirements to preserve full accountability for the expenditure of federal funds and,
thus, places more burden on institutions. This burden is exacerbated by problems with
software and services systems as described on the following pages.

Second, short-nor poiiv decisions have contributed significantly to the problems
encountered in reconciliation. To exempt institutions from back-end reporting, ED.
decided against a recommendation made by the Advisory Committee in its August 1994
report to Congress that institutions be motivated to report early in the process. Instead,
ED designed FDLP functions to allow most institutions considerable latitude when--
relative to funds drawdownthey report or submit originations, promissory notes, and
disbursements to the FDLP servicer. For example, institutions may drawdown funds
before reporting any data. Furthermore, institutions have delayed reporting
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disbursements of funds to borrowers for as many as 60 days or more after the
disbursetnents are made. While well-intentioned, this policy contributed greatly to delays
in reporting and resulted in a significant gap between drawdown and reported
disbursements, and complications in reconciliation.

The policy decision to allow institutions flexibility in reporting makes preventing multiple
loans and tying drawdowns to disbursements impossible in a system without a fully
functional, student-level database. Even if the FDLP servicer is directed to match loan
records across institutions at the back end, a procedure not currently in place, ED's
policy of permitting institutional flexibility in reporting makes it impossible to identifymultiple loans before disbursement occurs. Finally, although the Advisory Committee is
not aware of first-year FDLP institutions taking improper advantage of this flexibility,
such as maintaining excess cash, tbe processes currently in place are open to misuse
because the origination, drawdown, and disbursement processes are not sufficiently
integrated in spite of current Title IV cash management and FDLP regulations.

Third, software problems have compounded difficulties resulting from structural
deficiencies and policy decisions by making the physical task of reconciling accounts
much more difficult. Institutions have reported to the Advisory Committee that ED-
supplied software is subject to slow data processing, systems crashes, and corrupted data.
These problems have delayed or prevented schools from reconciling on schedule, an
ability which is taken for granted in most large private data processing systems.

Fourth, design shortcomings in the FDLP servicer system have further intensified
problems in conducting reconciliation. The most important of these is the loan-specific
chatacter of the FDLP services system, a shortcoming also reflected in ED-supplied
institutional software. Institutions generally manage information on a student-specific
basis. This design flaw increases dramatically the burden of performing even routine
functions and the difficulty of conducting reconciliation successfully. In addition, other
problems with system interfaces between the institution and the FDLP services have
made the reconciliation process extremely tedious for institutions. Examples include
rigid accounting protocols and mismatches between software and servicer edits.

All four factorsstructural deficiencies in delivery, short-run policy decisions, software
problems, and design shortcomings--have contributed to reconciliation delays and
difficulties in the first year. In order to ensure program integrity in the future, ED must
address each of these problems in a systematic manner. To ensure these problems are
solved as soon as possible, the Comtnittee is recommending that ED take several short-
and long-term actions.

Reverse previous policy decisions and modify the CPS to prevent multiple
awards across programs and tie drawdown of funds to Title IV program
disbursements, including disbursements of FDLP loans. This enhancement
can be performed under the task order component of the new CPS

1
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contract. Conceivably, this new function could be installed in time for the
19974998 award year.

Review the policy of allowing FDLP institutions wide latitude in reporting
disbursernents to the servicet, and move expeditiously toward more closely
integrating origination. drawdown, disbursement, and reconciliation.

Produce a reporting system that identifies quantitative targets for the
second year of FDLP program operations and system performance that will
allow real-time measurement of multiple awards, excess cash, and gaps
between disbursement and reconciliation.

Provide for an external evaluation of all ED-supplied institutional software
used in the program and consider the need for a complete, parallel
software redesign that can be installed in the third year of the FDLP
program.

Conduct an external systems review, including the database structure,
aimed at eliminating design shortcomings such as the loan-specific nature
of interfaces between institutions and the setvicer. This should be
completed in time for the third year of FDLP operations.

It is extremely important that the reconciliation problem not be viewed as a narrow,
short-term problem. Once again, it is a manifestation of Title IV-wide systemic problems
that must be addressed through a broad set of management corrective actions to ensure
long-run program integrity.

INSTITUTIONAL QUALITY

The second question in your letter relates to concerns over the lack of a measure of
institutional quality in the FDLP equivalent to FFELP cohort default rate determinations
and the long-term consequences for program integrity. In response to your request, the
Advisory Committee has conducted a preliminary analysis that includes an examination
of the default histories of FDLP institutions. Our analysis bas identified four problems.

Th selection process for allowing institutions to participate in the FDLP
appears to have permitted institutions with questionable performance
records to enter the program.

Current selection criteria appear to be inadequate to prevent problems
related to program integrity in the future.

5
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There appears to be no plan to monitor institutional quality to detect
mismanagement by high default institutions.

ED has not developed measures of institutional quality required to ensure
program integrity, comparable to the cohort default rate in the FFELP.

Each of these problems requires immediate attention to ensure institutional quality in
the FDLP.

First, ED's selection process allows institutions with questionable records to participate in
the FDLP for 1995-96. Exclusive of institutions eligible for cohort default waivers:

272 schools have default rates of 25 percent or higher in at least one of the
three recent fiscal years for which ED data are available (i.e., FY92. FY91,
and FY90);

160 institutions have default rates of 25 percent or higher for the most
recent fiscal year; and

59 institutions have defaults rates of 25 percent or higher in both of the
two most recent fiscal years.

Furthermore, well over 100 institutions accepted for the second year, of which the vast
majority were proprietary institutions, had default rate data that are missing or
potentially unreliable for the previous three years.

Because these institutions with high default rates or potentially unreliable data represent
less than two (2) percent of 1993 FFELP loan volume, they are not likely to have a
major impact on future FDLP volume. Nonetheless, their participation could contribute
in a disproportionate way to a perception that the program is failing to ensure
institutional quality. Since ED has considerable flexibility under the law in choosing
institutions that are *reasonably representative,* it could have screened institutions more
carefully to ensure quality.

Second, current sekction criteria, as they have been applied for 1995-96. do not appear to
be adequate to prevent entrance of even more high-default institutions. The Committee
understands that waivers may be appropriate for certain schools serving largely
disadvantaged student populations and that objections have been raised about creating
criteria for the FDLP more stringent than for other loan programs. Nonetheless, the
criteria as currently structured appear to invite problems in the long-run, especially
because other selection factors related to administrative capability will be relaxed in
future years. In light of OIG's and the General Accounting Office's (GAO's) concerns
about ED's gatekeeping function, the current criteria must be examined very closely.

6
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Third, there appears to be no plan to monitor institutional quality. The existence of an
incc.me contingent repayment option in the FDLPan option that S.495, the "Student
Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act of 1995: would extend also to the FFELPoffers
new opportunities for mismanagement by institutions of poor quality. .While it is
technically still possible to be delinquent, or in default, on an FDLP loan, institutions
could use income contingency as a management tool to mask the consequences of poor
educational programs. The Advisory Committee knows of no plan by ED that addresses
this issue either at the application stage or through monitoring of institutional
performance. Similar problems will emerge in the FFELP if income contingent
repayment becomes available under that program.

Fourth, ED has not yet identified or analyzed alternative measures of institutional quality
in the FDLP that will serve the same program integrity function as the default measure

.

In the FFELP. Instead, there appears to be a wickspread feeling on the part c.f ED
maLagement that default is, by definition, minimized under the FDLP, and ..1y,
that there is less need for such a measure.

In order to ensure program integrity, the Advisory Committee would urge ED to take
corrective actions in each of these four areas:

With regard to institutions already in the FDLP, ED should review its
selection process and perform an analysis that identifies problem schools.
As part of this process, ED should consider replacing these institutions
with those having lower default historiesespecially with institutions that
applied and were not selected for reasons other than quality.

ED should develop new selection criteria designed to prevent the
participation of institutions that are likely to have excessively high default
rates or to misuse the income contingent repayment option.

ED should formulate a system to monitor institutional quality that tracks
and reports the use of the income contingent repayment option in the case
of schools that are potential problems. This system must be able to detect
unusual shifts in payment option selection as well as payment streams that
signal likely program integrity problems. The system must also subject such
institutions to intensive monitoring across other key indices.

ED should carefully analyze and compare alternate measures of institutional
quality that can be used to monitor and eliminate problem schools. These
include delinquency and default rate in repayment options other than
income contingent repayment, frequency of administrative assignment of
delinquent and defaulted loans to income contingent repayment, and rate
of selection and nonpayment in income contingent repayment. Other
potential measures are withdrawal or dropout rates, program completion
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rates, and success of graduates obtaining employment or meeting their
educational objective.

In summary, the participation of institutions with high default rates, the absence of
appropriate measures of quality equivalent to cohort default rates, and the failure to
monitor institutional performance in light of these measures will have a predictable
negative impact on program integrity in the FDLP. It is important that ED move
aggressively in each of these areas.

As part of its continuing evaluation of the loan programs, the Advisory Committee will
explore over the next few weeks measures that might be used as alternatives to cohort
default rates. This will be a focus of the Advisory Committee's hearing in April. The
Committee will make these analyses available to the Congress as soon as they are
completed.

In the meantime, on behalf of each of our members, I would encourage you to consider
the recommendations outlined above as a preliminary framework for your oversight
hearings. Thank you for the opportunity to provide these recommendations. Please let
us know if we can be of further help in this matter.

Sincerely,

H.
un M. Eawthrop

Chairperson

cc: The Honorable Nancy Landon Kassebaum (identical original sent)
Advisory Committee members
Members of the Committee on Labor

and Human Resources
Members of the Committee on Economic

and Educational Opportunities
The Honorable Richard W. Riley
The Honorable Madeleine M. Kunin
The Honorable Marshall S. Smith
The Honorable David A. Longanecker
Mr. Leo Kornfeld
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FOREWORD

Congress created the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance when it
enacted the Higher Education Amendments of 1986. The Advisory Committee serves
as an independent source of advice and counsel to the Congress and the Secretary of
Education on student aid policy. Congress originally defined its purpose in statute:
to provide extensive knowledge and understanding of Federal, state, and institutional
programs of postsecondary student assistance; to provide technical expertise with
regard to systems of need analysis and application forms; and to make r=ommen-
dations that will result in maintenance of access to postsecondary education for low-
and middle-income students.

The Advisory Committee's most recent focus results from the reauthorization of the
Higher Education Act of 1965. Due in large part to its contribution to the
reauthorization process, the Advisory Committee was asked by Congress to monitor
implementation of the Education Amendments of 1992, address unresolved issues of
reauthorization, and conduct a study of loan program simplification.

The Advisory Committee's structure reflects the diversity of the contemporary
financial aid community. College presidents, financial aid administrators, educational
association executives, bank officers, guaranty agency executives, state higher
education officials, and students have served on the Committee. Members are
appointed by the leaders of the United States Senate, the House of Representatives,
and the Secretary of Education on the basis of technical expertise and knowledge of
student aid and educational policy. The eleven members serve in staggered terms of
three years. These members and Committee staff are listed in Appendix C.
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EXECUTfVE SUMMARY

The Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance has conducted a congressionally
mandated loan simplification study this year, which has included three hearings, one meeting,
and one symposium as primary activities to consider issues concerning simplification of the
Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP). In addition, Senator Claiborne Pell, in a
letter dated March 3, 1993, requested that the Committee expand its study to include an
examination of direct lending. Federal budget constraints may result in the FFELP being
converted into a direct lending program in which educational institutions originate loans.
Senator Pell specifically requested that the Committee examine how direct loans might be
incorporated into the overall Title IV delivery system.

As a result of Committee analysis resulting from hours of testimony from leaders in financial
aid and student lending, the Advisory Committee has gathered compelling evidence that the
current program structure and operations are needlessly complex and require major reform.
Complexity in the FFELP results from multiple, overlapping loan programs with conflicting
terms and conditions, Nonstandard policies, procedures, forms, and processes also plague
the program, in addition to burdensome legislative and regulatory requirements. The
thousands of parties in the process who are not linked by an adequate data or network
infrastructure contribute to the complexity. The result is unacceptable confusion and
inefficiency for students and institutions.

In light of the current debate between proponents of direct lending and FFELP and the
ongoi...g policy debate, the Advisory Committee felt strongly that an interim report to
Congress and the Secretary should be generated to communicate its recommendations. The
Advisory Committee is making recommendations for both the FFEL and direct lending
programs in order to ensure a streamlined, simplified system of delivering student loan funds
through either program.

The Advisory Committee recommends a radical restructuring of the FFELP through
consolidation of participants, creation of a single loan program with standard terms and
conditions, and integration of the loan process into the existing Title IV delivery system.
To create an efficient, effective direct lending program, the new single loan program must be
implemented with standard terms and conditions and must be fully integrated into the Title
IV delivery system. This program must nct require any interface with the prior FFELP
beyond capture of default information and must remain a centralized, federal program with a
minimal number of participants outside the educational institutions.

The Committee will discuss final recommendations regarding student loan program
simplification on June 3-4, 1993, in Annapolis, Maryland, prior to submission of its final
report to Congress on July 23, 1993.
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INTRODUCTION

In the Higher Education Amendments of 1992, Congress direCted the
Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance to conduct a study
of the Federal Family Education Loan Program and submit a final
report within one year. The statutory language mandating the study
may be found in Appendix A. In anticipation of the enactment of P.L.
102-325, signed by the President in the summer of 1992, the Advisory
Committee initiated its study activities in the spring.

Specifically, the Advisory Committee was charged with an examination
of:

the paperwork burden experienced by financial aid
officers within the current structure of the loan program;
simplification and standardization of forms, procedures,
and all other aspects of guaranty operations for the
purpose of data exchanges with the Department of
Education, its proposed National Student Loan Data
Base, and other agencies;
simplification of the bank repayment process to minimize
borrower confusion; and
efficient utilization of loan programs to minimize
multiple program borrowing in postsecondary education.

In addition, Congress required the Advisory Committee to focus on the
effects on students and institutions of current sources of complexity and
potential recommendations to simplify the program. The Committee
approved a study plan in August 1992 that encompassed a number of
activities intended to address these specific issues while facilitating
community involvement. As part of the "discovery phase" of the
study, the Advisory Committee conducted three hearings during the fall
of 1992. The Committee received thousands of pages and dozens of
hours of testimony from students, financial aid administrators,
association representatives, guarantors, lenders, servicers, and
secondary market spokespersons. Each was asked to identify sources
of complexity in the existing loan process.

This report presents the Advisory Committee's interim
recommendations to the Congress and the Secretary. These identify
actions that are required to ensure that either the current FFELP or a
new direct lending program meet the needs of both students and
institutions.
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PRELIMINARY FINDINGS

As a result of staff analysis and information presented at the hearings,
the Advisory Committee identified six primary sources of complexity.

Multiple, overlapping loan programs exist, none of
which have sufficient annual limits to discourage multiple
program borrowing.
Terms and conditions conflict among the loan programs.
The programs operate under burdensome legislative and
regulatory requirements, most of which have been
created to control program costs and default rates.
Lender and guarantor policies are inconsistent.
Loan processes and forms are not standard.
The existing data and network infrastructure is
insufficient.

Each of these became the focus of intensive investigation in the second
phase of the study. The Committee saw compelling evidence of serious
flaws in the current student loan programs. It became evident that
nothing short of serious structural reform, especially in program
delivery, would simplify and streamline the functioning of the FFELP.

Committee Solicitation

Using these preliminary findings as general guidelines, the Advisory
Committee sent a solicitation in February 1993 to over 350 institutions,
associations, guaranty agencies, secondary markets, lenders, and loan
servicing organizations asking for their recommendations of strategies
to address sources of complexity. The community submitted thirty-five
proposals. Analysis of the proposals focused on identifying the most
promising and feasible recommendations for program reform.

Senator Pell's Request

A new component was introduced to the study as a result of a letter
dated March 3, 1993, from Senator Claiborne Pell to Advisory
Committee Chairperson Lynn Bums requesting an expansion of the
study. A copy of Senator Pell's letter is found in Appendix B.

3
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Specifically, Senator Pell requested that, in light of renewed interest by
Congress and the White House about a direct loan program, the
Advisory Committee examine both a simplified student loan
program and direct lending. He also requested that the Advisory
Committee give:

serious consideration to the feasibility of simplifying the
manner in which both the current loan program and a
direct loan program might be delivered. Because of
changes made in the Pell Grant delivery system, I am
especially interested in knowing if you believe either the
current program or a direct loan program, or both, might
use the Pell Grant system, as well as how it might be
modified to accommodate use as a delivery mechanism
for student loans. Is it, for example, possible to have
one federal form, one processor, and one data base for
all Title IV student aid programs?

As a result of the information obtained through its hearings and other
sources, it became clear to the Committee that in order for the existing
program to compare favorably with the delivery component of direct
lending, radical changes would need to be implemented. Minor
'tinkering* would not adequately streamline or simplify the FFELP.

Federal Budget Debate

The paTtage of President Clinton's budget package in the House of
Representatives on March 18, 1993, and its subsequent passage by the
Senate, created considerable uncertainty about the future of the existing
program structure. The budget legislation, which requires a savings of
over $4.0 billion over five years, seems to mandate the implementation
of a full-smle direct lending program by 1997 to achieve savings for a
national service program requested by the President. Opponents of the
President's direct lending plan have suggested a number of proposals
intended to reduce program costs in order to maintain the lender-based
student loan program. However, such proposals could significantly
alter the current structure by eliminatirm the administrative cost
allowance to guaranty agencies, reducing reinsurance payments to
lenders and guarantors, increasing reinsurance fees, and reducing
special allowance rates. These actions would significantly reduce the
number of guarantors, lenders, and secondary markets participating in
the program.

4
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As a response to the congressional timetables for the budget (May 14
for the House of Representatives and June 18 for the Senate), the
Advisory Committee is issuing an interim report to provide support and
information to Congress and the Secretary.

Dual Approach

The Committee has chosen to broaden its approach to the study to
encompass the simplification of both the current loan programs and
direct lending. Essential reform elements must be addressed if the
Federal Family Education Loan Program is to continue. Similarly, if
Congress is to avoid creating a costly, complex direct lending program
and the associated increase in program implementation risks, it must
address the issues raised by the study regarding the design of the
program and its delivery mechanism.

5
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RECOMMENDATIONS

Analysis of the testimony and proposals submitted to the Advisory
Committee over the initial seven months of the study led to the
identification of six program-wide imperatives for an efficient loan
program. These constitute the primary findings of the study. The
imperatives shaped the Advisory Committee's specific recommendations
for both the FFELP and a direct lending program.

Program-wide Imperatives

There must. be one student loan program with a single set of tenns and
conditions from which a majority of students can receive funding. The
subsidized Stafford, unsubsidized Stafford, SLS, PLUS, and Perkins
must be merged into a single program. The unified program's loan
limits should combine the existing programs' limits, so that the
individual's borrowing capacity is unaltered. In addition, all new loans
must be issued with the same variable interest rate, and terms and
conditions.

Implementation of single source borrowing is essential. This means
that all of a borrower's loans must be guaranteed, originated, serviced,
and held by one entity respectively. When possible, all of an
institution's student loans should be guaranteed, originated, and
serviced by a limited number of entities. This is the only apgroach that
can improve and streamline processing, repayment, and communication
among participants.

All borrowers must be offered the option of refinancing previous loans
to obtain a single variable interest rate and merged deferment terms.
This would assist in administrative consolidation, thus significantly
decreasing administrative burden for all participants. Furthermore, it
would substantially decrease federal expenditures for in-school
subsidies, which are currently the most expensive component of the
Federal Family Education Loan Program.

A broader range of repayment options must be made available at the
request of the borrower. Borrowers must be given the option of
graduated cid income-contingent repayment schedules as well as other

1 (i)

7



114

alternatives to facilitate repayment, such as expanded repayment periods
for borrowers with higher balance loans.

The loan program must be fully integrated into the existing Mle IV
delivery system, utilizing the FAFSA as the application instrument.
Experience has shown that any program relying on a separate delivery
system will lead to multiple forms, processes, and regulations. Seven
million students will complete the FAFSA this year, offering a logical
opportunity to use this federal form in the loan application process.
The Pa Grant component of the Title IV delivery system, which
currently delivers almost $6.5 billion to 4.3 million students, also
presents an effective method of funddisbursement. Incorporating the
loan delivery system with Title IV delivery would minimize institutional
confusion and burden. This would also address the issue of
administrative capability, since no new delivery system would be
required. Promissory notes are already required in the existing loan
programs, and collection thereof would not increase the burden on
institutions.

Implementation of a Title IV data base with sufficient monitoring and
delivery capability is necessary to sup?ort an efficient and simplified
loan program. However, this data base is not synonymous with the
historical National Student Loan Data Base (NSLDB), the need for
which is minimized if all new loans are issued at the same variable
interest rate regardless of borrower loan history. As a result, efforts
should be focused on creating a more centralized Title IV data system
that is housed within the Central Processing System (CPS) and
interfaces with the first phase of the NSLDB where necessary.

Recommendations for the FFELP

Using the identified program-wide imperativesas a guide, the
Committee is making the following recommendations for changes in the
existing FFELP program as summarized in Exhibit 1.

Create a new single FFF.LP loan program with subsidized and
unsubsidized components, and with a single, variable interest nee and
standard set of terms and conditions. Congress should merge the
Stafford, SLS, PLUS, and Perkins loan programs, and create a unified
loan program with a subsidized component for students and an

8
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EXHIBIT I

Recommendations for the Current FFELP

Create a new single FFELP loan program with subsidized and
unsubsidized components and a single variable interest rate and
a standard set of tenns and conditions.

Reduce the number of lenders, guarantors, and secondary
markets participating in the new program and require the
remaining participants to demonstrate essential administrative
capabilities and provide critical services.

Require that all loans originated under the new program carry
the same standardized terms and conditions, including a single
variable interest rate, without regard to the borrowers' previous
loans under Parr B and E.

Integrate the new program's delivery into an enhanced Title IV
delivery system which utilizes the Free Application for Federal
Student Aid (FAFSA) as its application document.

Implemeru a single source borrowing rule for all students.

As a condition of participation, require all lenders to allow
borrowers to refinance prior loans so that the terms and
conditions, including interest rates are consistent with the new
program.

Establish graduated, income-contingent and extended repayment
options, and require lenders to offer them to all borrowers. In
addition, make expanded repayment mechanisms available to the
Department of Education to assist in collections.

9
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unsubsidized component for both students and parents. All new loans
should be originated with the same variable interest rate and
standardized terms and conditions. Loan limits should be combined
under the current FFELP and Perkins programs.

Rationale: The multiple and overlapping loan programs
authorized under Parts B and E of the Higher Education Act, as
amended, are a major cause of complexity. Congress will
achieve simplification by combining the programs into a single
program that incorporates the same variable interest rate for all
loans and standardizes other terms and conditions, such as
deferment and repayment options. This change will result in
much simpler application and repayment processes. For
example, borrowers would complete only one application per
academic year rather than potentially several applications.
Further, they would benefit from automatic administrative
consolidationwhich rarely occurs under the current system--and
they would not have to deal with the often incomprehensible
variation in terms and conditions that exist today. The
associated reduction in administrative burden on institution in
terms of processing and counseling are obvious.

Consistency in the guarantee fees is also critical. According to
testimony provided by several guaranty agencies, differences in
these fees across guaranty agencies reflect its use as a marketing
tool, rather than as a mechanism for addressing risk in the
programs. A standard, set fee may decrease the dependency of
some agencies on administrative cost allowance. Differences in
fees also suggest unequal treatment of student borrowers.

Reduce the number of lenders, guarantors, and secondary markets
participating in the new program and require the remaining
participants to demonstorte er vial administrative capabilities and
provide certain critical services. To ensure simplification, Congress
should tast the need to reduce federal expenditures to minimize the
number of loan program participants in a systematic manner. Proposals
advanced by lenders, guarantors, and secondary markets to reduce
administrative cost allowance and reinsurance rates, require immediate
subrogation of defaulted loans, reduce special allowance rates and
insurance payments from guaranty agencies, allow borrowers to
refinance existing loans to a variable rate, and impose a single holder
provision for all of a borrower's loans would inevitably have these
consequences.

10
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Further, the requirements for eligible participants should be revised to
improve the overall performance of the system. At a minimum,
eligible participants should have the capability: to perform electronic
funds transfer; to offer refinancing of existing loans; to implement
standard forms and processes (including rniuimum loan amounts, school
reporting requirements, frequency of borrower contact, defcrment
documentation requirements, loan certification rules, and claim
review/claim purchase policies); and the capability to provide loan
consolidation and income-contingent, graduated and other alternative
repayment schedules. In addition, any guaranty agency that wishes to
participate in the program must agree to accept transfers of guarantees
from agencies which become insolvent.

Rationale: The sheer number of participants in the loan
program represented by thousands of lenders, over 40 guaranty
agencies, and numerous secondary markets has resulted in
considerable expense to the federal government. It has also
proven to be a significant barrier to simplification. For
example, institutions, students, and their families must contend
with forms, policies, and procedures that are unique to
individual lenders, guaranty agencies and secondary markets.

Require that all loans originated under the new program carry the
same standardized terms and conditions, including a single variable
interest rate, without regard to the borrower's previous loans under
Parts B and E. This would eliminate the requirement that borrower
interest rates must be based on prior loans. A single variable interest
rate would replace the existing rates. The same would hold true for
other terms, such as deferment and repayment options.

Rationale: The current statutory requirement that all loans of a
borrower be held at the interest rate of his or her first loan was
originally designed to benefit the student. However, it ceased to
be an advantage several years ago when interest rates began
declining and borrowers found themselves obtaining loans at
noncompetitive rates in comparison to new borrowers. In
addition, implementation of this proposal would obviate the need
for institutions, lenders, or guaranty agencies to research
borrowers' loan histories, thus also decreasing the need for a
historical data base. All borrowers, regardless of their prior
borrowing, will be able to obtain an interest rate on all new
loans at a rate (in most cases) significantly less than their fixed
rate loans. As a result, the federal government will save a
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considerable amount of money for payment on inschool subsidies and
on administrative support for a national loan data base.

Integrate the new program's delivery into an enhanced Mk IV
delivery system which utilizes the Free Application for Federal Student
Aid (FAFSA) as its application document. This year over seven
million students in 42 states will rely on the FAFSA alone to deliver
their federal, state, and institutional aid. While there would still be a
need to generate a separate promissory note, combining the student loan
application process into the FAFSA process is the final step in
integrating all federal and state financial aid programs into a unified
system with a single application.

Rationale: The existing Title IV delivery system functions very
efficiently, with over 5,000 institutions currently submitting and
receiving data through the Department of Education's Central
Processing System (CPS). Enhancements required to add loan
information to the existing system would be minimal. The
utilization of this system would facilitate the processing of
applications and the delivery of funds as well as significantly
reduce the paperwork burden associated with the FFELP. In
addition, implementation would assure that applicants are
considered for all forms of aid for which they may be qualified.
Both students and institutions would benefit as a result.

Implement a single source borrowing rule for students. All of a
borrower's loans must be guaranteed by one agency, originated by one
lending institution, and held by one secondary market or lender under
the new program. This would be an expansion of the language found
in the Higher Education Amendments of 1992 which encourages, but
does not require such a practi. To participate in the program,
lenders would not be able to use different servicers for any individual's
loan portfolio. In addition, lenders and loan servicers would have to
provide a single repayment schedule for all loans of a given borrower
and require a single minimum monthly payment to cover all of the
borrower's loans. If a borrower wishes to establish a relationship with
a new lender or guarantor, all existing loans must be refinanced or
transferred to the new lender or agency at the request of the borrower.
Wherever possible, all of an institution's loans should be originated,
guaranteed, and serviced by a limited number of entities.

12
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Rationale: Single source borrowing addresses a series of
problems that exist in the current FFELP program. For
example, borrowers are frequently unable to identify the holders
of their loans because there may be more than one and loans are
often sold by holders to other holders. This prevents borrowers
and institutions from successfully communicating with holders
about matters that range from change of address to problems
associated with deferments and repayments. If single source
borrowing is adopted, borrowers and institutions would be able
to identify holders easily. This would mean that a single request
for information or submission of demographic or enrollment
changes to a guaranty agency or lender would be all that is
necessary to update a borrower's file. Students would have to
communicate with only one holder about questions and problems
and to repay only one entity through a single repayment
schedule. This would also minimize the number of entities with
which institutions must interact.

its a condition of participation, require all lenders to allow borrowers
to refinance prior loans so that the terms and conditions, including
interest rates, are consistent with the new program. The proposal
facilitates consolidation and would result in a significant reduction in
federal interest subsidy expenditures.

Rationale: Implementation of the recommendations would
benefit both borrowers and taxpayers. For example, repayment
terms would be much more competitive for many borrowers,
positively affecting the repayment for some whc may have
otherwise deflulted. Administrative consolidation would be
more widely used because loans could be easily combined into
one repayment schedule. Federal expenditures on in-school
interest subsidies would also be significantly reduced if existing
loans were refinanced at a lower variable rate rather than at the
fixed rates. It should also be noted that some secondary
markets may be required to reissue taxable bonds which were
initially issued on a nontaxable basis because interest rates on
the loans in their portfolio was a condition of their original bond
issue.

13
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Establish graduated, income-contingent and extended repayment
options, and require lenders to offer them to all borrowen. In
addition, make expanded repayment mechanisms available to the
Department of Education to assist in collections. Flexible repayment
options are the key to relieving the burdens of repayment that
borrowers often experience. The proposal should also reduce the
incidence of default.

Rationak: With the increase in loan limits brought about by
reauthorization, some borrowers may find a ten-year axed
repayment schedule yields an unmanageable monthly payment.
Consolidation under current program rules, especially if funds
have been borrowed from only one program, is too costly an
alternative to obtain a longer repayment period. In addition, the
borrower's first employment opportunity once out of school may
be a low paying position that does not provide enough money to
support and repay debts.

Recommendations for a Direct Loan Program

As with FFELP, there are a number of recommendations the
Committee is making for any direct lending program developed by
Congress. Exhibit 2 summarizes the Committee's recommendations.

Create a single direct loan program with subsidized and unsubsidiza
components, with a single, variable interest rate and standard set of
terms and conditions. All new loans should be onginated under the
direct loan variable interest rate, terms and conditions. Congress
should abolish the Stafford, SLS, PLUS, and Perkins loan programs,
and create a single direct loan program with a subsidized component
for students and an unsubsidized component for students and parents.
All new loans should be originated with a variable interest rate and
terms and conditions. Direct loans should not depend on prior FFELP
borrowing.

Rationale: Creation of a single program will reduce both
confusion for borrowers and administrative burden for
institutions because direct lending abolishes the five overlapping
Part B and Part E loan programs. These programs contribute to
complexity as a result of different interest rates and nonstandard
terms and conditions, including deferment repayment options.

1 2 o
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EXHIBIT 2

Recommendations for a Direct Loan Program

Create a single direct loan program with subsidized and
unsubsidized components, with a single variable interest rate
and standard set of re= and conditions. All new loans should

be originated under the direct loan variable interest rate and

semis and conditions.

Fully integrate direct lending into the existing Title IV
delivery system, with the FAFSA as the loan application.

Require that holders permit current FFELP borrowers to
refinance their FFELP loans under the same terms and
conditions, including the same variable interest rates,
as the direct loan program.

Enhance the existing Depamnent of Education collection
contracts for servicing of direct loans.

Ensure that no interface between the direct loan program and
the FFELP is required beyond capture of default information.

Design direct lending delivery to permit direct interaction
between institutions and the Department of Education without
numerous intermediaries.

15
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Fully integrate direct lending into the existing Title IV delivery
syssem, with the FAFSA as the loan application. This would provide
a single structure for application processing, data management,
disbursement and reporting functions. Data required for all Title IV
programs would be processed through the Central Processing System
(CPS) and directly delivered to institutions by the Department of
Education.

Rationale: The implementation of this recommendation would
create a single structure based on the current delivery system
(i.e., Central Processing System and Financial Management
System) for application processing, data management,
disbursement, and reporting functions. This structure would
capture, retain, and track relevant loan data, thereby eliminating
many of the administrative and processing steps required in the
current loan system. Paperwork burden would be reduced,
delivery of funds would be expedited and simplified, and
reporting requirements would be streamlined. As was stated in
testimony before the Advisory Committee, originating a loan
utilizing the Title IV delivery system should be "no more
difficult than disbursing a Pell Gtant." In addition, the
Department would be able to monitor closely changes in fund
request patterns, thus potentially identifying problems at
institutions much more quickly than the existing system permits.
Such problems include fraud and abuse, which can go
undetected under the current system due to the absence of an
adequate, centralized data base.

Require that holders permit current FFELP borrowers to refinance
their loans under the same terms and conditions, including the samevariable interest rates, as the direct loan program. Borrowers under
direct lending should have the option to consolidate their FFELP loans
through refinancing. FFELP holders must be required to honor the
borrowers' requests to refinance.

Rationale: Refinancing will allow all borrowers both to take
advantage of much lower interest rates on most outstanding
loans and to consolidate or group their loans automatically into a
single repayment schedule. The proposal would also
considerably reduce federal expenditures on in-school and
deferment subsidies.

1 2
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Enhance the existing Depanment of Education collection contracts for
servicing of direct loans. ED should issue a small number of contracts
to servicers that will collect direct loans. Their responsibilities should
be expanded to include the capability to offer graduated and income-
contingent repayment schedules.

Rationale: In order to minimize the number of servicers with
which institutions must interact on behalf of their students, the
number of servicing contracts must be small. Expanded
repayment options will simplify and streamline the repayment
process. In addition, such options may assist in averting
default, especially for those individuals with high loan balances.

Ensure that no intestate between the direct loan program and the
FFELP is required beyond capture of default igforotation. Establish
borrower eligibility and other criteria to ensure the independence of the
direct lending program. Extensive interactions between the two
programs will unnecessarily complicate direct lending. The only
interface required should be the capture of default information.

Rationale: Requirements, such as dependency on borrower
loan history to originate new loans, would unnecessarily
complicate a system of direct lending. If no interface beyond
default information is required, there would be no need to
continue development of the NSLDB, or to continue processing
Financial Aid Transcript requests or Student Status Confirmation
Reports. The Central Processing System (CPS) alone would be
able to track defaults, as well as annual and cumulative loan
limits. The CPS could also monitor and update deferment
status. This would significantly decrease the paperwork burden
and administrative costs for institutions in addition to
simplifying loan counseling and awarding.

Design direct lending delivery to permit direct interaction between
institutions and the Department of Education without numerous
intennediaries. The primary delivery process for direct loans should
link ED directly with institutions. Intermediaries, including alternate
originators, should be limited in number and function.

17
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Rationale: 'Inc current programs are unnecessarily compLicated
by numerous intermediaries. The more participants involved,
the greater the opportunity for multiple forms, policies, and
processes, as is seen in the current program. There is no reason
for multiple entities to be involved in the delivery of loan
proceods, since this process can be adequately administered by
the institutions involved In the program. The addition of other
participants to the program will delay delivery, add to the
paperwork and reporting burden, and increase costs of program
operations.

Further Study Activities and Recommendations

The Committee has scheduled one additional hearing to be held
June 3-4, 1993, in Annapolis, Maryland, which will have as one of its
primary topics a further discussion of direct lending in order to
examine President Clinton's proposal. A final report detailing the
Committee's full set of recommendations regarding loan simplification
will be submitted to Congress and the Secretary of Education in July
1993.

123

18



125

APPENDIX A

(1) STUDENT LOAN PROGRAM SIMPLIFICATION. - (1) The Advisory Committee

shall conduct a thorough study of means of simplifying all aspects of the loan programs under

part 13 of this title. In carrying out the study, the Advisory Committee shall examine, at a

minimum-
(A) reduction of paperwork burdens experienced by finahcial aid administrators

resulting from the current stnicture of such loan programs;
(B) promotion of simplification and standardization of forms, procedures, and all

other aspects of guaranty agency operations for the purpose of facilitating data exchanges

with such agencies (including the National Student Loan Database) and facilitating

Department of Education oversight;
(C) simplification of the repayment process to minimize borrower confusion,

including encouragement of single holder ownership of all of an individual's loans;
(D) encouragement of efficient utilization of loan programs to minimize multiple

program borrowing in postsecondary education; and
(E) other proposals which are designed to reduce the administrative burdens on,

and paperwork required of, students, educational institutions, guaranty agencies, lenders,

secondary markets, and the Secretary submitted in response to a general solicitation by

the Advisory Committee.
(2) The Advisory Committee shall consult with the Committee on Education and Labor

of the House of Representatives and the Committee on Labor and Human Resources of the

Senate in carrying out the study required by this subsection.
(3) The Advisory Committee shall, not later than 1 year after the date of enactment of

this Act, prepare and submit to the Committee on Education and labor of the House of

Representatives and the Committee on Labor and Human Reshurces of the Senate a report on

the study required by this subsection.
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APPENDIX B

'United eState.s (Senate
comminte ON LASOR AND

HUMAN RESOURCES

WASHINGTON. DC 20510-4300

March 3, 1993

Ms. Lynn Burns, Chairperson
Advisory Committee on Student Financial
Assistance
Room 4600, 9.0E-3
7th and D Streets, SW
washington, D.C. 20202-7582

Dear Ms. Burns:

In view of the current discussion regarding a direct loan
program, I thought it might be helpful if the Advisory Committee
altered the study it has underway to simplify the Federal Family
Education Loan Program. In.particular, I would hope that the
Committee, once it has identified the manner in which
simplification might best be accomplished in the current program,
could compare a simplified current loan program with a direct
loan program.

Also, I would appreciate your giving serious consideration
to the feasibility of simplifying the manner in which both the
current loan program and a direct loan program might be
delivered. Because of the changes made in the Pell Grant
delivery system, I am especially interested in knowing if you
believe either the current program or a direct loan program, or
both, might use the Pell Grant system, as well as how it might be
modified to accommodate use as a delivery mechanism for student
loans. Is it, for example, possible to have one federal form,
one processor, and one data base for all Title IV student aid

/ realize fully how this might add to the workload of the
Committee, but the matter is of such importance that I am very
hopeful the Committee will be able to accomplish such an
undertaking.

With warm regards,

23

131.

fLnco

borne 11
Chairman
Subcommittee on Education,

Arts and Humanities



127

APPENDIX C

LIST OF MEMBERS AND STAFF
Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance

Current Members By Class of Appointment

Class of 1993
(term expires September 30, 1993)

Ms. Lynn M. Burns
Director of Financial Aid
Roger Williams University
Bristol. Rhode Island 02609
(U.S. Senate appointee)

Mr. James R. Craig
Director of Financial Aid Services
Montana State University
Bozeman. Montana 59717
(House of Representatives appointee)

Dr. Horace W. Fleming, Jr.
Executive Vice President and Provost
Mercer University
Macon, Georgia 31207-0001
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Class of 1994
(forta expires September 30, 1994)

Dr. Robert E. Alexander
Chancellor
University of South Carolina-Aiken

. Aiken, South Carolina 29801
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Dr. William C. Hiss
Vice President for Administrative Services
and Dean of Admissions

Batts College
Lewistoo, Maine 04240
(U.S. Senate appointee)

Dr. Brian K. Fitzgerald
Staff Ditacter

Ms. Tracy D. Jones
Staff Secretary

Mr. Joseph L. McCormick
Higher Education Consultant
Round Rock. Texas 76661
(House of Representatives appointee)

Ms. H. Hague 011isoo
Student
University of Michigan
Ann Arbor, Michigan 48104
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Class of 1995
(Term expires September 30, 1995)

Mr. Stephen Bilden
President
The Student Loan Corporation
Pittsford, New York 14534
(House of Representatives appointee)

Dr. Sinn ley Z. Koplik
Executive Director
Kansas Board of Director
Topeka. Kansas 66603-3760
(U.S. Senate appointee)

Dr. David K. Malek
Associate Dean of Natural Sciences
Division of Natural Sciences
College of Du Page
Clen Ellyn, Illinois 60137
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Mr. Charles E. Peavyhouse
Mum. Tnoessos 37343
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Advisory Committee Staff

Dr. William J. Goggin
Staff Economist

Ms. Ardena N. Leonard
Research Assistant

25

Ms. Hope M. Gray
Staff Aesistant

Ms. Debra L. Schweikert
Associate Staff Director



128

IMPLEMENTATION OF THE FEDERAL DIRECT STUDENT LOAN PROGRAM
AND MODIFICATIONS TO

THE FEDERAL FAMILY EDUCATION LOAN PROGRAM

A Report to the Congress of the United States
and the Secretary of Education

Advisory Committee oh Student Financial Assistance

133

August 1994



FOREWORD

129

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY vii

INTRODUCTION
SCOPE OF THE REPORT 2

FEDERAL DIRECT STUDENT LOAN PROGRAM 5

PROGRAM DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION ACTIVITIES 5

SYSTEMS DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION 7

ADMINISTRATIVE STRUCTURES AND PROCESSES 10

FEDERAL FAMILY EDUCATION LOAN PROGRAM 13

LIST OF EXHIBITS
EXHIBIT I 3

EXHIBIT 2 14

LIST OF APPENDICES
APPENDIX A 19

APPENDIX B 21

ifi



130

FOREWORD

Congress created the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance
when it enacta the Higher Education Amendments of 1986. The Advisory
Committee serves as an independent source of advice and counsel to the
Congress and the Secretary of Education on student aid policy. Congress
originally defined its purpose in statute: to provide extensive knowledge and
understanding of Federal, state, and institutional programs ofpostsecondary
student assistance; to provide technical expertise with regard to systems of
need analysis and application forms; and to make recommendations that will
result in the maintenance of access to postsecondary education for low- and
middle-income students.

The Advisory Committee's most recent focus comes from the changes made to
the Higher Education Act of 1965 as amended by the Higher Education
Amendments of 1992 and the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993.
Congress has asked the Advisory Committee to conduct art evaluation of the
Federal Direct Student Loan Program and the Federal Family Education Loan
Program.

The Advisory Committee's structure reflects the diversity of the contemporary
financial aid community. College presidents, financial aid administrators,
educational association executives, bank officers, guaranty agency executives,
state higher education officials, and students have served on the Advisory
Committee. Members are appointed by the leaders of the United States
Senate, the House of Representatives, and the Secretary of Education on the
basis of technical expertise and knowledge of student aid and educational
policy. The eleven members serve in staggered terms of three years.
Advisory Committee members and staff are listed in Appendix B.
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Congress passed legislation during the last two years that has fundamentally altered the
student loan programs. Congress included provisions in the Higher Education Amendments
of 1992 to simplify and streamline the loan programs, expand repayment options, and
increase loan limits, among many others. More recently, the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation
Act (OBRA) of 1993 further modified the programs. OBRA created a phased-in Federal
Direct Student Loan Program (FDSLP), in which loan volume will increase from five
percent in academic year (AY) 1994-95 to at least sixty percent in AY 1998-99. OBRA also
dramatically altered the financing of the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP);
the bill phased in a series of changes that reduced loan interest rates and subsidy levels to
guarantors, lenders, and secondary markets and implemental risk-sharing with lenders and
cost-sharing with states.

House and Senate OBRA conferees directed the Advisory Committee on Student Financial
Assistance to advise the Secretary and the Congress on the operation of both the FDSLP and
the FFELP. The Advisory Committee's primary charge is to monitor all aspects of the
implementation of the FDSLP and significant modification of the FFELP. The Advisory
Committee' approach flows from its previous, congressionally mandated loan simplification
study that produced recommendations to reduce complexity in the FFELP and avoid
complexity in the FDSLP. Using the loan simplification study as a framework, the Advisory
Committee examined issue areas in both programs that corresponded to the timing of
program changes and milestones for AY 1993-94. As a result, this report addresses partial
implementation of the FDSLP and the preliminary or announcement effects of changes to the
FFELP.

The Department of Education successfully implemented numerous essential components of
the FDSLP in a timely manner and put into place significant modifications to the FFELP. In
spite of these achievements, important improvements are nec:ssary in both programs.

The Advisory Committee evaluated implementation of the FDSLP by examining the
Department's progress in three broad issue areas. The areas consisted ofprogram design
and implementation activities, systems design and implementation, and administrative
structure and processes.

The Department had less than one year to undertake fundamental program design and
implementation activities to bring the FDSLP on-line for 1994-95 and plan for substantial
growth in the FDSLP volume and institutional participation in subsequent years. The
Department successfully initiated timely procurement of contracts, development of procedures
for originating direct loans, publication of regulations, and forms preparation. However, the
Advisory Committee believes that basic modifications to disbursement rules and certain terms
ar.d conditions are necessary to avoid causing complexity and administrative workload in the

vii
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FDSLP. Thc Advisory Committee recommends that the Department take necessary
legislative or regulatory steps to improve program design. The Department should:

Ensure that FDSLP disbursement rules coincide with the Pell Grant and Campus-
Based programs; and

Make terms and conditions between the FFELP and the FDSLP identical by
establishing long-term solutions to certain deferment problems, such as those affecting
borrowers participating in medical residencies.

The Department's systems design and implementation activities allowed the FDSLP to start
up by July 1, 1994. The Department fulfilled the responsibility by developing software and
mainframe specifications, establishing processes vital to the operation of the FDSLP, and
designing the necessary interfaces between FDSLP data bases and existing data bases.
However, improvements are required in the system design, the FDSLP processing system,
dependence on the National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS), and software and
administrative procedures to avoid a long-term negative effect on the FDSLP. The Advisory
Committee believes that the Department, which no longer faces the original time constraints,
must make necessary improvements to the FDSLP. The Department should:

Create a comprehensive FDSLP system design based on the latest technology that
addresses current shortcomings in FDSLP operations;

Make key changes to the current FDSLP processing system that assure program
integrity to prevent disbursements from multiple institutions and loans in excess of
statutory limits;

Reassess the FDSLP's dependence on the National Student Loan Data System and
clanfy a contingency plan in the event that the system cannot perform the functions
originally anticipated in a timely fashion; and

Modify the PC software and administrative procedures to minimize complexity and
workload for institutions;

The Department established critical administrative structures and processes to implement and
maintain the FDSLP. It handled management and staffing needs, conducted the timely
recruitment and selection of appropriate institutions for the AY 1994-95 FDSLP cohort,
began the recruitment and selection process for the AY 1995-96 cohort, and addressed other
administrative functions. The Department put important administrative structures and
processes in place in a very short time. However, the Advisory Committee recommends that
the Department should modify training and communications to facilitate institutional
participation. In order to do so, the Department should:

Improve the timing and the techniques used for institutional training; and

viii
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Improve communication between the Department and institutions currently
participating in the FDSLP as well as institutions considering participation.

The Higher Education Amendments of 1992 and OBRA incorporated provisions to streamline
and simplify the FFELP in concert with phasing in the FDSLP. Despite concerns about
FFELP stability during the implementation of the FDSLP, the program has remained healthy,
in part because of a significant growth in loan volume in fiscal year (FY) 1994. In addition,
other major changes to the program, such as decreased subsidy levels and expected volume
losses to the FDSLP, will not occur until July 1994 and July 1995, respectively.

The Department addressed the transformation of the FFELP implementing initiatives during
AY 1993-94 to avoid a possible collapse of the guaranty agency system. The initiatives
included oversight of the orderly mergers of certain guaranty agencies, formation of a
Transition Task Force and efforts by the Guarantor and Lender Oversight staff to ensure the
stability of the guaranty agency system and creation of a Transition Guaranty Agency to deal
with guaranty agency closures.

The Advisory Committee's examination of the FFELP during AY 1993-94 was limited by the
staggered implementation of program changes and by lack of access to Department data
about the guaranty agency system and lenders of last resort. Despite these constraints, the
Advisory Committee finds that the FFELP is stable, but believes that the Department must
make improvements in the areas of monitoring lender withdrawals and changes in lender
policies, ensuring lenders-of-last-reson, and reassessing the viability of the National Student
Loan Data System. The Advisory Committee proposes the following recommendations for
improving the Department's oversight of the FFELP. The Department should:

Develop a system to monitor lender withdrawals from the FFELP and changes
in FFELP lender policies that can affect access to loan capital;

Ensure that a lender-of-last-reson is available to all students; and

Reevaluate the planned FFELP dependence on the National Student Loan Data
System to petform loan and delivery system functions, and develop a
confingenq that employs existing options.

The Advisory Committee believes that implementation of these recommendations will ensure
the development of an effective FDSLP and a smooth transition in the FFELP. In addition,
the Department should take administrative steps to implement the Advisory Committee's
recommendations to simply further the FFELP for students. Streamlining application
documents and processes, minimizing the number of guarantors and lenders, and
standardizing guarantor and lender policies should be considered instruments of program
simplification.

ix
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INTRODUCTION

Congress has passecl legislation during the last two years that has
fundamentally altered the student loan programs. First, Congress
included provisions in the Higher Education Amendments of 1992 to
simplify and streamline the loan programs; the statute also authorize4
the Direct Loan Demonstration Program. In addition, it made several
significant changes to the Fecleral Family Education Loan Program that
included: expanded repayment options; increased loan limits; fewer
deferment categories; an unsubsidizxl loan program; and requirements
to standardize forms, processes, and procedures. More recently, the
Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993 further modified the
programs. OBRA created a phased-in Federal Direct Student Loan
Program, in which loan volume will increase from five percent in
academic year 1994-95 to at least sixty percent in AY 1998-99. OBRA
also restructured the FFELP by integrating Federal Supplemental Loans
to Students (SLS) and the Federal Stafford Unsubsidized Loan Program

..and amending the lender-of-last-resort provisions. Perhaps most
importantly, OBRA dramatically altered the financing of the FFELP.
The bill phased in a series of changes that reduced loan interest rates
and subsidy levels to guarantors, lenders, and secondary markets, and
implemented risk-sharing with lenders and cost-sharing with states.

In addition, House and Senate OBRA conferees dir=ted the Advisory
Committee on Student Financial Assistance to advise the Secretary and
the Congress on the operation of both the FDSLP and the FFELP. The
Advisory Committee's primary charge is to monitor all aspects of the
implementation of the FDSLP and modification of the FFELP. The
Advisory Committee is required to report its observations annually over
three years beginning in 1994 and make recommendations on the
advisability of fully implementing the FDSLP in a final report due no
later than January I, 1997.

The Advisory Committee's evaluation is linked to its previous,
congressionally mandated loan simplification study that produced
recommendations to reduce complexity in the FFELP and avoid
complexity in the FDSLP. The results of the loan simplification study
appear in the 1993 publication, Report on Student Loan Program
Simplification. Congress incorporated a number of the
recommendations into OBRA. Furthermore, the study established a
framework for the Advisory Committee to assess the FDSLP and the
FFELP based on principles that promote: streamlined application
processes, decreased institutional and student burden, reduced number
of loan programs, reduced number of parties with which students must

4



interact, standardized processes for obtaining and repaying loans, and
integration of student loans into the Title IV delivery and tracking
system.

SCOPE OF THE REPORT

This report reflects the Advisory Committee's observations for tne 11
months since the passage of OBRA. During this period, the
Department of Education put into place essential administrative
components of the FDSLP and implemented changes to the FFELP.
However, the full effects of OBRA will not be observed for some time
for a number of reasons. First, as Exhibit 1 shows, the FDSLP is
phased-in over a period of several years. Second, as Exhibit 1 also
illustrates, the modifications to the FFELP occur in stages; some of the
most important changes, which will have significant impact on the
programs, do not occur until July 1, 1994 and July 1, 1995. The
timing of these program changes and milestones delays effects and
prevents direct comparisons about relative effectiveness and costs in the
near term between the FDSLP and the FFELP. Third, increased loan
limits enacted under the Higher Education Amendments of 1992 are an
important mitigating factor. The new loan limits produced a significant
increase in FFELP loan volume in FY 1994, which has resulted in
some delay in the impacts of OBRA on the FFELP participants,
particularly guaranty agencies, perhaps until AY 1995-96.

This combination of factors limits the scope of the first-year evaluation
and this report. Nonetheless, the Advisory Committee was able to
exmine important processes related to preliminary implementation of
direct lending and the anticipatory or announcement effects of the
changes to the FFELP that will occur in AY 1994-95.
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FEDERAL DIRECT STUDENT LOAN PROGRAM

Congress transformed the relatively small Direct Loan Demonstration

Program into a major program with the enactment of OBRA on

August 10. 1993. It presented the Department with the challenge of an

11-month implementation schedule in order to begin making loans on

July 1, 1994 at 104 institutions that account for approximately five

percent of the FFELP's FY 1991 loan votume. The Department also

faced the task of establishing the FDSLP to accommodate sharp

increases in loan volume beginning at five percent and rising to at least

60 percent over a four-year period from AY 1994-95 to AY 1998-99.

The Advisory Committee evaluated implementation of the FDSLP by

examining the Department's progress in three broad issue areas. The

areas consisted of prognarn design and implementation activities,

systems design and implementation, and administrative structure and

processes The following narrative describes the Advisory Committee's

observations and recommendations.

PROGRAM DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION ACTIVITIES

The Department had less than one year to create a program design and

uutiate basic implementation activities that could bring the FDSLP on-

line for AY 1994-95 and that could accommodate substantial growth in

the FDSLP volume and institutional participation in subsequent years.

The Department succeisfully initiated essential program design and

implementation activities critical to the success of the FDSLP,

including.

Completion of a master calendar;
Procurement on schedule of important contracts, such as

software development, loan servicing, payment management and

funds delivery, training, and evaluation;
Development of procedures for originating, servicing, and

collecting direct loans;
Publication of all regulations governing the program for AY
1994-95 and certain regulations for 1995-96;
Participation in negotiated rulemaking to develop regulations for

AY 1995-96 and beyond;
Establishment of the Free Application for Federal Student Aid

(FAFSA) as the FDSLP application; and
Production of promissory notes, deferment forms, and

applications for loan consolidation on time for the July I, 1994

implementation date.

5
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These activities are critical to starting the FDSLP on schedule andmaintaining it once it becomes
operational. The Department's successdemonstrates its capacity to implement

essential components of theFDSLP.

However, the Advisory
Committee believes that basic modifications todisbursement rules and certain terms and conditions

are necessary toavoid complexity and increased
administrative workload in the FDSLPwhich may require

statutory changes. These issues should be addressedbefore AY 1995-96 when loan volume
could rise to 40 percent and thenumber of participating

schools could reach
between 1,000 and 2,000.

The Department has interpreted OBRA to require that FDSLP usecertain FFELP
disbursement rules that are likely to produceadministrative complexity for institutions. First, the regulations requiremultiple disbursements for periods as short as a single term orsemester. Second, under the current FDSLP rules, institutions do nothave the flexibility,

as they do for Perkins
loans, to offer unequaldisbursements of FDSLP to accommodate

differences in costs betweenpayment periods within an academic
year, except limitedcircumstances. Third, the regulations require institutions to reconfirmenrollment status on the date of

disbursement, instead of accepting theenrollment used for the Pell Grant and
Campus-Based programs.

OBRA contains
inconsistencies that result in utilization of the FFELPdisbursement requirements in the FDSLP.

For example, the statutemandates FDSLP payment periods that mirror the Pell Grant programbut also references
a section in part B of the statute that prescribesFFELP disbursements. The first-year

regulations reflect therequirements of the FFELP, which will
prove burdensome for FDSLPinstitutions without improving program integrity.

The Department also has interpreted OBRA to require the use oftermsand conditions of the FDSLP
program that are not consistently parallelwith the FFF.LPfor borrowers engaged in medical

residencies. Thestatute specifies that the FDSLP's terms and conditions are tocorrespond to those in the FFELP. However, the Department hasdetermined that the statute does not permit
borrowers who are eligiblefor medical residency deferments on their outstanding

FFELP loans todefer their FDSLP
loans, because the statute does not specificallygrandfather residency deferments under the FDSLP as it does for theFFELP. Some medical schools either have withdrawn from the 1994-95 cohort of direct
lending institutions or have submitted

conditional

6



139

applications for the AY 1995-96 in response. The Department ha.s
addressed the issue for AY 1995-96 through a consolidation option.
Although, at least one medical school has reconsidered its participaticyl,
the medical school community views the approach as an incomplete,
short-term remedy.

The Advisory Committee recommends that the Department take
necessary legislative or regulatory steps in the area of program design
and implementation activities to:

Ensure that FDSLP disbursement rules coincide with the Pell
Grant and Campus-Based programs.
Make terms and conditions between the FFELP and the FDSLP
identical.by establishing long-term solutions to certain deferment
problems, such as those affecting borrowers participating in
medical residencies.

SYSTEMS DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION

The Department designed and implemented systems that allowed the
FDSLP to start up by July 1, 1994. The Department fulfilled the
responsibility by:

Developing and delivering on time software and mainframe
specifications based on its EDExpress software package;
Establishing processes vital to the operation of FDSLP, such as
institutional draw-downs and distribution of funds through the
Department's Payment Management System (EDPMS) and
alternate disbursement; and
Designing interfaces for the FDSLP data bases with existing
data bases, such as the Central Processing System (CPS) and
using the General Electronic Support (GES) system to transmit
information.

The Department produced workable software, processes, and systems
within a compressed time-frame. It also responded to a range of
concerns about shortcomings in the software that were identified by the
Advisory Committee and institutions.

Nonetheless, improvements are required in the system design, FDSLP
processing system, dependence on the National Student Loan Data
System, and software and administrative procedures to avoid long-term
negative effects on the FDSLP. The Advisory Committee believes that
the Department, which no longer faces the original time constraints for

7
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starting up the FDSLP, must initiate systems and software changes to
design improvements.

The sofnvare and systems lack a comprehensive system design. The
Department has developed software and systems based on the original
Federal Direct Loan Demonstration Program without an ongoing design
assessment to accommodate the change to a large-scale FDSLP. The
absence of a comprehensive design has produced two sets of problems.
First, the current system relies on relatively outdated and unnecessarily
time-consuming technology, such 3S batch processing rather than on-
line communication. Second, operational shortcomings have emerged,
which are represented by other issues in systems design and
implementation described in this section.

The FDSLP processing system, similar to other Title IV systems, permits
disbursements to a borrower from more than one institution and allows
cenain students to receive loans in excess of statutory loan limits.
Disbursements to a borrower from multiple institutions occur because
of delays in the loan servicing system, caused by the Departrr.ent's
procedural and technological approaches. Specifically, burdensome
procedures for updating information after transmitting borrower records
to the loan servicing system have created a disincentive for institutions
to book loans (i.e., transmit origination, promissory note and
disbursement data to the servicer) promptly. As a result, many
institutions will delay transmission of loan data to the servicer until
after disbursement, potentially permitting students to receive loans at
multiple institutions. The system also uses batch processing rather than
real-time, on-line processing, which delays communication with
institutions.

Certain borrowers can receive loans in excess of loan limits because the
software and loan servicing system do not capture critical data elements
or conduct important edits. For example, the institutional FDSLP
software and the loan servicing system do not have data fields for
cumulative debt, and thus cannot flag borrowers who have reached
aggregate maximum loan levels. The National Student Loan Data
System was to track loan limits, but NSLDS is not yet operational. In
addition, the Department did not design the loan servicing system to
capture dependency status, a criterion for determining borrower annual
loan limits. The Department has linked the loan servicing system to
the Central Processing System, which contains dependency status data;
however, the loan servicing system apparently does not contain an edit
for dependency status to ensure that dependent students, eligible for

.14-0
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lower amounts than independent students, do not re. ive loans in

excess of statutory limits.

The Depanmeru cannot depend in the near-term on the National Student

Loan Data System to track aggregate loan limits or other functions for

the FDSLP. The Department had planned to use NSLDS under the

assumption it would be fully operational by start-up of the FDSLP.

However, NSLDS, originally scheduled to be operatioral by July 1,

1993, has been subject to a series of delays that prevented the system

from coming on-line by July 1, 1994, the FDSLP implementation date.

Although a fall 1994 start up now is anticipated, the massive task of

populating the data base with the guaranty agency records needed to

track aggregate loan limits is scheduled to take place throughout the fall

and winter of 1994. Additional delays are possible because the

Department is reexamining the role and functions of NSLDS and how it

fits with other Title IV systems. Furthermore, the link between

institutions and NSLDS to permit submission of Student Status

Confirmation Reports will be phased in at institutions over a period of

years. As a result, the Department has initiated an alternate mechanism

for collecting enrollment data through the FDSLP servicer.

The PC software and associated administrative procedures designed by

the Department produce comple.rity and increased workload for
institutions using the FDSLP PC software. Institutions using mainframe

computers have not experienced these problems. For example, the

FDSLP PC software is loan-specific rather than borrower-specific. It

requires institutions to key and rekey a significant amount of

information on all borrower records and to create separate loan records

to certify subsidized and unsubsidized loans. In addition, institutions

must engage in a time-consuming manual process to transmit and

receive data that involves downloading and uploading information to

and from EDExpress and expEDIte, the Department's communications

software package. Further, the Department has provided software

designed primarily for IBM-compatible hardware; institutions with

MacIntosh computer hardware are required tocorrect the software

resulting in extra processing time and steps for these institutions.

However, the Department has announced plans to implement the

necessary improvements.

The Advisory Committee has developed four systems design and

implementation recommendations. The Department should:

9
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Create a comprehensive sysfem design based on the hues !
technology that addresses current shortcomings in FDSLP operations.
Make key changes to the current FDSL" pr.r.ssing system that
assure program integrity to .1revent disbursements from multiple
institutions and overawards.
Reassess the FDSLP's dependence on the National Student Loan
Data System and clanA a contingency plan in the event that the
system cannot petform the functions originally anticipated in a
timely fashion.
Modifi the PC software and administrative procedures to
minimize complexity and workload for institutions.

ADMINISTRATIVE STRUCTURES AND PROCESSES

The Department successfully established critical administrative
structures and processes to implement and maintain the FDSLP. Its
activities in this area included:

Handling management and staffing needs;
Conducting the timely recruitment and selection of appropriate
institutions for the AY 1994-95 FDSLP cohort;
Beginning the recruitment and selection process for the AY
1995-96 institutional cohort;
Promptly issuing task orders fx training in AY 1994-95 and AY
1995-96; and

Providing certain communications and customer services.

The Departnient addressed management and staffing needs by
assembling a management team, known as the Direct Loan Task Force,
to lead implementation of the FDSLP. It also arranged to hire
consultants and permanent staff to assist with internal program
operations.

The Department selected the first cohort of institutions by
November 15, 1993, choosing 104 institutions from over 1,100
institutional applicants. The first cohort meets OBRA's target of five
percent of FY 1991 FFELP volume (approximately $730 million).
Large public institutions provided the anticipated majority of the AY
1994-95 volume. Eighteen public institutions represent an estimated 67
percent of the volume.

The Department also moved qu;ckly to select the second cohort which
will begin lending in AY 1995 ; by designating eligible institutions
that applied, but were rtc ..electd, for the first cohort and by accepting
additional applications o . rolling basis. To date, 1,174 institutions
have bten named for the 4ond cohort, representing a reportul total
loan volume of more than 30 percent of FY 1991 FFELP's volume.
The AY 1995-96 target is 40 percent.

1 4

10



143

The Department was prompt in issuing task orders to produce a training
program for the first cohort on program specifications and software
operation. The tight implementation schedule for the FDSLP affected
the development of the workshops, which began in January 1994.
Training had to bc divided into two modules requiring institutions to
attend two sets of workshops since cash management procedures and
software were not ready until April 1994.

The Department recognized the importance of communications with
institutions by initiating a customer service and technical support
system that included making the Direct Loan Task Force highly visible
and accessible. As a service to institutions, the Department also
developed loan counseling brochures and videos.

The Department effectively put important administrative structures and
processes in place in a very short period. However, the Advisory
Committee finds that improvements are needed in training and
communications to facilitate institutional participation.

The Department conducted FDSLP training late in the AY 1994-95
award cycle and employed limited training techniques. The Department
scheduled training workshops for AY 1994-95 to extend from January
to April 1994, thus providing important information tco late for
institutions that began packaging early in the calendar year. The
Department has responded to feedback from institutions and will begin
initial training of the new institutions in July 1994. However, the
Department plans to maintain the original January through April
schedule for up-date training.

The Department relied on printed materials distributed to trainees at the
workshops from which instructors very often read aloud. Although the
workshops provided hands-on training for the software, these sessions
were often too rushed for trainees to acquire the experience they
needed. The challenge of providing meaningful training for AY 1995-
96 is considerably greater because the Department will be bringing as
many as 2,000 institutions into the FDSLP.

The Department's ability to communicate effectively about the FDSLP
has not been consisteru, creating difficulties for both FDSLP institutions
and institutions considering participation. The Department had
established an electronic bulletin board to network FDSLP institutions
with the Department. The project suffered from contract problems,
became inoperable soon after being brought on-line, and could not

11
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provide the communication services expected in advance of AY 1994.
95 implementation. The Department apparently did not have an
adequate backup plan for disseminating information when the electronic
bulletin board did not function. However, the Department subsequently
produced a series of periodic bulletins for institutions and recently
made the electronic bulletin board operational.

Institutions considering participation in the FDSLP also had trouble
obtaining information. The Department did not provide regular
mailings about the program and did not share technical materials.
Institutions could request training manuals from the Department's
Public Inquiry Contractor (PIC); however, the Department did not
inform schools of this availability. Although the Department is
working on the problems, continued inability to provide information
about the FDSLP quickly and easily could reduce institutional interest
in the program.

The Advisory Committee proposes two recommendations for
administrative structure and processes:

Improve the riming and the techniques used for institutional
training.
Improve communication between the Department and institutions
currently participating in the FDSLP as well as institutions
considering participation.

A compilation of the Advisory Committee's recommendations for the
FDSLP appears in Appendix A.

1 4 J
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FEDERAL FAMILY EDUCATION LOAN PROGRAM

The Higher Education Amendments of 1992 and the Omnibus Budget
Reconciliation Act of 1993 incorporated provisions to streamline and

simplify the Federal Family Education Loan Program and to achieve

significant cost savings. The streamlining and simplification provisions
consisted of requiring a o mmon FFELP application and revising the
FFELP's financing structure over time to encourage a reduction in the

number of lenders and a consolidation of guaranty agencies.

Despite concerns about the stability of the FFELP through the FDSLP
implementation, the program has remained healthy. In FY 1994, the
FFELP experienced a significant growth in loan volume as a result of
expanded loan limits enacted by the Higher Education Amendments of
1992, as Exhibit 2 indicates. The substantial increase in lo.in volume

has had the effect of redcing the impacts of OBRA's modifications to
the FFELP's financing structure that, for 1993-94, included: multiple
disbursements of PLUS loans; lender payment of a .5 percent lender
origination fee; payment of a monthly fee to the Department by Federal

Consolidation Loan holders, based on the volume of their portfolios of
these loans; and claim payments to lenders of 98 percent.

The effects anticipated from the statutory provisions also have been
minimal not only as a result of increased loan volume, but also because

other major changes to the program, such as decreased subsidies and

expected additional volume losses to the FDSLP, will not occur until

July 1994 and July 1995.

The Department addressed the transformation of the FFELP by
implementing the following initiatives during AY 1993-94 to avoid a

possible collapse of the guaranty agency system:

Oversight of the orderly mergers process of certain guaranty

agencies;
Formation of a Transition Task Force and efforts by the
Guarantor and Lender Oversight staff to ensure the stability of
the guaranty agency system; and
Creation of a Transition Guaranty Agency to deal with guaranty

agency closures.

The Department oversaw the merger of the Puerto Rico Higher
Education Assistance Corporation with the Great Lakes Education Loan

13
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Corporation, with other mergers likely to take place in the coming
years. The Student Loan Fund of Idaho ceased operation on
lune 30, 1994, and has merged with Northwest Education Loan
Association. The Maryland Higher Education Loan Program, which
state legislation abolished effective July 1996, is currently seeking an
agency with which to merge. The Mississippi Guaranteed Student Loan
Agency also will merge with an undetermined agency.

To facilitate orderly mergers, the Transition Task Force began visits to
five of the most financially stable guaranty agencies to assess their
capacity and willingness to assume other agencies' portfolios. The
Transition Task Force also planned visits to agencies that probably
cannot survive another five years to obtain from each a realistic
assessment of their solvency and to provide them with an opportunity to
consolidate with stronger agencies. In addition, the Guarantor and
Lender Oversight staff obtained reports on individual institutional loan
volumes held by each guarantor, giving the Department data to predict
any agency's loss of volume when an institution chooses to participate
in the FDSLP.

Other oversight activities involved closer scrutiny of guaranty agency
activities during AY 1993-94. The Guarantor and Lender Oversight
staff served notice to the Education Assistance Corporation of South
Dakota of the Department's intent to terminate its agromient based on
significant administrative irregularities, an action that the agency is
appealing. It also required one guaranty agency to restore four million
dollars to its guaranty agency reserves that were inappropriately spent
on state scholarships. In addition, the Department used the negotiated
rulemaking process to determine a common formula for establishing
guaranty agency reserve levels for all future measures of guarantor
solvency with minimum levels to be enforced beginning in 1995.

The Department also undertook the unprecedented action of establishing
the Transition Guaranty Agency (TGA). TGA is designed to manage
an insolvent agency until another guaranty agency is able to assume the
portfolio. The existence of TGA increases the options available to the
Department and strengthens its position in discussions with guarantors.

The Advisory Committee's examination of the FFELP during AY
1993-94 was limited by the phased implementation of program changes
and by lack of access to Departmental data concerning the financial
health of guaranty agency system and lender-of-last-resort agreements.
Despite these constraints, the Advisory Committee finds that the

15
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FFELP shows signs of stability, but believes that the Department must
address shortcomings in its approach to avoid future problems. These
shortcomings are in the areas of monitoring lender withdrawals and
changes in lender policies, ensuring lenders-of-last-resort, and
reassessing the viability of the National Student Loan Data System.

The Department has not established a system to monitor significant
changes in lender FFELP policies and lender withdrawals from the
program. Access to loan capital does not appear to be in jeopardy as
evidenced by the increase in FFELP volume in FY 1994. While
smaller banks may be leaving the program, only one major lender--
NationsBank--has announced a decision to withdraw. However, the
Department believes that FFELP capital will remain in ample supply.
Consequently, it has not established a systematic mechanism tb monitor
lender participation or loan access. This could leave the Department
unprepared for market shifts in lender participation and delay delivery
of loan funds to students as institutions search for alternate lenders.

Lender-of-last-resort programs do not appear to be available to all
students. Congress clearly intended that lenders-of-last-resort be
available to all students either through the Student Loan Marketing
Association (Sallie Mae) or the guaranty agencies. The Department
entered into a $200 million agreement with Sallie Mae during the
second quarter of FY 1994 to assure unimpeded access to lender-of-
last-resort loans. Amid sporadic reports from the financial aid
community of access problems, especially for proprietary schools, the
Department has not shared /mails of its lender-of-last-resort plans or
the states'that have approved programs. However, anecdotal
information suggests that a number of states do not have operational
programs because guaranty agencies are concerned about the
Department's policy to count defaults from these loans against
reinsurance trigger rates, even though the loans themselves are
reinsured at 100 percent.

The National Student Loan Data System has yet to become operational.
Congress authorized NSLDS in 1986 to serve as a centralized source of
information about borrowers' indebtedness and as a management tool to
oversee the FFELP. The reasons for delay in implementation are
twofold. First, the Department has grafted additional functions to the
project so that the vast amount of data now needed to operate the
system potentially threatens its viability. Second, some required data
are not readily available from the guaranty agencies, which will have to
rely on lenders for data at a time when the transition to the FDSLP and

16
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changes to the FFELP are likely to result in guarantors and lenders
leaving the program. Also, the quality of the data is questionable given
historical problems with tape dump data provided by guaranty agencies
to the Department.

Once NSLDS does become operational, the transmission of the amount
of data necessary to maintain the system is likely to reduce its capacity
for lenders and institutions to query for information. This may mean
that the system will not be able to perform certain functions, possibly
for years, such as processing Student Status Confirmation Reports and
financial aid transcripts. In this regard, the Department's development
of NSLDS was not conducted in the context of broader delivery system
issues; nor has the Department created a contingency plan for the
interim, which could include employing existing options.

The Advisory Committee proposes the following recommendations for
improving the Department's oversight of the FFELP. The Department
should:

Develop a system to monitor lender withdrawals from the
FFELP and changes in FFELP lender policies that can
affect access to loan capital.
Ensure that a lender-of-last-resort is available to all
students.
Reevaluate fully the planned FFELP dependence on the
National Student Loan Data System to perform loan and
delivery system junctions, and develop a contingency that
employs existing options.

In addition, the Department should take administrative steps to
implement the Advisory Committee's recommendations to simplify
further the FFELP for students. The Advisory Committee's
recommendations resulting from the Loan Simplification Study provided
concrete steps that could be taken to simplify the program.
Streamlining application documents and processes, minimizing the
number of guarantors and lenders, and standardizing guarantor and
lender policies should be considered as instruments of program
simplification.

Appendix A contains recommendations for the FFELP in combination
with its recommendations for the FDSLP.

17
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APPENDIX A

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE FEDERAL STUDENT LOAN PROGRAMS

FDSLP
Program Design and Implementation Activities

Ensure that FDSLP disbursement rule.s coincide with the Pell Grant and Campus-
Based programs.

Ensure identical terms and conditions between the FFELP and the FDSLP by
establishing long-term solutions to certain deferment problems, such as those
affecting borrowers participating in medical residencies.

Systems Design and Implementation

FFELP

Create a comprehensive system design based on the latest technology that
addresses current shortcomings in FDSLP operations.

Make key changes to the current FDSLP processing system that assure program
integrity to prevent disbursements from multiple institutions and loans in excess of
statutory limits.

Reassess the mstrs dependence on the National Student Loan Data System and
clarify a contingency plan in the event that the system cannot perform the

functions originally anticipated in a timely fashion.

Modih the PC software and administrative procedures to minimize complexity and
workload for instuutions.

Administrative Structure and Processes

Improve the timing and the techniques used for institutional training.

Improve convnunication between the Department and institutions currently
participating in the FDSLP as well as institutions considering participation.

Develop a system to monitor lender withdrawals from the FFELP
and changes in FFELP lender polkies that can affect access to
loan capital.

Ensure that a lender-of-last-resort is available to all students.

Reevaluate fully the planned FFELP dependence on the National
Student Loan Data System to pesform loan and deliwry system
functions, and develop a contingency that employs misting
options.
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APPENDIX B

LIST OF MEMBERS AND STAFF
Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance

Current Members by Class of Appointment

Class of 1994
(Tenn expires September 30, 1994)

Dr. Robert E. Alexander
Chancellor
University of South Carolina.Alken
Aiken, South Carolina 29801
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Mr. Robert A. Kraig
Madison, Wisconsin 53703
(Secretary of Educaiion appointee)

Dr. William C. Hiss
Vice President for Administrative Services

and Dean of Admissions
Bates College
Lewiston, Maine 04240
(U S. Senate appointee)

Dr. Joseph L. McCormick
Executive Director
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education
Juneau. Alaska 998.01-7109
(U.S. House of Representatives appointee)

Class of 1995
(Term expires September 30, 1995)

Mr. Stephen C. Biklen
President
The Student Loan Corporation
Pittsford, New York 14534
(House o( Representatives appointee)

Ms. Elivzbeth M. Hicks
Coordinator of Financial Aid
Huvard University
Cambridge. Massachusetts 02138
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Dr. Brian K. Fltzgerald
Staff Director

Ms. Tracy D. Jones
Staff Seaetary

Dr. Stanley Z. Koplik
Chancellor
Commonwealth of Massachusetts
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(US. Senate appointee)

Ms. Vernetta P. Fairley
Director of Fmanoal Aid
University of Southern Mississippi
Hattiesburg, Mississippi 39402
(Secretary of Education appointee)

Class of 1996
(Term expires September 10. 1996)

Ms. Lynn M. Fawthrop
Director of Financial Aid
Roger Williams University
Bristol, Rhode Island 02309
(US. Senate appointee)

Mr. Thomas A. Butts
Associate Vice President for

Government Relations
University of Michigan
Ann Arbor, Michigan 48109
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Staff Economist

Ms. Ardena N. Leonard
Research Assistant
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Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Reyer.

STATEMENT OF OTTO REYER, ASSOCIATE VICE CHANCELLOR
AND DIRECTOR OF STUDENT AID, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFOR-
NIA, IRVINE
Mr. REYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the commit-

tee. I'm Otto Reyer, and my position is Assistant Vice Chancellor
and Director of Financial Aid at the University of California,
Irvine. I've been at UCI for 22 years.

During those 22 years, I have seen most of the current financial
aid programs come into existence and some go out of existence. My
testimony today was to focus on the direct loan program, and most
of the people that were here have described exactly what is occur-
ring at the University of California, Irvine. My testimony goes into
a little more detail than that in terms of the actual process for a
student, but I'd like to just give you a little history.

Fifteen years ago I approached a bank here in the United States
to see whether or not we could arrange for them to transfer dollars
directly to the University, and I would Fed Ex them the applica-
tions. I would guarantee, if the guaranty didn't come through the
agency, that we would buy back the loan. I'm still waiting for a re-
sponse from that bank, because I was looking for a way to get
funds to students, because the program was symptomatically bro-
ken.

We could not get funds in the hands of students. Twelve years
ago, I discussed with the University whether or not we should be-
come a lender. We could lend to graduate and professional stu-
dents. If we could build a program that worked for graduate and
professional students, maybe we could lend to undergraduates in
this program.

That didn't work out because of capital, but I've tried all dif-
ferent ways to try and make the process work for students, the rea-
son being it takes under the current program with FFELP for us,
when we were in it, anywhere from 30-45 days from the start of
the process to get the student the money, and we were losing stu-
dents during the process.

At one point in 1993, in the fall of' 1993, we had to issue 1,100
emergency loans so students could pay fees, because the FFELP
check wasn't there. Now I understand, it has gotten a lot better,
and I think that's wonderful; because the winner in this game is
the student.

It is not the FFELP program. It is not the Department of Edu-
cation. That's not why all these people are here. It's trying to get
the student the money so they can go to school. If we don't have
that, we don't have the education. We don't have the things Con-
gressman Good ling talked about. We don't have the things Senator
Simon talked about. They're not there.

Let me give you two examples. We have a Regent's Scholar stu-
dent, our highest honor, comes in and walks on the basketball
team, makes the team, is wonderful, biologicalbiology student,
who goes through school, does wonderful, plays basketball. His sen-
ior year, his fifth year, he was a redshirt for one year and was
studying for the MCATs.

I o
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He then decided that his fifth year, because he didn't qualify for
the Regent's Scholarship any longer, that he wanted a loan, and he
came into my office, and he said, can I get the loan this year? I
said, what do you mean? He said, well, if I go through the normal
process, the story I heard was it's going to take 30-45 days to get
the loan.

I said, no, we're in a new program. We can get you the loan with-
in 48 hours. He said, okay, I'll take it, he said, because otherwise
I'm going to have to borrow from my friends. That student was just
accepted at Stanford Medical School. Those are the kind of dif-
ferences we can make when we can service the student.

FFELP is doing that now. They are starting to move on different
things that work to help students, and those are the important
things that we're about that we need as tools in the financial aid
offices.

Thank you very much.
(The prepared statement of Mr. Reyer follows:]
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Otto W. Rey&

Assistant Vice Chancellor arid

Director of Financial Aid

University of California, Irvine

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, rm Otto Reyer and my position is

Assistant Vice Chancellor and Director of Fmancial Aid at the University of California,

Irvine. I have been at UCI for 22 years.

During those 22 years I have seen most of the current Financial Aid Programs come

into existence and others go out of existence. My testimony today will focus on the Direct

Loan Program and its comparison of our involvement with the Federal Family Education

Loan Program (FFELP).

In the mid to late 198(Ys the California Student Aid Commission (CSAC) approached

UCI to be in a pilot program of electronic acems and input of FFELP loans to that agency for

guarantee. This process was the pilot for the current electronic process used hi CSAC.

Here is how the process worked:

I. Student completed a Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA).

2. The application would be processed by the private contractor for the

Department of Education.

3. it: results were electronically transferred to UCI.



4. UCI determined if the student qualified for the FFELP loan.

5. The student returned acceptance of the FFELP loan.

6. UCI transmitted (electronically) the data regarding the FFELP loan.

(I would also state that we were one of l0 campuses using the electronic

process. Other institutions had an additional step for students, in that they had

to fill out a separate application and the Financial Aid office had a section that

it had to complete.)

7. CSAC sent to the student's home address an application/promissory note.

8. The student then sent the application/promissory note to the bank.

9. The bank processed the application/promissory note and forwarded a check to

UCI.

At the time UCI was in the FFELP Program, this was the most sophisticated

processing of FFELV loans available through CSAC. There were times when students had no

idea where their application/promissory notes and/or check were in this process Once UCI

sent the data to the CSAC, we were in the dark as to where the paperwork might be.

Student's would come to our office, many who were very irate, trying to find their check. At

2



times it took 30-45 day s to locate where the loan was in thn processing and if a student had

to pay fees, UCI had to process an emergency loan. In Fall of 1993 we issued over 1100

emergency loans for students whose FFELP loans had not arrived at UCI.

I can't tell you the number of parents who called my boss or the Chancellor to

complain about not having their parent loan to pay the cost of going to the University.

These calls and students coming to our office put a tremendous amount of stress on

my staff. That stress was nothing compared to the stress that was put on the students and the

parents.

Then came the advent of the Direct Loan Program. I will tell you up front that the

thought of being able to process loans in our office was so exciting that we were the first

University of California campus to support the con.::pt of Direct Loans.

In des( ribing how the Direct Loan Program works at UCI, the first five steps of the

FFELP loan are the same for the Direct Loan. At UCI, with Direct Loans, the following

happens:

I. The student is sent a Direct Loan promissory note from UCL

2. The student sends the promissory note back to UCI.

3
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3. The student receives the check.

As you can see, the process is tremendously simplified Should the student or parent

not receive the promissory ncte, we can instantaneously produce another note, have the

student sign it and produce their check immediately if necessary.

Direct Loans work, they work for UCI, they work for the student, they work for

parents, and they work for the United States Government. In the process of implementing

Direct Loans, we have received great support from the Department of Education. In past

years, that statement would have been an oxymoron. Today it is not. If you call the

Department, they will pick up the phone and answer you in a polite and courteous manner.

They even return phone calls.

Another key element with Direct Loans, is the Department has contracted with a

private corporation to run the Direct Loan Program. This private corporation, AFSA, is the

same company that all the major secondary markets and banks use to service the FFELP loan

program. When we call them with a question, and there have been questions, AFSA has been

very responsive. In any pilot program, and UCI has been involved in most State and Federal

pilots, there are going to be challenges. We knew this when we signed up for the Direct

Loan Program. Every challenge we have faced has been solved. These solutions have come

fairly easily. The three partners in the process (University, Department, AFSA) have worked

aell together. The Institutions that are coming onboard in year two of the Direct Loan

4
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Program will face an easy transition into the Direct Loan Program.

The advent of the Direct Loan Program has given UCI the time to meet with students

and counsel them on the appropriateness of getting into fmancial debt. We would not have

the time if we were still calling banks, guarantee agencies and sometimes even the post office

to locate a FRU loan.

Thank you for allowing me to testify and let me invite all of you to visit UCI and see

how the Direct Loan system works at my Institution. Should you have any questions I would

be more than glad to answer them.

1
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Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you very much to the panel. It's
kind of interesting. Does Maine still provide through the private
sector student loans?

Mr. PIERCE. Does it what?
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Does MaineYou said that 20 years ago

or whatever, before the Federal Government got into the busi-
nessIs that still part active in the marketplace?

Mr. PIERCE. Actually, when the guaranty agency came into being
in 1965 after the Act, the private sector took that money and
turned it over to the guaranty agency as part of the money. So it
continued on, but they didn't run it anymore. They let the State
agency run it.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Listening to all the testimony, I'm hear-
ingI don't think there is any disagreement that the intent is to
develop as effective and as efficient system as possible. You know,
the last thing we want to do is keep kids out of schools because
of their inability to get a Federal loan.

If we canbanks can process car loans in 48 hours or 24 hours,
and now I hear mortgages in west Michigan at least are going to
be processed in something like less than five days or three days,
it shouldn't be all that much more difficult to process a student
loan.

I hear that, whether you're in either one of the programs right
now, both programs appear to be working significantly better, one
than what was in place before and one that was workingmaybe
than what it was working three or four year ago. The only ingredi-
ent or the only change appears to be perhaps that we introduced
competition into the system.

I'm not sure where that leads me personally, because I hate for
the Federal Government to be running or somehow co-sponsoring
two different programs in the sake of competition. It's an interest-
ing concept, but I'm not sure how affordable that is in the long run
for us to do.

What kind ofWe talk a lot about the students. What kind of
risk did any of the institutionsyou know, any of the colleges
have with either one of the programs? I mean, there is no cost in-
volved other than, what, the level of service that you decide to pro-
vide to your students?

Ms. HOOYMAN. What we have found is actually reduction in costs
for administering under direct loans. In terms of liabilities, we see
no greater liability under the direct lending program than we do
under the FFEL program. Does that answer your question?

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Yes. I mean, there is reallyThat's the
level ofYou have administrative cost. You have the level of serv-
ice that you can provide.

Ms. HoovmAN. Actually, better service has come about as a re-
sult of the direct lending program. As mentioned in my testimony,
we've really been able to redirect our staff to do other student serv-
ice initiatives that are really better serving our students than
doing a lot of check chasing. So that's been a real enhancement for
us.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Dr. Reyer, were you going to say some-
thing?
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Mr. REYER. I would just say that, the first student to come in
with a promissory note was a medical student this summer, and he
came into my medical school office and said, here's a promissory
note, now wh.en do I get the check? We said, we'll have your check
in about 48 hours, and he got into an argument with the technician
because he just thought he had had enough lies from the financial
aid office on these loan things and did not believe her.

Because of the direct loan program, she was able to put it in, get
it through Accounting, and get the student the check. Now we've
built a system that they knowstudents know that it's 30-45 days
to get the check under the old program, because of all the different
things and maturations it has to go through, and we're talking
about 48 hours.

That's a gigantic difference with the direct loan program. We
have the same liabilities under both programs, as far as I'm con-
cerned, right now.

Ms. RYAN. I don't know if that's completely true. I really can't ad-
dress the promissory note issue. I just know that under the FFEL
program I have no liabilities on promissory notes on the program,
and I understand that there are not significant liabilities for
schools, but failure to properly execute a note would be a problem,
I would think, under direct lending.

Ms. HOOYMAN. But there are also tremendous liabilities in check
handling. That was probably one of the biggest liabilities we car-
ried institutionally, was that of handling 4,000 checks and how we
handled that and when we disbursed it, and if we disbursed it late,
did we do it right. That's where our phone calls were really con-
centrated. So there were great liabilities in check handling.

Ms. RYAN. New initiatives as wellI mean, the ELM system can
provide ibr automated check deposit. There's an awful lot of inno-
vations that are out there that would mirror direct lending. I mean,
a number of the same efficiencies that are being brought to cam-
puses under direct lending are available now under the FFEL pro-
gram with some of these new innovations.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. My time is up. I will yield to Mr. Scott.
Mr. Scow. Mr. Chairman, I just have a couple of questions. I

think it was Dr. Ryan who mentioned virtually paper free trans-
actions. Can you describe the old system and the new system in
terms of the paperwork?

Ms. RYAN. Well, under the old system a student would bring in
a paper application for a student loan and turn that in. We would
process that separately from the rest of the financial aid programs
that we would be administering, and then that paper application
would get certified, sent to a bank, then sent to get a guarantor
from the guaranty agency, sent back. Ultimately a check would ar-
rive at the campus, and then the check would be disbursed to the
student.

Under the new method 'If processing Federal agency loans, we're
not quite where we want to be with respect to electronic application
means. We still have to have a separate application, common appli-
cation emanating from the lenders, but there's been tremendous
changes in the way in which we actually process.

It's folded into our regular student aid processing, the other Title
IV programs we administer. Data is electronically shipped to a

ihj



service bureau. The guaranty is obtained. Everything is done com-
pletely electronically, and ultimately a master check arrives at the
campus, which is then deposited to individual student accounts. So
we don't have the same check problems that we used to under the
old method of dealing with FFEL. So it's a very different process
than it was.

We still have the impediment, though, of not being able to use
FAFSA to apply for the loan. That's still an impediment for us.

Mr. Scow. Use what?
Ms. RYAN. Use the Free Application for Student Aid. We still

have a separate process for that.
Ms. HOOYMAN. I think one real impediment that remains is just

the fact that you have the various layers of bureaucracy, and that
is why we opted for direct lending, because again when we are
looking at direct lending, we are controlling it entirely in house.

Almost any model that includes lenders and guarantors will
mandate that the school has to do some type of communication
with those agencies, those outside sources, if indeed there is a
problem of any kind for that student. It's going to be very difficult
to operate in a vacuum without their input, if there is something
wrong.

That's beenFor Hope College, that's been the real enhancement
for my student population. When that student comes in with a
question, I immediately have an answer for him. So I think you can
see here the variety of needs at institutional levels, and it's really
helped us tremendously.

May I add one other comment on a subjectI know that there
are concerns in the area of repayment. I heard Mr. Good ling bring-
ing that to bear. I think it's a misnomer to think that institutions
are not highly concerned about the quality of repayment and the
collection efforts made on behalf of their students.

When we have graduates coming out of Hope College, it's ex-
tremely important that we have good rapport with those students.
We want them to be good alumni with our institution, and that
was another major reason we went into direct lending, so that we
had one servicer dealing with our students; because many of our
students and parents were very frustrated that their loans were
being sold.

I would have parents who were on my staff at my college coming
in saying, I have a Plus loan, and I don't even know who is holding
it; I don't know where it is; I don't even know who to pay, That
was why we wanted to get away from in direct lending.

Mr. Scow. Who do they pay with you?
Ms. HOOYMAN. Pardon?
Mr. Scan. Who do they pay?
Ms. HOOYMAN. The servicer, the Federal Government, one

servicer throughout the life of the loan. That will be AFSA Cor-
poration, all of the collections occurring through AFSA.

Mr. SCOTT. How much contact do you have in this process with
the Department of Education?

Ms. HoovAAN. My contact has been really stellar this year in
terms of any problems we had. My staff would call in if we had any
questions or problems. We had immediate responses within any-
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where between 24 and 48 hours. So it's been excellent in any inter-
actions we've had with them or with the servicers.

Mr. Scam Do you have confidence that the Department of Edu-
cation can respond like that when you go to 100 schools to 2,000
schoOls?

Ms. HOW/MAN. I really believe they are committed to do that.
They have really expanded their staffing. They have assigned ac-
count managers out to all of their regional offices to help us region-
ally to bring up the program. So I think that will be a real en-
hancement for us.

Mr. Scorr. So you're not concerned about their ability to re-
spond?

Ms. HOOYMAN. To date, I have not been. I see nothing to give me
cause for concern in that area.

Mr. Scorn Any other comments? Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Phyllis, I might just ask you to look to

your left to see if there might not be any concern about it, because
I was going to ask Dr. Ryan. It appears thatand Mr. Pierce also
mentioned it in his testimony, thatYou know, I think Mr. Pierce
said something like, you know, let's have the Education Depart-
ment treat both programs fairly and with the same level of sup-
port.

I think Dr. Ryan mentioned in her testimony the ELM program
which right nowIs it correct that the Education Department is
prohibiting you from using this program?

Ms. RYAN. No, that's not exactly correct. What we are precluded
from using is an electronic application for financial aid, which the
ELM project fully envisions. They have developed a disk applica-
tion that looks exactly like the paper FAFSA form used by the De-
partment of Education, but we are precluded from using that be-
cause of statute.

Now I can't speak for ELM and where they may be in their uelib-
erations with the Department, but I do know that we would love
to have some better cooperation there with respect to being able to
use some of the technology that the private sector is developing.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. You said by statute. You mean it's our
It's a CongressionalIt's our problem or it's a rule and regulation
out of Education Department.

Ms. RYAN. Gee, somebody help me with the right term.
Ms. FAWTHROP. It's statutory.
Chairman HOEKSTRA. Statutory. Well, I'm sure Mr. Scott will

join me in offering that in a bipartisan way on the first day of cor-
rections day, that perhaps we can correct that and, you know, have
theget the Education Dlepartment out from some rules and regu-
lations that we have imposed on them. Yes, go ahead.

Ms. FAWTHROP. Mr. Chairman, certainly, the goal here is to
make the process for financial aid through the Federal system as
simple as possible, but I would caution this committee in that, if
you're going to look at electronic applications, that we look at not
having duplication and proliferation of competing forms.

Chairman Goodling was a very strong supporter of ensuring that
students had the ability nationwide to apply for financial aid. The
Department of Education is working on ways in which making that
Title IV delivery system process even easier in terms of allowing

ti
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them to apply electronically. I think the committee would caution
you about having proliferation of the Federal system once again in
terms of the delivery of the Federal Government's programs.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you.
Mr. REYER. The concern here more than anything else is that all

of a sudden we get 30 and 40 page applications. Now I'm not say-
ing ELM wants to do that. I know they do not. Okay, but there are
companies and people out there who could have applications that
could end up being very, very long and complicated and pushing
students out of the process.

That's the reason it was put into statute, because some applica-
tions were four or five pages long with 16 pages of instructions,
and all of a sudden, students and parents just threw it up in the
air and said, hey, you're going to work. Forget this college stuff.

Ms. FAWTHROP. The other point, Mr. Chairman, is that the stat-
ute requires the free Federal application to be used for applying for
Title N. Where the Federal Family Education Loan Program is
getting into the glitches is there's still a separate loan application
being required for that program.

If we could lift that. statute of that requirement, then everyone
could use the free Federal application to apply for all Title IV aid,
regardless of whether it was a direct loan or a Federal Family Edu-
cation Loan. So that's the statute that I would urge you to look at
in terms of having a separate loan application.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. I'm not sure what I said to
make you believe that I might be in favor of a 16 or 30 page form.
I want to make everything as easy for students. I just wantand
I recognize this emphasis on students, but at the same time it's a
lot of money that somehow we have a responsibility to monitor, to
track, to invest wisely and, hopefully, get some return on it and,
at least in the student loan portion, have it repaid back for us.

That's what we're trying to do and put together a good system.
So I appreciate this panel in providing us with this testimony and
helping us to evaluate different options to be able to do that.

So the committee will be adjourned. Thank you very much.
[Whereupon, at 4:12 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned subject to

the call of the Chair.)
[Additional material submitted for the record follows.)
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I would like to thank you for the opportunity to Make comment about the family federally-

insured loan program. I participated in the impiementation of an automated Guaranteed

Student Loan program in our office at Purdue in the early 80's and felt quite prophetic in

saying at a presentation on FFELP: 'Either we [manage the FFELP or it will manage us.'

I would like to provide information on my campus. Purdue has 70 percent in-state and 30

percent out-of-state students with an enrollmeat of 34,000. Seventeen thousand (17,000)

Stafford I nani have been processed this year. Dollars are $50 million in Stafford and $12

million in Parent Loans for a total of $62 million to date. Forty-two percent of

undergraduates borrow and 27 Percent of gradur4e students borrow. Average debt is $9,721

for undergraduates graduating in 1994 and $14,1325 for graduate studentt
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In today's college environmem we are participating in business process redesign; redefining

our students and families as customers with all the rights and privileges that accrue to that

designation; experiencing dramatic increases in our student loan borrowers; and expected

to gain efficiencies through technolow that will allow a more streamlined entry into the

university. The focus of todays panel fits very well with the mama of busty= =gam

redeitign Of course, my comments today are by necessity from an institutional perspective

of what would make FFELP better for us and for out students and parents.

FFELP DELIVERY SYSTEM Faintly Federal Mutation Loan Program

L I support the concept of allowing students and parents to apply for the FFELP via

the FAFSA process. Schools could streamline the process if all data for a student

application was received at one time via the FAFSA. The school could send all loan

data electronically to one data destination utilizing a common format. The common

data destination could then format according to the needs of the services, guarantor,

or lender.

2. It is critical that electronic processes use a common format for schools. Large public

universities still process loans from all over the country from all guarantors and a

large number of lenders. A current model being discussed called *common line

which I understand is orchestrated by Sallee Mae and USA Group will allow a school

to send data via the USA Group WhizKid process. I believe approximately 30

2
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guarantors have agreed to use this new process. As I understand, this process will
allow 95 percent of my loans to be electronically transmitted from the cunem 75
percent.

The 'common line" destination will format the school data and transmit the data to
the different guarantors utillrIng the format they need. lheliese,_111.4naranko

.,.1 141.; II II,. IISID ILl I 11,1 I I - tt
all loan transmissions. This would allow schools to transmit 100 percent of loans
electronically.

3. It is imperative that all phases of loan corrections, refunding and electronic fund
transfer (Ek I) be developed to allow schools to electronically send this data to
lenders, servicers, or guarantors through a common destination point. One of the
most cumbersome processes for the FFTLP is the correctionprocess and return of
loan funds to the lender or semicer. In many cases, all loan funds must be returned
to the lender with the student having to complete a new application.

Very often loan correction letters are hot received by the lender, servicer, or
guarantor in time to stop and correct the check. As long as the school could transmit
new eligibility for a lesser loan, only the difference should be returnedwith data sent
electronically confirming the new eligibility.

3
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4. Forms, policy interpretations, and general processes should be standardized.

Lenders, guarantors, and servicers can create other ways to differentiate their

services. 3. I .

sultuad--14-321:41g-intarpicualwarLILLAInglcssalia. As an example, a large

guarantor hal recently told Purdue they will not accept our computer-generated

borrower information that is required as part of exit counseling even though all the

data they need Is reported. Schools should not have to deal with these types of

issues in today's environment.

Presently we sal receive different interpretations of policy from different guarantors.

I believe the Department of Education must reassume the role to provide 13ear

Colleague* assistance to schools, lenderi, and guarantors to clarify FFELP policy

issues which arc causing confusion in the community in a timely manner.

iROGRAM FEATURES

1. SINGLE SoURCE BORROWING -- I know that many people are advocating single

source borrowing for students. At a largo school, I cannot monitor which lender a

student is utilizing. It is impractical and would add a level of bureaucracy. I think

we can encourage use of one lender. Students should be able to consolidate their

loans at the end of their loan period with one servicer, guarantor, or lender to

alleviate this problem.

4
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2. INCOME CONTINGENT LOAN REPAYMENT Students under FFELP and

Direct Lending should have the same repayment options. It should not necessarily

require that the ,student consolidate under Direct Lending to receive this option.

3. As most of us agree, much of the complexity of the FFEIP program comes from the

regulations and interpretation of regulations. Of all the ald programs, this program

seems to change daily through continuing interpretations of policy. I urge serious

consideration be given to streamlining the regulations. (All the technology available

cannot streamline a round program through a square hole.)

As we look to streamline the FFELP, I believe we should not miss the opportunities

currently being implemented. Discussions regarding the National Student Loan Data

Base, a new delivery system, and tht Student Loan Clearinghouse seem to be

occurring without much cross talk among the players. I would urge that these efforts

include cross functional members and representatives of differing types of institutions

so the breadth of the development can be understood and duplication of effort can

be avoided. It is imperative that the department utilize business process re-

engineering principles to reorganize the data flow before designing complicated

system support

5
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Good morning.

I appreciate the opportunity to meet with you to discuss the
perspectives of lenders on the Federal Family Education Loan
(FFEL) Program. In my remarks today, I will address three
aspects of the FFEL program, which I hope will be of interest to
the Advisory Committee.

First, I want to share with you my thoughts on a major
industry initiative designed to improve efficiency in financial
aid processing called Educational Loan Management (ELM).

Second, I would like to address briefly the perceived
difficulties the student loan industry has had in securing
cooperation from the Department of Education on working towards
FFEL program improvements and innovations.

Finally, I will share with you some observations on student
loan repayment options and the degree to which recent different
repayment opportunities work to the benefit of student borrowers.

ELM
I would first like to turn to an initiative which I believe

addresses many of the loan delivery problems this Committee has
identified in the Federal Family Education Loan Program. Our
initiative is called Educational Loan Management, or ELM, and it
both simplifies and standardizes the financial aid process. It
is analogous to an ATM system, allowing standardized input and
output while allowing the schools and borrowers to choose the
financial aid "partners" (such as lenders and guarantors) they
want. A graphic of the ELM Front and Back-end Data Flows is
attached to my testimony, but I would like to share with you a
very short walk through of the process.

The ELM electronic application is distributed to students
directly by the financial aid office. Applications may also be
made available through a broadcast system that allows students to
access the ELM application via modem. There is no charge for
applications through the ELM process.

The application contains a series of questions relevant to
federal, state, and institutional financial aid applications.
These questions are determined by the participating schools. The
ELM application embodies an electronic version of the Free
Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) . As this Committee
knows, many in the financial aid community believe that universal
availability of an electronic FAFSA would be a major step forward
in maximizing student access to financial aid. I am aware of
reservations some members of this Committee may have with the
production and distribution of the FAFSA in electronic form. I

would urge the Committee to fully explore this option and
recommend solutions to legitimate concerns rather than forming a
blanket conclusion that an electronic FAFSA is not viable.

After the student has completed the ELM application,
signatures are collected on a label on the ELM diskette. Upon
receipt of an application through nM, the application can be

I. I'
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processed on-campus or through the ELM Service Bureau. The ELM
Service Bureau will pull off the data eleMents relevant to the
FAFSA and transmit this information to the Department of
Education via EDExpress in vhe prescribed ED format. The ELM
Service Bureau will also pull out the institutional data and
transfer it to the campus. It will also pull out loan data and
hold it until, if and when, the school is ready to process the
loan application.

Uncler this process, the campus will receive the federal data

via EDExpress. The campus will collect documentation as set
forth in regulations, determine the student's financial need, and

award accordingly.

Through ELM, the lender will be notified electronically that

a loan application has been received and will draw this
information down from the ELM Service Bureau. The lender will
obtain an electronic guarantee of the loan, gene:ate the
promissory note and obtain the student's signature. The lender
will then notify the ELM disbursement agent that a loan is ready

for disbursement. Disbursement of the loan will be made through
electronic funds transfer (EFT), Automated Clearinghouse (ACH),
or individual checks, as the school requests.

Madame Chairman, I believe this process represents a
dramatic leap forward for schools and students. I hope this
Committee will review the efforts of ELM closely and do all it

can to promote the use of this process this year.

I also urge Committee members to review the more
comprehensive description of ELM to get a better feel for the
innovations and efficiencies that are brought forward by this new

program. Bank of America and other lenders participating in the

program are very proud of this innovation which was developed
without one penny of federal taxpayer money.

Concerns Re arclino Cooperation at the Department

In working on the ELM initiatives and discussing other
program innovations being developed within the student loan
industry, I have been discouraged by what appears to be an
environment of non-cooperation at the Department of Education.
Many participants in FFEL believe that the Department is
dedicating inordinate resources to the implementation of the
Direct Loan Program at the expense of working on improvements in
FFEL, notwithstanding the fact that literally millions of
students are likely to receive loans through this program for at

least the next several years.

I urge the Advisory Committee to weigh in forcefully with
the Department of Education to urge a higher level of cooperation

with the student loan industry. I also believe that it would be
a appropriate for the Advisory Committee to monitor progress on

various initiatives requiring Department of Education approval or

cooperation.
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Repayment Options: More Complex Than Ne,-essaryl

I now would like to turn co the issue of repayment options
in the two federal student loan programs. As this Committee well
knows, the Congress and the Department of Education have
tremendously increased the varieties of repayment options
available to students. As a lender concerned with maximizing
loan repayment rates, the attention to this aspect of student
lending, which is intended to avoid the incidence of student loan
default, has been very welcome.

There are now no less than five different repayment plans
available under the Federal Direct Student Loan Program --
standard 10-year amortization, extended repayment, income-
sensitive repayment, income-contingent repayment, and graduated
repayment. Some of us in the FFEL program have examined these
options very carefully, from the perspective of how we might
duplicate them in the FFEL program so as o address the concerns
voiced by some educational institutions regarding comparability
,f terms and conditions. What we have found is that the actual
impact on loan repayment amounts under these options are
virtually identical, creating a question of whether all of the
different repayment options now authorized are really necessary
to provide the flexibility in repayment that is the goal of the
new repayment plans.

As many of you know, the development of regulations for the
income-contingent loan repayment plan through negotiated
rulemaking was an arduous and controversial undertaking. Many in
the school and lender communities questioned whether borrowers
would be well-situated to make an informed choice about this
option, given the attractive feature of loan paymerts set to
correspond to the borrower's post-education income. The income-
contingent repayment plan, however, has two major problems, which
are dramatic increases in life-of-the-loan repayment, and loan
forgiveness provisions that trigger an event of taxable income
after 25 years. Both represent nasty surprises that will give
borrowers a sense of being tricked or deceived. As you know, the
regulations were subject to various changes in the course of
negotiated rulemaking and have finally been promulgated in a form
that still is troubling for many individuals.

As an individual involved in consumer credit for 17 years, I

personally am troubled by the inclusion of negative amortization
in the income-contingent loan repayment plan. Regardless of the
extent to which borrowers are counseled on the life-of-the-loan
interest, the actual numbers produced will remain a bitter
surprise for a large percentage of borrowers. I also question
whether we are doing borrowers a favor by reducing repayment
amounts to a level that, in many cases, may be less than what
the borrower can actually afford.

I also note that when income-contingent loan repayment is
compared to the current option of loan forbearance, including
zero payment loan forbearance, the same benefits, in terms of
payment relief, can be provided to borrowers in a much more



173

customized fashion. This fact has led some lenders and some

schools to suggest that Congress should consider repealing
income-contingent loan repayments altogether, relying instead on

individualized boi-rower reviews, leading to personalized

repayment plans.

Everything that I have said regarding income-contingent loan

repayment may also be said about the graduated and extended

repayment plans. Both of these plans are even more troubling

than income-contingent loan repayment because of the absence of

periodic checks on thd borrower's ability to pay. Examples of

loan repayment produced by the Department of Education show that

in the case of a teacher with a starting salary of $30,000 who

borrowed $35,000 to finance her undergraduate and graduate

degrees. a 10-year standard repayment plan produces monthly

payments of $414 with total interest paid of $14,700. Under an

extended repayment plan of 20 years, the monthly payment would be

reduced to $280, but total interest paid over the life of the

loan would increase to $32,300. Finally, as a basis for this

discussion, a graduated repayment plan under which payments

increase every two years and are set on a 20 year repayment plan,

initial payments would be $220 per month and would increase to

approximately $400 near the end of the repayment term. Under

this option, total interest paid would be $37,900.

This Committee should recognize these increased interest

payments as bad education policy. First, the risk of the Federal

Government is extended by exposing the loan to the contingencies

of the borrower's death, permanent
disability or financial

inability to pay for a much longer period of time,

notwithstanding the fact that the borrower may have absolutely no

need for any repayment relief whatsoever.

More importantly, the extension of the repayment period

inherent in the two additional options, as well as income-

contingent loan repayment, discourages the borrower from saving

for the college education of their own son or daughter. It also

discourages contributions as an alumni to the school which the

borrower attended. In both cases, this borrower behavior creates

a need for additional
student loan borrowing in the next

generation. In no way can this be interpreted as sound education

policy. In fact, the only beneficiaries of such borrower

behavior are individuals who would like the Department of

Education to grow in size and for individuals to be indebted to

their government as a means of better controlling their

activities.

Extension of repayment terms also extracts a high price from

borrowers in terms of its effect on the ability to obtain other

credit. Continued student loan repayment obligations mean that

affected borrowers will be less able to finance a house or car,

or even a small business. To the extent that the loan would have

been repaid without an extended repayment period, this federal

student aid policy will have only hurt the borrower.

Madame Chairman, I believe the concept of extending loan
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repayment only to the extent necessary to provide the borrower
with the repayment flexibility needed to afford payments should
be specifically endorsed by the Advisory Committee.

I also recommend that the Advisory Committee undertake, over
the next year, a more comprehensive look at borrower repayment
options with the goal of radically simplifying them and fully
utilizing individualized counseling of borrowers. Also, use of
the forbearance option as a substitute for some of these loan
repayment options should be considered. While I believe that
appropriate repayment relief should be provided to borrowers
experiencing difficulty in meeting their loan repayment options,
the Advisory Committee should recommend repayment options that
avoid unnecessary extension of repayment terms beyond the
standard 10-year repayment term that has been utilized in the
student loan programs over the past several years.

It is important to note that over the last few years losses
in fe-.1eral student loan programs resulting from defaults have
dramatically decreased. These decreases occurred notwithstanding
the fact that the tremendous increase in loan repayment
flexibility enacted in 1993 had yet to be implemented. The
decreases in defaults resulted from better policing of schools,
largely through the provisions of the Higher Education Act that
terminate the participation of high default schools from the
Federal Family Education Loan Program. Although similar
termination provisions are not applicable to the Federal Direct
Student Loan Program, I believe that continued progress could be
made in reducing defaults without resorting to overkill on loan
repayment options.

In conclusion, I would like to again urge this Advisory
Committee to undertake a proactive role in monitoring the
activities of the Department of Education with regard to the
Federal Direct Student Loan Program and FFEL Program. Perhaps
more importantly, the Advisory Committee must seek to wrest
control of the student loan debate from parties that zeek to
politicize it. In this regard, the concepts of borrower
repayment flexibility should be examined critically from the
actual education policy consequences as opposed to how it sounds
in a political speech.

The Bank of America and the Consumer Bankers Association
wo.id welcome the opportunity to work witt. the Advisory Committee
or the Department of Education on reviewin,i these matters.

Madame Chairman, I would be happy to respond to any
questions that you or other members of the Advisory Committee may
have regarding my testimony. CBA thanks the Advisory Committee
for its interest in our views on these important matters.
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COALITION FOR STUDENT LOAN REFORM
1975 COODeCtICIII Avenue. NW Suac 634 w..hinpon, D.C. 20009 20:/329-6 159 (fan) 202, 328.1163

Testimony to the
ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

April 11, 1995

by
Mark R. Cannon

Executive Director
Coalition for Student Loan Reform

I wish to thank Chairperson Lynn M. Fawthrop and the Members of the Advisor/ Committee

on Student Financial Assistance as well as Executive Director Brian Fitzgerald .or the

opportunity to testify, on behalf of the Coalition for Student Loan Reform (CSLR), at this

hearing focusing on reform of the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP).

Background

Nine months ago, on July 7, 1994, CSLR published program improvement recommendations,

entitled Improving the Financial Aid Delivery System and the Federal Family Education Loan

Program. Our latest proposal was focused primarily on programmatic reforms to simplify

and improve the systems, processes, forms and procedures used to deliver more than

$23 billion in guaranteed loan assistance to approximately 6 millioa students annually.

The Advisory Committee's own study, issued a yar earlier in July of 1993 entitled "Student

Loan Program Simplification: Final Report,' served as the basis for many of our

recommendations. Later in my testimony, I will relate our ongoing implementation activities

back to the recommendations in your study which you emphasized in your invitation to

testify.
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The Task Force that developed these recommendations was comprised of professionals from

the financial aid and student lending communities, with one-third of the panel representing

directly the view of the campus financial aid and business office. We also consulted with

Advisory Committee staff, the Nationa-I Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators

(NASFAA) and the other major national higher education associations during our work-up.

When we released the report, it had garnered the support of five n-tional education loan

associationsthe National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs (NCHELP), the

Education Finance Council, the Consumer Bankers Association, the Student Loan Servicing

Alliance and the Coalition of Higher &ideation Assistance Organizations (COHEA0). Also,

50 individual education loan organizations endorsed the recommendations.

Lack of Departmental Cooperation

While many of the Coalition's recommendations involve improvements that organizations can

make on their own and collectively under current law, some of the key provisions require a

reinterpretation of current regulations and the prior approval from the Department of

Education of new forms, poi:cies and procedures.

Sadly, in this area, there is little good news to report. Senate Education, Arts & Humanities

Subcommittee Chairman Jim Jeffords asked a question point-blank to Governor Madeleine

Kunin at the oversight hearing on direct lending on March 30 about changes that she thought

might be needed to put the direct and guaranieed loan programs on a level playing field and

assure a fair competition. While she answered that the guaranteed student loan community is

"handling the competition extremely well," this sidesteps the issue that provisions are not

equal under the two loan programs and the Department gives unfair advantage to FDLP in

the way it administers the two programs.

This is an injustice to the more than 70 percent of schools and their students who, according

to the General Accounting Office, will continue to be served by FFELP this upcoming

Eks
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academic year and the 30-40 million FFELP borrowers currently in repayment.

Several standardization initiatives and other reforms the guaranteed student loan community

have proposed to the Department of Education are backlogged and the Department has been

generally unresponsive and uncooperative in resolving open issues, even when we have used

approved channels such as the Ad-Hoc Standardization Comminee to negotiate many of the

fine points and build community consensus before official submission to the Department.

It may be too easy to dismiss this complaint, given the vested interest in the guaranteed

student loan program with which Departmental officials will be quick to charge my

organization. To state the case credibly, I wish to document for you CSLR's own nine-

month old history in dealing with the Department on FFELP reform.

What ensued between the summer of 1994 and now could charitably be described as foot

dragging--months of Departmental delay, indecision and unresponsiveness that have

effectively stonewalled any chance the Department and the guaranteed student loan

community once had to build certain of these program enhancements into the loan delivery

process for the 1995-96 academic year.r

1. Beginning early last summer (timed so as not to interfere with the negotiated rulemaking

on direct lending which was winding down by then), we consulted informally with

Departmental staff about our soon-to-be-published recommendations. We sought and

received agreement that the Department would hold FFELP Summit meetings much like

they had been doing with FDLP. (Exhibit lj

2. Upon publication of our report. we immediately opened a dialogue with the Department

in a letter dated Idly 15. 1994. In.this letter, we identified seven specific

recommendations in our report that require the Department's concurrence and

clarification of regulations and administrative policies. We confirmed the Department's

pledge to hold regular monthly "summit" meetings to discuss FFELP issues and our
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desire to assign a team of experts to work with staff within the Department that could be
appointed to move these program improvements forward expeditiously. [Exhibit 2]

3. On August 5, we received a two-paragraph response from the Department to our July 15
letter, holding out the hope that the FFELP Summits would be the fon= to move these
reforms forward. [Exhibit 3]

4. The first of these Summits was finally convened on October 18. [Exhibit 4] Attended
by more than 30 representatives of lenders, guarantors, secondary markets and servicers

and their respective associations as well as representatives of the broader financial aid
and higher education community, we were anxious to finally have some dialogue on the
issues raised in the July 15 letter. Instead, of discussing our letter, the meeting with
Senior Advisor Leo Kornfeld began with the reading of a complaint letter from a student
borrower and, on this clearly unrepresentative sample of anecdotal evidence, we were

treated to insult and haranguing about the complexities of the current loan program.

Problem exaggeration, rather than problem resolution, was clearly the Departnwat's
agenda.

5 Meanwhile, CSLR submitted formal comments to the Department :n response to a
Federal Register Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on the Federal Direct Student Loan

Program (FDLP) for Year 2 (October 3 letter) and FFELP-FDLP Parity Regulations

(November 7 letter). CSLR's July 15 letter was an attachment to both submissions and

so was the call for the Department to initiate an immediate review of regulatory

provisions to be consistent with congressional intent that the two programs be subject to

"parallel terms, conditions, benefits and amounts." [Exhibit 5]

6. The second Summit meeting on November 29 was more successful. At our urging, we
focused in on two proposals, with the particularly urgency of one issue making it our

highest priority: Use of the FAFSA as the loan application for FFELP. CSLR took

iha
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away homework assignments which it dutifully completed weeks in advance of the next

FFELP Summit meeting on February 3. [Exhibit 6]

7. The third and fourth Summit meetings in February and a special sub-group meeting on

February 17 were as disappointing as the first two Summits in terms of dashing any

hope that the Department would approach them in the spirit they were intended...to

work with us in a concerted way to press ahead on important FFELP reforms.

8. At the February 23 Summit, we stressed repeatedly the urgency of bringing closure to

the FAFSA data access question and the pending new common application and/or

promissory note. We asked for the 'Arne kind of quick response and cooperation that

typified the decisionmaking under FDLP. A follow-up letter the guaranteed student loan

community had promised was sent on February 28. [Exhibit 71 A second follow-up

letter was sent late last month at our initiation as our further attempt to keep the process

moving in the right direction. [Exhibit 81 On some points, the Department has not, and

shows ao willingness, to move beyond "problem identification." The Department even

saw fit to unilaterally cancel our March summit meeting.

I have gone through this painstaking chronological review to point out an injustice that is

being carried out many times over. Let me quickly point to a few proposed simplification

initiatives backlogged at the Department:

Use of the FAFSA as the Loan Application. The Department's approval we are

searching for on behalf of a simplified process for schools and students takes two forms:

One is a new common application and/or promissory note submitted by the Ad Hoc

Standardization Committee and onginally drafted by NCHELP that would make full use

of data available electronically from the FAFSA to complete aspects of the loan

application and/or promissory note for the student. Second is the need to make

operational a process outlined in a two-year old Dear Colleague for assuring that any

guarantor designated by the institution (and at the borrower's request) have access to

(1 0
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students' FAFSA data electronically. Please note, consistent with the Advisory

Committee's view, our proposal does not expand the FAFSA. Instead, we require that

some additional borrower information (such as references) be collected on the

promissory note (some of which can be preprinted).

The Deparunent's objections to the draft common application and/or promissory note

included insisting on the continued use of two of three borrower "check off boxes to

enable a student to accept or decline such options as deferring their loan while in-school

(a benefit a subsidized Stafford borrower would be crazy to decline...though some

unfortunately do because they don't understand the question.) The Ad Hoc

Standardization Committee, in its work on the form, had agreed to relegate these

questions to the borrower certification section which, admittedly, does not get read by

most students. But, there is typically one right answer for a student who understands the

question. For some who don't understand the question or check neither yes or no, the

delays that result from having to contact the student for clarification are more agonizing

than what the issue merits. Interestingly, too removing the "check-offs was good

enough when the Department reachal that decisionin develooin2 the Direct Loan

Promissory Note. Why the double standard?

The Ad-Hoc Standardization Committee has received two written replies from the

Department of Education, the last oneindicating this is their 'fmal word' on the

subjectjust arrived. Their final word concedes little and, needless to say, time has

essentially passed us by for being able to use this improved process for students who

will soon be receiving award letters from their institutions for the upcoming Fall

enrollment and completing loan applications.

Expansion of the Quality Assurance Program (QAP) to provide added relief from

certain regulatory burdens for high performance schools. The reauthorization of thc

Higher Education Act (under Section 487A) authorized the Secretary to expand both

regulatory and statutory exemptions, on an experimental basis, for the QAP program.

/
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This was another priority recommendation in our reform proposal and our July 15 letter

to the Department. We recommended 14 exemptions; the Department asked us to pare

this dow i to our top six. Taking our cues frordthe financial :id community, we did.

On February 3. the Department gave verbal assent to three. But, no official action has

been taken on a single one as yet. Three out of 7.000+ plus regulations is really

starting out small, but many would welcome any progress in this area.

Common Loan Consolidation Note. This was submitted by the Ad-Hoc

Standardization Committee on March 22. 1994. Like many of the forms NCHELP and

the guaranteed student loan community have developed for the student loan program,

this one has been adapted by the Department and is in use for the Direct Loan

Consolidation program now. Approval of the form for FFELP continues to be withheld.

Preliminary word coming back is that the Department may require two separate

applications to separately consolidate a student's subsidized and unsubsidized loans.

This is burdensome and confusing for the student, and somewhat defeats the purpose of

consolidating into one loan. The Department's direct loan servicer is working from one

application and internally keeping two separate accounts for consolidated borrowers who

have both subsidized and unsubsidized loans. The Standardization Committee has

proposed the Same process for FFELP but are being warned that the student may forfeit

the subsidy in this event. This is another example of an unacceptable disparity between

programs to the potential detriment of students.

Status of the 1992 Regulations. Soon after Secretary Riley took office, he did the right

thing in suspending the enforcement of 1992 regulations developed for the FFEL

program which contained many errors and inconsistencies from trying to incorporate

changes made to the Higher Education Act during the 1986 and 1992 reauthorization and

a half-dozen other pieces of amending legislation enacted in the intervening period. But,

two years later, these reg.ulations (on which all subsequent regulatory packages have

been based) have not been clarified and remain "effective but not enforced." This
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provisions for studcnts that were part of this comprehensive regulatory package.
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The true point I want to make to this Committee can perhaps best be made if we turn the

tables. Let's pretend, for the moment, that the situation is reversed. There exists a

competition between the guaranteed student loan program and a new direct loan program.

But this time. Congress in 1993 was not skeptical, but a forceful advocate kr direct lending

against unrelenting opposition from an Administration that campaigned on reforming the

public-private partnership but maintaining, more or less, the present program smicture.

While, the compromise legislation called for a test of the direct loan concept, the

Administration managed to negotiate final legislative language that left the Secretary broad

discretion over its implementation (with no exacting requirements, for example, to negotiate

ruies with the community). Indeed, the legislation was peppered throughout with words like

"maintaining a private sector role" and the like. Upon passage of the legislation, a united

(not a divided and skeptical) school community worked cooperatively and came forward to

the Department of Education with, not simply ideas, but clear proposals and drafts of forms

and policies for implemtnting direct lending.

Now, do you think it is possible under these circumstances that the. Department of

Education--using its administrative discretion, the vagueness of 'he statute, loopholes in the

law, legal fme points, its discretion in the allocation of budget and staff resources, and the

"bully pulpir--could have frustrated the intent of Congress and delayed the effective

implementation of direct lending for several years while in the meantime it used some of the

same discretion, vagueness, and loopholes available to it to move forward aggressively on its

desired agenda of reform of the existing program?

I believe it could. Neither the real present-day situation nor this fictitious scenario, though,

is proper for an agency of tthe federal government charged with tlx administration of all

federal student financial aid programs.
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The Administration and the Department of Education have made it clear in word, deed and in

proposals it continues to advocate to the Congress that it favors 100 percent replacement of

the guaranteed student loan program with direct lending. In its passion--including the

Department used to refer to employees it had reassigned to work on direct lending as its

Team" (imagine the not-so-subtle message that sends to staff bent on advancement)--the

Department has lost its objectivity.

There is a "can do" approach to the Department's implementation of the direct loan program.

which we do not begrudge them. The Department, however, should be the unbiased

administrator seeking to improve the effectiveness of all programs serving students.

especially one the size and scope of FFELP. Where is their "can do" approach when it

comes to improving FFELP?

Lack of FFELP-FDLP Parity in Regulations Impacting Student Borrower Benefits.

Combined with the previous examples I have given, I wish to provide this Committee with a

summary list of 23 key program differences between FFELP and FDLP regulations that

impact student,borrowers directly. In virtually all of these cases, the Deparnnent is offering

improved terms, streamlined procedures and/or less paperwork and documentation burdens

for students served under FDLP than under FFELP.

CSI R. NCHELP and others brought many of these disparate rules and regulations to the

Department's attention in comments on draft conforming regulations the Department issued

on October 7 in their attempt to make the regulations under FFELP conform with regulations

negotiated for Year 2 of direct tending This list of 23 program differences was prepared by

members of our Implementation Task Force bascd on a review of all final published

regulations and other Departmental guidance in effect for the two loan programs, including

the final conforming regulations published on November 29.

I. u
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I remind this Committee of a provision in the Higher Education Act, as AmendedSection

455(a)--which calls for "parallel terms, conditions, benefits and amounts" between the two

loan programs. It should be clear what Congress' intent is here. Let the evaluation of the

two loan programs be a comparison of service, effective use of technology and program cost

efficiency, not artificial barriers raised to the offering of identical program benefits for

students.

The guaranteed student loan community is working in a concerted way to improve the

financial aid delivery and loan servicing processes. There is ample evidence in the statute.

such as Section 432(I)(1) on standardization in the Higher Education Act Amendments of

1992 to tell us that this is what Congress wants. While we have not always been able to

move beyond being competitors in the marketplace, in mote recent years there has been

considerable time and talent devoted to working collectively on reforms for the common

benefit of everyone, most importat .ly students and schools. Our major obstacle today is that

our fiercest competitor--a predator who wants the market all to itselfalso happens to be our

regulator. This is not an inconsequential obstacle. Indeed, how well could MCI compete if

it was regulated by AT&T?

This dynamic is unavoidable. However. Congress has charged this Committee to "advise the

Secretary and the Congress on the operation of the Federal Direct Student Loan Program and

the Federal Family Education Loan Program" and ultimately to make "fmal recommendations

on the advisability of proceeding to full direct lending." (H. Rpt. 103-213, p. 454)

This Committee can help assure that there is a fair evaluation, proper attention being paid to

simplification of both loan programs and adherence to parallel terms, conditions, benefits and

amounts for the equal benefit of all students. CSLR urges this Committee to invzstigate tht

issues discussed above and raised by other members on this panel that speak to an improper

management bias that we believe is clearly in evidence at the Department.
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I wish to offer some comments on behalf of CSLR related to issues raised in your letter of

invitation on remaining areas of FFELP reform identified by the Committee.

Single Source Borrowing

The CSLR reform proposal addressed this concern head-on in Part D of our report. All

FFELP participants should work to ensure that students are served by only "one guarantor,

one lender, one holder" throughout their schooling and by one servicer throughout their

repayment. Until the National Student Loan Data System is fully operational (and

information on a student's prior lender and guarantor can be automatically retrieved), an

intermediate process is necessary.

This intermediate approach entails a guarantor searching its records for a previous guaranteed

loan when a prior loan is indicated. When the lender is different on two applications, the

guarantor contacts the student and the institution to effectuate a change to ensure the same

lender/guaranty/holder combination on all loans. In cases involving transfer students or

mergers of guaranteed loan program agencies and similar circumstances, the guarantors

involved will assure a "split holder/guarantee" situation is averted.

As your letter of invitation presumes, a major benefit of this approach is that students can be

assured a single payment and the lowest payment possible when the repayment period begins.

Standardized Terms and Conditions

My earlier testimony addressed the need to assure equality of terms and conditions between

FFELP and FDLP. In terms of standardizing terms within FFELP, we need to herald the

great progress already made through statutory change. The Supplemental Loan for Students

1 41,
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has been replaced by the unsubsidized Stafford loan. Thus, students now apply for a

Stafford loan and their need determines the level of subsidy.

A further reduction in the diversity of programs was achieved by converting all loans from

the 8%/10%interest rate to a variable interest rate. Additionally, all new loans are now

being made as variable interest rate loans.

The greatest potential source of confusion remaining for student borrowers is the variety of

repayment options and how to compare the relative costs and benefits of each. Standardized

formulas and disclosures can be most hepful in this regard, as well as the availability of one-

on-one student loan debt management counseling. Along these lines, I am pleased to report

that our Implementation Task Force is nearing completion of a nationwide formula for the

Income Sensitive Repayment Plan (ISRP) for which new Department-approved rules go into

effect on July 1.

Even though laboring under a ten-year FFELP repayment rule, this makes full use of special

five-year forbearance rules and graduated repayment provisions established undcr ISRP to

allow smdents ,to structure their payments so that paymcnts will range from 4% to 15% of

the borrowers monthly gross income, depending on the debt to income ratio. This approach

also assures that at least interest is paid. thus avoiding negative amortization.

The Department has au 4tely characterized our position--and, more importantly, that of the

financial aid administrators who we consulted who were most adamant on this subject--as

favoring ISRP over the Income Contingent Repayment Plan (ICRP) developed for the direct

loan program that can lead to the build up of substantial "capitalized interest" debt. We also

find ISRP preferable because of its reliance on self-reported borrower income that spares the

student, and the student's employer, from any involvement with the IRS to verify income

data or to collect the loan. For the sake of simplicity and consistency, ISRP should have the

maximum 25-year repayment option allowed under ICRP. Additionally, the provision under
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FFELP prohibiting any graduated payment from being more than three times the amount of

prior payments should be eliminated.

Indeed, what has disturbed me in the Department's promotion of ICRP is the little attention

they are paying under direct lending to offering the borrower-friendlier option of a

forbearance for those who are only in need of short-term relief from their repayment

obligation.

Interestingly, the full effect of the increased single source borrowing and the introduction of

income-sensitive repayment options is a potential lessening of the need for students to enter

into a Loan Consolidation program. Many students no longer have to consolidate their loans

to achieve a single payment and more flexible repayment terms are available, offering

advantages over a 25-year loan consolidation. This is a trend worth celebrating, as loan

consolidation should not be for everyone, notwithstanding the elimination of the minimum

balance requirement. Use of this option needs very careful monitoring, especially as the

Department moves aggressively forward with its Direct Loan Consolidation plans.

I appreciate thts opportunity to testify and will be pleased to answer any questions you may

have Thank you.'

92-626 95 7
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Lack of FFELP-FDLP Parity in Regulations Impacting Student Borrower Benefits

The following is a summary listing of 23 key areas of difference between regulations in
effect for the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP) and the Federal Direct Loan
Program (FDLP) impacting student borrowers directly. In virtually all of these cases, the
Department is showing an improper management bias offering improved terms, streamlined
procedures and/or less paperwork and documentation burdens for students served under
FDLP than under FFELP. This is notwithstanding a provision on the Higher Education Act,
as Amended--Section 455(a)--which calls for "parallel terms, conditions, benefits and
amounts" between the two loan programs.

Application Process

1. FDLP utilizes the FAFSA as the loan application; ED continues to require a FFELP
loan application with redundant student data. EFT, deferment, and capitalization
authorizations are currently required on the FFELP application but are merely
disclosed in FDLP. ED has only agreed to permit the EFT authorization to be a part
of the borrower certification for the next FFELP Common Application. Separate
authorizations will continue to be required under FFELP for deferment and
capitalization.

Deferments

2. FDLP borrowers who have outstanding FFELP loans made prior to 7/1/93 are
eligible for any of the pre- 7/23/92 FFELP deferments, as well as FFELP deferments
for new borrowers on/after 7/1/93. For example, a FDLP borrower could receive a 5
year unemployment deferment (2 under "old borrower" and 3 undcr "new borrower").

3. FFELP deferments are borrower-based. For example, a borrower who uses the full 3
year unemployment deferment, realms to school, obtains new loans, and subsequently
becomes unemployed cannot defer the new loans on the basis of unemployment.
Conversely, prior deferment usage under FFELP is not transferred to FDLP.
Therefore, the borrower who uses the maximum deferment periods under FFELP and
subsequently obtains a Direct Loan would be able to obtain the full deferment period
again, including deferment of any FFELP loans consolidated under FDLP.

4. Documentation - FFELP documentation requirements to establish deferment eligibility
are extensive and onerous, especially in the case of seldom utilized deferment
categories. FDSL has no documentation requirements.

5. Deferment Period - FFELP has a 6 month backdating limitation; FDLP has no
limitation on backdating.

6. Default - Under FFELP. a defaulted borrower forfeits deferment entitlement. FDLP
has no restriction on extending deferments to defaulted borrowers.

flu
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Forbearance

2

7. FFELP requires a written agreement; FDLP does not. FDLP forbearance periods are
for 1 year but may be renewed (with no limitation) at borrower request; FFELP has 1

year limitations and requires borrower contact every 3 months. Renewals under the
FFELP would require a new form. Under FFELP, forbearance while the lender is
attempting to obtain documentation establishing death or disability is limited to 60

days; FDLP has no limitation. Under FFELP, forbearance is limited to principal:
permits principal and interest to be forborne.

Repayment

8. An income-contingent repayment plan (ICRP) is available only under FDLP. FFELP
borrowers have the option of an income-sensitive repayment schedule, but terms are

not comparable to ICRP.

9. First payment due date FFELP Stafford loans must have a first due date within 45
days of entering repayment. FDLP state payment is generally due within 60 days.

10. FDLP permits negative amortization, which is prohibited under FFELP.

11. A very restrictive rule is imposed in FFELP graduated repaymentplans which
prohibits establishing any payment that is more than 3 times the amount of prior

payments. This severely limits flexibility.

12. ED has stated that a FFELP borrower who combines two payments may not have the

payment applied to future payments. In other words, if the payment amount is $50,
and the bUrrower pays $100, the double payment may not be applied to cover the next
two months installments but rather would only be applied to the current payment due.
A payment would again be due the following month. FDLP permits advancement of

the due date.

Consolidation

13. The interest rate under FDLP is variable; FFELP interest rate is the weighted average

of loans rounded up to the nearest percentage point. This could help the FFELP
borrower in some interest rate environments and hurt during other periods.

14. FFELP borrowers cannot consolidate FDLP under FFELP.

15. Under FFELP, loans with diffetent interest subsidy benefits must be consolidated
together, resulting in forfeiting interest benefits on subsidized loans. FDLP
consolidates them separately, thus retaining interest benefits on subsidized loans.
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16. FFELP borrowers must be in their grace period or in repayment in order toconsolidate. FDLP permits consolidation while in school.

FFELP borrowers must forfeit the in-school and grace status upon consolidation.FDLP Consolidation retains the in-school and grace period.

18. FFELP repayment length is based upon debt: FDLP repayment length is based uponthe repayment plan selected.

19. FFELP defaulted borrowers must make three payments to be eligible for
consolidation. under FDLP, no payments are necessary if borrower selects ICR.

Participation

20. 100% FDLP schools are considered non-participating in FFELP. This implies that,upon withdrawal from FDLP, an institution would have to reapply to the Departmentfor FFELP participation. During negotiated rulemaking, we were assured that aninstitution's withdrawal from FDLP would not require re-application to FFELP,
However, the Secretary has notified agencies the 100% FDLP schools are not eligiblefor FFELP.

Disbursement

21. FDLP loans may be disbursed in a single disbursement if more than half of the loanperiod has expired; this is prohibited under FFELP. FFELP disclosures must beprovided to the student at or prior to disbursement; FDLP disclosures are providedafter disbursement. FFELP lenders are not provided the authority to credit guaranteefees for disbursements returned by the school more than 120 days after disbursement:FDLP directs that all such fees be returned.

Counseling Requirements

22. FDLP permits schools to adopt alternative counseling methods with performancemeasures for effectiveness.

Aggregate limits

23. Under FFELP, if an undergraduate student does not borrow the full undergraduateloan aggregate amount, obtains loans for graduate study and subsequently returns toundergraduate study, the student may continue to borrow up to the undergraduate
maximum. Department staff announced at the recent NCHELP Default Management
Conference that this is not permissible in FDLP, and ED will issue a Dear Co lhague
letter rescinding this benefit to FFELP borrowers.

1
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TESTIMONY TO THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

ON STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

APRIL 11, 1995

Good morning, my name Is Carl Dalstrom and I am Senior Vice President for Guarantor

Operations at USA Services. Thank you for Inviting me to tell you about improvements that have

been made to the FFELP. USA Services is an affiliate of USA GROUP, headquartered In

suburban Indianapolis, Indiana. tt processes applications for guarantee and performs other

activities under the Federal Family Education Loan Program on behalf of twelve guarantors,

including USA Funds. We are what is known in the industry as a 'guarantor seryicer."

USA Services' mission is to provide the highest quality, cost-effective, guarantee processing

services and products to our guarantor customers for the benefit of the students, schools, and

lenders that depend upon them. In order for that mission to be a reality, we must constantly

improve and update our systems, services, and products, so that the guarantors can meet the

changing needs of their customers.

We are proud of our past pioneering efforts that have already put many students and institutions

ahead of the game with electronic loan applications, services that save schools timeand money,

and state-of-the-art customer assistance. Even so, direct lending has been a wake-up call for us,

and we have responded by significantly Improving the way we do business to give financial ald

administrators what they'v told us they need: more campus control of thestudent loan

process without increased cost, work and liability. Financial aid administrators also want to

minimize complexities that are associated with the intermediated, multiple player environment of

the FFELP.

In response to their expressed desires, USA Services and others began intensifying dialogue
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with financial aid administrators. These talks have helped clarify for guarantors and their

servicers how best to improve the FFELP. In the past 18 months. guarantors and their servicers

have translated suggestion into action. At USA Services, we didn't just apply small changes
here and there. We overhauled our student loan delivery system from top to bottom to give

financial aid administrators more control, and more flexibility to obtain the services that best fit

their specific needs, with a focus on simplification.

In order to provide more control to the financial aid administrator, USA Services has already

implemented significant improvements including:

Providing significantly faster turnaround on stfi loan transactions. The time it takes

to process most transactions at USA Services has been cut in half or bettor. For

example, we can now disburse an FFELP loan in less than 48 hours from the time the

application is received. We can, through a service called "Express Loan,* approve a loan

for disbursement on the same day when rapid turnaround is needed. When a status

change must be made quickly, schools can call a toll free number and have many of

those changes made immediately. This has been accomplished despite the biggest

surge in loan volume in the nation's history.

Giving financial old administrators aslor and more timely access to Information

about their borrowers. For example, we provide an on-line linkage to USA Services'

computer system so that the financial aid administrator can easily and quickty answer

students' questions about the status of their loans.

Making our services more accessible. We have expanded ow staff and extended

available hours of our customer assistancepersonnel.

Page 3



195

Simplifying for finencl aid administrators the process of making chang* to

student loan*, one* they are guaranteed or dlebureed. Last year, we expedited the

processing of many of these changes. This year we will implement improvements that

will make the process less cumbersome, and next year we plan to glve financial aid

administrators direct control of this process by providing the ability to make these

changes without our Intervention.

Reducing the workload of financial aid staffs. Last year, we introduced a process

called "Full Circuit", which allows financial aid administrators to rely on USA Services to

secure completed promissory notes from students and forward them to lenders, freeing

schools from having to handle a paper student loan application or promissory note.

Providing ways for financial aid officers to integrate FFELP processing with th

rest of the work they do. For example, we are building interfaces between our school-

based loan processing software, and software on the campus used to process other types

of financial aid.

In sum, we believe we have found several significant ways to give financial aidoffices more

control over the process without Increasing their workload, cost or liability. Eliminating the

disadvantages associated with multiple player. is quite frankly more difficult because it requires

industry-wide cooperation and solutions. In the past 18 months, the industry has come together

in ways that many thought would never happen. tt has overcome proprietary interests to develop

common forms and data formats, policy and procedure manuals, and consistent responses to

servicing questions. We are accomplishing aii of these improvements for one reasonto

simplify the process for the school and the borrower. In addition to these efforts, industry

Page 4
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participants have come together to form the Coalition for Student Loan Reform, which has
proposed several regulatory reforms that would simplify the delivery and servicing processes forschools and students. NCHELP has similarly-developed

a list of reforms that could ease the
application and loan delivery process. Further, a group of lenders In the program have formed a
group called Educational Loan

Management or ELM, to develop a streamlined approach to
applying for financial aid, including the FFELP. All of these efforts are worth your further
consideration.

I am primarily here today to describe for you the most recent
developmenta development that

offers solid evidence that the industry is forging partnerships to eliminate the barriers associated
with multiple players. It is called the "FFELP Commont ine Network". At the urging of the
financial aid community. the idea behind Comrnont ine was developed by USA GROUP and
Sallie Mae in January of this year. Already embraced by the National Council of Higher
Education Loan Programs (NCHELP), it appears that Ct..rnmonLine will soon be offered by all the
guarantors in the country. As a result, CommonLine

has generated a great deal of excitement
among financial aid administrators across the country.

To understand the significance of CommonLIne, one must first consider the situation that exlstr
today. Schools typically deal with multiple lenders and guarantors, and therefore multiple
destinations where they mustsend loan applications, and from which they receive information
about those applications. It is usually not practical for these schools to build multiple and varied
electronic interfaces Therefore, a school that wishes to

process loans electronically will typically
pick one guarantor, lender, or servicer to transmit loan

applications in this way. All other loans
are handled manually, providing

both the school and the student with a less effective and
certainly slower method of having those loan applications processed

Pape 5
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ComrnonLine provides for a standard electronic student loan delivery system which will greatly

simplify loan processing for schools by providing them a single method to process FFELP loan

applications and gain electronic access to any guarantor, kinder or servicer.

Common Line is analogous to banking's Automated Teller Machine (ATM) networks, which allow

you to transact business with your choice of hundreds of banks, using one machine and one

process By taking advantage of common tile formats devetoped and finalized in the last few

weeks by NCHELP, schools will be able to tap into a single network using their existing software

product (with minor modifications) to exchange application and guarantee information with any

participating guarantor or lender. Schools simply transmit the application data to the lender or

guarantor of their choosing using
CompuServe mailboxes, and they get the response they need

delivered into their electronic mailboxes.

The advantages to the schools and students are obvious. CommonLIne provides schools an

inexpensive way for them to process FFELP applications essentially In the same way for all of

their students, for any participating lender or guarantor the students choose. Schools pay only

for thvir CompuServe subscription and minimal data transmission charges; use of the

Common Line Network is otherwise free. Further, it allows schools and students to continue to

reap the benefits of choice without the hassle. Schools can select the lenders or guarantors thcz

provide the highest quality services for their students, and advise those students accordingly. It

also allows students to choose lenders that best serve their needs. The schools will be able to

accommodate these choices more effectively because the complexity associated with

communicating with multiple parties will be gone.

Providing you an example may be the best way to describe how CommonLine works:

Pegs 6
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With CommonLIne, schools will be able to ues software packages such as Whiz Kid,

which ts USA Services' loan application entry and transmission software on a PC, to

create all loan applications for their students and electronically transmit those loan

applications, in a common format, to the CompuServe mailboxes owned by any and all

participating lenders, guarantors, or servicers.

The participating guarantors, lenders, and servicers will pick up these data from their

mailboxes and perform their usual loan processing functions, after which they will send

information about those applications (e.g., dollar amount guaranteed), in a common

format, to the schoors mailbox in CompuServe.

The financial aid administrator will use WhizKid to pick up that application status

information from the school's CompuServe mailbox and process all such data the same,

regardless of the source.

The most signtficant change to emphasize here Is that, for the first time in WhlzKid's history, It

can be used to process loan applications for any guarantor, even if that guarantor has no

contractual relationship with USA Services, and even though that guarantor or guarantor servicer

is a competitor of USA Services, or of one of its guarantor customers.

Other guarantors throughout the country plan to similarly modify their school-based software to

support CommonLine, and allow it to be used to process loans for any guarantor and lender. A

simple, open, standard method means better, faster service for schools and students

21 )
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We expect that Common Llne will be operational for the 1905 lending season. For example,

Whiz Kid will be modified to communicate in this way in less than 30 days from now.

We are convinced that Common Line will provide a major breakthrough in the industry's efforts to

improve the FFELP delivery process for schools and lents. We are also convinced that

Common Line is the foundation for ihe industry to bring many more exciting improvements to the

financial aid community in coming years. Our rde in a changing student-aid environment is to

keep options open for schools and keep access open for students Common Line 'foes just that,

and we ere committed to making it work.

Thank You. I will be happy to answer any questions you may have.

Page 8
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Repaying Federal Education Loans
How Much Will It Cost?

A borrower's total payments and interest charges wth dependon several factors: the amount of debt,
the interest rate charged on the loans, the length of the payback period, and the method of repayment.
The following examples have been prepared to show consumers how much they could expect to pay
m interest under five different repayment strategies.

Jai borrows SCOW to Immo PM
tartness dogma 0,15 9rad1atio11.
he Mona on as manicomant trans*
al a supormarSat bbs alarbry salary
mom

Ibisnekd rieparewatr
Lon Comoliddlon

Aka* Parrot WM* Arrant
997 $47

Repayment Pened Rtgrepment Pored
14 years 12 years

ruled nsyrnenk raw Ayrriwes
$11,647 112,470

rceal !Memel Totel Hemet
13.647 44,470

Are., bon..., $17,125 10 (ANC. alma* Payment StorMy Psymereha Wort* a elorraudary ackaabon
$206 $164Aller cracluattort. ha lands arts

yob al rural school. owning $20,000 Reprove Rend linetyrrene Perms1ylw
10 yaws 15 if

Tow Pommes Toga Penstry6
624.932 $29.459

Tote Sunni Mal 060014
57.907 312.334

Rea borrows $55,000 to *rano, Mont* Pernent Stone* PerroneAK ratalarbredwa 506 bra dogmas at 9357 $425pubtocos penal* latWOrliJOI
After gratawhow, shs goes to work aa Rapaynunt Now/ ttnesyrnalt Paneda perm chaender. warwo

10 yaws 25 years825800 yaw. iota/ Payrnanb Ida/Arno*
880.076 *127,350

That Hemet Total Sanaa
$25,076 $72360

U. WO Ws Brown bonwv $10 030
so help card taw child to moans,
school Thee contaned Income

150 000

Mona* Arrow-It
$121

Repayment Rend
10 years

Tao Payments
014.560

Teal Sateen
84.560

Maltby Pyorwra
$96

Rmaymere Rami
15 rats

rota/ Payments
017203

Tan Wows(
57.203

Mote l etch ease. the lomat mterett rate i held mutant % percent wee the 1.10 of the Iwo. The pietist.0i far mewls.
lemon and wine cumin:era tepayment assorts that the borrowers' imams intligat by 4eerconr each yes.

Mouldy Inuannactu anatunts we beard 0t FFELP yraJoatrelrepaywer. mic8 For Nrlef low +mons. rarvrri rri Israoo ihr who/Wes for evntotalaied lows

Copyrght 0 1995 by UnNed Student Ald Fuoda, AI ROW R.I.rma

-



is

201

Mont* fissost
$53

Fist S1S1
Itepsyment ROW

10 yam
Perveree

$15.461
PAW Inement

$6401

Ammo Goilessig
Possissuitt

Waft Pommy litalay Payment
tisk $77 Width $67
Foot $93 Frith VP

Rememat Plead lispermat Pmaxl
1 1 yews 7 molls 12 years

tea Asenenar Toill Aplenty
MSS! $12.470

Taal frateest rota/ Wane
84.3111 $4.470

Mo^gie Perrot Mona* Pelmet
Intel. $127 Wel- 1114
Fne 8261 Final $206

Resemnswe Revd RepArrafft Resod
15 years 15 yftn,

rota/ Payanaft Toth/ fletrenly
$32274 131.782

TOW kunst rote basso
$15.145 $14.657

Mord* Payment
Intel $120
Foe IBS

lisammem Pored
17 years. 5 moths

Total Payments
333652

trastest
$16.457

Alone* Aymmt Moran& Payment Alan* Playmea
Net 1304 bane 057 Inlet $294
Fre $671 Fine $424 rasa 5641

7A7Ament Poded Repmersont Ansel Repayrnsre Peal
25 ease 30 yeas 25 vain

A l a i P e m s e n l e A M / P a y m e n t s T P ayments

$140294 5149.360 043,543
7bki keentel AM1 Wm* Um) IINrsit

1116,264 144.350 $97 277
Word Ramo* $8.7$4

Alyneted 7s. Lsbiley $2443
Totel Borroseer Coe 199.7'22

Atorty Pepront Meanly Payment
Inlet $67 Intel $157
Ftel- $164 Final $203

Popsynarnt Resod Repayment Pancsa

10 mai 5 yam, 9 moths
Total Amid, UP Amens

$15377 512.457

RAI 1,4.046 TOW 6160St

16.577 $2.467

PLUS loan ans
negate Ice the !CRP

t Borrowers testh =lung paymen2 use sc span° 4 Fac., uss iscorss a the stroos mzsthiy shicsorr
higher Serowe et allotel to mate Inane tely payments ors)) during the Are hes years of dye loans After the RSA

yea. the mow. the monthly paythem Ibled (Of th.e remainder o( the repayment Kriel. the Installrran &Mont equals
1114 WM/ 0( the hrrowers ma-Ash income sit Oft Impress of the sled. rat or 121 the moat legated to repay the

Iota rate the ifthorthed reperrant period

than exert*. the boomer elecu 10 h.g1 the monthly payment w the unman) lethetd io repay the loon in equal
u ntailnana otth 12 years. Any the Muhl) n heed on 22 percent writhe ree

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



202

ADDENDUM TO STATEMENT BY CARL DALSTROM

The ICRP and Cther Repayment Options

Now, I'd like to talk about the new income contingent repayment
plan. Also known as the "pay as you can" plan, the ICRP bases
monthly payments on borrowers' incomes. The goal of the ICRP is a
worthy one. Borrowers in financial distress should be able to
reduce their monthly payments to affordable amounts. But the ICRP's
current structure poses myriad dangers to borrowers and taxpayers.

The ICRP's Dangers to Borrowers:

1. The ICRP is expensive because it lowers monthly payments in
the early years of the loan and permits negative amortization
that is, borrowers may make payments that are less than the

accruing interest. In some cases, the borrower doesn't have to
make any payment, even though the interest meter will keep
ticking away. Once a year, unpaid interest will be added to
the principal balance. The rules limit interest capitalization
to 10 percent of the initial principal, but unpaid interest in
excess of the amount that can be capitalized will be added to
the overall loan balance. If any creditor tried to market any
product in this manner, consumer rights advocates would
correctly attack such a scheme.

2. The ICRP will entice students to borrow more than they can
ever comfortably afford to repay, trapping them into 25 years
of financially-indentured servitude. By calling the ICRP the
"pay-as-you-can plan," the Department is telling borrowers
that they can borrow all they want without regard to whether
or not they will be able to repay the loan. Worse, parents
may use the ICRP as a convenient reason not to save for their
children's education.

3. By telling students that the ICRP makes college loans more
affordable, the Department is signalling borrowers that the
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ICRP will make thzir loans cheaper. Yet, low payments in the

early years of the loan and the distinct possibility of

negative amortization make the ICRP one of the most expensive

ways to repay a student loan.

4. Under the ICRP, the government will forgive an unpaid loan

balance after 25 years, but the unpaid balance will be taxed

as ordinary income by the IRS, and the taxpayers will assume

the burden of the unpaid loan.

S. Thanks to the ICRP's complex payment formula, most borrowers

will have no way of knowing whether the loan servicer

calculated the payment correctly, how long it will take to

repay their loans, or how much they'll pay in interest.

The TCRPfe Dangers to Taxeyers

1. The ICRP will encourage overborrowing, raising program costs.

2. Some borrowers may be able to legally avoid payment simply by

shifting income to spouses or others.

3. By pushing students to the ICRP, unscrupulous school operators

can, in the words of this committee, "mask the consequences of

poor educational programs." These schools won't have to worry

about posting high default rates since unpaid balances will be

forgiven rather than declared in default, 25 years after the

borrower begins repayment.

4. Taxpayers will have to absorb most of the losses incurred when

loan balances are forgiven. When monthly payments are

insufficient to cover the accruing interest, taxpayers will

take another hit. The ICRP is a zero-sum game: If the borrower

doesn't pay the interest or the principal, the taxpayer does.

Moreover, the Department has the authority to put borrowers

who are in default into the ICRP. This tactic could easily
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backfire. Permitting low-income borrowers to make below-
interest payments will simply increase their borrowing costs
and postpone the inevitable.

Although the ICRP, under the current rules, offers an unattractive
choice to most borrowers, the goal of providing income contingent
repayment remains worthwhile. Now that lawmakers on Capitol Hill
have begun to consider whether the ICRP should be made available to
borrowers served by FFELP loans, policymakers have an opportunity
to address concerns that the ICRP's terms are too costly and
vulnerable to fraud and abuse. For example, the costs associated
with negative amortization could be addressed by restricting the
number of yea'-s in which borrowers would be allowed to make
payments that are insufficient to cover the accruing interest on
their loan balances. Such a limitation would not only reduce long-
term interest expenses but would also make it less likely that
borrowers would leave unpaid loan balances at the end of 25 years.
FFELP industry participants may also want to consider ways to
discourage overborrowing. This could be achieved by adjusting the
payment formula or providing incentives to borrowers who repay
their loans sooner rather than lacer (smaller loans can be repaid
more quickly than bigger lcans.

Other Repayment Options

The good news is that borrowers who need payment relief have other,
less costly ways to reduce their monthly installments.

Both the guaranteed and direct programs offer long-term,
equal-installment plans, which allow borrowers to stretch
their repayment period from the standard 10 years to periods
ranging from 12 to 30 years, depending on their debt levels.
Long-term repayment plans can reduce monthly payments by as
much as 40 percent, while still providing for the borrower to
repay the entire balance.

ot
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Both the FFELP and FDLP offer graduated repayment options.

These plans offer low initial payments, which are then

increased at regular intervals. These plans often appeal to

borrowers who may have low post7school earnings but are

'confident that their incomes will steadily increase.

Guaranteed loans offer an income-sensitive repayment option.

Like the ICRP, income-sensitive payments are based on the

borrower's income. However, negative amortization is not

permitted except during periods of deferment and forbearance.

This provision lessens the likelihood that the borrower will

experience the substantial negative amortization that is

possible under the ICRP. Another advantage of income-

sensitive repayment is that lenders can tailor their plans to

meet the needs of their borrowers. The ICRP follows a one-

size-must-fit-all approach.

In addition, borrowers can take advantage of deferments and

forbearances to obtain short-term or long-term payment relief.

Eeferments enable borrowers to suspend payments on their loans

for specified periods; this is a logical step for borrowers

with subsidized Safford loans because the government pays the

interest that accrues during the deferment period.

Forbearances allow the lender to suspend or reduce the monthly

payment, or extend the repayment period. Depending on the

borrower's need, a FFELP lender can stretch out the repayment

period as long as necessary. Forbearance is one of the most

flexible tools available to lenders. It can be used to

custom-tailor a repayment program to meet the needs of an

individual borrower. Lenders or their loan servicers maintain

close contact with borrowers who are in forbearance. For

example, a suspended-payment forbearance is granted only in

increments of several months; the lender reviews the terms of

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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the forbearance before granting an extension. This helps to

ensure that the borrower does not remain too long in a period

of negative amortization. The terms of the forbearance can be
modified, according to the borrower's needs. In short, FFELP

lenders and loan servicers can and do use forbearance to

arrange loan workouts on a case-by-case basis.

Today, the customer service representatives at USA Services and our

sister company, the Education Loan Servicing Center, Inc., or ELSC,
may more aptly be described as repayment counselors. Our

representatives can not only tell borrowers about their numerous

repayment options but, with the help of special software, tell

borrowers what their payments would be under each of the available

plans. We can even estimate interest rate costs under each plan to

help borrowers understand the full cost of each plan. By guiding

borrowers through the repayment maze, we can help them make sound

and informed financial decisions.

Repayment assistance is free to the borrower, who pays no fees to

arrange new loan terms, When a borrower arranges a consolidation

loan, there are no application fees or prepayment penalties. And,

by the way, our customer service representatives are available via

a toll-free hotline.

I would like to dispel the notion that lenders are not hurt when a

borrower defaults. Nobody wins when a borrower defaults. Not the

borrower, not the taxpayer, and certainly not the lender or loan

servicer. I want to emphasize that lenders and loan servicers have

substantial incentives to help borrowers work their way out of

their payment problems. A delinquent or defaulted loan does not

a
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generate income. A defaulted loan represents, at a minimum, a 2

percent loss of the original principal, and the loss of future

Interest income. The due diligence required in handling delinquent

or defaulted loans is costly.

That's why we invest substantial resources in default provention.

These resources include nearly 200 employees who contact delinquent

borrowers and help them avoid default, often by arranging new

repayment terms. Indeed, in fiscal 1994, we prevented defaults on

86 percent of delinquent loan dollars, thus averting well over $2

billion in potential losses to lenders and taxpayers.
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The ICRP Isn't for Everybody

In mid-I 993 Congress created the income contingent repayment plan (ICRP) as
a key feature unique to Direct Lending The plan is intended to ease the morilhh
payment burden for student-loan borrowers who have low incomes and large debt
loads However worthy the goal, the ICRP. as it is currently structured. present,
a difficult choice for consumers. Lower monthly payments in the early year, of the
loan pose serious long-term consequences, including substantially higher intereit
costs and a potential tax liability Critics are concerned about a lack of soh
guards against overborrowing and the administration's aggressive pion. I.,
marketing the ICRP to borrowers Widespread use of the ICRP cimld
taxpayers to significant losses on loans that are "forgiven" after 25 ear.

On December 1, the U.S. Department of Education issued its final rulc
repayment plan that would enable student borrowerswho receive direct go% erntrnI
loans to tie their monthly installments to their incomes. The primary goal oi tie
ICRP, dubbed the "pay as you can" plan by the Clinton Administration, is to av'.ure
borrowers thatthey won't have to make paymentsthat are more than the govemment
determines they can afford, no matter how high their outstanding loan balances

Bowing to widespread criticism of the initially proposed rules for the ICRP, the
Department made several major modifications to its formula for calculating
monthly payments and interest charges, including a lower limit on the capitaliza-
tion of interest during periods of negative amortization (when payments arc
insufficient to cover even the accruing interest). Capitalization of interest can
substantially increase borrowing costs, because borrowers must pay interest on
interest. Some student and school groups argued that the proposed rules would
significantly increase interest expenses for thousands of borrowers.

The Department's changes will reduce total,long-tents interest expenses for some
but certainly not all borrowers who elect to use the ICRP. Yet, even in cases where
the changes will reduce total interest costs, borrowers are still likely tc find
theritselves paying considerably more in interest than they would under other
flexible payment options such as extended or graduated repayment plans.

By reducing the limit on capitalized interest, from the proposed limit of 50 percent
of the initial loan principal to 10 percent. the Department has increased costs for
taxpayers. The government must sell debt securities to fund direct loans. The
ICRP allows borrowers to make regular monthly payments that are not sufficient
to cover the accruing interest. In such cases. Washington must borrow additional
funds to cover interest payments to government bondholders. Under the 50-
percent limit, the Department of Education estimated that the additional interest-
rate subsidies during the first five years of the program, when the number of direct
loan borrowers will still be relatively low, would total $471 million. By slashing
the cap to 10 percent, the Dept rtment created an even bigger interest rate subsidy.
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Critics had cited other drawbacks to the Department's initial design for the ICRP,
claiming that the plan would help higher-income borrowers more than lower-
income borrowers, encourage excessive borrowing, and, thanks to the highly
complex payment rules, invite some individuals to avoid repayment by "gaming"
the systcm. The Department did amend the payment formula to ease the repa) -
ment burden for low-income borrowers. However, the final rules increase the
complexity of the payment calculations and do not adequately address the lack of
safeguards against overborrowing, fraud, and abuse.

Despite these concerns. the ICRP is expected to appeal to a large nurnhcr
borrowers for two reasons. First, many graduates, especially those u hii d" nt
realize the long-term interest costs, may jump at the chance to make extreme!s
monthly payments during the early years of the loan. Second. the Departmem
Education has announced plans to promote the ICRP, not only to di:1.m
customers, but also to students with guaranteed loans issued under the ..cl! -
established Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP), including thow
who are already in active repayment-

How the ICRP Works

The goal of the ICRP legislation was to provide low monthly payments for
borrowers with low incomes or very large debt burdens. Payments are determined
by a complicated formula that takes into account the borrower's debt burden, gross
income, discretionary income, marital status, and household size. The following
summary of the ICRP's key features is based on the final regulations.

Unlike the equal-installment approach of traditional repayment plans, the
ICRP uses a variable-payment structure. Each year, monthly installments arc
based on a stipulated percentage of the borrower's adjusted gross income
(AGI) for the previous year. This percentage, which ranges from 4 to 15
percent, is determined by the initial loan balance. Installments can be reduced
for borrowers with little discretionary income, which is calculated by subtracting
the federal government's estimate for a poverty-level income for the borroiver's
household size from the borrower's AGI

Payments can be waived if less than 515. Under the proposed rules, the
threshold for waiving payments was 525.

To help low-income borrowers, the Department amended the forrnula to prevent
monthly installments from exceeding 20 percent of discretionary income,
dropping a proposed payment rcduction of S7 for every nonspouse dependent.
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The !CRP allows loan balances to grow even for borrowers who make regular
payments for years. If the monthly payments are insufficient to cover accrued
interest, the unpaid portion is added annually to the principal Although the
principal balancethe amount that is subject to interest chargesis never
allowed to exceed 1 10 percent of the initial principal, unpaid interest in excess
of the cap continues to accrue and remains an obligation of the borrower. (For
example, unpaid interest on a 51,000 loan can be capitalized until the principal
balance reaches S1,1013; any additional unpaid interest would be added to the
total balance but not to the principal.) Consequently, borrowers with heavy
debt burdens must pay down the accrued interest before any portion of a
payment is applied to the principal.

Borrowers can elect to cap their monthly payments at the amount that would be
required to pay ofl'the initial loan balance in equal installmentsover a I 2-year
period. (Following a period of negative amortization, the capped amount is
recalculated to reflect the increase in the outstanding loan balance.) This
option helps high-income borrowers with heavy debt loads.

811 The monthly installment must be recalculated once a year to reflect any
increase or decrease in the adjusted gross income reported on the borrower's
federal tax return, as well as changes in the borrower's marital status and
discretionary income,. The calculations must also take into account adjustments
in the federal government's estimates of threshold income levels for individuals
and families living in poverty.

The government will cancel any unpaid balances for borrowers who are
unable to repay their loans in full within 25 years, but "forgiven" loan
balances will be taxed as ordinary income in the year in which the loans are
forgiven. Based on current federal income tax rates and the amounts forgiven.
borrowers could face tax bills, payable in the year after the loan is forgiven,
equal to 15 percen., 28 percent, 31 percent. or even more of their outstanding
loan balances. Fal ure to pay the tax bill would result in penalties assessed by
the Internal RevenJe Service (IRS). The Clinton Administration has expressed
an interest in Inislation that would eliminate the tax liability, but the
acceptability and durability of this tax break is highly questionable.

At present. the ICRP is available not only to students who receive direct loans
but also to FFELP-only borrowers who consolidate their guaranteed loans
into direct bans. (Parents may not use the ICRP to repay PLUS loans.)
Indeed, in proposing the consolidation rules, the Department of Education
stated that existing guaranteed loallS were decreed eligible for dircct loan
consolidation to enable "virtually all FFEL borrowers" to repay their loans
under the ICRP. Thus, the Department is targeting borrowers who have been
successfully repaying their loans under one of several repayment plans offered
by the FFELP, including an income-sensitive plan and a graduated payment

I L)

Pit,



Members of Congress have

already expressed their

dismay that the

Department 's direct-loan

consolidation forms burv

the borrower's certification

of eligibility in
'boilerplate" language.

which many people are

unlikely to understand or

even read.

Critics contended that

the !CRP lacked essential

consumer and fiscal

safeguards

211

plan. among others. (In addition, effective July 1, 1995, borrowers who are
attending Direct Lending schools may consolidate their FFELP loans under a
direct loan while still in school.)

The Department says it will limit ICRP eligibility to FFELP born; ers vho
cannot obtain consolidation loans from private lenders, or who have requested
income-sensitive repayment terms from their lenders and found the tcrms
offered to be unacceptable. Officials, however, have not taken steps to
implement such restrictions, and, to date, there is no evidence that the
Department requires documentation from the borrowers proving that they had
requested different repayment terms or any evidence that the lender was
unable to comply with these requests

Members of Congress have already expressed their dismay that the Department's
chrect-loan consolidation forms bury the borrower's certification of eligibility
in "boilerplate" language, which many people are unlikely to understand or
even read. Legislation introduced in mid-January by Rep. William Goodling
(R-PA) would resnict FFELP borrowers' access to the ICRP via consolidation
to those who could not obtain a guaranteed loan or who demonstrate both
financial need and a preference for income-contingent repayment.

a To use the ICRP, borrowers (Mit authorize the IRS to divulge key information
on their federal income tax returns to the Department of Education. Reliance

on tax return data means that borrowers' payments will be based on their

incomes during the previous year.

Concern about Safeguards

The Department's initial plan was roundly criticized by student groups, schools.
and even lawmakers who have ardently championed the development of flexible
repayment options. These critics contended that the ICRP lacked essential consumer
and fiscal safeguards. Although the final regulations address these concerns to a
limited degree, the ICRP remains an expensive option for most borrowers.

The interest paid by low-income borrowers could easily amount to twice the
interest they would owe under other plans .

For borrowers who anticipate relatively low incomes in their immediate, post-
school years, substantial increases in education debt produce only nominal
increases in their initial monthly payments. Under the Department's formula,
a student who expects to earn $20,000 a year can increase borrowing from

52,500 to $25.000 before doubling the initial monthly payment (from $72 to
$ t 47). At that point, the borroner's payment would not cover the interest (at
the current rate), and the balance would increase. Thus, borrowers are
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encouraged to overborrow under the illusion that the additional debt results in
little, if any. additional cost. Of course, the potential consequence to the
borrower is 25 years of repayment without ever paying off the loan.

The final rules, which set the maximum payback rate at 15 percent of adjusted
gross income or 20 percent of discretionary income (whichever is lower). could
exacerbate the problem of overborrowing by individuals who focus strictly on
the monthly payment amount. Under the new formula, a married borrower
earning just $15,000 a year who elects to use the I2-year payment cap would
be askcd to make a monthly payment of 3ust $54 to repay a $5,000 loan. The
borrower would start making installments of $73 a month for a $10,000 loan,
$85 for a $15,000 loan, and only $86 a month for any amount greater than
$15,200. Even the payment for a $100.000 debt would be just $86' Critics fear
the ICRP payment formula will entice students who have the weakest financial
resources and prospects to borrow more than they could ever afford to repay.

Another danger is that schools participating in Direct Lending will find it
easier to raise tuition. Students will have to borrow more, but the schools can
point out that, under the 1CRP, bigger debts won't mean bigger monthly
installments. Moreover, the !CRP could provide an open invitation to scam
schools, which won't have to worry about whether their studentscan repay
their loans because the Department does not plan to calculate default rates for
Direct Lending schools.

The plan's complex payment calculations will be difficult to administer and
could easily invite fraud and abuse. Informed observers charge that borrowers
can "game" the system, for example, by shifting income to spouses or others.

Under the ICRP. loans that remain unpaid after 25 years are canceledra, 'ler than
declared in default. The IRS, however, will treat forgiven loan balances as
taxable income to the borrower. This provision will be particularly painful for
borrowers with modest incomes, who won't have the resources to pay a sudden
tax bill. But taxes, if collected, will offset nnly part of borrowers' unpaid
balances. The rest of the red ink will be absorbed by taxpayers.

As noted earlier in : Network, the new chairs of the House and Senate education
panels have expressed serious doubts about the Department's rules and marketing
plans ror income contingent repayment. Congress may conduct hearings to
examine the consumer issues raised by the ICRP.
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The ICR.P's Cost to Borrowers and Taxpayers

Compared to other payment plans, the ICRP will substantially increase interest
expenses for both borrowers and tax:nyers. Lower installments mean longer
payback penods and greater total interest expenses over the life of the loan. The
ceiling on interest capitalization and the loan forgiveness provisions will shift a
substantial part of the repayment burden from borrowers to taxpayers.

Limiting interest capitalization to 10 percent of the initial principal will provide
little, if any, financial relief for most borrowers Consider the following examples:

Gina borrows $7,500 to finance her undergraduate degree in French
literature. Unable to find a job as a translator, she goes to work at a
photocopy sti,ic, where shc earns $ 1 5,000 a year. If she elects to use the
ICRP's capped-payment option, her income grows by 4 percent a year.
and the annual interest rate holds steady at 8 percent, she would pay off
the loan in about 13'4 years. Her monthly instal lments would start at $66
and eventually increase to $81. In all, she would make payments
totalling $12,474, including $4,974 in interest. Gina could save more
than $1,500 in interest charges by using the standard repayment plan,
which would require a fixed monthly installment of $91 a month
(7.3 percent of her initial income) and retire the loan within 10 years.

Derrick borrows $55,000 to fund his undergraduate degree and law
degree at prestigious private universities. Eager to serve his commu-
nity. he takes a $25.000-a-year job as a public defender To lower his
monthly payments, Derrick decides to repay his loans under the ICRP.
Assuming that Derrick chooses the 12-year payment cap, his income
increases 4 percent a year, and the interest rate remains constant at
8 percent, hc can expect to pay $97,277 in interest over the next
25 yews. Because he will leave an unpaid balance of $8,734, he also
can expect a tax bill for approximately $2,500, raising his total cost to
nearly 5100.000. Taxpayers rnust absorb more than $6,200 in unpaid
principal. Because negative amortization during the first eight years
of repayment will increase the outstanding principal balance by about
8 percent. it makes no difference whether the limit on capitalized
interest is set at 10 percent or 50 percent.

Who would benefit from the 10 percent limit on the amount of interest that is
subject to compounding? Borrowers with very low incomes and/or very high debt
burdens. For instance, under the 50-percent limit, someone with $80,000 in debts
and an initial salary of $30,000 could expect to make payments totalling S187,407,
Including SI83.703 in interest, and leave an unpaid balance of $76,297. Assuming
the borrower is able to pay more than $21,000 in federal income taxes (based on a
28-percent marginal rate) on the forgiven loan, taxpayers would be left with a tab
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of about $55,000. Under the 10-percent cap, the borrower would make payments
totalling $187,407. pay $168,989 in interest, leave art unpaid balance of $61 382.
and owe more than $17.000 in taxes. Over the life of the loan, however, taxpayers
would have to absorb substantial interest expenses after the borrower reaches the
10-percent limit on capitalized interest, pushing taxpayers' total cost well above
$55.000. In effect, the ceiling on interest capitalization creates a zero-sum game:
If the borrower doesn't pay the interest, the taxpayer does.

Who Needs the ICRP?

Lawmakers and others have expressed concern that promotion of income contingent
repayment by the Department of Education will prompt borrowers who would be
better served by one of the other available repayment options to choose the ICRP
and, consequently, unnecessarily increase their interest costs. Because the average
total loan balance for students after they leave school is under $10,000, most
borrowers should be able to manage their payments under the standard, 10-year,
equal-installment plan.

Borrowers who are shouldering bigger debt loads can choose among a number of
options designed to ease their monthly payment burdens. Direct-loan customers
may extend the 10-year payback period and reduce the installment amount via the
extended repayment or graduated repayment plan. Borrowers who receive
guaranteed loans under the FFELP also have several flexible repayment options
available to them, including consolidation, graduated repayment, and an income-
sensitive repayment plan. Thew methods provide payment flexibility and do not
encourage excessive negative amortization. In addition, borrowers who are
experiencing short-term financial difficulties can obtain temporary relief by
requesting a period of defennent or forbearance.

Switching to the 1CRP may benefit borrowers who would otherwise default on
their loans, because the short-tenn and long-term repercussions of default are
severe. The 1CRP may appeal to individuals who incur hefty education debts but
have strong expectations of substantial earnings growth (for example, medical
school graduates who earn modest salaries while completing their hospital residency
requirements), but these borrowers should evaluate their other repayment options
long-temi, equal-installment plans or graduated repayment may provide the needed
flexibility at a lower interest cost. Borrowers who have modest or poor income
expectations should be cautioned to fully explore the ramifications of choosing
the ICRP to repay a substantial amount of education loans. These borrowers are
likely to set their loans immediately sink into negative amortization and remain
there for years.

To ensure that only the borrowers who truly need or want the ICRP choose this
repayment option, schools and the Department of Education must take extra
care in counseling students about their repayment options and obligations.

2
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Borrowers--especially those with little experience in managing credit--cannot
make an informed decision unless they fully understand the long-term costs and
potential tax consequences associated with the ICRP.

Conclusion

Flexible repayment plans are intended to ease the initial payment burden for
students after they leave school, but each carries a price: Reduced payments in the
early years will boost total interest costs and erode discretionary income over the
long haul. The ICRP may offer borrowers the lowest monthly payments, but it
also carries the greatest risk that education debts will truly become a mortgage on
their future buying and borrowing power and may infringe on their ability to help
their children finance a college education.
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Advisory Committee Testimony April 11, 1995

Good morning. My name is Ruth Lammert-Reeves. I am the Assistant Dean for Financial Aid

at Georgetown University Law Center. Many thanks to the Advisory Committee for the

opportunity to come and talk today about issues of concern to students who use the FFELP

program to meet their college/university costs. With some 60% of all college students

continuing to rely on FFELP for the 1995-96 year, I appreciate that FFELP is receiving some

much-needed attention, and hope this interest carries over to other venues as well.

My frame of reference for the FFEL Program is the experiences of professional studentslaw

students specifically, who borrow up to $18,500 annually between the Stafford and

unsubsidized Stafford loans to help cover the cost of law school. Georgetown Law Center has

an enrollment of about 2,400 students--2,000 students who pursue iD. degrees and an

additional 400 students earning master degrees in various areas of legal specialties.

Approximately 85-90% of our students borrow loans while in law school. Last fall our

entering students came from 48 states, plus the Virgin Islands and Puerto Rico.

The average graduate in the class of 1995 owes $43,000 in federal loans from law school and

an average of $4,100 for undergraduate education. Those debts result in approximately $630

per month under a standard 10 year repayment plan. This year, we disbursed $27.5 million

in federal Stafford and unsubsidized Stafford loans for our students.

Our students' great reliance on the FFEL Program has given us many opportunities to note the
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numerous strengths and weaknesses of the Program and suggest ho v. it might be modified to

better serve our students.

My presentation today will focus on two major areas. These two broad areas are: 1)

improvement of the delivery of loan funds to students and 2) the ease of loan repayment

for borrowers.

Delivery of Funds to Students

The delivery of loan funds to students includes: ease of application, including the process of

applying--can we eliminate the application process per se, and the clarity of the application/p-

note to the borrower.

There are numerous advantages to students if we are able to integrate the application for

federal loans into the application process for other Title IV aid. This integration process has

taken a circuitous route. It began with the implementation of a common loan application -a

major step in simplifying the application process for FFELP borrowers. I had hopes for greater

improvements when I read late last fall about an effort to streamline the FFELP application

process by allowing data from the FAFSA to serve as the basis for a student's loan. I was

intrigued with this idea and followed up on what progress was being made to effect this change

for the 1995-96 year.

Unfortunately, from what I can tell, a process that started out fairly optimistically in December
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got derailed somewhere along the way, and as I understand it, the Department of Education's

Office of General Counsel has not approved the revised non-application/p-note yet, (this is my

name for it-) so our students will be completing applications for their federal loans separate

from the FAFSA for this upcoming year.

The delay in the approval of the "non-application" is disappointing. But it is also troubling,

because it appears that items identified as problems on the suggested FFELP form are perfectly

acceptable on the Federal Direct Loan Program promissory note. The draft FFELP non-

application borrows several concepts from the FDL Program--but I understand that these same

concepts are what has delayed approval of the revised FFELP non-application. These items

include.

I) the proposed FFELP non-application eliminates asking a separate question for whether or

not the student wishes to borrow an unsubsidized Stafford. There is not a separate question

on the FDLP promissory note.

2) the proposed form does not ask the student if s/he wishes to defer interest on the

unsubsidized loan during periods of deferment, nor does the FDLP promissory note.

3) the proposed form does not ask if the student approves receipt of the funds via electronic

funds transfer, nor does the FDLP promissory note.

I believe the absence in FFELP of the streamlining permitted the Federal Direct Program is a

real disservice to our students. All of the items mentioned here are issues that have delayed

3



219

approval of the revised FFELP non-application. There may be others, but these are the ones

I am focusing on because of their direct affect on students. It is not clear to me why there

should be a different interpretation on the merits of the arguments between the two programs.

A regulation which I believes harms students is the rule requiring two equal disbursements

within the loan period, regardless of how short or long the loan period is. For a student who

is finishing his/her degree at the end of a summer term, requiring two disbursements during

a 6 or 8 week term is absurd. The disbursement process becomes even more cumbersome if

the student is visiting another school. In this instance, the student usually has to have another

source-parent, friend or credit card, from which they can borrow to tide them over until the

second disbursement arrives, usually late, because the check is made payable to the student and

home school, which has to obtain the student's signature, deposit the funds to the student's

account at the home school, and then issue a refund. If the process is streamlined by using eft,

there are often still delays in the student receiving the funds. Even requiring two disbursements

during a regular 15 week semester is unnecessary. If disbursing funds twice during one

semester is so beneficial, why don't we require two disbursements per term for everyone,

regardless of whether the loan is for an academic year or just one term. Or why not disburse

loan proceeds monthly or weekly???

REPAYMENT ISSUES

The second area I would like to address is the repayment side. The word I would like to leave

you with is consistency, or I should say, lack of it. Here. Congress bears much of the
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responsibility for what I think are some of the major problems. Although there are other

important issues where the Department of Education could provide solutions.

The area of total confusion for students is the difference in loan names and terms for seemingly

the same loan, and sometimes for the same borrower. If I borrowed before Wednesday, but

after Monday, my interest rate for my federal loan is one rate. But if I borrowed Tuesday at

II:59 p.m. and it happened to be a lunar eclipse. I have a different rate, but only during years

that end in an even number. I would like to suggest an item for inclusion on the proposed

legislative amnesty day that the House Republicans have suggested. My proposal would be

to use the same basis for determining the interest charged, and the same deferment, forbearance

and grace periods for each type of federal student loan. If you have a Stafford Loan, the

interest is always going to be based on the following criteria If you have a Stafford and

return to school at least half-time in a degree or certificate program, you may always defer the

loan, etc. Would this be so hard? Would it cost a lot of money? I think the defaults arising

from the confusion over repayment have to more than equal the cost of standardizing the terms.

It has to be easier than the computer programs that are probably still being developed to cope

with the interest tate changes that will occur this July. In any case, I invite any ED official

that is here, or anyone else who thinks they know from interest rates, deferments and grace

periods to come give an exit interview to graduating students and face the confused looks on

people's faces when you try to explain loan program terms. An old SLS is pretty much just

like an unsubsidized Stafford except that the interest rate basis is different and the grace period

is shorter...except if you ask for the grace to be extended before the first payment is due your
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lender has to give you a deferral until your Stafford goes into repayment...and so on.

People who work in student aid everyday cannot keep the information straight. I'm willing

to wager two percentage points of a typical school's default rate that confusion over terms

pushes the default rate up. A national "reconcile the terms of federal student loans" amnesty

day would go a long way to helping borrowers keep things straight when they enter repayment

For borrowers who transfer schools or enter graduate/professional school, deferral of prior

loans has been made far simpler by the implementation of a universal deferment form. In my

experience, this was an area that was long overdue for reform. We had lenders who would not

accept the form for their prograM if had been photocopied to a different color of paper.

Now, we need a standardization of forbearance forms as well. I understand a draft of a

forbearance form is still being digested at the Department of Education--no predictions on if

or when it will see the light of day. Adoption of a common consolidation form is also being

delayed. A potentially major issue that students are probably not aware of yet is the difference

in interpretation the Department has made for consolidation options between the FDLP and the

FFEL Programs. ED has interpreted the law very favorably for FDLP borrowers and the exact

opposite way for FFELP borrowers. Under FDLP, the interest subsidy continues under

consolidation for eligible loans. As currently structured, the interest subsidy does not continue

under consolidation for FFELP loans that would othetwise be eligible for deferral. I find this
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a troubling inequity between the two programs.

There is also a lack of comparability in other aspects of repayment--most significantly in not

offering income contingent repayment in FFEL. I know there are bills in Congress which

would authorize parallel income contingent repayment options in FFELP, but until those bills

become law, income contingency is not available to a borrower unless the borrower transfers

his/her loans into an Individual Education Account (lEA). When this occurs, at least as I

presently understand it, the student cannot transfer his/her loans back to a traditional loan

consolidation program. You might wonder why a borrower would want the option of using

loan consolidation offered by organizations other than the government.

The answer is simple: repayment incentives. Sallie Mae and others provide incentives such

as lower interest charges if the borrower uses automatic withdrawal from his/her bank account.

If the borrower maintains an on-time payment record for 4 years, the interest rate is reduced

by an additional 2% for the remainder of the borrowers repayment. Right now, to my

knowledge. none of these innovations exist or arc in the planning stages in l.E.A. Borrowers

need to be able to make choices.

I think it is fair to say that the development and implementation of the FDL Program is much

further along than a typical new program might otherwise be because of the existence of the

FFEL Program. The reverse is also true. FFELP gave the shapers of the FDL Program a

measuring stick to aid in the development of FDLP. Innovations in FDL had the impact of
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providing remarkable clarity to FFELP players. In my opinion, agreement within the FFELP

industry on issues such as a common loan application would not have occurred without

pressure exerted by the looming presence of the FDL Program. I applaud the fact that this

situation has been allowed to occur, because I think it has benefitted our students, and I hope

the motivation for innovation and improvements continues.

Thanks again to the Advisory Committee for the opportunity to express my views on how to

improve the FFEL Program.
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Jean S. Frohlicher
President

National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs

Madame Chairman and Members of the Advisory Committee.

Thank you for asking me to appear today, representing the National Council of
Higher Education Loan Programs (NCHELP). NCHELP's voting membership is
comprised of State-designated guaranty agencies and State-based secondary markets
charged with the administration of the Federal Family Education Loan Program
(FFELP). Associate members include other participants on the "provider side of
student loans lenders, servicers, collectors, and institutions of postsecondary
education.

We appreciate the Advisory Committee's continued attention to the important
issue of FFELP reform and the many constructive suggestions the Committee has
made for the Program's improvement. Unfortunately, it does not appear that the
Department shares the Committee's commitment to FFELP reform. Virtually unlimited
resources have been invested by the Department in implementing the Federal Direct
Student Loan Program (FDSLP). while attention to FFELP issues has languished and
the number of personnel involved in developing regulations and policies for the program
has been eroded.

Even prior to the enactment of the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993.
with its creation of the FDSLP as competition for FFELP, participants in the latter have
consistently sought to improve their services to students and institutions. The FFELP
community is confident that it administers the better program, and would welcome the
opportunity to prove it if we believed we had a "level playing field" on which to do.so.

We recognize that all terms and conditions -of the two loan programs cannot,
because of statutory differences, be identical. For example, FFELP loans can be
consolidated into FDSLP, but the reverse is not true. Similarly the Department of
Education is authorized to provide income-contingent repayment options, with
forgiveness of any unpaid balance after 25 years; FFELP participants do not have the
same authority.

Unfortunately, however, it appears that ED is undertaking an orchestrated
campaign to make the two programs as different as possible, by refusing to approve
community efforts to streamline FFELP offerings to students ana their institutions.
Appended to my testimony as Attachment A is a letter to Secretary Riley from the major
organizations representing the FFELP community expressing their concern at the
Department's unwillingness to allow improvements to the FFELP delivery process.

Other panelists will go into more detail concerning their efforts to gain ED
approval of the ELM process and the use of the FAFSA as an application document for
the FFEL Program. In neither case have ED personnel appeared willing to cooperate
with the community in finding solutions to perceived problems. F ather the Department
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has interpreted the statute as narrowly as possible, a significant contrast to their liberal
interpretations of the law regarding FDSLP.

One area in which substantial progress has been made is in the standardization
of forms and procedures for FFELP participants. Since the enactment of the Higher
Education Amendments of 1992, with its provisions mandating standardization,
NCHELP and its committees have been actively involved in furthering that goal. The
creation of the Ad Hoc Committee on Standardization, chaired by Dallas Martin of
NASFAA, has provided the forum for the entire higher education community, including
institutions of higher education, FFELP participants, students, and legal services
representatives, to meet and discuss issues in standardization. The Committee then
makes a community-wide recommendation to the Department for its approval.

To date, the Ad Hoc Committee has recommended to the Department, and
negotiated on, the following standardized forms:

Common subsidized/unsubsidized Stafford Application
Common PLUS Application
Common Consolidation forms
Common deferment forms, including a revised hardship deferment form
to reflect subsequent statutory changes
Common cancellation form for permanent and total disability
Common garnishment forms and procedures
Common claim and preclaim forms and procedures
Common procedures for guarantor review of lender skip-tracing

While the process has worked reasonably efficiently, it cannot be said to be
working to the community's satisfaction. Departmental staff are extremely prescriptive
in their approval of standard forms, dictating not only content and layout but also
margin width and type face. And, in too many instances, the FFEL community has
been denied approval of forms that have been acceptable for use in the Direct Lending
program, thereby putting FFEL borrowers at a disadvantage.

Appended to my testimony as Attachment B is the Department's response to the
Ad Hoc Committee concerning its most recent proposal for the common Stafford
application form. As you will note, ED requires the FFEL form to continue to have
check-boxes for the borrower to indicate his interest in deferment of his loan obligation
while he is in in-school status and in allowing the lender to capitalize the accrued
interest during that period items the FDSLP form includes as notice items to the
borrower. In addition, ED is requiring the continuation of a lender section on the FFEL
form, even though this section is used only for the lender's internal record-keeping and
provides no information or substantive value either to the borrower or to the school.
Finally, ED refuses to allow a guaranty agency to assign a borrower's application to his
most recent FFELP lender, in furtherance of the statute's "one lender, one holder rule,
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raising questions whether such action (by a guarantor. NOT an institution) might give
rise to inference of lender liability under the FTC holder rule The letter states that
"OGC firmly believes that the school is responsible for ensuring that the applicant
completes the entire 'borrower section'. . " This would appear to NCHELP to give
unscrupulous institutions greater control over a borrowers choice of lenders than a
mere assignment by a guaranty agency to a prior lender It will surely result in
processing delays if the section is inadvertently left blank

ED has also cited statutory barriers to allowing FFELP consolidators to continue
to extend benefits to subsidized Stafford borrowers on those loans included in a
consolidated loan, as provided for in FOSLP. The Ad Hoc Committee has appealed to
Secretary Riley to waive the perceived statutory prohibition, as FFELP consolidators
would otherwise be severely disadvantaged in availing themselves of extended and/or
income-sensitive repayment options.

Too often, the Department's goal appears to be standardization-for-
standardization's-sake, rather than a focus on the legitimate needs of the borrower. In
a parallel to their decisions on the common Stafford application, ED is considering
requiring guaranty agencies to print the consolidation form, rather than allowing lenders
to print the common form, as they now print their own forms. In addition, ED wants all
discussion of repayment options on the form to be generic, with information about the
lender's specific options contained only in wrap-around materials. Generic information
does not help a borrower in deciding which option is best for him. Wrap-around
materials can get lost, rendering the form useless to the borrower.

Perhaps the most. successful industry improvement efforts have been those that
the community undertook without seeking Departmental input or approval. The
NCHELP Common Line' Network, an outgrowth of a proposal initially made by USA
GROUP and Sallie Mae, appears to be enthusiastically accepted by the guaranty
agency community, with almost all agencies planning to be in electronic communication
with their institutions during this school year. Through the efforts of the NCHELP
Program Operations Committee, a common data set has been developed through
which any guaranty agency can guarantee i loan upon receiving information
electronically from the institution. Attachment C details agencies' plans to participate
in ComrnonLine

To provide operational-level guidance to the FFELP community on implementa-
tion of Departmental regulations and "Dear Colleague" Letters, organizations
representing the community have established the Program Administration Review
Council (PARc). Thit, Council, through its Facilitation Committee, is developing
common recommendations on operational issues where seeking Departmental
guidance would be an invitation to micro-management. Among its current projects is
the Repayment Options Workgroup, which seeks to systematize and standardize
borrower repayment options in the FFEL Program.

3



227

Finally, regional groups of guaranty agencies, lei by the New England
guarantors. are developing common policy manuals, so that institutions need only deal
with a single set of policies for the major guarantors. The Rocky Mountain guarantors
are similarly developing a manual. and USA GROUP has offered its policy manual for
consideration and/or adoption as a basic document. These activities are in direct
response to legitimate institutional concerns about interpretational differences among
guaranty agencies, and provide a stepping stone to a national policy manual in the not-
too-distant future.

In short, the FFEL community is willing and eager to follow the Advisory
Committee's lead in simplifying and standardizing the FFEL Program for students and
schools. Our major impediment appears to be the Department of Education, which is
either inattentive to FFELP community concerns or intentionally obstructive to oi.r.
efforts at reform. What we are facing is a situation where FFELP is being regulated by

an entity the Department of Education which views it as a competitor. Who can
say how much progress MCI might have made if AT & T had been in charge of
regulating its growth? We look forward to working with the Advisory Committee in
assuring that much needed reforms become a reality.

4

ei



228

April 10. 1995

The Honorable Richard Riley
Secretary
U.S. Department of Education
600 Independence Avenue, S.W.
Room 6263
Washington, D.C. 20202

Dear Mr. Secretary:

At tachment A

We are deeply disturbed at the extent to which the Department of Education has used
its regulatory and oversight authonty to preclude effective delivery of program improve-
ments to student and parent borrowers in the FFEL program. Cited below are
numerous instances which call into question the intention of the Department to regulate
the Student Loan programs in the public interest and in the manner intended by
Congress. The consistent opposition of the Department to efforts by the FFEL
community to improve loan delivery to students effectively precludes establishing the
same terms and conditions necessary for a valid comparison of the two programs and
does a great disservice to the vast majonty of student loan borrowers who participate
in the FFEL program.

We would appreciate your reviewing the following iisues and indicating what action the
Department might to take to provide the same terms and conditions for borrowers in the
FOSL and FFEL programs. If current law anchor regulations restrict your ability to
provide students and schools eciLal benefits and opportunities in both programs, we
would appreciate your suggestions of any changes necessary to insure that FFEL
participants, Including students, schools, and providers are given the full support of the
Department of Education in the delivery of the FFEL program.

1. 1995-96 Common Application The Department's continued delays in
approving a new common application form for the FFEL programs means
that processing delays and confusion identified by the configuration of the
current application will continue into the upcoming academic year. The
changes to the form were all approved by the Ad Hoc Committee on
Standardization in November 1994, and a final draft was delivered to the
Department in early December. In all instances, the Direct Loan Applica-
bon which has been approved by the Department takes the same
approach as that proposed by the FFELP community. However.
Departmental staff have refused to allow similar improvements in the
FFELP form.
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2. FFELP Consolidation Form ED staff stated that the Office of General
Counsel had ruled that statutory language (which had been drafted by the
Department as part of the OBRA process in 1993) precluded the FFELP
community from continuing to provide subsidies on subsidized Stafford
loans included in a consolidated loan, as allowed in FOSLP consolidation.
This ruling, which would significantly disadvantage FFELP borrowers
wishing to consolidate their indebtedness with their FFELP lender, creates
a disparity between the two consolidation programs. The Ad Hoc
Committee on Standardization has appealed to you to waive the statutory
barrier, and the community awaits your decision on this highly important
matter.

3. Use of FAFSA as an application document for FFEL In July 1994
the Coalition for Student Loan Reform transmitted seven FFELP reform
proposals to the Department which required your assistance in implement-
ing. Two of the proposals were the use of the FAFSA as the FFELP
application and the ability for guaranty agencies to obtain FAFSA data
electronically. These same issues were on three FFELP Summit agendas
with no resolution being realized. Subsequently a meeting with ED
personnel at the technical level to resolve the issues raised by the
communitys proposal to allow the guaranty agency designated by lhe
institution (at the borrowers request) to access FAFSA data electronically
has not resulted in a final re.solution add a response from the Department
is still outstanding. Such access would significantly simplify the applica-
tion process for students and schools, and would convert what is.currently
a costly manual process into a quicker electronic one. It would also allow
the FFEL applicrgion process to mirror the Direct Lending process at the
school level.

4. Threats of samtions for institutions participating in the ELM process
ELM, a FFEL community-developed application process for student

financial aid, would allow a prospective student to fill out application forms
on his/her own PC and forward them, through ELM for a determination of
aid (including FFEL) eligibility. Department personnel have stated that
only the FAFSA can be used for such determination, and only through the
mechanism of EDExpress or the paper FAFSA printed by the Department
eren though the ELM software 'may be better." Departmental policymak-
ers have been unwilling to seek mutually-agreeable solutions to the
impediments they feel exist We believe ELM to be an extremely
promising breakthrough in simplifying a process for the individual student
by using technology not previously available.
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5. Confusion surrounding the status of the 1992 FFEL regulations
You suspended the enforcement of the 1992 regulations for the FFEL
Program soon after taking office. since you agreed with the community
that they were flawed and internally inconsistent Departmental
policymakers insist that the regulations are "effective but not enforced"
and that the FFEL community should be making "good faith efforte to
comply with them. These statements are interpreted differently among
ED regioni, and audit exceptions are, in some cases, being taken
because of noncompliance. Three years later, the community has not yet
been informed when, if ever, the regulations (on which all subsequent
regulatory packages have been based) will be corrected and enforced.

6. Development of a new title IV student aid delivery system A major
undertaking is in progress in the Department to develop a new, stream-
lined, delivery system for title IV HEA student financial aid. There is no
FFELP representation in this effort, apparently reflective of the
Department's underlying assumption that the Direct Loan Program will be
the only Federal loan program by the time the new delivery system is in
place an assumption not supported by existing law or Congressional
intent

7 Arbitrary determinations concerning use of guaranty agency reserve
funds Departmental staff assigned to monitor guaranty agencies have
issued arbitrary and capncious determinations conceming the acceptable
use of agency reserve funds to support program improvements and
innovations. Letters have been sent to all guaranty agency heads by the
Department demanding prior notification of any capital expenditures of 5%
or more of an agency's reserves which, for a small agency could mean
the purchase of a modem computer system or the substantial upgrading
of computer software. Implicit in such notice is the Department's ability
to disapprove any such expenditure it wishes, under the general assertion
that it is protecting the Federal fiscal interest Similarly, although ED had
approved guarantor participation in the National Student Loan Clearing-
house, which significantly simplifies the burden of reporting student status
which institutions had previously borne, guaranty agency oversight
personnel have now, without citing any reasons, informed a guarantor that
such participation will not be deemed an appropriate use of agency
reserves once the National Student Loan Data System is functional.
Since ED takes the position that all of an agency's funds are Federal
funds, this ruling would effectively preclude any continued guarantor
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participation in a Cleannghouse which has been enthusiastically accepted
by the school communrty.

8. Refusal of the Secretary to conform FFEL and FDSL Regulations
By narrowly circumscnbing the-pant( regulations despite the understand-
ing of those participating in negotiated rulemaking, the Department made
no real attempt to conform the two programs. Specifically we note the
absence of conforming amendments in the following areas:

Capitalization Additional requirements for lenders under FFEL
could have been modified in the rulemaking process.

Repayment Repayment options could have been simolified by
enhancing graduated and income sensitive repayment schedules
and extending administrative forbearance provisions.

Deferments Many administrative requirements for deferments
were reduced or eliminated in the FOSL regulations. The same
consideration was not givan to participants in FFEL.

Forbearance In addition to the lack of administrative forbearance
noted above, FDSL regulations eliminated several general forbear-
ance provisions and documentation requirements (e.g. written
forbearance agreement) specified under FFELP. Consideration of
these simplification steps could just as easily been made available
to FFELP borrowers.

Loan Discharge Numerous changes to the closed school/false
certification discharge of loans made in FOSL (e.g. exceptional
circumstances, requirement for execution of the promissory note)
were not extended to FFEL program in the regulatory process.

Prepayment Options for prepayment were specifically and
repeatedly discussed in negotiated rulemaking of the FDSL
program with the assumption that these would be part of the
FFEL/FDSL conforming regulations. They were not

9. Unsupported Iegal interpretation regarding IRS offsets for Income
Contingent Repayment The contention that the Department may
subrogate up to 10% of the defaulted loans which have an outstanding
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IRS offset is a clear misreading of statute and the Intent of Congress in
testing an Income Contingent Repayment plan.

Taken individually, some of these Departmental positions may not appear
significant. Taken together. they create a convincing pattern of Departmental
negativism toward any FFELP improvement which might make the publiclpnvate
partnership more competitive with Direct Lending, to the detriment of schools and
students. ED strategy clearly appears to be micromanagernent of FFELP, and keeping
it as burdensome and unresponsive toward its clientele as possible, while simulta-
neously publicly extolling the improvements and responsiveness of Direct Lending. It
is untenable for FFELP to continue to be regulated by personnel committed to proving
the superiority of Direct Lending.

We are looking forward to receiving your response to the above issues as soon
as possible.

Sincerely,

n S. Frohlicher
resident

National Council of Higher
Education Loan Programs

Joe Belew
President
Consumer Bankers Association

cc: Madeline Kunin
Leo Komfeld

William D. Hansen
Executive Director
Education Finance Council

62i

Mark R. Cannon
Executive Director
Coalition for Student Loan

Reform
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1.7sITCED STATES DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

OFFICE OF POSTSECONIWCt cot:v.110N

Dr. Dallas martLn APR T ga
Chairman
Ad Hoc Standardization Committee
National Association of Student Financial
Aid Admstrators

i920 I. St. N.W., Suite 200
Washington, Dc 20036-5020

'Dear Dr. Martin:

Per your request at the March 8, 1995 meeting of the Ad Hoc
Standardization Committee (the Committee), the Department of
Education (the Department) has reconsidered several
determinations made regarding certain items contained in the
draft common Federal Stafford application outlined in our March 7
let.ter. As a result of our further discussions and consultation
with staff of the Department's Office of General Counsel (OGC),
the Department requests that the following changes, in addition
to those Identified in tho march 7 letter, be made in the
application and aupporting materials and a final draft of the
common application materials for the Federal Stafford Loan
(subsidized gad unsubsidired) Program be wubmitted to the
Department for final approval:

a2180021-SECINK

1. Lender rdentification Informatio .

Several committee members were unclear about oCC'o view that the
propose0 language to the instructions for the lender choice data
element constitutes a "business arrangement" that would result in
liability tor the lender under the federal Trade Comminoion'w .

(FTC) Holder Rule. Therefore, the committee requested that OGC
review its position and suggested that the iastructions could be-
further clarified to specify that if the Applicant leave, thin
field blank and the applicant has a prior FFELP loaa(s), the
guaranty agency, not the school, would complete the item using
the applicant's most recent Frma, lender to process this pew
loan. OGC continues to believe that the relationship between the
school and the agency would constitute a referral that would
result La liability tor the lender under the FTC holder rale.
OGC firmly believes that the school is responsible for ensuring
that the applicant completes the entire 'borrower section' of the
application form prior to sending it forward to either the lender
orguarantor. This process ensures that it is clear that a third
party did not choose a lender for the applicant, contrary to

W1f) %WM-An AVE. wkevr.,,.-Trrt .0 c. 20202

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



234

Dr. Dallas Marti= - Page Two

statutory intent. Therefore, please amend the instructions fcr
data element *7 to advise the applicant that the loan is being
made hy a financial institution (i.e., bank, credit uninn,
savings and loan association, etc) rather than the school or the
guarantor and that the applicant's fail.ire to complete this item
may result in a delay in the processing of the application.

2. Loan Tvoe Request.

The Department strongly believes that we have a responsibility to
the consumer to provide sufficient information so that the
applicant- ia aware of what he or she is al:plying to receive. WQ
are not satisfied that there are cther systems currently in place
in the loan processing system that effectively and efficiently
preserve a borrower'a obo:.,.:e to decline all or a portion of the
loae without delaying the timely delivery of loam proceeds to the
borrower. Therefore, please retain this data field on the
applicatica form, but revise It to read aa follows. "I do not
wish to receive an unsubsidized Federal Stafford Loan (see
instructions) : a. No. : do riot want am unsubsidized Federal
Stafford.- modify the instructicns tor Item *11 to read as
follows, 'Check this box if you do not wish to receive.=
umsubsidized Federal Stafford Loan. Refer to your Statement of
Borrower's Rights and eesponsibilities for informative about-the
difference between a subsidized and an unsubsidized Stafford
Loan. Note: If you leave this item blank, it will be assumed
teat you want tc be considered for boch a subsidized and an
=subsidized Stafford Loan.'

3. in-School defermeet roc:meet.

Several committee members had concerns abcut whether this data
field ia necessary at all since 34 CFR 682.210(c1(1) (1) provides
that the borrower may provide the lender with a certified loaa
application as documentation of the borrower's eligibility for astudent deferment. However, as was indicated in the March 8
meeting, the Department does mot view the school's certification
of borrower eligibility for a new.loaa as the deferment request
required im 5682.210(a)(4). Therefore, we continue to believe
that a data element is needed to make the borrower aware that the
borrower's loaa(s) have entered a repaymeet status and the
borrower needs to make a decision to either make regular monthly
payments or request a postponement of repayment. Please revise
data element *13 to read as follows, 'I do not wish to postpone
(defer) repayment of my Stafford and prior SLS loan(s) during the
La-school and grace periods: a. No, I do not wamt a deferment."
Modify.the instructions for :tem *13 to read as follows, 'Check
this box if you want to make paymemts on your loans that are in
.tepayment status while you are in school. Note: If you leave
this item blank, it will be assumed that you want a deferment,

4
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and you wi:1 not be required tc make regulaz payments while in

school.*

4. Eecuest for capitalization.

The Department otrongly believec that we have a responsibility to
clearly inform the borrower of the impact of the borrower's
choice on the borrower's total debt. This data field aad its
accompanying iaotructiono are of ouch importance to the
borrower's overall indebtedness that we must require retention of

data element *14. However, we will allow it to be changed to
road ae follows, 'I am rtqucoting that the lender mot add the
interest on my unsubsidized Stafford and prior (SLS) loan(s)
which accrues during the in-school atd deferment periods, to my
loan principal (capitalization).. a. Ho, I do went my interest

capitalized. Note: if you leave this item blank, it will be
assumed that you want your lender to capitalize your interest
while you Axe in-sub:viz:1 eud Uuilug deierment periods, and you
will not be required to make interest payments.'

gotom SECTIOU

S. Cost ot Attendance (COA), Expected Family Clantribwhion (EEC).

aristiLatimaraskiliamacial_AisLIEBIL

Several committee members believed that while the regulations are
prescriptive about the information to be provided to the lender
by the eligible school, a more reasonable reading of this
requirement would provide for the school to retain the
information in the octool's records which could be made available
to the lender upon request. HOwever, OGC advises that given the
specific language of section 428(a)(2)(A) and the prtgram
regulations. Waits approach is not supportable. OGC believes'the
Department must seek a statutory change and amend current program
regulations to remove the provision under S682.206(c)(2) that
requires a lender to review the data on the student's CC& and EPA
that is prOvided by the school before these data elements may be
removed from the information that the school certifies to.the
lender making the loan.

LE1712ELSYCZI2it

The DePartment continues to oppose the el4minatioa of the 'lender
motion* of the application fora. OGC believes the lender is the
responsible party in the making of a ?YELP loan. regardless of

j
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=le business arrangement between the lender and the guaranty
agency. Under 14 CFR 662.206, a leader is required to perform
certain loan making Eunctiono iac1.4dina determining the loan
amount. Eliminating the lender's portion of the application form
would be inconsistent with these regulatory requirements and
would eliminate what should be a lender' role in ensuri=g chat
loan applications are properly completed and reflect legal
requirements. It also confuses the borrower as to the maker of
tae loan and would leave lenders at riak for FTc ho:der rule
liability as a result of a referral relationship with the school.
Therefore, the entire 'lender section must he retained, although
it may be identified as optional.

The nepartment wiahes to thank the Ad Roc 3tandardization
Committee for its continuing work in the development of common
FP-5LP application forms and standardized procedures. The
nepartment view* Lox determinations made vu Lhese items as ita
final decision. We believe that this information and that
previously contained in the Department's March 7 letter will
allow the Ad Roo Committee co prepare the final uummarloaa
application materials for submission to the Department. Please
contact me or Patricia Lyles cf my staff if we can be of any
further assistance to either the Committee or members of the
NCMELP Program Operations Committee as they prepare the final
version of these materials.

Siacerely,

Pamela A. Moran
Chief, Loans Branch
Policy Development Division
Policy, Training, and Analysis Service

cc: Ms. Nina Hold
NCSELP Program Operations Committee

Ms. Jean Frohlicher
Executive Director, NCHELP
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Attachment C

NCHELP Common Line' Network Survey Results

Attached are the results of an NCHELP fax survey. conducted March 23 - April 3. 1995 The
survey indicates that all guarantors are cornmined to implementing the FFELP Common Line
Network as part of their electronic guaranty process. In the immediate lending cycle for the 95-
96 academic year. it appears that all but one, perhaps two, small guarantors will be able to
receive and transmit data through the Common Line Network at Levels I & II. Fully 30% of the
guaranty agencies will be participating at Level III -- which means they will have modified
school-based software based on the NCHELP Common Line network electronic formats.

NCHELP estimates that for the 1996-97 lending cycle every guarantor will be panicipating in
the Common Line Network at Level III. which means that schools will no longer have to
maintain separate software systems for different guaranty avncies and/or lenders. The benefits
to schools in terms of simplicity and flexibility will mean greatly enhanced service to students,
decreased financial aid office workloads and, potentially. substantial cost savings. While it is

difficult to provide an accurate prediction of the total FFEL loan volume which will be processed
using the ComrnonLine Network, there is every reason to believe that virtually all schools which
generate loan applications electronically will have access to a single software system capable of
guaranteeing FFEL loans for any borrower, regardless of which lender or guaranty agency is
chosen by the borrower.

Agency Participate? Levels and Implementation Date

Northstar (MN) Yes Level III 5/95

North Carolina Yes Litvel III 7/95
Great Lakes (WI) Yes Level I 5/95 htvel II/III 6/95
Maine Yes Level III 7/95
New Jersey Yes Level I 7/95 Level II Fall/95
NELA (WA & ID) Yes Level III 7/95
Virginia Yes Level III 7/95
ASA (MA, DC, etc.) Yes Level III 7/95
North Dakota no Unable in 95/96 will try for 96/97
Illinois Yes Level III 6-8/95
Kentucky Yes Level I & II 7/95 Level III 12/95
Arkansas Yes Level III 5/9;
PHEAA (PA) Yes Level ITI 7/95
Indiana Yes Level III 5/95
Oklahoma Yes Level III 5/95

Oregon Yes Level III 5/95
Vermont Yes Level. I fail/95 Level II & III 7/96
Louisiana Yes Level I & II 6/95
Alabama Yes Level I & II 7/95 Level III 12/95
Connecticut Yes Level I 5/95 Level U 6/95
California Yes Level I & II 6/95 Level III 10/95

(1 ,1
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Florida Yes Level I & II 7/95 Level III
New Mexico Yes under consideration for 95/96

yes for 96/97
EAC (South Dakota) Yes Level III 7/95
Iowa Yes Level III 7/95
Texas Yes Level I & II summer/95 Lcvd Ill fall?95
Utah Yes Level III 7/95
Kansas Yes Level III 7/95
Montana Yes Level III 7/95
Alaska Yes Level III 7/95
Hawaii Yes Level III 7/95
Mississippi Yes Level III 7/95
Nevada Yes Level HI 7/95
Wyoming Yes Level HI 7/96
Cnlorado Yes Level III Surnmer/95
Rhode Island Yes Level III 7/95
Tennessee Yes Level I fal1/95 Level II winter/95

Level III fal1/96
Michigan Yes Level III fal1/95
New York Yes Level I & II 5/95 Level HI 8/-45
Nebraska Yes Level III 8/95
South Carolina Yes levels I & II 9/95

4
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The lq,ELP Common Line Network

The FFELP Common Line Network is an industry-wide effort to provide a common basis
for the electronic exchange of data and provide a simplified and standardized method for
guaranteeing loans and exchanging data. The attached overview provides information and
illustrations of how the process will work. The term CommoaLine is "service marked" to
ensure that it can only be ustd in reference to student loan processing and is not the property
of any particular organization. The process it describes. "The FFELP Common Line Network",
allows participants the flexibility to retain existing school based software systems while
becoming a part of a common data exchange network.

The cooperative development of standard electronic file formats was the first step in a
larger effort to provide a common means of data exchange. Completion of the "flat-file" formats
was the result of the combined efforts and input of many student loan organizations, including
both members and non-members of the Program Operations Committee. They are intended as
standard transitional formats as the industry moves towards the use of ANSI EDI standards and
have been distributed to all guaranty agencies as well as lenders. secondary markets. servicers.
software developers and other interested parties.

NCHELP will soon be releasing a guide on the use of CompuServe to link schools.
guarantors. lenders and other organizations in the FFELP Common Line Network using the
common formats. This approach will allow schools to transmit and receive certification and
guarantee data in common formats which will in turn allow application processing for multiple
guarantors through a single school based software package.

By providing a greatly simplified loan guaranty process with the flexibility now offered
by most school-based software, schools will be relieved of much of the current complexity and
will be provided a cost-effective alternative to direct government lending. NCHELP encourages
you to begin changes needed to implement use of the common formats and encourages your
participation in the FFELP Common Line Network data exchange through CompuServe.

If you have any questions or would like additional information about the FFELP
Common Line Network, please contact Greg Go Mut at NCHELP (202) 547-1571, Tom
Wenmam. NCHELP Program Operations Committee (802) 654-3728, Jon Kroehler of USA
Group at (317) 595-7122 or Laurie Campbell of Sallie Mae at (202) 298-2684.
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I. FFELP CommonLinesm Network

The FFELP Common Linems Network is an industry-wide effort to provide a common
basis for the electronic exchange of data and will provide a simplified and standardized
method for guaranteeing loans and exchanging data. The term Common Line is "service
marked" to ensure that it can only be used in reference to student loan processing and is
not the property of any particular organization. The process it describes, "the FFELP
Common Line Network", allows participants the flexibility to retain existing school based
software systems while becoming a part of a common data exchange netWork.

Development of the standard electronic file formats was the first step in a larger effort to
provide a common means of data exchange. This guide explains the use of CompuServe
to link schools, guarantors, lenders, and other organizations in the FFELP Common Line
Network using the common formats. This approach will allow schools to transmit and
receive certification and guarantee data in common formats which will in turn allow
application processing for multiple guarantors through a single school based software
package.

By providing a greatly simplified loan guaranty process with the flexibility now offered
by most school-based software, schools will be relieved of much of the current complexity
and will be provided a cost-effective alternative to dirixt government lending. The
National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs (NCHELP) encourages you to begin
changes needed to implement use of the common formats and encourages your
participation in the FFELP Common Line Network data exchange through CompuServe.

How Common Line works (a synopsis):

The Financial Aid Administrator uses school-based software to transmit loan applications
to the CompuServe mailboxes of participating lenders, guarantors, and/or servicers.

Participants pick up the loan application and certification data from their CompuServe
mailboxes, and continue with their normal loan processing functions.

When processing is complete, guarantors, lenders. and/or servicers send information
(e.g., guarantee, rejection) about the application(s) they have processed to the school's
CompuServe mailbox.

The Financial Aid Administrator uses school-based software to retrieve the application
response information.
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How application processing organizations can participate:

OPTION #1:

Establish a CompuServe mailbox.
Modify your system to receive data from CompuServe.
Enhance your system to process application and certification data in the
CornmonLine Application file format.

OPTION #2:

In addition to the above, modify your system to create and transmit response
information (i.e., guarantw and rejection statuses) to the school's CompuServe
mailbox, using the Common Line Response File format.

OPTION #3:

In addition to the above, if you support your own school-based transmission
software, you will add thc capabilities to your software which are described in this
document.

Issued: 04 \ 07 \95 2 Implementation Manual
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A. Multiple Formats

Before the establishment of common formats and a common data transmission
mechanism, one school could have multiple School Based Software (SBS) systems
in house using multiple formats to transmit data to guarantors, lenders, and
servicers. For example, they might have SBS-A loaded on one PC to communicate
with Guarantor A, SBS-B on another PC to communicate with Lender B, and they
might be communicating with other guarantors and lenders via paper, rather than
via an electronic connection.

The goal of the CommonLine Network is to make things simpler for the school by
(1) establishing standardized formats, (2) allowing them to use justone SBS system
to communicate with all participants in CommonLine, eliminating multiple SBS
systems, and (3) allowing them to use that single system to communicate with
organizations with which they currently have no electronic connection.

Issued: 04 \07\95 3 Implementation Manual
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B. Common Line Network One School
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With active participation by guarantors and lenders in CommonLine, schools will
be able to use just one School Based Software (SBS) system to transmit application
data to multiple guarantors, lenders, and servicers. School staff will make just one
transmission, which will contain a separate file for each recipient, to CompuServe.
The separate files will bc dropped into the mailboxes owned by the recipients.
similar to the way a mailman drops packages into home mailboxes. In this fashion,
only the intended recipient has access to the data files.

Recipients will access CompuServe to "pick up their mail." by retrieving the
packages of data files which have been dropped off by the schools. Lender
participants will exchange data with guarantee agencies to obtain necessary
guarantee information.

After processing, the guarantors, lenders, and servicers will send response data
back to the school through CompuServe. Each recipient of the application data
will respond separately, transmitting a data file to CompuServe, leaving a
"package" in the mailbox owned by the school. The school staff will dial into
CompuServe to pick up their mail, retrieving an individual file from each sender,
in just one retrieval transmission.
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Common Line Network - Multiple Schools Transmission to Recipients

With active participation by vendors of School Based Software (SBS), it is now
possible for each school to select just one SBS system to transmit and receive
electronic application data to guarantors, lenders, and servicers. Each school will
make its own selection, so there will remain many different SBS systems, but each
will interact via Common Line similarly.

Staff at each school will make just one transmission, which will contain a separate
file for each recipient, to CompuServe. Each school's separate file will be dropped
into the mailboxes owned by tbe recipients, similar to the way a mailman drops
packages into home mailboxes. In this fashion, only the intended recipient has
access to the data files. Throughout a typical day, as demonstrated on the diagram,
packages of data will collect in the recipients' mailboxes from all participating
schools.

Recipients will access CompuServe to "pick up their mail," by retrieving the
packages of data files which have been dropped off by the schools. All packages
are retrieved concurrently via one retrieval transmission.
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1. Recipient Logic Recommendations

School based software should he modified to determine both the electronic
file recipients (CompuServe mailbox address) and the physical document
recipients (mailing address for paper that follows the electronic
transmission). This outline suggests the logical-level issues related to
this determination, leaving the physical implementation in the software
up to each school based softn are vendor.

a. Setup Function Electronic File: Software should include a school
set-up Mnction which allows schools to determine the electronic file
recipients based on lender and guarantor. To eliminate the need to
create a table of excessive size, the logic of this set-up function
could be designed in an "exception" fashion. The standard practice
is to send the application to the guarantor identified. The
exceptions are those cases where the recipient is not the guarantor
for all loans for a certain lender would need to be entered. The
logic of the software would then use the guarantor as the recipient
if the lender on a record is not found on the table or if no lender is
identified on the record.

The example table below shows a school with four examples of
"exceptions to the rule" that most applications are generated to the
guarantor identified.

Loans for Lender 800012 are transmitted to "Lender A".
rather than the guarantor, regardless of the guarantor
identified.
Loans for Lender 811112 are divided:
- Those identified as 'Guarantor A" are sent to

"Servicer A"
Those identified as "Guarantor X" are sent to
"Servicer B".
All other Loans, with any other guarantor identified.
are sent to the specified euarantor.

Loans for Lender 877772 are transmitted to "Servicer A"
rather than the guarantor, regardless of the guarantor
identified.
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Table A - Recipient Deviation Table

Lender Code

1

Guarantor Code Electronic File
Recipient

Abbreviation

800012 All , LNDA

811112 Guarantor A
1

SRVA

811112 Guarantor X SRVB

877772 All SRVA

b. Setup Function -.Physical Documentatiom Software should also
include a school set-up function which allows schools to determine
the physical documentation recipient based on lender and guarantor.
This recipient will inform school staff where to send paper
documentation after entry of the corresponding electronic data into
the Common Line Network. Because the two (data and paper) do
not always go together, it is necessary to treat the determination of
the physical document mailing address separately, at least from a
logical point of view. Obviously, some vendors may choose to
create only one table or database structure which stores both
(electronic and physical) recipient.

c. F,rdpients Determinatiox Software should automatically determine
and inform school personnel of the correct recipients for each
record using the set-up data entered by the school. For example, it
may be appropriate for the software to notify a user who is entering
application data one student at a time where the physical
documentation is to be sent, so the user can sort his or her work at
the time of entry. If the school based software includes a
transmittal report or letter to accompany the documentation, it will
obviously need to use the correct address for the physical
documentation recipient.

Issued: 04 \07\95 7 Implementation Manual
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Mailbox Address: In order to insulate school staff from the
necessity to know and correctly type each mailbox address, an
internal table could be created to store the recipient abbreviation,
name, and mailbox address. This table must be user maintainable
to allow for addition and deletion of participants. The four-
character abbreviation is part of the Common Line application file
layout and will he determined by each participant; a listing of valid
values will be included with each revision of the file layout
descriptions. For example:

Table B - Electronic File Recipient Code Table

Recipient ID
(Destination ID,

Field 18 of
Header Record)

899000

Recipient
(Destination Name,
Field 17 of Header

Record)

-Recipient
Mailbox

Identification

Mideast Guarantee 71741,259
Services

898000 State Guarantee
Agency

59168,439

897000 Southeastern Agency 21594,116

123456 Northwest Servicer 23161,882

2. There are many ways to physically implement the logic described
previously. As an example, the following illustrates a physical
implementation. For this illustration, using school based software we call
"W", four tables would be used as noted.

a. The Guarantor table This table is a two field table. The first field
is an alpha field containing the code for the guarantor. The user
will be able to add and change the ED assigned codes for
Guarantors in this field. The second field is a 50 character
alpha/numeric field. The user will be able to add and change the
Guarantor name in this field which corresponds to the ED
Guarantor Code. Records may be added or deleted. This table will
be used to validate the Guarantor Code entered in an application.
It will also be used to validate the Guarantor Code field in the
recipient Deviation table. There is a maintenance window for this
table. (ED guarantor codes are found in Appendix A of with the
NCHELP Common Line Application File format.)
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b. The Lender table This table is a two field table. The first field is
six character numeric data type. The user will be able to add and
change the ED assigned codes for Lenders in this field. The
second field is 32 character alpha/numeric. The user will be able
to add and change the Lender name in this field which corresponds
to the ED Lender Code. Records may be added or deleted. This
table will be used to validate the Lender Code entered in an
application. It will also be used to validate the Lender Code field
in the Recipient Deviation table. There is a maintenance window
for this table.

c. The Electronic File Rec' ient Code table, (Table B, page 8) This
table contains three fields. The first field is the Electronic File
Recipient Code. It is a four character alpha/numeric data type.
This field will contain the code used by the logic to select the
CompuServe Destination Mailbox ID. This field will also be used
to validate the entry in the Electronic File Recipient Code field in
the Recipient Deviation table. The second field is a 50 character
alpha/numeric data type. It contains the Recipient Name. The field
is used for reference only. The third field is a 50 character
alpha/numeric data type. This field contains the CompuServe
Destination Mailbox ID used to address mail for CompuServe
Mailboxes. There is a maintenance window for this table.

d. The Reci tent Deviation table (Table A, page 7) This table
contains three fields. It is used to create relationships that deviate
from the no. ,a1 CompuServe Mailbox relationship for Guarantors.
For example, this table would be used to route an application to a
servicer whose Guarantor also participates in CommonLine, but the
Lender desires to use the servicer for processing. It could also be
used to send applications for a given Lender to that Lender's
CompuServe Mailbox. This table contains three fields. The first
field contains the Lender Code. This field is validated by the
Lender Code field in the Lender table. The second field contains
the Guarantor Code. It is validated by the Guarantor Code in the
Guarantor table. The third Beld is the Electronic File Recipient
Code. It is validated by the Electronic File Recipient Code field in
the Electronic File Recipient Code table. Records in this table
should be selected from the assocated list, not key entered, to insure
all deviations have CompuServe Mailbox IDs. There is a
maintenance window for this table.

Issued: 04 \07\95 9 Implementation Manual
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The software prompts the client during install to determine whether the
client will use Common Line. This (answer) value is stored in an
initialization file. During the SAVE functions of IMPORT and
ENTRY/EDIT, SBS "W" tests to see if this value is set to YES, applying
the following logic:

If it is YES:

Is there an entry in the Recipient Deviation table that matches
either (a) both the Lender Code and Guarantor Code or (b) the
Lender Code and the value of "all" in the Guarantor Code?

If YES -

Store the value of [Recipient Deviation] [Electronic File Recipient
Code] in [Loan][Destination] field. This value will be used at the
time of transmission hatching to determine destination.

If NO -

Check [Electronic File Recipient Code][Electronic File Recipient
Code] field for a match with the Guarantor Code in the application.

If MATCH -

Store Guarantor Code in [Loannestination) field.

If NO MATCH -

Do not save the application. Show the following ERROR
MSG. on screen. GUARANTOR NOT LN ELECTRONIC
FILE RECIPIENT CODE TABLE.

If it is NO:

Process for normal transmission to the Guarantor.
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Common Line Network - Multiple Guarantors/Lenders Transmission to Schools

After processing, the guarantors, lenders, and servicers will send response data back to
the school through CompuServe. Each recipient of the application data will respond
separately, transmitting a data file to CompuServe, leaving a "package" in the mailbox
owned by the school. As demonstrated on the diagram, Guarantor F, Lender Q. and
Gaarantor H each make one transmission t- CompuServe which contains mail packets for
College A, College B, and College C.

Each school's staff will dial into CompuServe to pick up their mail, retrieving an
indhidual ftle from each sender, in just one retrieval transmission. As demonstrated, each
school receives a separate file from Guarantor F, Lender Q. and Guarantor H.



E. Common Line Network - Unique Data

The standard ftle formats established by NCHELP contain three sections of data:

baseline, special services, and unique.

Participants in ComnaonLine will support the processing of guarantee applications

using just the baseline data elements in the established NCHELP CommonLine file

forrolts. Therefore, participant vendors of School Based Software will modify

their systems to transmit the standard application format and to receive back the

standard response format. Participant guarantors, lenders, and servicers will

modify their mainframe systems to receive the standard application format and

process guarantee applications, and to generate the standard response format back

to the schools. (Demonstrated in the solid line above.) Notice that au SBS systems

and all data recipients participate using the baseline data.

Concurrently, many participants will elect to use a combination of the standard

data elements ("baseline data") defined in the NCHELP Common Line format in

addition to a small number of recommended data elements ("special services data")

accommodated by this format. The 'special services data" section includes certain

data elements which are not absolutely necessary for guarantee but which allow the

participant to provide enhanced services to schools. As reflected in the above

graphic, only some SBS systems and impt data recipients participate using both

baseline and special services data. (Solid lines indicate baseline data; dashed lines

indicate baseline and special services data.)
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Still further, an SBS vendor who is also a recipient (guarantor, lender, or servicer)
has the option of collecting unique data in the "unique data" section of the
NCHELP CornmonLine format for transmission of data between its own SBS and
its in-house guarantee system. This unique file format could include all the
baseline and services data and data specified by the vendor/recipient, referred to
as "unique" data. The benefit of this approach (rather than a wholly proprietary
format) is the simplification of the formats which have to be supported by vendors
of SBS systems and by schools who maintain computer systems of their own.
(This is shown in the above graphic as short dashes going from SBS X to
Guarantor X.) These unique formats may be shared among industry participants.
Some school software providers may support more than one "unique" file
defmition.

F. File Organization

1. Application File

The Application File contains the following records, in this order:

one Header Record ("@H" Record)
for each loan or loan application,

one Application Detail Record ("@1" Detail Record)
in only certain cases, one Unique Supplemental Detail
Record ("@2" Detail Record)

one Trailer Record ("@T" Record)

Data in the Application Detail Record is divided into three groups. The first
group, BASELINE FIELDS, reflects data that must be included in data
exchanged for the guarantee process. The second group, SPECIAL
SERVICES FIELDS, contains optional fields used by many organizations
to collect data used to provide value-added services. The third group,
UNIQUE FIELDS, reflects data unique to the data entry software used to
collect it.

When new loan applications are submitted in this file, all detail records
should be created at the application level (i.e., one detail record per loan
application). However, when certain special services are used (e.g.,
updates or cancels to loan applications), detail records may be created at the
loan level.

When applicable, one or more Unique Supplemental Detail Records for
each loan or loan application are included when the wishes to use
additional unique services provided bv . eceiving organization. When
used. the Unique Supplemental Det...a Record(s) must immediately follow
the corresponding Application Detail Record.
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Most value added services are provided for in the SPECIAL SERVICES
and UNIQUE FIELDS areas at the end of each Application Detail Record.

However, some additional unique services require the inclusion of a Unique

Supplemental Detail Record(s) for each loan or loan.application.

Institutions should be asked to communicate with receiving organizations

for detailed information when special services or supplemental services are

desired.

2. Response File

The Response File contains the following records, in this order:

one Header Record (-01.1" Record)
for each loan or loan application,

one Application Detail Record ("01' Detail Record)
in only certain cases, one Unique Supplemental Derail

Record ("02* Detail Record)
in only certain cases, one Error Messages Detail Record

("03" Detail Record)
one Trailer Record (VT" Record)

Data in the Response Detail Record is dividod into three groups. The first

group, BASELINE FIELDS, reflects data that =1St be included in data

exchanged for the guarantee process. The second group, SPECIAL

SERVICES FIELDS, contains optional fields used by many organizations

to collect data used to provide value-added services. The third group,

UNIQUE FIELDS, reflects data unique to the software used to create it.

This file may contain detail records atboth the loan and the loan application

levels. If a loan application has guaranteed, there will be one detail record

tor each corresponding loan. If a loan application is pending or rejected,

there may be one detail record for the application or one detail record for

each corresponding loan, depending upon the sending organization's
approach. AdditionAlly, this fde may contain detail records at the loan or

loan application level if certain special services are being utilized (e.g.,

modifications to previously submitted loan applications).

One or more Unique Supplemental Detail Records (02 detail records) for

each loan or loan application are included if additional unique services

provided by the sending organization are being utilized. When used, the

Unique Supplemental Detail Record(s) must immediately follow the

corresponding Response Detail Record.

Most special services art provided for in the SPECIAL SERVICES and

UNIQUE FIELDS areas at the end of each Response Detail Record.
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However, some additional unique services require the inclusion ofa Unique
Supplemental Detail Record(s) for each loan or loan application.

Institutions should be asked to contact receiving organizations for detailed
information when special services or supplemental services are desired.

One Error Messages Detail Record for each loan or loan application is
included if errors occurred during processing and if the processing
organization chooses to provide this record. When used, the Error
Messages Detail Record must immediately follow the corresponding
Response Detail Record or Unique Supplemental Detail Record(s).

This record type is only included when institutions are using the error
message service as provided by the sending organization.

3. The receiving software will read two data elements in the transmitted file
to determine whether to read the data in the unique section of the file.
Following are some example scenarios worth noting to explain the manner
in which schools and guarantors may recognize data.

School Based Software (SBS) system "A" sends baseline, special
services and unique data. The unique data is identified as
"GTRA01". In the Application File, this identifier can be found in
field 82 (Unique Layout Software Vendor Code) and field 83
(Unique Layout Identifier Code).

a. Guarantor A will process using the baseline, special services
and the GTRA01 unique data.

b. Guarantor B may process using the baseline and special
services data, but ignore the unique data.

c. Guarantor C may process using only the baseline data,
ignoring the special services and unique data.

The Guarantors will respond with a response file and may be
sending data back to more than one SBS. Following are some
possible combinations.

Guarantor A above (who read the baseline, special services and
unique data) will respond back to the schools who will use the data
in differing ways. Guarantor A sends unique data in the GTRA01
format within the Response File.

a. School A processes using the baseline, special services and
unique data.

b. School B processes using the baseline and special services
data, but ignores the unique data.
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c. School C processes using the baseline data, but ignores the

special services and unique data.

Guarantor B above (who read the baseline and special wrvices data
and ignored the unique data) may like the idea of unique data and
choose to respond back with their owu unique data, identified as

GTRBO1 unique data. The schools may read the data in these

possible combinations:

a. School A processes using the baseline and special services

data, but ignores the unique data, being unfamiliar with

"GTRBOI" data.
b. School B processes using the baseline, special services and

GTRB01 unique data.
c. School C processes using the baseline data, but ignores the

special services and unique data.

Guarantor C (using software provided by Guarantor C) above who

read only the baseline data and ignored the special services and
unique data likes only the baseline data and responds to the schools

with only baseline data. The schools may trcat the data in one of

these ways:

a. School A processes using the baseline data and finds nothing

there for special services and unique data.
b. School B processes using the baseline data and finds nothing

there for special services and unique data.
c. School C, (using software provided by Guarantor C)

processes using the baseline data and expects nothing for

special services and unique data.

M. Como, 5ermaysrations

A. After considerable review of the telecommunications options, CompuServe Mail

Services was chosen for the exchange of NCHELP FFELP CommonLine Network

formats between participating schools, lenders, guarantors, and servicers.

In order to participate in the NCHELP FFELP CommonLine Network it will be

necessary to modify existing systems to communicate with CompuServe Mail

Services. This will include originating school and lender systems and the receiving

systems at guaranty agencies, lenders, and servicers.
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B. CompuServe Store and Forward

CompuServe's "store and forward" process provides a storage area for files that
pass from
one institution to the next. As the service name implies, CompuServe stores and
then allows for the forwarding of that information to the proper recipient through
the CompuServe mailbox system.

CompuServe's store and forward process will work within several different
protocols:

CompuServe B
XMoclem
YModem
Capture
Kermit
No Protocol

Implementing the protocol desired can be accomplished by using communications
packages such as CompuServe's TMail, Procomm. Smartcom. and Crosstalk or by
directly imbedding the protocol (like PDQ Comm) within third party software.

In order to use CompuServe's store and forward for the Common Line Network,
a CompuServe mailbox is necessary. Current monthly access fee is $9.95 per
month which provides the user with their own mailbox as well as a $9.00
CompuServe E-Mail credit per month. Message delivery fees are $.10 for the first
7,500 characters and $.02 for each additional 7.500 characters. In this equation,
30 NCHEL.P Common Line Application File records each SSO characters long will
cost less than $.005 per record to deliver.
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C. CompuServe Pass Through

Usc of direct electronic linkages may be appropriate when high volumes of data are

being exchanged between any two participants. Data goes directly from onc

participant to another in this option; no mailboxes are used.

One example of this is CompuServe's "pass through" capability which allows

support for existing communication methods as well as the development of
communication methods not compatible with the store and forward approach such

as high volume operations. Similar capabilities are available through othervalue

added networks.

Costs per pass through will vary based on speed of the linkage, volume of data and

the term of contract. Generally, there are higher fixed costs azgl lower per record

costs. With enough volume, the costs will be equal to or less than the store and

forward process.
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The fn!lowing is a preliminary list of information to assist you in getting access to
CompuServe and utilizing it for this network:

Available software for PC products:

CompuServe TMAIL. Product is available for DOS and Windows.
Product allows the automation of sending and receiving information via
CompuServe. Product is available for a one time $100 fee which gives you
support arid distribution rights.

Other file transfer packages can be used, but TMAIL is the only fully
supported package for CompuServe.

Subject Names:

The subject names used by all participants must be the same for all
information exchanged.

Application File: COMMON APPS
Response File: COMMON RESP

Participants who generate other files along with COMMON APPS and
COMMON RFSP should use their "PARTICIPANT ID NUMBER" as the
first six characters of the subject name to eliminate any chance of duplicate
subject names.

Central Contact at CompuServe:

Rick Wentz (703) 827-9075

General Networking Information:

Bruce Young. Sallie Mae (703i 834-5768
Larry DesJardines, USA GROUP (317) 578-6818
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IV. Commoniine Implementation

A. Process Overview

For the process to work, it is important that school based software be modified to
allow for use of the new formats, input of applications for multiple participating
guarantors, and transmission of this data to and from appropriate CompuServe
mailboxes. Following are the steps necessary to guarantee a loan using the FFELP
CommonLine Network:

Student Loan certification data is entered at the school using school based
software which includes the FFELP CommonLine Network capability.

The software sorts data records by guarantor and/or lender and, when the
school is ready to transmit, the software dials CompuServe.

Certification data in the FFELP CommonLine Network Application File
format is transmitted to the appropriate CompuServe mailboxes for
recipient guarantors, lenders, and servicers.

Recipients draw down the data and process it for guarantee.

The recipient sorts response records by school and batches them for
transmission.

Processor software connects with CompuServe and places guarantee
response data in the FFELP CommonLine Response File format into the

appropriate school mailboxes.

Schools draw down the guarantee response data into their software (PC or
Mainframe) for processing, packaging, etc.
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B. School Based Software Charms

Listed below are some examples of software changes to be made on those systems
used by schools:

1. Areas to be Considered for change in the Transmission of Data

a. Entry/Edit - change to determine to correct destination before
saving a record for transmission.

b. Import change to determine to correct destination before saving a
record for transmission.

c. Hatching - a change should be made to group records into multiple
individual files based upon destination. (Most existing software
batches records into one file for one destination.)

d. Communications - change to dial CompuServe and deliver mail to
each destination's mailbox.

e. File Fonnats - change to transmitting the new Common Line
application file format.

2. Areas to be Considered for change in the Receipt of Data

a. Communications change to dial CompuServe and retrieve mail
from the institution's mailbox.

b. Reporting change to print Response file using the new
Common Line response file format.

c. File Formats - Change to receive using the new Common Line
Response File format.

3. Other Additional Considerations

Lender/Guarantor cross reference window - to allow the entry of a
recipient for both paper and electronic applications. Fields
contained on this window would include: lender cede, guarantor
code, electronic application destination ID, paper application
destination ID.

b. Logical to Physical Address translation window - to provide for the
translation of logical four-character mailbox IDs to physical
CompuServe mailbox IDs. Fields contained on this window would
include: descriptive destination name, four character symbolic
destination ID, CompuServe mailbox address.
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C. Mainframe (Home System) Chanees

Listed below are potential changes to be made to the -home systems of lenders,

guarantors. and servicers.

I. Changes needed as a result of receiving information through the

Common Line Response file include categorizing all error messages into the

tive baseline error messages reported through the response file.

Other changes focus on conversion of data into acceptable formats for

mainframe processing.

D. Participation Checklist

Modify Your Software To:

I. Accept Common Line Application Files

TI. (Also) Transmit Common Line Response Files

III. (Also) Modify School Based Software

(participation level determined by participant)

Obtain CompuServe Mailbox for Receipt of Data from Schools

Certification:

Certification of your own software changes is self-managed rather than

provided by an external entity.

For guarantor, lender and servicer systems:
using test data and test plans provided by NCHELP ensure that your

software changes meet specifications for receipt of Application Files and

creation of Response Files.

For School Based Software systems (if applicable):

Using test data and test plans provided by NCHELP ensure that your

software changes meet specifications for generation of Application Files

and receipt of Response Files.

Complete Your Participant Profile:

The Participant Profile provides a standard way to represent information

about each eommonLine participant which is of interest to all other
participants who are electronic trading partners. It includes information

such as identification of panicipam organization name, individual contact

names and addresses, services supported, and software utilized or provided.
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School Outreach & Education:

Provide school with list of participating CornrnonLine recipients.
Instruct school on obtaining school CompuServe mailbox.
Instruct school on completion of school Participant Profile.
Instruct school on establishing trading relationships with new
recipients.

Test School Based Software Systems of Others:

For each School Based Software system used by new school customers.
establish test plans and data to ensure that other vendors SBS systems meet
specifications for generation of Application Files and receipt of Response
Files.

Establish New School Relationships-

For each new school customer (a school which does not currently transmit
data to your organization in a proprietary data format), obtain an electronic
certification agreement.

E. Contact Names

Further information
following persons:

Jim Moran
Caron Peterson

Shelley Cowan
Tom Wenman
Jon Kroehler
Laurie Campbell

and technical assistance may be obtained by contacting the

Texas Guarantee Student Loan Corporation
Colorado Student Loan Program

Northwest Education Loan Association
Vermont Student Assistance Corporation
USA Services
Sallie Mac

(512) 219-4624
(303) 294-5050

ext. 304
(205) 461-5426
(302) 654-3728
(317) 595-7122
(202) 298-2684

Issued: 04\07\95 23 Implementation Manual
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TESTEMONY TO THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE
ON STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

APRIL II, 1995

Good Afternoon, My name is Lydia Marshall and I am the Executive Vice Presidcnt

for Marketing at Sallie Mae. I appreciate the opportunity to be part of this panel discussion

to explore improvements to FFELP because we have common objectives: Serving the needs

of student borrowers and serving the Financial Aid Administrators who support them.

Members of the FFELP industry have taken significant strides to improve processes and

products to meet these goals. Sallie Mae is proud of the innovations and industry initiatives
in which we have played a role, some of which I will describe to you today.

Most of you are familiar with Sallie Mae in its secondary market capacity as the

provider of liquidity to support educational credit. What may not be as apparent is our
evolving approach to this business. The early years of Sallie Mae were dedicated to

supporting our loan purchase responsibility. This entailed developing computer systems and

processes, hiring and training staff and writing policies and procedures to create an
infrastructure so that we could buy loans from lenders efficiently and service student loans

effectively. This was a significant undertaking, but one that has resulted in an organization

that successfully accomplishes these goals.

With that important challenge completed, we began in the late 1980s to focus our

attention on the growing needs of financial aid offices at colleges and universities. As you
know, the fmancial aid office directs many of the activities for the FFELP programs by
determining student eiigibility, by counseling students on loans and lender selections and by

certifying applications. As an entity serving a national market, we endeavor to bring

solutions which meet the broad needs of fnancial aid offices and students.

Sallie Mae is not, of course, the only one seeking to provide more comprehensive

services to institutions of higher learning. In fact, there is considerable competition in this
arena, and certainly direct lending has added another dimension to it. But direct lending is

not the sole reason for our product initiatives. We believe that focusing on streamlining the

loan delivery process at colleges and universities, providing high quality products and

services to financial aid administrators, and helping families and students better afford the

costs of education are a natural evolution in our business and in our mission. I am also

pleased to add that Sallie Mae has benefitted from the wisdom of a Financial Aid Advisory
Council that provides guidance on our approach to these initiatives.

I have been asked to discuss FFELP features, specifically single source borrowing

and standard terms and conditions for student loan repayment. I will speak generally of

these issues from a Sallie Mae product and service perspective although many, if not most,

industry participants have similar offerings.
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The notion of single source borrowing is overwhelmingly the outcome of split
borrower accounts. 'Loans held by multiple lenders were the bane of student loan servicers
because they made life difficult for borrowers and financial aid administrators. The industry
was not, at the time, sophisticated enough to service multiple loans as if they were one. The
problem was exacerbated when lenders varied their approach on holding or selling loans.

Sallie Mae solved this problem some time ago. It is our philosophy to recommend
that borrowers stay with their original lender. It is our policy to combine all FFELP loans
under one account. How do we do this? Sallie Mae's single source product, ExportSS,
provides lenders with life of the loan servicing capabilities. For lenders who do not use
ExportSS, we check for split accounts prior to purchase and our system allows us to manage
all FFELP loans as one account regardless of the lender/guarantor combination. In cases
where split account servicing occurs because we do not own the loans, we work with other
holders to sell or purchase individual loans. In addition, we have put in place "swap"
arrangements with other holders to transfer entire portfolios of loans.

These capabilities are important because single source borrowing is limited in its
ability to solve the problem for all students and aid administrators. Students do transfer to
schools that are not serviced by their original lenders or guarantors. In other cases,
borrowers decide to switch lenders because of benefits they desire or because they become
unhappy with the level of service they are receiving. Also, in cases where a lender leaves
the program, the borroWer may have to find another lender.

Many of the same reasons for providing alternatives to single source borrowing apply
to the financial aid administrator as well. Many institutions deal with a single set of lenders
and guarantors as a means of controlling loan delivery and service. However, schools
modify their lists of preferred lenders and guarantors because of thesame needs and
motivations previously cited for borrowers.

It is critical for our industry to find solutions which enable borrowers and schools to
maintain original lenders and guarantors or switch. We should not encourage a process that
forces them to stay with one provider regardless of its performance. We think the
introduction of the Common Line network is a recent example of the industry's ability to
suppoq choice with standardization. We know that most administrators recommend that
students stay with the same lenders for all loans. As you may have heard earlier,
CommonLine facilitates this because all loans are processed in the same way. By the same
token, schools and borrowers can select different lenders without a change in process and
take comfort that the loan will be serviced properly, as one account.

It is innovations like these which are the result of competition and the industry's
commitment to providing choice. This is a key strength of the FFELP.
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Repayment Options

Sallie Mae's focus is to provide ')orrowers with a broad array of repayment
alternatives. Our approach is to develop innovative solutions within the context of legislated
parameters. I know that you are aware of Sallie Mae's Select Your Terms' service, our
repayment plans like the SMART LOAN, and Income Sensitive Accounts and our programs
like Great Returnssm and Great Rewards"' which are designed to incent borrowers to repay.

The call by some for common products, forms, and terms and conditions is
troublesome. In general, we are very concerned that too much emphasis on commonality
denies the value of innovation and competition. Often it limits borrower choices to the least
common denominator.

The Loan Consolidation Common Application is a case in point. In its effort to
standardize this form, the Department of Education proposes to limit the number of
repayment options to three: Standard, Graduated and Income Sensitive. We think this puts
the prospective borrower at a disadvantage because it does not allow Sallie Mae and other
lenders to disclose additional plans. Sallie Mae for example, has varieties of graduated
repayment and has a separate plan for HEAL borrowers. Since the Department of
Education's proposal would not include these alternatives, Sallie Mae and the borrower are
forced to take additional steps and additional time to put a new payment plan in place.

We have other issues with the common consolidation form and we are working with
the Department of Education on them. We support the use of common definitions and other
standardization efforts, pvticularly where the school is in the middle of the process. In fact,
we have made our algorithms for Income Sensitive and Graduated Repayment accounts
available to industry participants. However, for products geared to consumers, we feel
strongly that it is wrong to deprive them of financial alternatives which may improve their
ability to repay.

In closing, I would like to thank the committee for this opportunity. It is obvious that
FFELP participants are intent on solving problems and I see us working together in a way
that will satisfy schools and borrowers. Whether this energy comes from long term
strategies or is a response to direct lending isn't really important. Sallie Mae, in the last two
years, has introduced more than a dozen new products and services. I would expect that

trend to continue.
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Introduction

There has been much time and attention devoted toward

finding ways to streamline the Federal Family Education Loan

(FFEL) Program. The FFEL Program had grown in complexity as it

functinned for nearly SO years without fundamental change In how

applications are processed. While the Federal Direct Student

Lnnn (FDSL/ Program was initially developed in response to the

complexities of FFELP, it is becoming clear that superior

improvements cnn be made within FFEL instead of its wholesale

replacement with FDSL.

This paper outlines a student loan process that is being

used now by the New York State Higher Education Services

corporation (NYSHESC/ that relies on maximum electronic

processing by schools. Important components are: cl) approving

n loan application via an electronic record forwarded by the

school; (23 using electronics to transmit disbursements; ano

using an electronic clearinghouse for in-school status

certification.

The electronic process highlighted in this Paper Provides

schools with a superior, less costly system of student loan

management than other options. It is compatible with

"Commonline" and "ELM" and will function within any guarantor's

electronic system. Therefore, it addresses a major concern of

schoolsworking with multiple guarantorsby permitting schools

to eond information in one electronic format to one location. It

- 2
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also addresses a second school concern, by allowing schools to

work with three or four preferred lenders of their chpice. SY

doing so. FFELP is the only major student loan program where

schools gec to choose who services the loan.

Thls Paper will contrast three processing options for

studont loans. The first will be a traditional GSL/FFEL process

based on paper. The second process takes advantage of current

electroni, processing capabilities. The third is the system

origine!Ay designed for Direct Loans.

NARRATIVE DESCRIPTIONS OF THE THREE PROCESSING OPTIONS

PARAT-Ialid GSL/F.Fil

In the past, under this methodology, a student

completed his or her section of the application

and forwarded the application to the school.

The school completed its portion of the

opplication and mailed it to the lender. Upon

receipt or the application, the lender completed

the lender section of the application and moiled

it to the guarantee agency for approval. Upon

approval, the guarantee agency sent approval

notices to the lender, student, and school, Tha

lender then produced a check co-payable to the

student and school and mailed that check to the

school. The school then had the student ndorse

i,)

3
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the check, credited the student's account, and

refunded any amounts due to the student or the

lender.

Periodically, the school was required tO verify

the ctudent's enrollment status by completing a

paper Student Status Confirmation Report and

returning it to the guarantor for processing.

The guarantor then forwarded a notice to the

lender for every change in enrollment status

reported by the school.

Ejrctronis FFEL.PrgCesk

This system uttlires state-of-the-art electronic

communication facilities to streamline the

application process and to remove the

unnecessary handling of paper. Under this

process the school suhmits data electronically

to the guarantor regarding the Student and

school section of the application. The

guarantor pre-approves the loan and provides the

results to the school electronically. The

guarantor then prints the aPPlication/promissorY

note and forwards it to the student for

completion (typically signature and perhaps

reference information). The student returns thr

application/promissory note to the guarantor.

4
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Upon receipt, the eligleility of the student is

confirmed, nd th lender and school ore

notified of the guarantee electronically. The

student receives a paper approval notice. Using

the disbursement schedule established by the

school in the original application/ promissory

note data transmission, the lender then

disburses the student loan funds to the school

through electronic funds transfer (EFT) for

credit to the student's account. Any refund to

the lender can be transmitted electronically tiv

the school.

On a monthly basis, the school downloads Its

enrollment recoras to the Student Loan

Clearinghouse. which in turn reports any Changes

in enrollment status electronically to the

guarantor.

RILICI-10-0-0_2.1LiLkeke

Under the Direct tnan process, the school

establishes an origination record with the

Oirect loan servicer and prints promissory

note for the student. The school then sends the

Promissory note tO the Student for signature.

Upon return, the promissory note is processed

and transmitted to the servicer. The school

,

5
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then also sends the loan origination record to

the servicer. The school then must determine

its funding needs and request funds from the

Department of Education. Upon receipt of those

funds, the school reverifies the student's loan

eligiOliity and records the disbu ***** nt

information on the disbursement record and

transmits that record to the servicer.

Periodically, the school must reconcile

disbursements and promissory notes with the

nervicar.

Periodically the school will receive information

from the National Student loan Data System

(NSLDS) requesting verification of the

enrollment status of all student borrowers. The

school will have to review each record and reply

tn NSLOc.

The Lhart in the Appendix summarizes the processing requirements

for the schools under the three methodologies described ahnve.

Summary

All of the components within the Electronic FFEL Process are

in place and werAing. Our agency hes moved through a pilot test

of the Pre-aporoved Application For Loan (PAL) system. We

already have one-third or the school loen inputs and ono-nuarter

6
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of the disbursements handled electronically. And. the

Clearinghouse. C line and ELN systeme are functioning in

elther full-scale use, or beta test sites.

We feel that the system requirements are simpler and cheaper

for schools under the Electronic PEEL Process. And, we feel that

taxpayer accountability and program integrity are superior within

the Electronic FEEL Process. The guarantor cen approve loans t

several schools for one student per term; h it will

guarantee only One loan, and guarantee must precede dibursoment.

ev rnnporison, under direct loans, approval and disbursement can

orcur several times at several schools for the same student and

term.

tn summary, the Electronic FFEL Process can result in a

osperless process for the schools (with the exception of refund

checks for students when needed). It is superior to other modals

in terms of simplicity, cost, and integrity, and is worthy of

support by the Advisory Committee for Student financiel

Assistanc.

- 7 -
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John Gritts
Director of Financial Aid

Black Hills State University

First of all I would like to thank the Advisory Committee on

Student Financial Assistance for this opportunity to testify about
the Federal Family Education Loan Program. as you are already
aware, I work at a fairly swell four year public institution in

South Dakota. Historically, Black Hills State Univeristy, is a
teacher's college, and in recent years developed into a four year
liberal arts college, with a very limited Master's degree offering.

Black Hills State is a low cost institution, and in this day

and age a bargain with undergraduate tuition next year at $50 per
credit hour. About 85% of our 4,000 students apply for and qualify

for some type of financial aid. This year over 2,300 of our

students have qualified tor the Federal Stafford Loan and

Unsubsidized Stafford Loan. Education Assistance Corporation in

Aberdeen, SD, is our appointed State Guarantor. Of the 2,300

borrowers 2100 or over 90% borrow use Education Assistance

Corporation as their guarantor. 29% of our students are non
resident for tuition purposes, of which 12% of these students come

from Wyoming. The rest are from Colorado, Montana, North Dakota,

and other surrounding states. Those non resident students use
Student Loans of North Dakota, the Montana Guarantee Agency, or
Wyoming Student Loans Corporation and USA Funds. Most of our
students come from small rural isolated communities with Rapid

City, SD, 50 miles away, being the nearest town of any size of

80,000 people. I would not be able to sleep at night if I did not

say I am concerned with the amount of loan debts all students have
had to incur to finance their educations, but that is an entirely

different subject.

When I think of ways we can change or inprove the FFEL
program, I have to stop and reflect on my own personal experience.
Remember I have been at one school for over 20 years, and if you

ever visited the Black Hills of South Dakota, you would clearly
understand why I have stayed so long. My experience has been with

the system we have developed with the cooperation of Education
Assistance Corporation and our Computer Center on campus. We have

used the Sigma Student Aid Management System (SAMS) for over 8

years. Prior to this we handled our entire student aid program

with paper.

Since the beginning of the FFEL program, I have always felt

the student should be encouraged to borrow from their local bank.

It should serve as a tool for the traditional age student to
establish a relationship of their own with the bank, if they had

not already been taught that by their parents. Black Hills State

has allowed students to select their lender and use their local
banks for their FFEL Loans. One of our goals with student
borrowing is have our students borrow from one loan source, whether

a Federal Perkins Loan or Federal Stafford Loan. If a student
transferred to Black Hills State, we encourge the student to stay

with their original lender and or guarantor.
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an not sure I have precise plans for simplification to offer
the Commission as much as a reflection or review of our current
FFEL operations to demonstrate how the program works at our
institution. From the beginning we have worked with a Guarantor
whose main goal was to help students and institutions. To offer
assistance to students in having lenders ready to participate in
the program.

The buzz word we can um. in South Dakota is *ono stop
shopping*. Students currently apply for federal aid using the
FASFAA. Once w have determined their financial aid eligibility,
we send an award letter to the student. If the student accepts the
award, which may include a Federal Stafford or Unsubsidized Loan,
we start our processing. We have to determine if the student is
from South Dakota or has used RAC before. We collect this
information from the signed award letter asking the student to
inform us the lender from which they want to borrow.

If the student wants to borrow out of state, we use a paper
Application Promissory Note. If they elect to borrow from a South
Dakota lender, using codes in our systeu, we transmit the pre
approved, student accepted award to RAC. EAC then preprints the
certified application promissory nqta and mails to the student.

The student completes their portion of the Application
Promissory Note then ziails or delivers the application to their
lender. This is where South Dakota is unique in Education
Assistance Corporation has worked witIN lenders to establish
Education Assistance Services Company Incorporated or EASCX. This
wholly owned subsidiary owned by EAC does all the banks or lenders
work for them in cutting checks, disbursing the checks to the
institutions, answering questions from students and parents, and in
general act on behalf of the lenders with the student loans. Since
1985, we have had this service which allows the lenders and EAC to
guarantee and disburse loan checks to institutions in 24 hours.

Sigma, our software financial aid prol,rar, was to have an
automated loan system to use in South Dakota, but our office grew
tired of waiting and with the cooperation of EAC and our Computer
Center developed our own batch program . I have described this
process briefly for you. Other schools in South Dakota have
borrowed our system. It paper work and we are able to
process loans quickly and not have loan applications stacked on our
desks waiting for someone to fill in the blanks.

We receive loan checks within 2 to 4 working days once
guaranteed by EAC. If we discover after one disbursement we have
to make changes, either with a telephone call, or using a software
program provided by the Gurantor, we are able to make changes in
ono day for our students and not get into trouble with over awards.
We have been using this program for 4 years. EAC is doing
Electronic Funds Transfer with other institutions in South Dakota,
and I had hoped we would be participating in this process this
fall. We are installing a new accounting system and the business

2t'Scj



office asked me to wait for ono semester to use Electonic Funds

Transfer.

The Student Record System we use allows us to determine it a

check is at the Business Office. Again with the help of EAC and

our Computer Center we have developed a batch job to update the

Student aid system to show the loan has been paid or disbursed to

the student. Again, a simple process that saved us time in

entering data one at a time for updates. We would have to complote

this process over 4,000 times if not for the simple exchange af
data between EAC and our office. Currently 4 other schools in

South Dakota have borrowed and use this process.

We confirm the students enrollment status with the Student

Status Confirmation Reports monthly with the EAC. We share the

date via tape exchange updating current enrollment status each

month from our Student Record System. Again an idea we had and

with the cooperation of EAC and Computer Center saved us days on

manuel checking. We do not process the long paper print outs we

used to do. However with other agencies we still complete the

paper rosters. Of course we prefer the automated system, and have

not asked other agencies to use our automated process. With the

National Data Base Systems coming up, there may not be such a

demand for this way of reporting.

We have edits within our system to double check our work. The

system we use works on our campus. It allows us to properly
disburse funds to students that are eligible for federal aid. We

do all of our edits up front, prior to having loan checks, which

makes our payrent process easy for students to understand.

Another area in which the Guarantor has helped is in the area

of compliance and training. Although I am not a real fan of
reviews, and not really looking for a program review, our State

Guarantor has reviewed my office and the FFEL programs every other

year for over 8 years. Granted, they are able to and have assesed

liabilities to our institution for non compliance, they have helped

us in making sure we are following the rules of the program with

the many changes the department has made in past years. This is an

area we welcome so know we are following procedures correctly

before a review or audit.

Training and technical updates is important. We use the RTDN

network for training, and updates. This is important in staying in

compliance. Knowing we will be informed and have an opportunity to

discuss changes helps us to administer the program.

We have worked with a Guarantor whose main goal was to help

students, provide quality service to institutions and service to

lenders. Xn the history of the program in South Dakota, a lender

of last resort was never needed. Currently we have over 160
lenders participating in the FFEL Program. The one stop shopping

includes guaranteeing the loan and selling to the secondary market,

which is also based in South Dakota. The collection of the loans
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is all local, and the students understand their obligations.
Working up front with the borrower and schools mak this processeasy.

I au anxious to see how standardized forms will help the ?FELPrograms. It is obvious with the competition with FFEL and Direct
Lending, the FFEL program has improved. I think common forms will
make the program easier to administer, and we need more Guarantors
that will be willing to listen to Institutions with ideas that maks
vork easier and deliver the needed funds to students.

Being snail has it disadvantages and being from a rural areahas its drawbacks. But being small has allowed South Dakota and
surrounding states make the FFEL program work. If / were at alarge institution working vith many guarantors, / would not be
wearing a long pony tail, have pulled all the hair out of my head
a long time ago if it were not for the cooperation we receive fromour local Gurantors.

When you evaluate the concept of student financial aid, youwill find we aro a very young profession. We are providing a very
important service to students Students have been able to select,
attend and persist with their dreams since 1965. Even though weare young, what is the one factor we can all identify for those of
us who have been in the profession for awhile? Change! There isalways change, and that not only confuses the aid office, but
really confuses students and parents.

We need some time of stability. I think we are going the
right direction vith common forms, EDE processes, Common reporting
especially with automation.

c

g
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n National Association of Graduate-
Professional Students, Inc.

Resolution on Direct Lending

Whereas: We believe that the apparent savings realized from direct lending warrant
continuation of the phase-hi of this program.

Wheroar. Changes in the program's implementation hamper the Ability of the
Education Deportment to assess these savings.

Whereas: Concerns raised by many about the cost-effectiveness of tho administration
of the program and the possible inflation of savings estimates cuilvinons us
that proposals to bring 100 penxnt of tk federal student luau program into
direct lendlng are premature.

Whereas: The elimination of most of the existing loan program has the potential to
eliminate teal competition between the two systems, competition that has
the potential to further benefit snicking.

Therefore be it resolved that:

The Board of Directors of the National Association of Gsadunts-
Professional Students supports current low on the issue of direct lending.

Adopted by thc HACH'S Board of bircctors on April 2, 1995.

825 omen eay moats suits zfUllvarma, Ii. email (10e) 260-1002 FAX (100 256-8954
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RESOLUTION #1
PRINCIPLES WHICH SHOULD BE MAINTAINED
IN TIEE FEDERAL STUDENT LOAN PROGRAMS

There has been a great deal of debate in recent months regarding the Federal Direct Student
Loan Program and the Federal Family Education Loan Program. In light of these
discussions end pending legisladve proposals, the Board of Directors of the Nattonal
Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators hereby has adopted the following
principles which should be maintained.

1. All eligible postsecondary Institutions should continue to have the option, based
upon the cnoi:e of each school, to participate in whole or in part in either the
Federal Direct Student Loon Program (FDSLP) or the Federal Family Education
Loan Program (FFELP).

2. The number of loans and percentage of loan dollars awarded limier the FDSLP or
FFELP should not be constrained by imposing limits or volume amounts on either
program.

3. Individuals who borrow under either FDSLP or FFELP should be entitled to
equivalent terms and 1,ensilta, including bur not limited to, minimum aud maximum
annual and cumulative loan limits, intczest and fee charges, and deferment and
authorized repayment options.

4. In recognition of the effort and commitment put forth by the Department of
Education, members of the lending commtmity, and institutions, as a minimum the
FDSLP and rELP should be allowed to continue to operate as parallel programs
until their cu .tnt authorized timelines expire.

Adopted May 2, 1995 in Minneapolis, Minn.
By the NASFAA Board of Diteators
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THE STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW JERSEY

RUTGERS
University Director of Financial Aid

New Brunswick New Jersey 08903 9081932-7755 FAX 908/9327385

May 19, 1995

The Honorable William Good ling
Chairman - House Committee on
Economic and Educational Opportunity
2181 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.0 20515

Dear Mr. Good ling-

I am pleased to have the opportunity to submit testimony to the House Committee
on Economic and Educational Opportunity in support ofthe Federal Direct Student Loan

Program I recognize that there has been considerable national debate regarding the respective
merits of the Federal Family Educational Loan Program and the Direct Loan Each has its strone

advocates Both programs collectively assist millions of students, and each participating institution

should be free to select the appropriate federal loan delivery for its students and families

The attached statement outlines the exceptionally positive experience that Rutgers.
the State University of New Jersey has had during its initial year of activity with the Direct Loan

I have also appended an Op-Ed article written by Dr Francis L Lawrence. President. Rutgers.

The State University of New Jersey which appeared on April 30th in The Trenton Times which

persuasively argues for Direct Lending and the retention of federal student assistance programs

I am urging your support for Direct Lending, and for the opportunity for
institutions to have free choice between federal loan deliveries

Enclosure

lc/gdling

hn
Univ0-sity Director of
Financial Aid
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Testimony Provided To The House Committee On Economic and EducationalOpportunity

As the University Director of Financial Aid at Rutgers. The State University ofNew Jersey, I
have had an opportunity to examine closely the first year implementation of the Federal Direct
Student Loan Prorram The initial year's operation of this program at the University has been
exceptionally positive

I believe that I bring some objectivity to my evaluation as that I only recently joined the
University Prior to coming to Rutgers I served at a private university participating in the HELP
and for nearly a decade, served the New Jersey Department of Higher Education as Assistant
Chancellor - Student Assistance and Information Systems In this position I was responsible fur
the New Jersey Higher Education Assistance Authority which supported the Federal Family
Educational Loan Program Guarantee Agency Prior to that I was the Director of Student
Assistance at the Pennsylvania State University

During my 25 year tenure in financial aid, the growth of the federal loan programs has been
steady, and ',its significance as a funding element in student aid packaging has become prominent
Increasing participation and complexity necessitates that we streamline processes and automate
fully to best serve students and families

The Rutgers University Direct Lending stoiy can be succinctly told by quoting from a Uni.ersity
briefing paper entitled "Direct Lending A Computing Success Stor (See Attached)

"In November of 1993. Rutgers was accepted by the United States Education Department
as one of the first one hundred and five colleges and universities nationally to participate
in the new and completely electronic Federal Direct Student Loan Program Under
Direct Lendiniz, students borrow money for college directly from the Federal Treasury, as
opposed to dealing w ith private banks and individual state loan guarantee authorities
During Rutgers last year of participation in the Federal Family Educational I.oan
Program- - the Bank Loan Program which Direct Lending replaced-- our students dealt
with over two hundred and eight) diffrient banks and some thirty-four different State
Guarantee Authorities, each having its own policy and procedures for processing college
loans

Moreover, the process was largely manual, thirteen thousand plus borrowers had
to submit paper applications obtained from banks to the aid ofrice The aid office had
to complete its portion of the application, while subsequently forwarding them to the
State Guarantors The guarantors then forwarded the application on to the banks who
ss ould then produce indii.idual checks for each student whose loan had been approved
by the school and by the guarantor Finally, since each loan was required by federal
regulations to be disbursed in two installments. our Business Offices would receive
some twenty-six thousand checks annually - each of v.hich would have to be mdividualk
endorsed, by the recipient and negotiated by the I lniversity

2
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The Direct Lending Program provides that the student need only file the Free Application for

Federal Student Aid (FAFSA), and a one-page Promissory Note - if they wish to accept a loan to

assist in their educational financing The processing is far more efficient - as no separate loan

application or check signing is required.

'The Rutgers University experience has been exceptionally positive, with much evidence of the

program's efficiency and effectiveness The empirical data upon which the favorable Rutgers

University experience is based can be seen by the following comparison

By August 12, 1994, the Friday of the week in which Fall, 1994 Term Bills were due, (our

first semester of Direct I..ending activity) the Financial Aid Office had processed over

fifteen thousand Direct Loans In all fifteen thousand cases. the Direct Loan was available

to assist the students in the payment of their Fall Term Bill A comparison of the p,;:vious

year's activity under the Federal Family Educational Loan Program identified less than

thirty-three hundred Stafford Loan applications, which had been successfully processed by

the middle of August. In effect, under the previous delivery, three thousand loans were

available to assist, versus the fifteen thousand under theDirect Lending PI ogram The

example of additional loan dollars available, in conjunction with the reduced paper and

signing of checks, identifies why the program has been so popular at Rutgers University

It should be noted that significant efforts are underway to streamline the FFELP to more closely

parallel the above benefits identified with Direct Lending While such efforts should be lauded and

supported, redesign of the FFELP delivery should not imperil direct lending

In summary, the University has through its participation in Direct Lending substantially increased

consumer satisfaction for students and families, increased institutional cash flow, responded to a

larger number of student requests in a far more timely manner, and elevated the administrative

performance associated with the federal loan program

Clearly, each institution must assess its administrative capability, its student service goals, and

available options for administering federal loan programs I urge the committee to support Direct

Lending and to permit institutions free choice in selecting the appropriate mode of federal loan

delivery for their students and families

Ic/spe

Submitted by

John F Brugel, Ed D
Rutgers - The State University of
New Jersey
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Direct Lending

A Computing Success Story

In November of 1993, Rutgers was accepted by the United States Education
Department as one of the first 105 colleges and universities nationally to participate in the new
and completely electronic Federal Direct Student Loan Program. Under Direct Lending, students
borrow money for college directly from the federal treasury, as opposed to dealing with private
banks and individual state loan guarantee authorities During Rutgers last year of participation in
the Federal Family Educational Loan Program -- the bank loan program which Direct Lending
replaced -- our students dealt with over 280 different banks and some 34 different state guarantee
authorities, each having its own policies and procedures for processing college loans

Moreover, the process was largely manual Our 13,000+ borrowers had to submit
paper applications obtain-A from banks to the aid office. The aid office had to complete its
portion of the application, while subsequently forwarding them to the state guarantors The
guarantors then forwarded the applications to the banks, who would then produce individual
checks for each student whose loan had been approved by the school and by the guarantor
Finally, since each loan was required by federal regulation to be disbursed in two installments, our
business offices would receive some 26,000 checks annually, each of which would have to be
individually endorsed by the recipient and negotiated by the University

Under Direct Lending, students deal only with Rutgers' Office of Financial Aid
The aid office deals only with the Direct Lending Service Center, and all processing is done
electronically through the telecommunication of data files to and from us and the Service Center
No separate loan applications are required, which saves financial aid a huge processing step, and
all funds are transmitted electronically to Rutgers' accounting department from the Education
Department's Payment Management System This eliminates the need to process the 26,000 loan
checks In fact, the only piece of paper involved in Direct Lending is a one-page Promissory Note
which students sign and return to the aid office, and which is then forwarded to the Service
Center along with an electronically produced Promissory Note manifest

Since participants were chosen in November of 1993, and schools had to be
technically ready to panicipate by July, 1994. Rutgers was given a very narrow window of
opportunity in which to prepare This presented a huge challenge to RUCS, as well as the various
user departments inv olved During what amounted to six months (January through June of last
year), the aid offices on all three campuses, the six business offices, central accounting, and the
registrar's operation had to be networked together with RUCS in order to use the microcomputer
software which the lichtcation Department provided for building the Dircct Lending database and
for transmitting data to and front the Servicer Equipment configurations had to be evaluated,
ordered and installed Buildings vshich had absolutely no network connections had to be wired
into the RUNet The Direct Lending software, which was being released by the department in
stages had to be evaluated, both as to its basic operation and as to how it could best be integrated
with existing mainframe systems used by the University to support financial aid, student
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accounting, and other applications. Download and upload programs had to be designed and
written. Finally, since the decision was made to use Direct Lending as an opportunity to
implement substantial improvements in the Student Accounts Receivable system and in Accounts
Payable -- as well as in the Financial Aid Management system the programming load in these

areas grew exponentially. RUCS put together a Direct Lending Technical Implementation Task
Force comprised of members from all relevant areas within the department, while at the same time
a Policy Implementation Task Force was put together and on which representatives from all the

user areas served. The work of both was overseen by a Steering Committee. This was comprised

of University Vice Presidents representing the gamut of administrative responsibility.

As this article goes to press, we are pleased to report that almost $80 million in
loans to over 15,000 Rutgers students have been made under Direct Lending. All processing
deadlines were met, a reliable network was installed and maintained, and all application
programming was coded, tested, and put Mto production

Direct Lending is hugely popular with students It has, in fact, dramatically
reduced the time and effort it takes to receive a loan. It is hugely popular with the administration
in that student service has been enhanced and complaints reduced. It has also been
enthusiastically received by the fiscal side of the administration in that much of the $80 million in
loan proceeds already resides in University bank accounts (Whereas under the old program,
second semester checks would only now be negotiated.)

In sum, the Direct Lending project is one of the finest available examples of how
the intelligent use of computing resources can more efficiently serve the needs of the University

community
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RUTGERS Rutgers News Service
Ruth Scott. Director

908/932-7084

Contact. Amy MeMn Varnes
Extension 613

Enxt Arnev.0%OrrenuncalXons Mperf odu

OP-ED: Proposals in Congress threaten higher education's affordability, access
By Francis L. Lawrence'

Congress is now considering a proposal that could increase the cost of a student loan by

20 to 10 percent Another measure under consideration would completely eliminate a campus-

based federal grant, loan and work program that currently provides $8 million a year to help

more than 5,500 middle-income and low-income Rutgers students to finance their education. A

third proposal threatens the successful and cost-efficient new Direct Student Loan Program in

which Rutgers is one of the first participants.

Penny -wise reductions in the national commitment to student financial aid foolishly

reduce the federal government's sts,estm-, in hard-working middle- and lower-income

Americans An attack on support for higher education is an irrational dIsinvestment in

Aincrica's competitive position in the new global economy, in which knowledge -- not raw

materials, capital or loss-skilled labor -- is the key resource Finally, In thc emerging social

order, where inequality based on knowledge is our great social challenge, a retreat from the

federal gas emment's commitment to enable all qualified students regardless of income to attend

college is a retreat front our commitment to democratic equality of opportunIty

For the past 10 years, the federal gas ernment has play ed an important role in helping

A. ,ericans afford a college education Recognizing that an educated public is essential to the

st:ength and grossth of democracy and a sound economy. the government has pros ided grants,

loan imercst subsidies and other is.ritts of financial aid to college students l'he Higher I'diii.ation

ct of 1565. sshtch forms the basis tor the current tederal student aid *stem. embodies thc beliet

that ail qt:alitied students should he able to attend college. regardless of their financial status

Indeed. most students attending college in America today rely on some fortn of financial

assistance

-more.

I raw, I I ass rence is resident of Rutgers, the State t nisi:rot!, of Ness .lerse.
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But the proposals being considered by Congress %sill make higher education less

accessible to students Irons low- and middle-income families. these proposals, if passed, could

force many students into considerably higher debt upon graduation and discourage others from

pursuing a college education altogether

Ilie first of these potentially des arating measures would eliminate the interest subsidy

on federal direct loans Currently. the 7.4:, percent interest on these loans is paid by the toderat

gocernment while the recipients are enrolled in college Eliminatton of this subsidy could

increase a student's indebtedness by as much as 20 to 30 percent Take, for example, an

undergraduate who borrows the maximum amount allowed for five years and upon graduation

obtains a job with an annual income of S2-1.00t) lithe loan is unsubsidized (meaning the interest

accrues while thc burrower Is still in school), the loan payments Nould amount to more than

20 percent of the student's after-tax income

Put another way. under the current subsidized program, an undergraduate oho borrows

the maximum amount allowed repay s 57.235 more than he ur she borrowed user a 10-year

repayment penod. But, under an unsubsidized program, the same student would repay $I I A00

in interest on the same amount born.med for the same repayment period

More and more students arc rely mg on loans to finance their education. In 1993-94,

51 percent of all available student aid was in the form of federal loans. Middle-class families.

who often do not qualify for grants because of thcir incomes, will be the hardest hit if this

subsid!, is chininated Ironically, the nuddle class is the very group that many political leaders

has e targeted to benefit from propx sals to cut gocer11111011 spending

Most college students and their parents fully expect to incur sonic debt in exchange l'or a

college education But eliminating the interest subsidy would place an additional burden on

those who graduate and could inn force some to drop out of college before earning their

degrees

Ihe passage of a second proposal would create further hardships for many low- and

middle-income students This measure would eliminate campus-based aid programs that are

handed by the federal gocemment -- the Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants (ShOGI,

the Carl a Perkins Loans and federal work-study. Here at Rutgers, more than 6.500 students

-more-
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are benefiting from these programs National!) in 1994, al-out 697.000 college students recelt ed

Perkins loans; 713.000 held ts ork-studs job's, and almost a million receised grams through the

SEOG program.

A third proposal seeks to put the brakes on a successful and efficient method of lending

mune) to college students. 1.ast fall. Rutgers became one of the first schools in thc nation to

participate in the Federal Direct Student Loan Program This program allots s students to borrov.

money direct!) from the Department of Education, rather than through ar. intennediary, such as a

bank, and v. ith less red tape for the applicants and their parents. The Clinton administration has

proposed expanding the program to more colleges and unit ersities. but critics are calling for a

freeze so that the program can be re-es aluated and possibly dismantled

At Rutgers. the program has resulted in a faster and less complicated loan process har

',ample. bs Aug 12 of last sear, the %seek during sshich fall 1994 term bills %sere due, Rutgers'

I manual Aid Office processed direct loans for more than 15.000 students At the end of the

same period in 1993, onl) 3.200 loan applications had been processed

In addition, the direct loan program allows students to receit e their funds earlier so thes

can bus books and other supplies sooner Loan recipients also pas tosser fees on their loans

Taxpasers. too, s% ill see hole fit. I he program is espect,:d to sa% c about $6 2 billion oser is c

>ears b elimmating subsidies paid to banks and other agencies that participated in the student

loan program

Higher education is more important than es er today for mdi% iduals and for our nation.

College graduates cant an ascrage of 70 percent more annually than high school graduate,

Economic growth and competiuseness depend on a highly skilled. %sell-educated ssorktor,..c

This countrs is taking a hard look at hoss to use its resources ssisel) and elinunate

ssasteful or unproductise programs But v.,: must not indiscriminately cut higher education

programs that pas societs back mans times oter their origmal cost The loan interest subsid),

campus-based federal aid programs and direct student loans hat e helped make American higher

education accessible, affordable and dp. erse Let's not lock our soung people out of their best

opponunit) for a brighter future ('utting back on student financial aid is onc cconorn) America

cannot afford.

kaitEiS

I.
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DEFAULT RATES CONFIRM MEMBERS
"WORST FEARS":

DIRECT LENDING A HAVEN FOR HIGH-DEFAULT SCHOOLS

Washington, D.C. -- A bi-partisan group of House
members today criticized the Department of Education's divact
student loan program for providing a safe haven for high default-
rate schools.

Congressmen Bart Gordon (D-TN), David McIntosh (R-IN), Pete
Peterson (D-FL) and Earl Pomeroy (D-ND) said that a rush of high
default schools into the direct loan program should be viewed as,
what Rep. Pomeroy called, an 'alarm bell', signaling caution
toward the new program.

The Members released default rate data for more than 50
schools already in the Direct Loan program. The numbers show
there is cause for alarm:

- Nearly all the schools had default rates of 25% or higher
for the last two fiscal years.

- At least four schools have posted default rates of 25% or
higher for three straight years.

- Six schools had default rates of 40% or higher for one
year, including:

laatitatisuLlisIEDA state 1992 Default Rate
Las Vegas Gaming School NV 47%

..,:,.paliforn a Nannie College CA 45%
mliatural 3tion Institute
of Hair NJ 41%
Elegance International,Inc CA 41%

o I believe there is enough old-fashioned common sense in
this body to say 'no' to this kind of policymaking,° said Rep.
David McIntosh, °Unlike the person who approves these schools
over in the Department, we face real students, real schools, and
real taxpayers.°

o What this means is there are schools where the education
and job placement opportunities are so poor that nearly half

U
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their students are forced to default on their loans,* said
Congressman Gordon. *This is simply unacceptable for ANY loan
program, public or private.*

In addition the Members presented newly uncovered
information that shows how inefficient the Department of
Education has been in purging high-default schools from the
student loan system.

A survey of 27 of the nation's student loan guarantors found
400 schools who have appealed their removal from the student loan
program because of high default-rates. By law, the Department of
Education has to process these appeals within 45 days. Yet,
despite the fact that all of these appeals are at least six
months old, only 4 of those 400 have been processed. Thus, over
99% of the schools who had appealed their removal from the system
still receive taxpayer-backed loans for their students, continue
to default on those loans and are continuing to sign up for
direct lending.

"The Department of Education is not addressing the problem
of high default schools in the guaranteed loan program," said
Rep. Pete Peterson, "but there is no reason to allow these same
schools into direct lending where no default rates will be
calculated.*

The Members also cited a recent letter by the Advisory
Committee on Student Financial Assistance, which was critical of
the Direct Loan program. The Committee, a non-partisan group
authorized to review the Department of Education's student loan
program, took the Depart,::ent to task for having no institutional
quality control and allowing hundreds of high-default rate
schools free access to tax-payer financed loans.

Specifically, the Committee found that the list of 1995-96
direct lending participants includes:

-272 schools with default rates of 25% or higher in at least
one of the three previous years

-160 schools with default rates of 25% or higher in the most
recent fiscal year

- 100 schools whose default rate data were either 'missing
or potentially unreliable'.

"Before I came to Congress, I spent eight years trying to
make sure insurance companies remained solvent,* said Rep. Earl
Pomeroy. * I learned then that no company can produce business as
fast as we're seeing with direct lending, unlesa they cut corners
and accept bad risk -- sacrificing short term gain for long term
pain. Unfortunately, that's what the Department of Education is
doing to the U.S. Treasury," Pomeroy said.

Government studies have consistently shown that student loan
defaults are concentrated among proprietary schools. Of the
1,420 schools accepted to participate in direct lending during



the 1995-96 academic year, 728 (51%) are proprietary schools.
According to the Department, only 24 percent of all four year
institutions are participating in direct lending.

"This information confirms my worst fears about direct
lending," said Rep. Bart Gordon. 'With a number of other
Members, I have worked hard to ensure that high-default schools
are prohibited from participating in the guaranteed student loan
program. Many of these high-default schools are simply scam
operations that saddle their students with taxpayer-guaranteed
debt and provide little or no educational or career benefit. We
have put safe-guards in the student loan system that have saved
the taxpayers over $1 billion every year. Now these same schools
are flocking to the Direct Lending Program where they don't have

to worry about default rates."

'We know the direct loan program means hundreds more
bureaucrats at the Department of Education,' said Rep. David
McIntosh, 'it adds as much as $165 billion to the national debt,

and in the end, no better deal for students.'

"These examples clearly show that the Department of
Education is moving too fast on this agenda," said Rep. Bart
Gordon. "The Department of Education does not have that ability
to manage this program and shoul0 apt be moving toward full

implementation."

The Members present today are all supporters of the
Goodling-Gordon Bill, HR 530, which would slow the implementation
of the Federal Direct Loan Program (FDLP) to allow a thorough
evaluation of the program and require the FDLP to include default
restrictions similar to the guaranteed student loan program.
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Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance

March 17, 1995

The Honorable James M. Jeffords
Committee on Labor and Human Resources
United States Senate
513 Senate Hart Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Jeffords:

Thank you for the opportunity to provide observations and suggestions regarding
integrity in the Ford Federal Direct Loan Program (FDLP). As you know, our
Committee has been evaluating the implementation of the FDLP in accordance with a
mandate from Congress. Our study, now in its second year, includes the Federal Family
Education Loan Program (FFELP) as well, and will produce a second report this
summer on all aspects of program implementation.

The program integrity issues discussed in your letter are important ones that have two
key dimensions: program accountability and institutional quality. With regard to
program accountability, the problems encountered in FDLP reconciliation in the firrt
year are a symptom of broader challenges facing all Title IV programs. With regard to
institutional quality, the lack of appropriate messures--specifically an equivalent to the
cohort default rate currently used in the FFELP signals a need for a much closer look at
how quality can be ensured in the new program. In both areas, the problems can be
addressed by proper corrective actions by Department of Education (ED) managers in
charge of student aid delivery and the FDLP

The remainder of this letter discusses the issues of program accountability and
institutional quality raised in your letter by identifying the underlying causes of the
problems and making recommendations to remedy them. In order to establish the
context in which our findings are presented, several caveats are in order.

The Advisory Committee's study to-date has found the FDLP to be a
feasible loan program with important, desirable features for institutions and
students. These include integrated delivery, institutional origination, and
income contingent repayment.

Implementation of the program has progressed well and program operation
has been quite smooth through loan origination and disbursement.

1280 Maryland Avenue, S.W., Suite 601, We lepton, D.C. 20202-7882 Telt 202/708-7439 lra= 2021401-3467
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ED has shown clearly.that it has the ability and commitment to manage the
FDLP effectively.

However, even though the FDLP has been shown thus far to be feasible, desirable to
institutions and students in its operation, and manageable by ED, your letter is correct in
its assumption that important shortcomings do exist that will threaten accountability and
quality if not addressed in a timely manner.

PROGRAM ACCOUNTABILITY

The Committee has identified problems in the FDLP reconciliation process, which is
designed to ensure that the loan records and the cash management data in the FDLP
servicer and the institutional systems match precisely. Similar problems have been
observed by ED's Office of Inspector General (010) and are reflected in ED's Dear
Colleague Letter concerning reconciliation. Our Committee believes that there are four
causes of the problems.

Structural deficiencies in the overall delivery system for student aid adversely affect
all Title IV programsincluding FDLP loans. These c17.ficiencies were highlighted
most succinctly in a letter from our Committee to Secretary Riley on June 15,
1994.

Short-run policy decisions by ED managers, necessitated by these structural
deficiencies, have exposed the program not only to inefficiency but pctential
program integrity problems. The Advisory Committee addressed these issues in
both our August 1994 ieport to Congress on the loan programs and in a letter to
Congressman Good ling on October 31, 1994.

Software problems have hampered program operations from the outset. The
Advisory Committee was able to explore the scope of the problems with ED-
supplied software with 18 institutions at its hearing in California last November.

14,
Design shortcomi;.: in the FDLP servicer system have prevented smooth operation
in back-end processes, including reconciliation. These problems were documented
and discussed at the same hearing.

In order to fully appreciate the problems of reconciliationand their solution--it is
necessary to review the contribution of each of these factors.

First, structural deficiencies in the student aid delivery system result from the lack of a
fully functional Title IV-wide recipient database that can integrate all program
operations. The problems that result continue to haunt the Title IV programs, including
the FDLP and the FFELP. For example, the current delivery system cannot identify
where the student is enrolled, even after the award and disbursement of thousands of

2
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disbursements of funds to borrowers for as many as 60 days or more after the
disbursements are made. While well-intentioned, this policy contributed greatly to delays
in reporting and resulted in a significant gap between drawdown and reported
disbursements, and complications in reconciliation.

The policy decision to allow institutions flexibility in reporting makes preventing multiple
loans and tying drawdowns to disbursements impossible in a system without a fully
functionzi, student-level database. Even if the FDLP serviceris directed to match loan
records across institutions at the back end, a procedure not currently in place, ED's
policy of permitting institutional flexibility in reporting makes it impossible to identify
multiple loans before disbursement occurs. Finally, although the Advisory Committee is
not aware of 5rst-year FDLP institutions taking improper advantage of this flexibility,
such as maintaining excess cash, the processes currzntly in place are open to misuse
because the origination, drawdown, and disbursement processes are not sufficiently
integrated in spite of current Title IV cash management and FDLP regulations.

Third, software problems have compounded difficulties resulting from structural
deficiencies and policy decisions by making the physical task of reconciling accounts
much more difficult Institutions have reported to the Advisory Committee that ED-
supplied software is subject to slow data processing, systems crashes, and corrupted data.'
These problems have delayed or prevented schools from reconciling on schedule, an
ability which is taken for granted in most large private data processing systems.

Fourth, design shortcomings in the FDLP servicer system have further intensified
problems in conducting reconciliation. The most important of these is the loan-specific
character of the FDLP servicer system, a shortcoming also reflected in ED-supplied
institutional software. Institutions generally manage information on a student-speciiic
basis. This design flaw increases dramatically the burden of performing even routine
functions and the difficulty of conducting reconciliation suycPssfully. Ln addition, other
problems with system interfaces between the institution and the FOLP servicer have
made the reconciliation process extremely tedious for institutions. Examples include
rigid accounting protocols and mismatches between software and servicer edits.

All four factorsstructural deficiencies in delivery, short-run policy decisions, software
problems, and design shortcomings--have contributed to reconciliation delays and
difficulties in the first year. In order to ensure program integrity in the future, ED must
address each of these problems in systematic manner. To ensure these problems are
solved as soon as possible, the Committee is recommending that ED take several short-
and long-term actions.

Reverse previous policy decisions and modify the CPS to prevent multiply
awards across programs and tie drawdown of funds to Title IV program
disbursements, including disbursements of FDLP loans. This enhancement
can be performed under the task order component of the new CPS

4

,9/3



309

contract. Conceivably, this new function could be installed in time for the

1997-1998 award year.

Review the policy of allowing FDLP institutions wide latitude in reporting
disbursements to the servicer, and move expeditiously toward more closely

integrating origination, drawdown, disbursement, and reconciliation.

Produce a reporting system that identifies quantitative targets for the

second year of FDLP program operations and system performance that will
allow real-time measurement of multiple awards, excess cash, and gaps

between disbursement and reconciliation.

Provide for an external evaluation of all ED-supplied institutional software

used in the program and consider the need for a complete, parallel
software redesign that can be installed in the thira year of the FDLP

program.

Conduct an external systems review, including the database structure,

aimed at eliminating design shortcomings such as the loan-specific nature
of interfaces between institutions and the servicer. This should be

completed in time for the third year of FDLP operations.

It is extremely important that the reconciliation problem not be viewed as a narrow,

short-term problem. Orre again, it is a manifestation of Title IV-wide systemic problems

that must be addressed through a broad set of management corrective actions to ensure

long-rim program integrity.

INSITTUTIONAL QUALITY

The second question in your letter relates to concerns over the lack of a measure of

institutional quality in the FDLP equivalent to FFELP cohort default rate determinations

and the long-term consequences for program integrity. In response to your request, the

Advisory Committee has conducted a preliminary analysis that includes an examination

of the default histories of FDLP institutions. Our analysis has identified four problems.

The selection process for allowing institutions to participate in the FDLP

appears to have permitted institutions with questionable performance

records to enter the program.

Current selection criteria appear to be inadequate to prevent problems

related to program integrity in the future.

5
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There appears to be no plan to monkor institutional quality to detect
mismanagement by high default institutions.

ED has not developed measures of butitutkaal qualify required to ensure
program integrity, comparable to the cohort default rate in the FFELP.

Each of these problems requires immediate attention to ensure institutional quality in
the FDLP.

First, ED's selection rocas allows institutions with questionable records to participate in
the FDLP for 1995-96. Exclusive of institutions eligible for cohort default waivers:

272 schools have default rates of 25 percent or higher in at least one of the
three recent fiscal years for which ED data are available (i.e., FY92, FY91,
and FY90);

160 institutions have default rates of 25 percent or higher for the most
recent fiscal year, and

59 institutions have defaults rates of 25 percent or higher in both of the
two most recent fiscal years.

Furthermore, well over 100 institutions accepted for the second year, of which the vast
majority were proprietary institutions, had default rate data that are missing or
potentially unreliable for the previous three years.

Becauso these institutions with high default rates or potentially unreliable data represent
less than two (2) percent of 1993 FFELP loan volume, they are not hiely to have a
major impact on future FDLP volume. Nonetheless, their participation could contribute
in a disproportionate way to a perception that the program is failing to ensure
institutional quality. Since ED has considerable flexibility under the law in choosing
institutions that are 'reasonably representative,* it could have screened institutions more
carefully to ensure quality.

Second, current selection criteria, as they have been applied for 1995-96, do not appear to
be adequate to prevent entrance of even more high-default institutions. The Committee
understands that waivers may be appropriate for certain schools serving largely
disadvantaged student populations and that objections have been raised about creating
criteria for the FDLP more stringent than for other loan programs. Nonetheless, the
criteria as currently structured appear to invite problems in the long-run, especially
because other selection factors related to administntive capability will be relaxed in
future years. In light of 010's and the General Accounting Office's (GA(Ys) concerns
about ED's gatekeeping function, the current criteria must be examined very closely.

3 6
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Third, there appears to be no plan to monitor institutional quality. The wastence of an
income contingent repayment option in the FDLPan option that S.495, the "Student
Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act of 1995," would extend also to the FFELPoffers
new opportunities for mismanagement by institutions of poor quality. While it is
technically still possible to be delinquent, or in default, on an FDLP loan, institutions
could use income contingency as a management tool to mask the consequences of poor
educational programs. The Advisory Committee knows of no plan by ED that addresses
this issue either at the application stage or through monitoring of institutional
performance. Similar problems will emerge in the FFELP if income contingent
repayment becomes available under that program.

Fourth, ED has not yet identified or analyzed alternative measures of institutional quality
in the FDLP that will serve the same program integrity function as the default measure
in the FFELP. Instead, there appears to be a widespread feeling on the part of ED
management that default is, by definition, minimized under the FDLP, and consequently,
that there is less need for such a measure.

In order to ensure program integrity, the Advisory Committee would urge ED to take
corrective actions in each of these four areas:

With regard to institutions already in the FDLP, ED should review its
selection process and perform an analysis that identifies problem schools.
As part of this process, ED should consider replacing these institutions
with those having lower default historieeespecially with.institutions that
applied and were not selected for reasons other than quality.

ED should develop new selection criteria designed to prevent the
participation of institutions that are likely to have excessively high default
rates or to misuse the income contingent repaymen: option.

ED should formulate a system to monitor institutional quality that tracks
and reports the use of the income contingent repayment option in the case
of schools that are potential problems. This system must be able to detect
unusual shifts in payment option selection as well as payment streams that
signal likely program integrity problems. The system must also subject such
institutions to intensive monitoring across other key indices.

ED should carefully analyze and compare alternate measures of institutional
quality that can be used to monitor and eliminate problem schools. These
include delinquency and default rate in repayment options other thal
income contingent repayment, frequency of administrative assignment of
delinquent and defaulted loans to income contingent repayment, and rate
of selection and nonpayment in income contingent repayment. Other
potential measures are withdrawal or dropout rates, program completion

7
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rates, and success of graduates obtaining employment or meeting their
educational objective.

In summary, the participation of institutions with high default rates, the absence of
appropriate measures of quality equivalent to cohort default rates, and the failure to
monitor institutional performance in light of these measures will have a predictable
negative impact on program integrity in the FDLP. It is important that ED move
aggressively in each of these areas.

As part of its continuing evaluation of the loan programs, the Ad%isory Committee will
explore aver the next few weeks measures that might be used as alternatives to cohort
default rates. This will be a focus of the Advisory Committee's hearing in April. The
Committee will make these analyses available to the Congress as soon as they art
completed.

In the meantime, on behalf of each of our members, I would encourage you to consider
the recommendations outlined above as a preliminary framework for your oversight
hearings. Thank you for the opportunity to provide these recommendations. Please let
us know if we can be of further help in this matter.

Sincerely,

a44,4r/A70
M. Fawthrop

Chairperson

cc: The Honorable Nancy Landon Kassebaum (identical original sent)
Advisory Committee members
Members of the Committee on Labor

and Human Resources
Members of the Committee on Economic

and Educational Opportunities
The Honorable Richard W. Riley
The Honorable Madeleine M. Kunin
The Honorable Marshall S. Smith
The Honorable David A. Longanecker
Mr. Leo Komfeld

3

8



313

Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance

March 17, 1995

We thought it might be helpful to receive a copy of the enclosed documents which were
produced by the Advisory Committee and referenced in the letter. They are as follows:

June 15, 1994, letter to Secretary Richard W. Riley

Implementation of the Federal Direct Student Loan Program and Modifications
to the Federal Family Education Loan Program: A Report to the Congress of the
United States and the Secretary of Education, August 1994

October 31, 1994, letter to Congressman William F. Good ling

1210 Maryland Avenue, S.W., Suite 601, Was Isingtoe, D.C. 20202-7532 Tek 2021701-7439 Fa= 202/401-3467

An independent committee created by Congress to advise cat student aid policy
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Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance

October 31, 1994

The Honorable Waliam F. Good ling
Committee on Education and Labor
U.S. House of Representatives
2263 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Goodlinr

Thank you for reading and responding to our August report on the student loan
programs. We are very happy the report was informative and beneficial to your
oversight of the implementation of the Federal Direct Student Loan Program (FDSLP).

In your letter you asked for our Committee's reaction to four questions:

Shoul& the disbursement rules we recommended for the FDSLP also
be used in the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP)?

Is the Committee satisfied that the Department is taking the ner,vtary
steps with respect to Title IV system design and potential integrity
problems?

What can the Department do in the short run while it redesigns its Title IV
system?

Does the Committee feel that the Department's use of Sallie Mae to
ensure access to loans is adequate?

With regard to disbursement rules, your suggestion that if a rule 4 complex in FDSL it is
also complex in FFEL is well taken. It certainly makes sense to evaluate such a change
in FFEL- The rationale for our recommendations to the Secretary, delivered after
legislative changes bad been made, was that the Department had not implemented fully
what Congress bad made clear in statutethat disbursements in FDSL be consistent with
Pell Grants. However, Congress made no such change in FFEL Accordingly, our
Committee made no recommendations about implementation to the Secretary in this
regard.

lo 4600, R0114, 7th and D Strew, S.W., Washington, D.C. 20212,45112 Tab 282/70144111 Tau 2112/4014447

An locispaidsot consmithe auks' by Coigns to adrift cc student aid policy
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Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance

June 15, 1994

The Honorable Richard W. Riley
Secretary
U.S. Department of Education
400 Maryland Avenue, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20202-0100

Dear Mr. Secretary:

am writing on behalf of each of our members about a matter of great importance to

the Department of Education (ED), the Congress, and the entire postsecondary
education community. A singular opportunity exists to use upcoming procurements to

restructure the systems that deliver Title IV student aid--to make them more efficient
and ensure program integrity. The benefits to all parties are truly substantial and can
be achieved without a significant increase in the costs of delivering federal funds to
needy students. However, it appears that this opportunity may be squandered in a
headlong rush to recompete existing contracts. We are recommending that you direct

ED staff to carefully reconsider the long-run implications of their procurement strategy.

ED has issued draft requests for proposals (RFPs) for major oantracts that support
application, processing, and disbursement of Tale IV funds. The structure of these
RFPs will determine the capabilities and shortcomings of the student aid delivery

system into the next century. Relatively modest modifications in these RFPs and
resulting contracts can produce dramatic improvements in performance, efficiency,

integrity, and cash management. Unfortunately, our initial assessment suggests that

these systems will remain essentially unchanged for the rest of the decade.

In 1986, Congress charged the Advisory Committee to monitor delivery on an ongoing

basis and make recommendations for improvement. We have just completed a year-

long study of the systems and processes involved and have identified serious
deficiencies. These were shared with ED staff in April of this year. A copy is enclosed.

Great progress has been made in the program and policy areas over the last few years.

The vast majority of students now complete only one data set on only one form and are

means tested under only one model. In contrast, the delivery system itself is a
puzzling assortment of dozens of separate data bases, contractors and facilities, most of

which do not communicate with each other. This, for example, forces institutions to

report awards for the same student to several different entities at different times and

on different schedules.

Room 4600, ROB-3, 7th and 1) Shutt, S.W., Washington, D.C. 20202-7582 Tel: 7.02/708-7439 fax: 20214014467

An independent committee created by Congress ta advise on student aid policy
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The Honorable Richard W. Riley
June 15, 1994
Page 3

it is too late to make the required changes, then we recommend extending contracts
perhaps for one year--not rolling them over for five to seven years with unchanged

specifications.

In the meantime, if the Committee staff can be of any assistance, please call our Staff
Director, Brian Fitzgerald. Thank you for your attention to these important issues.

Sincerely,

ran M. Fawt rop
Chairperson

Enclosure

cc: Advisory Committee members
The Honorable Madeleine Kunin
The Honorable Marshall Smith
The Honorable David Longanecker
Mr. Leo Kornfeld
Ms. Maureen McLaughlin
Mr. William Moran
The Honorable William Ford
The Honorable Pat Williams
The Honorable Thomas Sawyer
The Honorable Jolene Unsoeld
The Honorable Patsy Mink
The Honorable Robert Andrews
The Honorable John Reed
The Honorable Tun Roemer
The Honorable Dale Kildee
The Honorable Robert Scott
The Honorable Ron Klink
The Honorable Karan English
The Honorable Ted Strickland
The Honorable Xavier Becerra
The Honorable Gene Green
The Honorable Thomas Petri
The Honorable Steve Gunderson

The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable
The Honorable

Randy Cunningham
Dan Miller
Paul Henry
Marge Roukema
Peter Hoekstra
Howard McKeon
Richard Armey
aaibome Pell
Howard Metzenbaum
Christopher Dodd
Paul Simon
Barbara Mikulski
Jeff Bingaman
Edward Kennedy
Paul Wellstone
Harris Wofford
Tom Harkin
James Jeffords
Nancy Kassebaum
Dan Coats
Judd Gregg
Strom Thurmond
Orrin Hatch
Dave Durenberger
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STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
OF STUDENT FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATORS

Dear Mr. Chairman:

As you and the members of your subcommittee begin hearings to consider whether or not

there is a need to modify the existing statutes governing the. Federal Family Education Loan

Program (FFELP) and the William D. Ford Federal Direct Student Loan Program (FDSLP). I

would like to take this opportunity to recommend for your careful consideration four
principles, related to these two federal student loan programs, which our members believe

should be maintained.

As you know. in August of 1993, the Congress enacted P.L. 103-66 which authorized the

Secretary of Education to establish and aktminister a Federal Direct Student Loan Program.
Fundamentally, this new program was designed to allow it to be phased-in over a five year

penod in hopes that it might prove to he a more cost effective and efficient delivery system

for originating and collecting student loans than the Federal Family Education Loan Programs

authorized under Part B of the Higher Education Act.

In its wirdom. the Congress carefully included in the statute transitional participation goals
which were designed to insure there would be a manageable phase-in of the new direct loan

program, and which insured that institutions would be afforded flexibility in deciding whether

to participate. To date, the feedback we have received would suggest the William D. Ford

Direct Student Loan Program has gone very well for the initial group of 102 institutions that

participated during the 1994-95 academic year. With only a couple of exceptions here and

there, all of these schools give the new program a solid endorsement and commend the

Department of Education for its assistance and operation of the program. Likewise, feedback

from the expanded groups of institutions that have signed-up to participate during the 1995-96

academic year is also very positive. Thus, it would appear that, so far, the new program is

working well. We also have received feedback from members who have elected not to

participate in the FDSLP. but who have decided to continue to operate under the Federal

Family Education Loan Program. Many of these institutions have told us that service has

improved under this program since the FDSLP began and that the competition has been

positive. These schools are pleased with the FFELP and want it to continue as an alternative

to the FDSLP.

Given this feedback from member in.stitutions and the pending discussions and proposals

regarding changing or limiting the two loan programs. NASFAA's Board of Directors adopted

the following resolution at its May 2. 1995 meeting in Minneaprais. Minnesota.

RESOLUTION #1
PRINCIPLES WHICH SHOULD BE MAINTAINED
IN THE FEDERAL STUDENT LOAN PROGRAMS

There has been a great deal of debate in recent months regarding the Federal

Direct Student Loan Program and the Federal Family Education Loan Program.

In light of these discussions and pending legislative proposals. the Board of

Directors of the National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators

hereby has adopted the following principles which should he maintained.

I. All eligible postsecondary institutions should continue to have the

option, based upon the choice of each school, to participate in whole
or in pan in either the Federal Direct Student Loan Program (FDSLP)

92-626 95 11
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or the Federal Family Education Loan Program IFFELPI.

2. The number of loans and percentage of loan dollars awarded under the
FDSLP or FFELP should not be constrained by imposing limits or
volume amounts on either program.

3 Individuals who borrow under eithcr FDSLP or FFELP should be .

entitled to equivalent terms arid benefits, including but not limited to.
minimum and maximum annual and cumulative loan limits, interest
and fee charges. and deferment and authorized repayment options.

4 In recognition of the effort and commiunent put forth by the
Department of FAucation, members of the lending community. and
institutions, as a minimum the FDSLP and FFELP should be allowed
to continue to operate as parallel programs umil their cuerent
authorized time lines expire.

Adopted May 2. 1495 in Minneapolis. MN
by the NASFAA Board of Directors

If they arc followed, we believe the principles contained in this resolution provide a
responsible course ot action which will insure that sulficieni time has passed to enable
Congress to make an informed decision regarding thc future direction of the federal loan
programs during the next reauthorization of the Higher Education Act, and will insure a period
of needed stability tor everyone involved in the loan programs.

We thank the subcommittee tor considering these principles, and would be happy to provide
any further assistance which would benefit thc subcommittee's work.

t
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Sesaossiteis Diviskts
Congramiond Ramer* Service The Limo of Congress Weakest; D.C.151540.74213

Memoranda= Aril A MN

TC?'
Bonorebie Sart Gordon
Attention: Lee Tar

FROM: Berbera Ins.
Specialist In Flossnciel Inetitutions

and

Donnie Zimmer:Gen
Specialist in Public Finance

SUBJECT: Critique a( the Administration's estimated savings hum direct

lending for student loans

This aremorendum is written in refrain to your request for an

explanation of the Administration's claims of budget savings for the direct

lending program for posteecondary education. The discussion Is divided into

three parts. First, the aggregate budget saving* claims are exemined.

Second, the more precise 'subsidy rate' comparisons are disci:and. Finally,

we return to the fundamental economics of the issue: when direct and
guaranteed loans go to the same etudents for ths sure purposes with the

same terms, the Government's costs and benefits do not differ. Claims of
savings for one form of loan over another are purely artifacts of budget

storekeeping.

AtiPflat. Bzidlist liavinifir

The Administration claims 912 billion of budget 'savings luso:Wed

with tbe Proficient's policy on poet-scorondary loans for nudents over fiscal

years 1995 thinner 2000.1 The President's policy is generally understood to

mean moving from using guaranteed loans mode by commercial lenders to

direct Federal lending. The quoted cringe, boomer, include a those
stemming from the 1993 Student Loan Reform Ad (MAI, including those
achieved in the guarantee program (FFEL). The $12 billion savings estimate,

in other words, should not to thought of as owing entirely to the shift to

direct loam.
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CR341

the current budget scorekeeting rules given in the precedlog wave" it Is
uninkoded eonsequenes of isumegilde seam he the Credit lid= Ad et

1900 and does set railed ememsde ready. Arbinharethe rode stared
loam see aceounesd Oar on a assis bask which means diet most et them sods
recur beyond the %Teed budget mordossping window. In Mad, Mowing
this appear& I. akin to asying administrative coed ihr direct loam are
dramatic* lower than br guaranteed 131101, WPM abut they are equal.
This undercounting ear:tool whainistraties code hoe aided some to bedews
that there ere savinpo available to Mad other &divides, such se tax eats or
deficit reduction.

Relbrossd budpt rules (onch so those proposed in B.R. 530, at Section
8 (s) (B) (Iv)) would require identical tradment ibr administrative ends ON
direct and guaranteed bens. Accordingly, RD be reeetheeted the suhddy
rates with administrative costs accounted for on the rum beds. Their new
edimates still purport to demonstrate that dined student loans sro lees
expensive for the Government than guaranteed loess, but the differential
favoring direct loans &lie by more than balf to 3.30 percent.

Economic Realities

Vihme I. the 3.89 percent direct loan advantage meting from? Any
cost differential logically reflects some combination of time reel mots
associated with the Loam that are being missed by RD-s calculations.

Risks attached to these kora that are borne by the prints
sector are not counted when owned by the public sector; dere
is no reason to believe them risks disappear when the loans are
moved from printi investment portfolios into the
Government's portfolio.'

Administrative costs for direct loans are actually higher than
the preeent crimp that ZD estimates.

Rime returns etill exist in the student loan programs. By
access return we mean that the interest rate charged to
nucleate is mon than would compensate the Government and
any competitive lender for all of its coats. Sinee both
guaranteed and direct loans ban the same tonne (interest
rates to the students), then MOM returns accruing to private
lenders under the guarantee program (which aro counted as
program costs) would also be masa returns wandng to the

111)51 delis atm the ant differritial is etude:table to item Mend oar of teak tails
se Nowise sa Serorteas dietlretier The woe:idea et Isadore se the GereaserA is that
the likelihood et Wag mail I. est tied Se the Adders et the student loess Wag Oudot
while the perceptke alisades. w prise* leetirstisas le art the ilheliheed et Wag repaid Is
lied Se lies riskiesa et the student Sore Sekig teriet Thsi why the Gersureet's ras`
berriseirg sole viationteir the err et asses* mseurees I. poetwookey eilastha.
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Government under direct loans (which are counted as receipts
and reamed program costs).

In &et, ED'. lower cost estimate for direct loans by:Judea a obvious
transfer emirate profits onto the Government's books. Unsubsidised
Stafford, PIM, end consolidated direct loans are ottitostad to *aro profits
for the Gowenseent (based on pm-administrative met adjustment &W.
Subsierceed Stafford loans, by contrast, are costly for the Government whether
ma& se guaranteed or &act loans. The adjusted SA percent subsidy rate
advantage Le direct loans combines these programs. The &col year 1996
budget prelate that the 'profitable loans will amount talus° under half of
loan volume It I. pcesible, therefore, that the direct ken advantage could
be reduced significantly wen the 'prolltabb propose separated from the
Stafford Subsidised loans. To the extent the Government's interest in
ftuthering post-secoodazy education leads ft to remove profita from the
uombsidized loans in the future, the budget gains currently attributed to
direct lending &ma We MTV uvula disappear.

Conclusion

At this juncture, the mismatch between the original problem and the
proposed solution is ootaworthy. rat started this search for reform of the
W07 program was exploding default rates and more-than-competitive returns
for commencial leaden. The propoesd solution direct /ending ra largely
irrelevant as means of reducing these costs. Mon-thanrnometitin returns
were virtually eliminated by the SLRA and, if anything, direct loans may well
incrrase default costs. The primary way in which direct lending could reduce
coots (*miming interest rates are set at competitive level) is if the
Government should succeed in lowering administrative and servicing costs
relative to the private sector's performance with guaranteed loans. In fact
this is not expected, and El) is contracting these functions back out to the
private sector. There may be tactical netionsle for direct lending, but lower
cost is not it.

Focusing on the details of the estimatioo procedure is useful, but the
broader issue tend, to be obscured by a narrow focus on budget scorekeeping.
The ttindamentai issue in What is appropriate for the Government to do?
There ars many approaches to this question. TH economic approach bolds
that in this case the need is to repair the capital market failure for port-
secondary education. This I. accomplished with the guarantee against
default, and dinct lending by itself adds nothing.

If you have additionel questions, contact Barbara Miles at 77804 or
Dennis Timmerman at 78473.

*few Unlimi Uwe Ocoownea. Appendix, Rawl nor net p 401



UNITED STATES DEPARTMENTOF EDUCKOR 29 1995
TI-IE SECRETARY

April 26, 1995

Honorable Bart Gordon
House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Gordon:

Thank you for your letter requesting further information on the

Department's implementation of the Federal Direct Loan Program,

I have enclosed responses to each of your questions, as well as

additional materials for your use.

I hope you find this information helpful. Please let me know if

I can be of further assistance.

Enclosures

Yours sincerely,

Richard W. Riley

SOO INDEPENDENCE AVE S W WASHINGTON B c 20202-0105

netean is la enner equal 0 nitsaallOn and la peomote educulsonal excellence thrOU9haul the Sawn

3 '4)



324

DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
RESPONSES TO CONGRESSMAN GORDON'S QUESTIONNAIRE

1. Is it true that defaulted direct loans are carried on the Department's books
us "uncollected revenue" and counted as assets rather than being counted
as outlays? If so, please explain the justification for this accounting practice.
Is this treatment consistent with the requirements of the Credit Reform Act?
What are the amounts of such loans now being carried on the Department's
books, and what are the projections for such loans for each of the next ten
years?

It should first be stressed that, for budget scoring and cost estimation purposes,
defaults are treated exactly the same way under Direct Loans as they are under
FFEL. Defaults are assumed to cost at least as much under Direct Loans as
under FFEL, and all default costs for both programs are fully reflected in
Department cost estimates.

That said, the method of accounting for -- as opposed to projecting and budgeting
for -- those costs does differ between the two programs. This difference which
is consistent with generally accepted accounting principles and the requirements
of the Credit Reform Act reflects the different roles the government plays
under the two programs. Under FFEL, in which the government acts as loan
guarantor, defaults represent outlays one-time payments by the Government on
loan guarantees. Under Direct Loans, the government acts as lender. Funds are
outlayed at the time loans are made, and the government like ALL lenders --
carries outstanding loans on its accounts as assets that will be repaid. Defaults
in Direct Loans reflect nth-repayments the Government by borrowers, and so
axe considered to be ncnperforming assets. As noted above, however, this
accounting distinction ha. et; effect on program cost or savings estimates, or cost
comparisons between Direct Loans and FFEL.

The Department is carrying $813 million in outstanding Direct Loans from FY
1994 on its books. To date none of these loans have defaulted -- in fact, most
have not entered repayment, since the first loan was made less than a year ago.

r
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Projected Direct Loan default costs are shown on the following table. (The
Department has not done estimates for years beyond FY 2000.) Default coats
particularly in the early years of Direct Loam reflect changes in loan volume
as well as default rates. Increases in loan volume default costs can occur even
as default rates drop. The year-to-year increases shown in the table below are
almost entirely a function of increased loan volume resulting from the phase-in
of the Direct Loan program.

Default Costs by Fiscal Year
(In millions of dollars)

12211 1224 204
199 402 682 1.026

2. A. To what does the Department attribute the reduced costs of loan defaults
that have occurred over the past two years? B. How many compliance
reviews of institutions were performed during those two years by Department
of Education personnel?

A. Default costs have gone down over the past few years for two main reasons.
First, fewer borrowers are going into default due to statutory provisions under
which schools with consistently high default rates lose their eligibility to
participate in the Federal student loan programs. Second, more money is being
collected from those who do default through the aggressive use of wage
garnishment, the offset of Federal income tax refunds, and other collection tools.

B. FY 1993 609 on-site reviews (with $326 million in liabilities assessed)
F1 1994 - 560 on-site reviews (with $355 million in liabilities assessed)

3. How frequently does the Department plan to review institutions participating
in direct lending? What criteria will be used?

In order to provide full coverage of FDSLP schools, all Student Financial
Assistance Programs (SFAP) employees will be familiar with this new program
and incorporate oversight standards accordingly.

SFAP plans to review schools participating in the Federal Direct Student Loan
Program (FDSLP) as often and in the same way as it reviews schools that
participate in the other Title IV programs. Schools will be selected for on-site
program review under our factor list (which will incorporate FDSLP criteria).
SFAP reviewers then will examine compliance with the statutes and regulations
for all Title IV programs at the school.

2



requires that an institution match its draw down records with the Servicing
Center's records. The Servicing Center receives draw down information on the
institutions directly from the Department's Payment Management System.

It is clear that the Direct Loan system has more safeguards to protect the integrity
of the program and reduce Federal risk than any other student financial aid
program administered by the Department.

5. Have all schools participating in the first year of direct lending reconciled
their accounts on schedule? If not, what has been the length of and reason
for noncompliance?

Because of the misinformation and confusion that bas surrounded this issue, we
have prepared a paper that describes reconciliation, reports the problems that we
encountered this first year, and outlines the steps we have taken and are
conthating to take to improve the reconciliation process. A copy of that paper is
enclosed.

Thc fact that a school has had difficulty in reconciling in no way implies that
there is any problem with cash management or any suggestion of program abuse.
In fact, under Direct Louts, the Department has better, more timely data than
exists for any other Title IV program and this improved availability of data allows
us to exert better and more effective controls to prevent and control program
abuse than has ever been possible in the past.

6. Please list Department projections (dollar amounts) for annual loan defaults
for the FDSLP and the FFELP for the next ten years. How are these default
costs figured into the estimated costs of each program in the Department's
budget calculations?

Projected default costs are shown in the following table. (The Department has not
done estimates for years beyond FY 2000.) As noted above, default costs --
particularly in the early years of Direct Loans -- reflect changes in loan volume
as well as default rates. Increases in loan volume can increase default costs even
as default rates drop. All default costs are fully reflected in all cost estimates for
the two programs.

Default Costs by Fiscal Year
(In millions of dollars)

1996 1997 1228 1999 NW
Direct Loans 77 199 402 682 1,026
FFEL 2,500 2,815 2,836 2,807 2,738

3.t
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7. Please list projected cohort default rates for cohorts entering repayment in
the FDSLP and the FFELP for each of the next 10 years.

Because we have tried to be as conservative as possible in developing Department
cost estimates, we have assumed that FFEL and Direct Loans will have the same
default rates. Projected rates are shown in the following table. (The Department
has not done estimates for years beyond FY 2C00.)

FFEL/Dtrect Loan Cohort Default Rates by Fiscal Year
(In percent)

L22fi 1Z 122a L222
14.70 14.66 14.51 14.22 14.47

S. What loan volume does the Department project will be covered by income
contingent repayment plans over the next 25 years?

Our current projections assume that approximately 17 percent of all Direct Loans
-- including consolidations from FFEL -- will be repaid under income-contingent
repayment (ICR). This would result in roughly $27.2 billion in loan volume
under ICR over FY 1996-2000. Because of the volatility of loan volume
projections, we have not developed estimates for years beyond FY 2000.

9. How much does the Department expect to save by offering income contingent
repayment in order to prevent loan defaults? How much of the projected
savings is due to the carrying of loans to indigent borrowers in income
sensitive repayment on the books as loans in good standing (assets)?

Again, because we have tried to be as conservative as possible in developing
Department cost estimates, we have assumed that FFEL and Direct Loans will
have essentially the same default rates. As a result, the only savings currently
associated with income-contingent repayment (ICR) involve FFEL borrowers who
are already in default and choose to consolidate into Direct Loans to take
advantage of ICR. We estimate that such consolidations will save approximately
$671 million over FY 1996-2000. As we noted in our response to question 1, the
accounting treatment of defaults under Direct Loans has no effect on how the
costs associated with those defaults are reflected in Department estimates.

10. What is the projected amount of income contingent loans that will be forgiven
after 25 years, starting in 2021 and continuing for the following 10 years?

These projections are shown in the following table.

5
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Costs Associated with Loan Forgiveness under Income-Contingent Repayment
(In millions of dollars)

Direct Loans
MU 2422 NO 2414 2Q2 l gria 2Q21 1422 204
13.8 20.7 23.6 25.2 26.9 28.5 30.3 32.1 34.1 36.1

11. How does the Department plan to reduce loan defaults in the FDSLP? Why
does the Department expect these steps to be better than FFELP default-
reduction plans?

One of the most exciting aspects of the Direct Loan Program is the fact that it
provides the Department with the tools necessary to conduct an effective default
prevention program. We are committed to reducing defaults not only to save the
Government money but to protect borrowers from being subjected to the stringent
penalties associated with defaulting on their student loans.

A small number of borrowers is capable of repaying and chooses not to do so,
and the Department will continue to apply the most severe penalties possible
against those borrowers. However, all of the recent studies on this topic show
that the vast majority of borrowers default because they are unable as opposed
to unwilling to repay their loans. Our goal is to ensure that borrowers are given
every opportunity to repay their loans and avoid defaults, and the following
Direct Loans features will allow us to achieve that objective:

I. The availability of a number of repayment plan options is key to ensuring that
borrowers do not default. The Standard, Extended and Graduated plans provide
most borrowers with repayment options that meet their needs. The Income
Contingent Loan Repayment (ICR) plan ensures that borrowers who wish to can
repay their loans based on their income.

2. The Department is in contact with borrowers early in the loan process and that
contact continues throughout the life of the loan. Our Servicing Center first
contacts the borrower when the first Direct Loan disbursement is made.
Notifications go out after each disoursement and an annual statement is sent to the
borrower summarizing the total amount of the loan, the interest rate and other
relevant information about the loan. This annual statement is sent out over the life
of the !can so that the borrower has up-to-date information on his or her low
status.

3. Comprehensive loan counseling is provided to borrowers both through their
schools and directly. The Department prepares and distributes entrance and exit
counseling materials for borrowers to ensure that they fully understand their

6



tights itad responsibilities and to inform them about tbe loan repayment options

available to them. Our Servicing Center's Borrower Services Staff is available

to provide specific information to borrowers about all aspects of their loans
including individual usistance in determining the best repayment plan to meet
each bormwer's financial and personal situation. The Borrower Services Staff
is also knowledgeable about the issues surrounding deferments, forbearances, and
loan consolidation. Borrowers can contact the Servicing Center by mail or by

toll-free phone Linea.

4. We provide borrowers with a single entity with which they have to
communicate over the life of their loan. All of their Direct Loans are held
together, which means that they never have to worry about whom they have to

notify if they move, where to send payments or deferment forms, or whom to call

if they have any questions or need help.

5. The Department will know immediately when a payment is late and can
contact a borrower to find out what the problem is that caused it to be late. More
importantly, we can offer borrowers other options for getting into a current and

successful repayment situation.

6. Our single motivation is to get students to repay their loans and we will do

whatever we can to ensure that they do.

Under the present structure of the FFEL program there is not a strong incentive

for lenders to discourage defaults. As a result, it is possible for a lender to
conform to all of the duo diligence requirements and still fail to make enough of

a substantive contact to discourage default.

In addition, lenders are reimbursed by the guarantee agency for defaults at 98

percent of the total amount of the loan. Lenders turn defaulted loans over to

guarantee agencies. Guarantee agencies must perform "due diligence" again,

without ever having to actually get in touch with a borrower, before they can

submit a default claim to the Government and be-reimbursed up to 98 percent of

the amount of the claim they paid to the lender. After that, guarantee agencies

are free to pursue collection of the defaulted loan and are able to keep 27 percent

of all payments they receive.

The fact is that there is DO motivation to prevent defaults in FFELP. On the
contrary, defaults are virtually no risk to the lender and a revenue source for the

guarantor.

7
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12. How will tbe Department prevent institutlons of higher education that would
have been removed from federal student loan programs because of excessively
high cohort default rates from remaining in the FDSLP?

In order to participate in Direct Loans, a school must be eligible to participate in
FFELP.

Schools must maintain their eligibility for FFELP even after they begin
participating in Direct Loans. Section 685.400 of the Direct Loan regulations that
were published on December 1, 1994 provides that FFELP cohort default rates
will be calculated and applied to Direct Loan schools up through the final full
year of the school's participation in FFaP. For schools participating in 1994-
95, we will be using the FY 92, FY 93, and FY 94 FFELP cohort default rates
to determine a school's eligffiility to continue to participate in Direct Loans. For
example, if a school that is participating in Direct Loans in 1994-95 has FFELP
cohott default rates that are 25 percent or higher for FY 92, FY 93, and FY 94,
that school will lose its eligibility to participate in both FFELP and Direct Loans.
Similarly, for the schools that are rust participating in Direct Loans in 1995-96,
we will be looking at their FFELP cohort default rates for FY 92 through FY 95.
If, in any three consecutive years, the schools have cohort default rates of 25
percent or higher, the schools will lose their FFELP and Direct Loan eligibility.

Since FFELP cohort default rates are not issued until 2 years or longer after the
fiscal year for which they are calculated (i.e., FY 1994 rates are issued in 1996,
FY 1995 rates are issued in 1997, etc.) the earliest that any Direct Loan school
will not be covered by the FFELP cohort default rate is 1996.

We are going to be publishing regulations by December 1, 1995, to set out the
calculation of cohort default rates for Direct Loans and establish other
performance measures that will be used to assess schools' capability, much the
same way as FFELP cohort default rates are used.

13. How will the Department prevent the growth of loan default problems that
occurred during the 1970s and 1980s from recurring, given that the
Department has indicated it does not intend to calculate cohort default rates
in the future?

See answers to 11 and 12.

14. 1 understand that proprietary institutions have applied in relatively great
numbers to join FDSLP. Why is this occurring, and why is there a smaller
relative representation of non-profit and public four-year institutions applying
for the FDSLP?

3 .1 ti
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Of the more than 3000 proprietary schools in one or more of riv federal student
loan programs, only about 750 are participating in Direct Loans in the 1995-96
academic year. This teptesents about 50 percent of all participating schools, but
only about 15 percent of the loan volume anticipated for 1995-96. These

statistics roughly approximate participation of proprietary institutions in other
Title IV programs. In the WEL progrnm, for example, in Fiscal Year 1993

more than 45 percent of participating institutions were proprietary schools. It

does not appear, therefore, that .proprietary schools are disproportionately

participating in Direct Leading.

IS. Do you believe that the elbnination of default rate cakulations In the FDSLP
is attracting proprietary institutions or other schools that are doing a poor
Job of educating their students? If so, why? If not, why wouldn't such
schools want to join the FDSLP?

First, as described in the answers to questions 11 and 12, the Department is not
eliminating default rates in the Direct Loan program. Second, only schools that

meet the legislative criteria for eligibility for Title IV student financial assistance

programs can participate in Direct Lending; there are no separate eligibility
criteria for schools participating in Direct Loans. From ourperspective, default

rates have been an effective tool for eliminatin schools that do 'a poor job of

educating their students. "The Department is committed to the full

implementation of the wide array of default management and program integrity

tools created by the Congress. The focus and direction of the Department's
efforts remain the pursuit of the highest possible standards of program and

systemic integrity.

16. How runny Institutions have been accepted into the FDSLP that have cohort
default rates of 25 percent or higher in either of the past two cohort years?

In total, there are 240 schools participating in Direct Loans that have cohort
default rates of 25 percent or higher for one of the two most recent years for

which default rates have been calculated.

17. Do you expect to require any institutions to enter the FDSLP in order to
guarantee a reasonable representation of schools, as authorized by Section

453 (b)(2)(B) of the Higher Education Act of 1965? If so, how many of which

tYPe?

Under current law, which provides schools with an opportunity to choose to

participate in Direct Loans, we would not require any school to join the Program.

Under the President's plan, however, which is designed to maximize cost savings

9
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in student financial aid, we would require schools representing 80 percent of the
student loan volume to participate in 1996-97 and all schools would be required
to participate in 1997-98.

18. Of the 520 new employees that the Department has indicated it plans to
assign to the administration of the FDSLP, how many will be assigned to
monitor the Integrity of the system, especially the criteria outline in Thie IV,
Part H, Subpart 3 of the Higher Education Act of 1965?

As indicated in Question 3, all SFAP employees will bc familiar with the FDSLP.
Persons filling the 488 central and regional office positions located in the
Institutional Participation and Oversight Service (IPOS) have the gatekeeping and
monitoring responsibilities with regard to the Title IV programs, including the
FDSLP. Oversight of the eligibility and certification functions listed in Part H,
Subpart 3 of the Higher Education Act of 1965 is the responsibility of 61
individuals. They determine institutional eligibility to participate and
administrative responsibility and financial capability for certification and
recertification; make determinations regarding provisional certification and posting
of surety; and process requests for changes in ownership, and for additional
branches and locations. Another 292 positions, most of which reside in the
regional offices, are responsible for carrying out the on-site program review
functions of participating institutions also mentioned in Part H, Subpart 3.

These 353 positions are functionally responsible for eligibility certification and
on-site program reviews for all Title IV programs. Of the 314 Direct Loan
positions in FY 95, 80 IPOS positions are charged to the Direct Loan account.
This represents 25% of the total staff for these specific functions.

The current plans include an estimated 520 FTE ceiling. The Department will
be reviewing this need in an ongoing fashion. It is anticipated that this number
will be reduced upon further implementation of the program.

19. What steps are being taken to ensure that the employees assigned to the
FDSLP are aware of their responsibilities to enforce educational and financial
standards?

Within the IPOS, approximately 100 new institutional reviewers hired in the
regional offices over the last year have participated in a comprehensive, multi-
faceted training program to prepare them to carry out compiiance reviews
effectively and efficiently. All have received two weeks of training in orientation
to the Student Financial Assistance Programs .organization and functions and in
the major legislative and regulatory requirements of the programs themselves; and
two weeks of training on the specific skills needed to conduct program reviews.

10
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All participated during the week of April 10-14 in a fmal training session to

review and extend their knowledge in most difficult review areas. In

addition, the new reviewers have panicipated in two one-week extetnshipa at two

different types of postsecondary institutions, to help them uorlerstand the
administration of the programs at the school level. Each participated in two

program reviews scheduled specifically as training reviews for them; and most

have participated in several other program reviews as well, sometimes as
members of the concentrated team reviews. Additionally, they have participated

in regional-office initiated briefings and training sessions on specific topics. This
comprehensive program has provided a thorough orientation and submersion in

all the knowledge and skill areas needed to perform their jobs. An additional
benefit Of this tnining program is that it has ensured greater consistency among

the regions in their methods of conducting and closing program reviews.

Awareness of responsibilities with regard to tbe FDSLP will also follow as a

result of interaction among offices, updated policy and procedural guidance, a

revised Program Review Guide, coordination with other enforcement

organizations (such as OM), and revised job evaluation agreements.

For the Client Account Managers (CAMs), we are taking a three-pronged

approach to ensure that they are aware of tbe Department's educational and
financial standards and that those standards are upheld.

Our staff has undergone a comprehensive training program so that they
understand how the financial aid programs are supposed to operate. The Account

Managers' training included the following:

one week of general Title IV student aid training;

one week of lectures from the Direct Loan Task Force and the servicer;

one or two week externship with a Year One Direct Loan school
[depending on the employee's Student Financial Assistance (SFA)

knowledge];

over a week's training from representatives from Year One schools, which

covered the loan process from the school's perspective;

one week of hands-on computer training from NCS on the Direct Loan

software;

two weeks of classroom training from the servicer; and,

one week of internship with the servicer.

11
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As part of their presentations, the trainers covered what is permissible and
allowable. To that end. we are coordinating with ohm HQ components to ensure
that problematic situations are appropriarly handled, carefully balancing the
Department's oversight and assistance reiponsibilities. We formed a task group
comprising both the oversight and Direa Loan assistance staffs to esablish
uniform procedures covering how we will responsibly deal with compliance
issues. Our CAM Procedures Guide (currently in draft) will communicate bow
instances of non-compliance should be handled. We are also coordinating with
departmental policy and systems units to ensure that we are providing feedback
on operations that could be improved.

We ate 2190 establishing an internal communications system to easum that needed
information is quickly and efficiently disseminated to all Direct Loan components
and contractors via weekly confereme calls, the SFA Bulletin Boatd, a Questions
& Answer database tracking system, and regular mailings.

20. Could you outline how the Offke of the Inspector General will interact with
the FDSLP and with the employees assigned to administer FDSLP? How
many employees of the Inspector General's office will be assigned to
monitoring of the FDSLP? What steps will the Inspedor General's office
take to ensure that waste and fraud do not increase? What steps have
already been taken, and what has been their result?

The Office of Inspector General (GIG) is established to function independently
from the Department of Education in overseeing the effectivenessof departmental
programs and operations. While Maint2ining its independence, the OIG plans to
continue working closely with the Department by providing advice and assistance
in the design and implementation of the FDSLP to help ensure effective program
operations. Further, the 010 has identified the FDSLP as a high priority area in
their recently-issual Straw.* Plan and in their 1995-96 Integrated Work Plan.
The enclosed copies of these documents provide details regarding specific areas
tbe OIG will focus on in the coming months.

Because of the nature of their duties, OIG personnel are not assigned on a
program-specific basis. Therefore, it is difficult to estimate the numbers of
employees that will address FDSLP issues. In recent years, OIG has dedicated
up to 70 percent of its available resources to student aid programs administered
by the Department.

To date, OIG staff h participated as advisors in the FDSLP systems
development to / 'in ens de the existence of proper front end controls for the
program. Staff I. also reviewed FDSLP regulatIons prior to their issuance as
final rules, awl performed pm-award audits of FDSLP contracts to ensure
proper pricing of connact activities.

12
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On March 17, 1995, the 01G issued the first &uncial statement 3141 of the

Th FDsLP as required by the ChiefFinancial Ofncers (CPO) Act of 1990. This

1- audit Was conducted Under contract by WM, an independent CPA firm. The
OIG monitored the pmgress of the audit, reviewed supportin,g work papers aild
performed other procedures to ensure compliame with the CFO Act. A copy of
the audit is enclosed for your review.

13
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VANDERBILT UNIVERSITY
ivNASHVILLE. TENNESSEE 3'240 TILEPHONE (61S) 322.8333

Warr lier-Chareg Pr far Usivenity Reisam and Gowns, Gummi 305 IG,4441.4 HAII Fa. 1343-3930

February 21, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
U.S. House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Gordon:

Two years ago I wrote to Secretary Riley (copy of May 21, 1993 letter is enclosed)
expressing Vanderbiles concern about the administration's proposal for dinsct lending of
student loans. At that time, we unsuccessfully urged the administration to rely more heavily
on your proposals for cost savings in the student loan program and to slow down the effort to
force a rapid and total transition to an untested, unproven direct lending program.

Unfortunately, nothing has happened in the last two years either to alleviate our
concern about direct lending or to diminish our confidence in the continued ability of the
guaranteed student loan program to meet the needs of our students. Accordingly, we
welcomed news of your bill to cap direct lending at 40 percent and prohibit the Department
of Education from forcing participation.

As you know. Vanderbilt is among those universities that have elected not to
participate in the direct lending program. We have developed cooperative and highly
efficient relationships with a number of banks and have developed processes that make both
the application proxdure for students and the delivery of funds from lenders more than
satisfactory, and we know that the system works. This, coupled with those of your cost
saving proposals that were adopted in 1993, combine to support the view that direct lending
should be capped and the experience and results measured before deciding whether to extend
the program further.

I would also like to comment on two other proposals. One is the idea of eliminating
the in-school interest exemption for student loans. This would be a difficult additional
burden, especially for those students who are planning to attend graduate school. The
predictable result will be that students need to borrow additional amounts to pay interest
while they are in school, thus increasing their debt burden and the likely period of
repayment.

We are concerned that for some students this increased debt burden would be
sufficient to cause them to decide against graduate school, particularly in fields such as
research and teaching, where the salary potential is limited. And yet, these are precisely the

3 4
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Congressman Gordon
Febniary 21, 1995
Page 2

fields that are so critical to the ability of this country to continue to regenerate the intellectual

strength that will preserve its competitiveness. We already, for example, are seeing statistics

that show that for some corporations employing researchers a majority of those employed in

recent years have beat foreign nationals, reflecting the diminished availability of American

citizens for these important jobs.

Lastly, I would like to comment in support of the President's proposal for a tuition

deduction for the parents of students, as well as for the proposals from both parties that

would allow access to retirement savings acconnts for the payment of tuition. Both of these

are well conceived and we believe would, over time, enhance the ability of students of

average means to attend the university of their choice.

Thank you very much for your ongoing effort to increase access to college and

university edumtion, and at the same time take into account the interest of taxpayers.

Students are the ones who will truly benefit from your advocacy, both now and in the years

to come.

Sincerely,

Jeff Carr
Vice-Chancellor for University
Relations and General Counsel

.1C/ap

Enclosure

cc: Chancellor Wyatt
Provost Burish
Mr. Mohning
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May 21, 1993

The Honorable Richard Riley
Secretary
U. S. Department of Education
400 Maryland Avenue, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20202

Dear Secretary Riley,

I appreciated the opportunity last week to meet with Acting
Assistant Secretary maureen McLaughlin and Assistant Secretary
Designate David Longanecker. We recognize the theoretical
potential for savings in President Clinton's direct lending
proposal.

While in.Washington I also met with Congressman Bart Gordon,
a member of our Tennessee delegation. Mr. Gordon concurs that the
current student loan system is too costly, but has raised
questions, which we share, about the direct lending proposal.

These meetings, together with further discussion with David
Mohning, Vanderbilt's Director of Student Financial Aid, lead me to
believe that there is substantial agreement in principle on the
objectives of student loan reform. We all start from the premises
that accessibility of funds and service to. student borrowers are
critically important criteria, and that savings in the current
programs must be effected and in a way that does not disadvantage
students. And, I believe that there is some agreement on the point
that beginning a direct lending program on a limited basis will
provide valuable instruction critically necessary for the
evaluation of larger scale implementation. The pilot program
approved by the Congress last year would offer that opportunity.
Enough questions remain unanswered about the administration of a
direct lending program that a pilot must be utilized.

Accordingly, I urge that consideration be given to modifying
the Administration's proposal in a way that would respond to
questions and concerns raised in the Congress and elsewhere such
that full implementation of direct lending is presented as an
objective for the future, with partial implementation along the
lines of the pilot program approved by Congresa last year being the
first step. At the same time, cost savings of the kind being
developed by Congressman Gordon could be enacted in the currant
student loan programs. This approach would allow both for the

f,1 !d'
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Secretary Riley
May 21, 1993
Page 2

benefit of actual experience in designing the details of a more
comprehensive direct lending program and provide for a transition

and period of adjustment. And, of course, it would leave a
workable option for an alternative to direct lending if the pilot

program demonstrated unexpected or insurmountable problems.

Among our concerns about direct lending is whether the
estimated savings and administrative expenses of a direct lending

program have been accurately assessed. Conflicting estimates are
being offered by private sources and even by sources within the
federal government. A trial of the program through the pilot would

help demonstrate the actual cost-effectiveness of direct lending.

A related question is whether the federal government can administer

a direct loan program as efficiently as can the private lenders
presently involved with student loans. Finally, there remains
great concern about creating new entitlements at a time when the

national debt weighs so heavily in the public mind.

An equally compelling reason to assess the proposal through a

pilot is the stake which post-secondary students have in any change

which would so greatly affect them. We must insure that change

does not unexpectedly and adversely affect the level and quality of

loan service available to students. The experience to be gained

through a pilot program embodying the Clinton proposals will
demonstrate how direct lending can be administered most effectively

and efficiently.

Pending larger scale implementation of direct lending, much
could be done to reduce costs in the current system of federally

guaranteed loans. Mr. Gordon is proposing several measures which

are estimated to reduce annual costs by about 4.3 billion dollars.

He advocates, for instance, reducing the interest rate subsidy to

lenders from the 91-day Treasury bill rate plus 3.1 percent to T-

Bill plus 2.6 percent. Further, he favors reducing the

administrative cost.allowance to loan guarantors from 1 percent to

0.5 percent. He also proposes that the risk of loan default be
shared to a greater extent by loan guarantors and by Sallie Mae

through a restructuring of the default reimbursement rates.

Similar proposals have been endorsed by private lender group* who

indicate a willingness to assume greater risk and responsibility in

the present system.

We appreciate the potential which direct lending offers as

part of President Clinton's deficit reduction program, but would

caution against full implementation before a pilot can address the

issues raised above. At the same time, however, reform of the

current system is an interim goal which can contribute to the cost

savings sought by all parties.
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Secretary Riley
May 21, 1993
Page 3

Your leadership on this issue is much respected by those of usin colleges and universities across the nation, and of greatest
importance to the students whom we serve.

Sincerely,

Jeff Carr
Vice-Chancellor for University
Relatio, s and General Counsel

cc: Chancellor Wyatt
Congressman Bart Gordon
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The Honorable Bail Gordon
United States House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D. C 265 i 5-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon:

12 April 1995
AWN OPULOINCI

Door 00114,
WW1 01-i71110

As President Keohane is away from the catnpus, your recent letter concerning direct

lending has been referred to me. A number of the issues you raise about direct lending were

addressed in testimony presented by Jim Belvin, the director of financial aid at Duke, before the

Senate Sub-Committee on Education, Arts and Humanities a few weeks ago. Pm pleased to

enclose a copy of Mr. Belvin's testimony.

Please know that we very much appreciate the leadership you and several of your

colleagues in Congress are providing to ensure that students who need financial aid in order to

college have ready access to it. I hopc we can count as well on your support for preservation of

the in-school interest subsidy and the campus-based aid programs, which we believe are important

to maintaining the principle of access for young people to attend college, and for our society to

benefit from their full participation as productive citizens in our democracy. These programs have

served cur nation well by ensuring that college attendance is not reserved only for the wealthy,

and we believe both the in-school interest subsidy and campus-based aid programs represent an

investment in the future productivity of our work force and in the quality of people's lives.

With best regards,

enclosure

cc: James A. Belvin, Jr.
Nannerl 0. Keohane

Co dially,

Jo F. Bumess

346
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SENATE COMMITTEE

ON

EDUCATION, ARTS & HUMANITIES

MARCH 30, 1995

OVERSIGHT HEARINGS ON DIRECT LENDING

Janet A. Beivia, Jr.
Director of lifiaandal Aid
Duke Ureiveriky



Good MorningMy name is Jim Be }yin and I am the Director Of Finandal Aid

at Duke University in Durham, North Carolina. I have had the privilege of working with

needy Duke students and their families fcc almost twenty years and an opportunity to

=mine financial aid from both a local and national perspective.

I am pleased ta have the opportunity to participate in this committee's .:

important discussion about the student loan programs on which students at Duke;

and around the country increasingly depend. Thefinancial partnership of federal,

state, institutional and private providers formed many years ago has made college: 1.

attendance possible for millions of Athericans during the last thirtyyears. Before

directing my attention specifically to the issue of federal loans. I would like.to take

this opportunity to pig federal Title IV aid programs. Unlike many government

programs, federal work, grant, and loan programs require matching funds, limit each

participant's period of eligibility. and require monitored progress towards a specified

goal. The result is a r rtnership that works. This partnership helps make possible the

education of our leaders, improves quality of life for our people; and ultimately

returns far more dollars to the federal treasury in the form of increased taxes

generated by higher incomes of college graduates. A careful examination reveals that

Title IV federal funds represent an exceptional investment for our security and result

in a °bootstrap* program that makcs an enormous difference in the lives of young

people. That is the end of my plug.

Financial aid has changed a great deal during my years at Duke. I entered the
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aid business two years before Ccmgress passed the Middle Income Assistance Act

known during its rather brief tenure as MISSA. Federal suppon of higher education

financial aid programs has changed drastically during the intervening years. When I

entered the financial aid profession the watch words were *choice' and 'access*. Aid

was intended to provide capable students with aeons to higher education and a

choice of institutions. Congress arbd our colleges and universities shared a

commitment that students should have the opportunity to attend the school that

provided them with the opportunity to, as the Army now says in its ads. 'Be all you

can be.' Duke University is one of a declining number of institutions, that remain

committed to the proposition that ability to pay should.not be a barrier for capable

students to enroll in the college of their choice. In this regard, Duke University

admits students based on an assessment of their academic potential and ability to

contribute to the educational experience of their fellow students and the university.

regardless of their ability to pay our tuition and fees. Once our students are selected,

Duke commits to meet 100 percent of their demonstrated financial need during the

four years of their enrollment This commitment 11 made in addition to. or perhaps in

spite of, the fact that because our tuition rates represent only slightly more than one-

half of the actual cost of attendance, we are effectively offering every enrolled student

a scholarship equal to the difference between tuition and the real cost of that

education which Duke provides from it.: endowment, gifts from alumni, foundations,

and other sources, including alumni, who believe that today's young people should
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not be denied the opportunity to access a Duke education solely because they are not

wealthy.

Duke Universitys continuing commitment to access based on academic rather

than financial aiteria Is extraordinary for two reasons, one obvious and one not so

obvious. The obvious reason is costmore than a decade of decreases in real dollar

federal support combines with the increasing price of thetechnology and personnel

costs that drive higher education% expenses, to make financial aid our fastest groviing

institutional budget item-at a rate that vastly exceeds the rate of tuition increase over

the same time period. The second, and less obvious, reason relates to a different kind

of need Duke's ability to fill its class does not depend upon my office. Frankly, the

University could eliminate my office and enroll a very bright class year after year,

consisting entirely of students who could afford to payfull tuition. We could save our

resources and invest them in improved faculty salaries, enhancements to technology

that is vital to education and research, expansion of our library, etc. But enrolling a

student body consisting exclusively of bright, well-to-do students is not our goal.

Fmandal aid at Duke University serves one purposeit makes it possible for students

to consider the excellent academic programs we offer without reference to their

families' financial circumstances. This commitment to economic diversity allows Duke

to enroll a student body that is among the country's most academically talented and

economically diverse. This economic diversity has helped create a Social, geographical,

and racial diversity that guarantees that the educational process to which ow students

f.1
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are exposed continues both in and out of the classroom. It is an education that

benefits all of our studentsregardless of needand may cost less than auendance at

a leading public urdversity.

During the 1995-96 academic year. Duke University will spend in excess of

21.5 million institutional grant dollars to support students who med. financial aid.

This represents an increase of 434 percent over the 4.95 million we spent in198546.

(Over that same time period ow tuitioninaraied-by 236 percent).Althoogh we

have made this substantial and continuing commitment to our students. loans front 7

the federal government and other sources have become an increasingly important part

of the aid program by which our students ire supported. Duke students this year

graduated with an average student loan debt of $11.000. While this is relatively small

by some standards, loans represent an important component of our student aid

program. Even with Duke's considers.ble investment in financial aid, our students

depend on student loans to help afford attendance at our university. Moreover,

Congress's recent expansion of the Parent Loan for Undergraduate Stueatts or PLUS

program and the creation of the Unsubsidized Student Loan program that is available

to all students has made student loans important to all of our students, regardless of

their need.

Duke University has watched the debate surrounding Direct Student Loans

with gest interest bemuse we know that federal loan programs, when coupled with

funds we can provide. make it possible for us to enroll students of all financial
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backgrounds. Thus, ours has not been a crupassionate interest. Instead It is a rather

passionate Interest. Without a steady. dependable, and timely flow of loan funds. we

believe large numbers of our students would be denied the choke to continue their

educations at our university.

We are long-time participants in FFEL loan programs, lending to Duke

students through all of its various itaaticer FISL, GSL, and.now Stafford loans.

Although we did not participate in the Federal Income Contingent Loan program. we

did pioneer our own such program, now discontinued, in the mid-seventies. Likewise

we aeated an unsubsidized institutional loan program. still in place. that is directed

to middIe-income students ineligible for subsidized Stafford Loans. I outline our

efforts iwthis area simply to underline our commitment to student loan programs.

We understand the critical nature of this important resource and have tried to be

innovative in our thinking.

With the needs of our students in mind, we have very carefully considered the

Direct Student Loan Program. Frankly, we were initially intrigued by its promise to

offer much of what we believe our students needeasily accessible capital.

streamlined application procedures, rapid application approval, etc. Although we

considered applying to be a Year-One direct lending school, we decided not to do so

for four rea..ons: concerns about the Department of Education's ability to manage

such a program; concerns about the potential buniens that would be transfezed to

Duke University; a concern about increased liability; and perhaps most important.



our general satisfaction with our current lending prop-am. Please allow me to

elaborate on each issue:

1) Our students depend on the timely and efficient procesdni of their loan

applications. The Department's longstanding difficulty in meedng both deadlines

and acfministrative commitments is such that we did not feel that Direct Lending

would provide a timely and dependable vehide for our students' needs. In this regard,

my greatest concern was and is for the Department's long-tam ability to support this

program_ While I understand that they have been successful in supporting a very

limited number of schools, I worry that full implementation may reveal many of the

administrative difficulties that have for so long plagued the DePartment's

stewardship of Title rv programs. Simply put. there is too much at stake, in my

judgemmt, to rely on the bureaucracy in the Department to implement a new multi-

billion dollar program successfully when its track record has been such a problem. A

more judicious, phased-in approach will enable us to test that capability without

putting in pc tential jeopardy the futures of young people who'need these funds to

attend college. The fact that a large percentage of public and private schools have

resisted the pressure to sign up for Direct Lending suggests, I believe, that this

concern is widespread.

2) Although Duke University is, as I noted earlier, committed to need-blind

admissions and to meeting 100% of each studerit's demonstrated need, there is but so

much money available to support finandal aid. Operating the Direct Lending
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Program on campus would involve the addition o( at least one new staff member. In

a time when we are struggling to hold down tuitionour 4.9 percent tuition inaease

this year was the lowest in 25 yearsinaeased operating costs would lead to

increased presages on tuition or reductions in financial aid. Neither option is

acceptable.

3) Under our current processing system our liability is limited. Handling an

loan processing on campus would significantly increase institutional liability.

4) The current PFELP Program is very supportive of our students. Our ability

to stake our business elsewhere' and to use the competitive marketplace has provided

us with a powerful tool, a tnol that we have used to the advantage of our students.

When our students have problems with their loans, our lenders are responsive and

eager to be helpful. Private sector lenders have also been very responsive to our ideas.

Although Direct Lending is largely an untried concept, we welcome its entrance

into the market place. The presence of Direct lending has cleariy improved the

performance of the private sector. Frankly. I would submit that the continuing

presence of private lenders struggling to retain their markets has been good for the

Direct Loan program. The cempetition has certainly been good for both students and

institutions. Administrative costs have beim reduced and students have saved money.

Example.s abound and include SALUE MAE's Great Rewards program. Nellie Mae's

Pay Back programand whatever else is corrent/y on the drawing boards in the

private sector, and, I am sure. the Department of Lclucadon.

92-626 - 95 - 12
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COMMONLINE, the new product created }ointly by USAGROUP and

SALLIEMAE is, pethaps, the best example of the market responding to the needs of

students and institution& This irutovative new aitproach to lending inqxoves on

Direct Lending by removing most of the administrative ourden and expense from

campuses without increasing institutional liability. Direct Lending, for example,

would have required us to add at least one position in the aid offim COMMONLINE

will allow us to eliminate at least one position. As one who participated in The

development of COMMONL1NE, I can tell you that it is an excellent example of the

opportunity institutions have to influence the private sector. Duke has agreed to

become a beta test site for COMMONLINE beginning this spring. Following our

determination of a student's eligibility, all loan processing and the actual electronic

transfer of funds to the borrowees student campus account. will be handled exclusively

through COMMONUNE The savings- that institutions realize through this

"paperlese loan processing system will now be available to help reduce the cost

pressure that drives the rate of tuition growth and to continue campus aid programs

now jeopardized by increasing costs. It will also substantially reduce the time between

the student's application and actual receipt of loan funds.

Advocates on each side of the student loan debate probably hope that their

particular program will prevailthat the competition will be eliminated through

Congressional fiat or Department of Education action. I take the position that it is

far too early to determine which program is most ec:ective. While I am a clear
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advocate of the long standing latding partnership between the public and ;Myatt

sectors because it has saved students vvelL Direct Lending provides a fair test of how

best to save students lencling needs in the future. The key, , of comae, is to insure

that the test is fair, that the playing Add is leveL The Congress's original dedsion in

establishing a Direct Lending pilot program was wise and tudidous. I ask that you

sustain that original decision and allow the pilot program to proceed to its originally

scheduled conclusion so the results can be fairly evaluated. Sudt an approach will best

save the needs of our country and the interests of our future leaders and their

families.

I appreciate having had the opportunity to appear before you today and will be

pleased to answer any questions you have.
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FEKERD
111 111 COLLEGE
P.O. Box 12560

St. Petersburg, FL 33733

81318644331

April 7, 1995

Honorable Bart Gordon
U.S. House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Congressman:

Your request for comments from financial aid practitioners
concerning direct lending is greatly appreciated.

These comments are stated from the personal viewpoint of the
director of financial aid. It is uncertain whether these comments
represent the administration of our institution. Your three
questions are answered below.

1. What is your position on direct lending and the reasons for your
position?

There are a number of concerns in relation to direct lending. Some
are noted below:

a. If 8000 educational institutions, or even 4000 educational
institutions, were signed with direct lending, would the
service to the educational institutions be satisfactory? More
importantly, would the service to the many borrowers paying
back their loans be satisfactory? One may wonder whether the
Department of Education could keep each borrower's loans
combined and not split among servicers, and whether all
parties concerned could be adequately servibed.

b. If direct lending were the primary loan program, would the
federal government in the long run provide unlimited funds for
student loans to help our future students? One wonders,
considering the high deficits the government is facing,
whether a move might be made to limit funds. Limited loan
funds would only mean additional deficits in future years from
the lack of an educated populace.

c. Do all the repayment programs of direct lending help the
borrower? One could wonder whether some actually are a
disservice to the borrower.

Re:oted b, Presinurnen Church t S.A I
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ECKERD
111 COLLEGE
P O. Box 12560
St Petezdturg, FL 337)3
813/864-8331

2. How do you feel about mandatory participation in direct

lending?

Schools should be given a choice, and an adequate pilot
program with a sufficient track record should permit informed

decisions.

3. Are you satisfied with the service your school and students
receive under the Family Education Loan Program and how do you

believe it could be improved?

I am basically satisfied with the service our school and
students are receiving under the Federal Family Education Loan
Program (FFELP), but do feel that some improvements could be

made to enhance that service.

a. The borrowers need a longer standard payback period than

the ten years for higher accumulated debts. Graduates in

recent years have found the job market flat, and others have

chosen careers for which the pay will always be minimal. A

longer standard payback period would be a great benefit to our

borrowers.

b. Repayment programs offering needed borrower flexibility

should be the same for both direct lending and the FFELP.

Furthermore, these repayment programs should be reviswed to
insure that they do benefit the borrower in the long run.

C. All loans for one borrower should be required to be

combined and treated as one. Even when the school is careful

to keep the student with the same lender and guarantor, we
find that the loan can still be split to two different
servicing centers. Servicing in the borrowers payback stage
is far more important than how fast a student can receive loan

funds.

Again, we are particularly appreciative of your invitation to
comment concerning direct lending. Thank you for your effort in

reviewing all the comments that you receive.

Sincerely,

Marga4t W. Morris
Director of Financial Aid

Related by CON11.111 Pr P.rbyt,rim, Chrn-h It. s A ,

j:)0
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Office of the President

January 27, 1995

1701 S. Eltorirey Pittsburg. KS 66762-7S48 311V235-4100 FAX 316232-7515

Congressman William Goodling
230 Ford House 0. B.
Washington, OC 20515

021996

Congressman Bart Gordon
103 Cannon House 0. B.
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Goodling and Congressman Gordon:

We understand that you are co-sponsors of legislation that will contain the
following primary provisions.

1. Cap direct lending volume at 40 percent allowing schools that have
already been selected to participate in the program but confining the
experiment to those institutions while the program is tested.

2. Mandate the use of FAFSA as the sole application for all federal
student aid programs, including FFELP.

3. Exercise oversight over government spending on direct lending to
determine its actual costs and savings. Congress may also move to
amend the Credit Reform Act to include all of the federal
administrative costs associated with the program.

We caution you to go slow with this change to direct lending, because the
Stafford Loan program is working well. We have an excellent contact system with
graduates for repayment, and we are concerned that we will lose this counseling
effort yet receive blame if default occurs. We appreciate your consideration of
a very integral part of our financial aid program.

If you need further information, please let us know.

Sincerely,

Ce3)"-116-ti
Donald W. Wilson
President

dja
cc: Senator Bob Dole

Senator Nancy Kassebaum
Congressman Sam Brownback
Congresswoman Jan Meyers
Congressman Pat Roberts
Congressman Todd Tiahrt
Mr. Ron Hopkins
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BIRERSITY

January 19, 1995

William Goodly
230°)LuTial2case Office %Bang
Washington, D.0 20515

gtelN26196

°Moe dew Preside*
WO Same Arty*

Wrap*. Indere 46200
317/2049W

Dew Congressmen Gmdlinv

I thank you for your thoughtful apprcech to limiting tbe scope of the "exp.:dm:at" currently
under way whit student flnancial aid Like many of my colleagues, I have
sincere tesesvadoes 'boa the wiadonrXMLoam that will siniply incluse the
dependency of both ataloin ,potleduiidtni.rMmtcdfleges on a federal bureaucracy that
is already mo intrusive.

It is hwd to =cave of applying a temt Program" to Something that already covers
almost half of the relevant higher educational institution of the nadon. It is even more
difficult to tea:toile the errxesard concern for the welfare of our apricots with the advent
of ''SPREs." The confidence that the Department of Bduadon will be a more efficient
provider of savices than the private sector involves a difficult leap of faith, which is made
only more difficult by our respectful concern for the federal deficit which the Direct
Lending program wM suety exaarbate.

I wish you die very best of hick in your endeavor and express the sincere thanks of our
university for your level-beaded concern to bringing some meaning to the words, 'Pilot
Program At the moment, one has to waxier if the pilots in this program are all space
cadets!

0441eirati4t

Congressman Ban Gordon
Senavx Dick Up:
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PURDUE UNIVERSITY

STEVEN C. DEERING
PRESIDENT

Representative William Good ling
Atm: Ms. Sally Stroup
230 Ford House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Representative Bart Gordon
Mm: Mr. Harrison Wadsworth
103 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressmen Good ling and Gordon,

m404

January 18, 1995

On behalf of Purdue University, I applaud your co-sponsorship of a bill to limit direct
lending to forty percent of all volume.

Purdue University enrolls over 65,000 students, and Tule IV program awards exceed
$50 million annually. For many reasons we would prefer not to have to "staff up" to become a
loan and collection agency. In the past, we have supported the use of a demonstration program
to test the direct lending concept. We continue to favor the current publidpnvate partnership
arrangements.

Thank you very much for assuming leadership in this important area.

Sincerely.

1 25n.

1031 HOVDE HALL, Room 200 WEST LErte, IN 47507.1031 (317) 494.97013

t
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OKLAHOMA STATE REGENTS FOR HIGHER EDUCATION

The Honorable Bart Gordon
United States House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Gordon:

January 27 , 1995

Fa02,995

Thank you very much for co-sponsoring the Student Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act"
with Congressman Goodling. This legislation will enable Congress to make a genuine
comparison of the Direct Loan Program and the Federal Family Education Loan Programa

(FFELP).

The previous Congress made student loan policy decisions and considerations based on
erroneous premises. Specifically, direct lending appealed to save money due to an anomaly in
congressional budget scoring under the Credit Reform Act. Dr. Rudolph Penner, former
Director of the Congressional Budget Office, has repeatedly denounced this particular budget
rule as arbitrary and biased toward direct lending. In addition, Mr. Dennis Zimmerman and
Ms. Barbara Miles, economists with the Congressional Research Service, have also raised
questions about the alleged savings that were derived from the faulty assumptions.

The FFELP programs are an essential source of funding for students and parents. The FFLEP
is a very successful program providing approximately $23 billion in loan funds each year to
assist approximately 1.5 million studenta and parents finance higher education. Many positive
changes have been made to the FFELP and, as a result of these changes, the programs are
administered and funds are provided in a more efficient manner.

I am of the strong opinion that the FFELP program, utilizing private capital and promoting
joint participation between private business and the Federal government, is a more efficient,
more effective and less expensive method of providing funds to students and parents. I believe
that the " Student Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act" will provide Congress with the
ability to make this determination and I wholeheartedly support its passage.

I appreciate the opportunity to provide this information. Please contact me if we can be of
further assistance.
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UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII - WEST OAHU

April 4, 1995

Mr. Bar:Gordon
Member of Congress
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Mr. Gordon:

In reply to your letter of March 22, 1995, 1 agree that the scope of the federal direct lending
program should be limited until it is thoroughly tested and evaluated over a period of time long
enough to see the long-term effects on default rates and delivery of loan funds to students.

Attached is a copy of a letter I sent to the Secretary of Education and Hawaii's senators
discouraging a bypass of the pilot project for the Direct Loan Program, and iadicating my reasons
for opposition to direct lending--the federal government's failure to provide clear information in a
timely manner, increased administrative complexity and workload.

I am very satisfied with the service our school and students have been receiving under the Federal
Family Education Loan Programsmostly through the work of the Hawaii Education Loan
Program Office (United Student Aid Funds). Checks are delivered promptly. And equally
important, the Hawaii Office keeps us financial aid officers informed on a timely basis of
proposed, pending and passed federal legislation that impact our operations--and are doing a
much better job of it than the U. S. Office of Education..

Thus, I am opposed to mandatory participation in direct lending I fear that a system that has
already proven itself to be efficient and effective (our current guarantee agency) will be replaced
by one that is still largely untested in the long run, to the detriment of our students Furtherinore,
in my experience the federal government doesn't show a good track record of coordination,
communication or foresightall of which are essential for the management and administration of
such an extensive program as mandatory direct lending.

Please share these comments with others who will work to support H R 530 Thank you

Yours truly,

Cynthia L. Suzuki
Student Services Specialist

96-043 Ala Ike Pearl City, Hawaii 96782
Telephony (80814S65921 Facsinole (8041488,6001

An tqual Opportunity/Affirmative Action Institution



359

UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII - WEST OAHU

STUDENT SERVICES OFFICE
April 8, 1993

The Honorable Richard W. Riley
Secretary of Education
400 Maryland Avenue, SW
Room 4181
Washington, D.C. 20202

Dear Secretary Riley:

I have been informed by a reliable source that a move is on to by-
pass the pilot project for the Direct Loan Program. As a financial
aid officer, I am writing to strongly discourage this action.

Pilot projects are essential for determining the potential problem
areas which need to be addressed in the writing of regulations and
procedures. The anticipation of these problems before they occur
in the actual program is essential to administer the programs
efficiently and effectively. In my years as a financial aid
administrator, the introduction of new programs or now requirements
for existing programs before all the ramifications of the new
material were considered, forced the Department of Education to
come up with "band-aide solutions in a pinch, and required
financial aid administrators to make-do by "second-guessing* the
regulations the Department of Education would eventually write.
This had the detrimental effects of creating more unnecessary work,
and adding even more confusion and complexity to that which already
run rampant in the financial aid community among aid administrators
as well as their clientele.

Further consideration should also be given to the Direct Loan
concept itself. I do not believe most educational institutions
have the administrative capability (including expertise, workforc
and resources) to perform the functions currently performed quite
well by lending institutions and guarantee agencies.

Any loan program needs to be carefully administered to maintain its
integrity and keep it solvent for perpetuity. In the last 18 years
I've been a financial aid administrator, I haven't learned of a
single financial aid operation that is not already overwhelmed with
its current responsibilities to administer the aid programs as they

are. The additional burden that would be imposed by a direct loan

program would be devastating.

Furthermore, in these times of restricted budgets, I do not foresee
institutions readily and substantially increasing their staff in
the financial aid department to accommodate the additional

workload. If existing financial aid staff is forced to spread
itself even thinner to administer this now direct loan program,

96.043 Ala Ike Pearl City, Hawaii 96782
Telephone:18081 456-5921 Facsimile: ($08) 4565208

An Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action institution

jti.*
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EMORY UNIVERSITY
Office of Financial Aid
Boufemactjonese4nan
Adanti.Gempa30322
404/72745039

The Honorable Bart Gordon
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
2201 Raybum Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

5 April 199Z;

Dear Congressman Gordon:

I am responding to your letter of March 22, 1995 regarding the Federal Direct
Loan Program. Thank you for taking the time to ask the opinion of the financial
aid community. I trust the responses you receive will provide helpful Information
which will influence sound decisions by Congress, resulting in the best possible
array of services and choices for students.

Position on Direct Lending

I am not opposed to direct lending as an option for those institutions which
believe it enables them to provide the best alternative for its students. I have
colleagues In direct lending schools who are pleased with what they have so far
experienced. However. I count myself among many others who are concemed
about the Department's ability to support the program as it expands, the long-
term Impact on availability of loan capital, and the effect of direct lending on
borrower default rates (given the change in how loans will be serviced and
collected).

I am opposed to 100% mandatory participation since it assumes that all of our
students have similar needs (which they don't) and since it puts all of our *eggs'
in one basket (that the basket is a federal one also adds to our vulnerability; we
have much less Influence on the federal government than we do on the private
market).

One reason direct lending is not attractive to Emory is that we have many
graduate and professional students who need to borrow more than the Stafford
Loan limits allow ($18500). These students are currently able to borrow federal
as well as private capital from a single source such as Nellie Mae, Law Loans,
Med Loans, etc. If we were to force these students Into direct lending, they
would have two lenders to deal with for loan origination as well as repayment,
which can become a debt management Issue. In addition, private lenders might
stop offering attractive private ioans if their base of Stafford business Is
removed. Many students would find an Emory education unaffordable without
access to this private capital.

)
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$atisfaction with FFELP

Emory is starting Its third year using a state/private equivalent to direct lending.
Our state agency serves as a single source for a multitude of lenders. Loan
origination, guarantee and disbursement activities are done electronicalty. I

would stack our private model of loan processing up against any other process
and believe it would compare favorably. Ateo, because of our low default rate,
some lenders rebate the 1% origination fee to our students up front. For now,
we still allow students to choose their own lender, so not all of our loans are
handled electronically. With the advent of Common Lines (a new service being
offered by Sallie Mae and USA Group), our process will embrace many more
lenders, resulting in 90% of our volume being handled electronically. Thus, we
can 8611 give students a choice of lenders while streamlining the process.

If direct lending continues to run smoothly for large numbers of schools, and if
lower fees to students become a reality, then Emory may want to offer direct
lending as an option for students who do not foresee the need for private funds.

Improvements Needed to FFELP

We acknowledge that many of the new initiatives being offered by private
lenders are a result of competition with direct lending. On behatf of our
students, we -re pieased to be the beneficiaries of the competition, and look
forward to the improvements in both programs which wiil result.

Our dissatisfaction with FFELP comes not from the lending or guarantee
communities, but from Congress and the Department of Education. The rules
and regulations governing FFELP are barriers to effective administration of the
program. At a minimum, FFELP and direct loan policies and regulations should
be identical. In addition, some regulations (such as withholding disbursements
from freshmen for 30 days to make sure they don't drop out) should be
performance-based, and be applied only in institutional settings which have
retention or default problems.

MY_591:199611201

Clean up the statute and regulations. Allow direct lending to expand at the will
of interested schools (a cap is unnecessary). Continue to test and evaluate
direct lending and FFELP in terms of repayment and servicing activities, not just
up-front processing activities. Continue to talk wtth the aid community.

Thank you again for your interest in our opinions. Please feel free to call me at
4041727-0260 if you wish to discuss this topic with me further.

Sincereiy,

Anne M. Sturtevant
Director

1,

wwII
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LIFE COLLEGE
BANcLAY

MAMMA. WORM 0010

The Honorable Bart Gordon
U.S. Howse Of Representatives
Congress of the United States
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-420S

Dear Honorable Gordon,

USA 4E4431404
FAX 401 41943.19

Thank you for your letter of March 22 concerning loan options for
schools and students. In your letter you requested to hear the views
of campus officials. Please accept the following ae my personal
reeponse as the director of financial aid at a small private non-
profit institution in Marietta, Georgia.

I believe direct lending is not the best, nor only option! There
are several reasons for my position: 1) the continued assurances,
without exception, of Congressional funding for the Department of
Education to fully and appropriately manage such a large program; 2)
the ability of the Department of Education to effectively deliver a
'product' to the community in a timely fashlon...(an example: As of
the writing of this letter we are still waiting on Chapter 3 of Ike
federal Student Financial Aid _Handbook for 1994-95 and yet we are 3/4
through the year, and we only just received Chapter 2 in February
1995); and 3) the ability to be provided the same customer service /
currently receive.

Please understand my concern is not with the personnel at the
Department of Education because they can only work with the tools
provided. My concern is more with Congress being able to consistently
and irrevocably provide the Department of Education with the resources
necessary to make such a large program work, indefinitely. Tbis is
best understood with the example of calling a customer service number
and having to leave a voice message (direct lending) as opposed to
receiving a human voice saying "how may I help you, (PFELP lending).

Obviously, from my comments above, I don't believe mandatory
participation in direct lending is appropriate. The satisfaction with
the service my school currently receives under the Federal Family
Education Loan Program is excellent. Lastly, I would like to thank
you for the opportunity to be heard about an issue which needs) further
discussion and more importantly...significant testing.

Sincerely,

4017-A
David N. Hayg
Director of Financial Aid

SCHOOL OP CHIROPRACTIC
SCHOOL OF UNDERGRADUATE STUDIES
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TOCCOA. FALLS COLLEGE
TOCCOA FALLS, GEORGIA 30598

PHONE:
706-886-6&31

Rep. Bart Gordon
6th District, Tennessee
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon,

Thank you for the letter that you sent to Ms. Eby regarding

the direct lending legislation. It is refreshing to see

legislators actively seeking the opinions of the people their work

will most directly affect.

I agree with you and Rep. Goodling that Direct Lending needs

to prove itself before being accelerated to 100% of the nation's

lending volume. In your letter, you asked that we address our

position on direct lending and the reasons for our position; our

feelings about mandatory participation and our satisfaction with

the current FFEL Program and how it can be improved.

My personal position is that any activity or program that can

be done by the private sector should remain private. One of the

facts that I have learned from history courses is that the larger

a bureaucracy grows, the greater burden it becomes to the people.

This is a personal concern and does not necessarily reflect the

views of anyone else at Toccoa Falls College.

Toccoa Falls College is a smaller school (roughly 900

students) that relies on Federal programs to keep the price of

higher education affordable for many of our students and their

families. However, we are not able as an institution to implement

the computer system needed to participate in direct lending, though

we are anticipating having the ability by next year.

I as also concerned by reports that state the Department of

Education is ill equipped to handle the task of managing the volume

of work that direct lending will require. I refer specifically to

a letter from the Coalition for Student Loan Reform dated June 7,
1993 which states *In the last two years alone, ten different

reports by the federal government's own watchdog agencies have
criticized the Department of Education's administrative abilities.

No reports issued about the Department capabilities suggest that it

can administer direct lending* (D. Cheever: 1875 Connecticut Ave,

Suite 640, Washington D.C.). The frustration that our office has

felt in dealing with the Department lends credence to this.
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TOCCOA FALLS COLLEGE
1DCCOA FALLS, GEORGIA 30598

PHONE:
106-886-6831

I believe that mandatory participation is very similar to the
conscription of sailors that was practiced by the British navy of
old. However, I am also aware of 'the golden rule: he who has the
gold makes the rules'. If direct lending is the only means
possible to serve our students, then I will do what is necessary to
help them.

At present, we are extremely pleased with the current FFEL
Program. We are receiving disbursements within eight to ten days
of the student completing a Stafford Loan application. In
addition, we have always received excellent customer service and
very prompt solutions to problems from the variety of lenders,
guarantors, and services that we use. Unfortunately, the same can
not always be said for the Department.

Thank you again for this chance to express my views. I hope
that this letter provides you with the feedback you wanted. If you
have any other questions, please feel free to call or write.

Sincerely

Mark A Gerl
Student Loan Manager
Toccoa Falls College
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Florida

Mr Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn House
Office Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Mr. Gordon,

StudentAplarltstatad S:holvship.

I have grave concerns regarding the proposal to ftilly implement an untested federal direct
lending program as a replacement for the private sector based Federal Family Education
Loan (FFEL) Program.

If you can recall. the Federally Insured Student Loan (FISL) program was fully
implemented without a pilot program. It cost the government millions of dollars and led
to many school failings and individual student tragedies. It was replaced with the private
sector based FFEL program.

Everyone is currently talking about how easy it is to make loans and obtain funds through
the direct loan program. But what happens when the student enters repayment and/or has
problems with his/her deferment? Who will be there to respond to the students' inquiries
and to assist them with these problems? Will the Department of Education's
administrative budget expand to support these activities") Who is going to be responsible
for the servicing and collections", Are schools going to be held liable tbr high default rates
because servicing and collection activities have been contracted to the lowest bidder"
Currently these responsibilities lie with the lenders and guarantee agencies. lilt lender or
guarantee agency is not responsive to the school and/or its students' needs, the school can
encourage it students to use others. I am concerned that the elimination of competition
will breed poor service and inefficiency.

The current FFEL student loan system is working well and I am a strong proponent of
making it better. Many aspects of the current program could be modified.

Experience shows that the federal government is often quick to authorize programs but is
less able to provide necessary fiinding to meet the needs of students and their families
The current funding levels for Pell Grant and campus-based aid programs (College Work
Study, Perkins Loan, and Supplemental Grant) are clear examples of programs suffering
from this problem.

Florida Institute of Technology
00 West Uttocritty 13oulesan1, Melbourne, FL 32901-6933 0071 768-81:(0. to 81270a Fax (4171 724-2773

Toll Free 13)0-636-4348
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ST. PETERSBURG JUNIOR COLLEGE

March 30, 1905

CFFICE Of TRE DIRECTOR
Santini/lips end %Am! Russia Assistance

(*M) 7.2443

The Honorable Bart Gordon
The House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Bldg.
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon:

Thank you for your letter of March 22, 1995 in which you seek my
opinion with regard to the Federal Direct Student Loan Program.
Specifically, you ask for my thoughts on three items. .

1. What is your position on direct lending and the reasons for yqur
positions?

At this period in time, I remain a staunch advocate of private sector
lending. Having been in the financial aid profession for some 17 years, I
can honestly say I haven't seen a federal government program work
more effidently or effectively than the one administered by the private
sector. The competition that is fostered in the private sector and, in
particular, in the various lending institutions and guarantee agencies,
fosters the most efficient system possible. Indeed, this competition
ensures that students and educational institutions receive the best of
service humanly possible. Should I find that my students aren't being
properly serviced by lender 'X", I Can certainly inform students of this
and help them select another lender. After all this is what competition is
all about. Under the Direct Lending Program we no longer have this
competitive spirit.

While the Department o: Education is throwing many millions of dollars
at the program in the initial implementation stage, I would venture to
say in Just a few years down the road you will not have this type of
support. Furthermore, what many people fail to realize is that the
origination and disbursement side of the loan process is the easy side
Wait four or five years when the collection of these student loans will
have to occur on a large scale. Please understand that everyone is in
favor of saving money and enhancing service. However, to think that
the fedaral government will do a better fob than the private sector is, in
my opinion, wishful thinking.
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The Honorable Bart Gordon
March 30, 1995
Page 2

, .*2. How do you ftel about maadatory participation in direct

I am adamantly opposed to any mandatory participation in direct lending. The
Federal Family Education Loan Program is a very successful program. ,To
abandon a program that has been in existence for some 30 years end to 'Mandate .

that institutions have to participate in a neW, tat.yied,'Untested tOuisystem is
ludicrous. We are heii kiterve attrdents and fitniilles and tO take the

education becatteof a to implement a new lOan system which, in my view,
neceteary,steps not to the student's access to post secondary. .

is too speculative. let us. roughly test and evaluate the direct lending,
progranibefore We inaartently wander Gown a road of nb return.

.

I would be remiss if I didn't mention filet the overwhelming maJOrity of lenders
who participate in the Federal Family Education Loan Program 11"as Concerned
about the educational opportunities and quality being afforded mit students as
any organization. So much publidty has been directed toward them art being
"selfish "and money hungry." This has put than in a very defensive Position. In
my 17 years of experience, I can honestly tell you that lenders are very concerned
about our students and do everything possible to assist them. Indeed, many of
the staff who are employed by the lending institutions are former financial aid
professionals. I see a lot of caring, concern, and compassion in the lending
community. I do not see this when I deal with, federal bureaucratic agencies.

*3. Are you satisfied with the service your school and students receive under
the Family Education Loan Program and how do you believe it could be
improved?

By and large I am very satisfied with the service our students receive under the
Federal Family Education Loan Program from our lenders and our guarantee
agencies. Once again thr ough the competitive Spirit, they have relentlessly
worked to streamline, simplify, and automate the loan process. This is not to say
that things couldn't be improved. Like any program of this magnittide, there is
always room for improvement. For example, initiatives could be undertaken to
further automate the funds delivery process. As you knoW, direct lending
provides an administration allowance to the colleges. ManY of these institutions
have used the funds (or the promise there of) to enhance their computer systems
for electronic fund transfer and other computer applications. Why are
educational institutions that partidpate in the Federal Family Education Loan
Program not seeing these same funds; which then in turn can be used to improve
their computer applications and, subsequently, enhance their service to students?
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'
Congressman Gordon, I want to take this oppOxt,"nity to thank you for taking,the
time to solicit the input of Ihe finandal aid comminiity. Also, I thank you fOr co- .
sponsoring HE530. We in the financial aidcommUnityc U youln the CCaygnete, "

are committed to enhancing educational fie' alkOttr d Foe 7. .

over a quarter of a century, the Federal 17
provided the opportunity fOr milltorti of our
Let us hat hastily abandon a program that works and wOrr in

Again, thank you opportunity to express my thoughts on 'direct lending.

Ray anske, Director
Scholarships & Student Fmancial Assistance

RP/vm
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The Honorable Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you very much for your letter of March 22. It is an honor
to provide you with inforelation as it relates to such a vital
issue as continued availaoility of student financial aid.
Specifically, I will provide you with information as it relates
to me, my school, and my school district.

Glendale Community College is a school of about 18,0.00 total
students. About 25% of the total student body receives federal
student aid, these students make up about 35% of the total
full-time equivalence. We are the second largest school in a 10
school community college district, which is one of the largest
districts in the nation.

My position on direct lending is that it is a program with
tremendous potential to provide high levels of service to
students. I have held, from the beginning, that my staff could
administer the program very well, and ln a manner that would
provide greater and more timely service to our students. Given
that position, I am not in the program, because I have serious
questions about the Department of Education's long term ability
to operate such a program. I grew up in the Pacific Northwest,
but my father was raised on a farm in Missouri, and I believe I
inherited his show me gene.

I am impressed with the results of year one, but I am not
surprised that the funds could be delivered to only 104 schools.
I am very interested in year 2 results. Two of the smaller
schools in our district are to begin the DL process in year 2.
They will be our guinea pigs, so to speak.

I have deep concerns about the b.:-.ek end service issues, and the
servicer having no vested interent in the collection proclss. My
other significant concern is that with everything controlled in
Washington, the loan programs are terribly sensitive to the winds
of political change. This is true in the FFELP, but it is
somewhat mitigated by the banks controlling the actual flow of
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funds. I fear that money will be saved in the future with subtle
unpublished methods, like just slowing down the delivery of funds
with initial allocations and submission of documents like the
Pell Grant Program is today. Once there is no competition, what
is to prevent ED from returning to its normal bureaucratic ways?

I fiercely oppose the mandatory participation in a still unproved
program. I believe that it is imperative to have a long term
evaluation before dismantling the current FFELP. This evaluation
must include all aspects of the program, not just the delivery to
the first 100 schools. The department has, in effect, a
one-to-one ratio of DL workers to DL schools for year one. If

that is not the long tern ratio, the service level of year one is
meaningless. I am also concerned that the Advisory Committee on
Student Financial Assistance, which is charged with evaluating
the program, is not representative of the wide variety of
institutions that participate in the programs. The committee is
almost exclusively comprised of people at four year schools east
of the Mississippi. What about those of us who have a horrible
time even getting a phone call answered in Washington, because we
are a few time zones away? What about the different concerns of
the community college where many of our students must transfer to
schools who are in different loan programs? I think this
committee needs more balance.

Having said that, I do have concerns about HP 530 limiting the
number of schools who may choose to enter the program. The
competition has been very good for the FFELP. I, however, would
not like to see my options limited. I believe if schools are
left to decide, there will still be a large number who remain in
the existing program. Let us run the course laid out, and to the
victor goes the spoils.

By and large I am satisfied with the service we receive from the
FFELP. There are some areas that I find problematic. It should
be a computer adjustment to move money from Subsidized to
Unsubsidized. Currently, when a student has either decreased or
increased eligibility for subsidized Stafford loan, we must
cancel the portion that we want to reduce and submit a new
application for the loan we want increased. If the student has
submitted a promissory note to repay $2625, then a shift from sub .
to unsub or vice versa that does not change the net amount of the
loan should be done with a simple notification of a change in
eligibility. A huge step in the right direction is being made by
Sallie Mae and United Student Aid Funds in creating a common
electronic loan format. This type of cooperation is needed in
developing common Electronic Funds Transfer format. I think we
should also be ab/e to move to a loan application process for
FFELP that is similar to the DL program. Most of the advantages
of DL are only because the FFELP loan,program faces tighter
regulation.

I hope that my comments are useful in your pursuit of program
stability. I might add that I believe that it would be a
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tremendous mistake to eliminate the in-school interest subsidy
entirely. Certainly there is some middle ground such as
establishing an income ceiling for loan subsidy in addition to
demonstrated need.

I will be serving the Western Association of Student Financial
Aid Administrators (WASFAA) as the Chair of the Federal Relations
Committee. If I may be of any assistance in that capacity or
simply as a Director of Financial Aid, I am at your disposal. I

would be happy to provide data on the impact of any proposed
legislation to my students or any larger group if I am able.

Sincerely

Alf/
Theodore . Malone
Director, Student Financial Aid

1 1
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April 7, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 2015-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon,

0

In efforts on behalf of the financial aid committee and the
students utilizing the programs to obtain their education is
so greatly appreciated.

On the particular issue of Direct Lending it is the position
of the University of rkansas at Little Rock to keep all
options open, but currently wait for the opportunity to
,,valuate the Dire,t Loan Program. We must be sure the change
would be of benefit to our students and institution. Fa.:'tor5

influencing this approach include:

*a new administrator
*change in procelur,,-
*.ming or materia:, f.r -;rliation
*making sure our bast.: pr,,ess is streamlined
*advice of current Direct Lending users fam.ilar with

UALR
*trust of student and parent that options will alwa3s be
there

In regard to the mandatory participation the answer is a
definite h.:). Aid Offices ha,e lIttle Control over rules and
regulations we must monitor. To be gi%en on option i.her. 3nd
how loan processing which is the most vital and expanding
rivet of aid could be completed is just unacceptable. This
is compounded by the fact we would be reqired to join a
program ;..ith little to no testing and one that has serviced a
small portion of the loan volume. In the las' year DOE
personnel may have been able to ttaN-1 direct:y to a campus,
but thnt is not likely if all eligihl. institutions had to
participate. And, th,re would ,,t bc th, ,mpetition t keep

standard., high.

UNIVERSiTy Op ARKANSAS AT Lr111.E. ROCK MI S. University Little Rock, AR72204-1099 (501)569-3130
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The service UALR receives for the Family Education Loan
Program is excellent. Our primary contact (95% of all time)
is the Student Guarantee Loan Foundation of Arkansas not only
do they strive for improvements in their specific processing,
but they have been willing to evaluate our individual
processes and school needs. With SLGFA we have most of
advantages that Direct Lending would offer, but we also have
a check and balance of our work. SLGFA hes formed a task
force for student loan reform where anyone can send ideas for
review. (They sponsored post card for students regarding the
loss of interest subsidy). The relationships built within
our state is far reaching what those relationships with the
DOE would be.

Sincerely,

ea
Carl Wickliffe
Director of Student Financial Services

UMVEMITY OP APKANSM AT Lrrni Rom not S. University Little Rock. Alt 72201-1099 (501) 5633130
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The Hons.. 'able Ban Gordon
Member of Congress
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordan:
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DEAN Of ADMISSIONS,
REGISTRAR AND FINANCIAL AID

Thank you for your recent letter concerning the debate in Congress over the future of federally
supported student loan programs. We are grateful for the opportunity to present our views on

this subject since it will have a direct impact on our students and the University.

Me following comments are provided in response to your specific questions:

* We support your "common sense" option limiting the scope of directlending to 40 percent

of loan volume as the progum is thoroughly tested and evaluated. We support your suggestion

about whether direct lending offen any real tax dollar savings. The Univenity is also concerned

about being forced to partictPate in direct lending before it is clear whether the program is viable

in the long term. We agree that untested acceleration to 100 percent direct lending would he a

mistake. More specifically, we are concerned about the additional cost in computer hardware
and personnel that will be incurred by the institution to establish and run an untested, mandated
program. We strongly support the current FFEL program and believe we should have the option

of continuing to participate in this private-lender sstem.

As stated above we strongly oppose Minulaioly panktpation in direct lending.

We are satisfied with the sen al' the insututiOn and ow students receive under the FFEL

Program and believe that simificant improvements have already been made in processing loans,

e.g., lower fees, variable interest rates, lower interest caps, single loan application, higher loan
limits, etc. The University has a close working relationship with as lenders and guarantee agency
which facilitates loan processing for our students. If we have problems, we deal directly with our

lenders and guarantor to solve them quickly.

Again, thank you for the opportunity to participate in this important debate. In supponing

limited direct lending until thoroughly tested and evaluated, we believe we are following the best

course for students; schools und taxpayers.

Sincerely,

Walter 1 Fleming
Dean of Admissions. Registrar and Financial Aid
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NORTHWESTERN UNIVERSITY
REBECCA CROVN CENMER
EVANSTON. aiwors ona 1117

VKE PRESIDENT
7011

INSIETUTIONAL RELATIONS

April 7, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
U.S. House of Representatives
103 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

AREA CODE ,011
TELEPHONE 491 7190

Dear Congressman Gordon:

We appreciate the opportunity to respond to your letter of March
22 with regard to the Direct Student Loan Program. As a matter
of disclosure, I have been a member of the Board of Directors of
the student Loan Marketing Association for twenty years and pres-
ently serve as the Chairman of its Operations Committee.

In response to the questionn you raise in your letter, Northwest-
ern has been opposed to the development of the Direct Student
Loan Program from its inception. In general, based upon our
experiences with prior government student loan programs, we
thought the concept was poorly conceived. Specifically, we were
opposed for the following reasons:

1. The complexity involved in servicing unsecured uebt:

2. The necessity to expand federal debt significantly in order
to fund the program;

3. The unreliability of cost estimates provided by CBO;

4. The prospect of having 9,500 educational institutions acting
as lenders.

This latter fact has been given little attention by Congress, yet
it may be the most important reason why the Direct Lending Pro-
gram should be zepealed. Of the 9,500 educational institutions
in the country, there are probably no more than 500 that have the
management capability to originate and monitor student loans.

With regard to mandatory participation, the above reasons apply.
We also believe that financial institutions have provided a com-
petitive atmosphere to develop new customer relationships through
the guaranteed program. The direct lending program does not
offer such an environment, and, certainly, mandatory participa-
tion would eliminate such prospects entirely.
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In terns of your third question, we are satisfied with the ser-
vice provided under the Family Education Loan Program and believe
that many of the changes that have been made in the program over
the last ten years cannot be easily captured by the Direct Loan
Program. For example, servicing has improved dramatically under
the FELP program because of the standards established by the
Student Loan Marketing Association. Unfortunately, the federal
government will find it difficult to secure third-party servicers
that will be able to achieve desired standards of performance
with regard to due diligence. The servicers that do exist oper-
ate on very slight margins and several are near bankruptcy. The
large money center banks and Sallie Mad know how to service Stu-
dent loans. The federal government does not. The concept of
subcontracting servicing is more a wish than an actuality and
will require substantial auditing and more funds than presently
estimated.

Finally, we would hope that Congress would limit the expansion of
the program and treat it as a pilot until the total loan package
of processing, disbursement, servicing, and collection have been
fully and successfully demonstrated.

sincerl

William Ihl feldt

WI/jnm

cc: Bill Goodling, Chairman
House Economic and Educational Opportunities Committee
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Representative Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washingto, DC 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon.

April 4, 1995

Thank you very much for your letter of March .22, 1995
requesting my views on the phase in of Direct Lending. It is
heartening to hear that you are taking a careful look at the impact
of eliminating F.F.E.L. Programs.

Clearly, the opi :ions ol, potential savings under DirectLending vary, and all projections are based on subjective
assumpLions and biased theories. The political irony of the detate
could be the basis of a good Art Suchwald article. It seems that
the major goals of congress today are to reduce cost and reduce the
role of the federal government. What should be done when ost
reductions might be achieved by increas:rg the rcle cf the federal
g.-..ernment?

Ten years ago William Bennett championed Income ContingentLoans as a program to replace GSL's. The projections were
encouraging, progressive, optimistic, but, ultimately, unrealistic.We are fortunate today that ICL's were prudently piloted andevaluated. Please do what you can to assure that Direct Lending is
tested with equal prudence.

In closing, let me say that we can not simultaneously reduce
government and take on direct lending. Doing so would be akin .)
curing a hangover with a shot of scotch. Keep up the good work!

Sincerely,

Mark Delorey
Direct)r of Financial Aid

GM1 Engineering & Management Instuute
1700 West Thud Avenue Flint. Muchigan 485044898
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The Honorable Bart Gordon
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
2201 Raytxrn But Icing
Waehington D.C. 20515-4206

Dew Representative Gortkn:

Yesterday I received yotr letder dated March 22, 1995. I truly appreciate yotx

request for my comments on H.R. 530. Earlier this month I sent an Electronic

Mail message to my Congressmen, Dave Camp indicating m-, support for RR.

530. In addition to H.R.530, I also support the bill introduced by Representative

Ernest !stook As you know, the Istook bill would phase out the Direct Loan

Program . While I support the lstook bill, and oppose the provisions advocated

by the Clinton Administration to require 100 percent participaticn in Direct

Lending by 1997-98, I feel that H.R. 630 truly does present the best common

sense option to Direct Lending.

You have asked me to declare my position on Direct Lending. I would agree

with House Speaker Newt Gingrich who said recently he was *personally,

unalterably opposed to direct loans...They may look fine now because we're in

the loaning phase, later you have the getting phase. Thefederal government

which is incompetent at almost every direct service it provides will, in the end, do

to direct loans what it has done to housing. You don't want to be around....your

successors we going to fnd it a nightmare. Attached is a copy of the personal

position paper that I wrote on April 12, 1993 regarding Direct Lencfing and the

National Service Program. My thoughts have changed very little since 1993

regarding Direct Lending. I truly believe that Direct Loans we not a good idea.

Although many schools have praised the virtues of the program, we have not

had the opportunity to see a true test of the system. I am absolutely positive that

the United States Department of Education Is not capableof collecting and

servicing student loans in the repayment stage. The easiest pert of student

loans is the loan origination phase, the hard part is repayment It is critical to

the Clinton AckninIstration that we abolish the rudsting FFELP programs before

Direct Loans go Into repayment -At the point of repayment the nation will see

the total fallacy of Direct Lending, so the acceleration of the Direct Loan
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Program is knperative. It is also, I believe a Democratic Party priodty to push
Direct Lending prior to the election of Republican President in 1998.

In yak letter you also asked about 'Aster I ern satisfied Mtn the sentIce my
students receive under the Federal Family Education loan Program. I was
never dissatisfied with the service that we received even odor b Direct Lending.
However, since the emergence of Direct Lending, our FFElP service has been
phenomenal.

You mentioned in yots letter that campus officials ars comerned about the
negative consequences of spealring out on the mutter. This is very aocurate.
We have been pressured by the President's Counsel in Lensing Michigan, and
by others to adopt a Pro-Direct landing position. Thankfully, our University
President is a very strong and principled loader who will not be pressured easily,
and I have a great deal of respect for hkn.

Good luck to you as yori ivork on H.R. 530, you have my full suppert

Sincerely,

William I Healy
Director of Scholarshipe
and Student Financial Aid

C: Dave Camp, Member al Congress

Oka:ROOM

3 5
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The proposed National Service Initiative is good for students
and good for the nation.

A) The concept of delaying college attendance while
performing public service is not new. The idea of
earning some type of credit while serving in the military
has been around in various forms for many years. In
fact many legislators earned their college degree under
one of the G.I. Bills.

13) Many recent high school graduates are not ready to enter
college, and would benefit from the maturity gained
through involvement in some type of national service
plan.

1) The American Council on Education (ACE) has
indicated opposition to the Voucher System of
delayed entry because needy students might be forced
to wait to enter college. The concerns of ACE are
legitimate.

c) Giving of one's self to programs such as the Peace Corps,
VISTA, or the military may not bring large amounts of
remuneration, however the experience gained can be of
great value. In addition to the services mentioned
above, students should be encouraged to enter occupations
which serve the public good such as police officers,
fire-fighters, nurses, and teachers in teacher shortage
areas.

0) Community service agencies, many of which may be funded
by United Way types of organizations desperately need
help. The services provided by pre-college students
could be a lifesaver in more ways than one.

E) The concept of National Service might help pre-college
students to realize that there are more important
concepts in life than the pursuit of dollars. While most
college students will focus on the performance of a
vocation or career after college, we as a society must
reinvest ourselves in our communities and
neighborhoods. Hopefully this community reinvestment
spirit will be come a lifelong habit for fdture college
students.

XI. IRS Collection of Loans. Under President Clinton's National
service Inititative two basic options for loan repayment would
exist;

1. through one or two years of community service (capped at
$20,000) loans could be canceled,
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2. by making payments which would be based upon a small

percentage of income. Under this potion payments would

be due on April 15th of each year. Payments would be

collected and monitored by the IRs.

A) While the IRS option sounds quite simple, it might be

prudent to question the wisdom of moving an already
privatized function under the operation of a federal

bureaucracy.

1) Under the current system schools have some degree of

choice of servicers based upon the lenders a school

chooses to recoamend. If a lender or a servicer

does not serve students well, the school can direct

students to lenders or servicers who DO understand

the concept of customer service. If we as sehools

do not like the service our students receive from
the IRS, will we have a free market option to send

students elseehere?

a) Will the IRS be motivated to offer good service

when they enjoy a monopoly?

III. Direct Loan Program-not a good idea

A) Will add to the federal deficit-
1) Congress is finding it difficult to fully fund the

Pell Grant Program. Secretary Riley has indicated that
maximum Pell grants might have to be lowered from the
already reduced $2,300 to $2,100 to cover the current

$ 2 Billion shortfall.
The Reauthorization Act of 1992

authorized a maximum Pell Grant of $3,700 however
Congress only appropriated enough money to cover $2,300

Maximum Pell Grants. If Congress cannot find the money

to fully fund the Pell Grant as an entitlement at $3,700,

and then seems to have difficulty funding the reduced
Poll Grants, how can we be expected to believe that there
is the $14 Billion extra each year to replace the capital

being currently supplied by private sector lenders?

B) Will put the Administration of the Student Loan Programs

in the hands of the United States Department of

Education.

1) Thy Department has acknowledged the fact they will

be unable to administer this prograa.

2) OMB, and 010 have questioned the ability of the
Department of Education to administer these provraas

effectively.

o
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C) The lack of ability on the part of the federal government
to service these loans will cause the Department of
Education to use servicers to service loans. While sou*
servicers ouches the Student Loan Marketing Association,
and 'the Education Loan Service Center have provided
quality service to students, not all servicers have
serviced students well. When students are not serviced
well, and vhen loan deferments are not processed
effectively, students are quickly headed for default.
The proposed Direct Loan Program could allow the State
rather than the schools to maks the decision on who will
service the school's student loans.

D) While an entitlement nature of federal loan programs has
been promised by the advocates of Direct Lending, ono
would be wise to remain skeptical of such promises. If
we cannot seem as a nation to find the money to fully
fund the Pell Grant program, why should we believe that
the money will somehow appear for a $14 Billion per year
Direct Loan Program.

E) Since the Direct Loan Pilot Program is similar to the
Perkins Loan Program in many ways, at some point
someone will propose the concept of an institutional
match for ALL loan programs. This will be crippling to
already financially strapped institutions, and withdrawal
from the loan programs will be the only remaining option.
As loan funds disappear many students will find that they
must withdraw from school. This will have a devastating
affect on both students and upon institutions alrmady
struggling with declining enrollments.

r) Schools will become the lender, and will be subject to
due diligence requirements currently assumed by the
banking community. These types of requirements have
already forced may schools to withdraw from the Perkins
Loan Program.

G) Lenders will not stay in the current Federal Family
Education Loan Programs(IFEL). Once legislation is
approved to phase out the current FFEL Programs, the
large lenders who provide ready access to FFEL funds will
immediately withdraw from the program leaving only those
lenders who are extremely conservative.

1) /n the transition years, the students who cannot
meet the credit restrictions of the remaining
conservative lenders will be denied access to higher
education funding. The students who come from
"credit wise" families will still bo able to get the
loan dollars needed. During this transition
educational financing will be similar to other types
of financing-those who aro "credit worthy" will be
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eble to get loans. However, those who have cone
back to school because they lost their lob, or those
who are traditionally represented students nay not
have the access to higher education that is

currently available.

H) Once the banking community has departed from the scene,
it may be very difficult to get them to return. Lenders
have invested large sums of money into the development of
computer systems and in the development of consumer
information. Once we have as a nation told these lenders

to depart, and once they have found other places to
invest their money, why should they be interested in
rebuilding the current partnership between education and

the banking community.

IV. It is not yet too late-President Clinton should separate his
National Service Initiative from the Direct Loan Program. The
former is a legitimately good idea that was proposed by
candidate Clinton early in his campaign. The latter is not a

good idea, which has been through several deaths in

Washington.

I) Advocates of Direct Lending are seeking quick full
implementation of Direct Lending rather than utilizing
tho proposed Direct Loan Pilot. If the details of Direct

Lending are understood, the program will became
unpopulQr, therefore full implementation must be enacted
before President Clinton's popularity begins to

deteriorate. /n this instance, timing is critically
important.

Note: The views expressed in this document are those of the author

and do not necessarily represent the positions of either Saginaw
Valley State University or the HiChigan Student Financial Aid

Association.
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Eastern Michigan University
Ypebnti. Mld ligen 48191

Much 30. 1995

The Hcnorable Bat °onion
2201 Rayburn BM WM(
Washiagtors, DC 20515-4206

Dem Reprceenernive Gordon:

1 am writing in response to your Yew doted Mach 22. 1995 regarding Eastein Michigan Univenity's position
on dkect knding end ow evideace with the Federal Family Education Lome Program.

Tide IV of the Higha EA.:mice Act of INS, u searnded, gives abashing the option of app/yhti for
paiticipation in the William D. Pccd Dina [radio; Frogmen or rawinbig in the Federal Family Education Low
(NEL) protium. Earners hficb/gart University's adednietraticm decided ft canker* participation in the FFEL peogram
for the following rawer

We have had excellent service end retults witb the FFEL program.
There is COM= about the long-term swam with the febreil governmates ability to service schools, originate

lows and collect proceeds during repayment
The potential for instittaional liability and Mk inamied with pertioipetion in the direct lending program;

particularly in the area of loan origination and scoatmt reconciliation.
Having multiple players in the leen processieg WAIL profanes )sta* competition MCA/ stakeholdna and

ukintately improves the final waded.
The law provides us with the oppornunity to evaluate foe shoemenst viability of the tried knding program.

If the current law chews and maaduoty participetioa in direct kmdieg is required, Eastern Michigan
University will implement and administer the direct tending program. However, we believea more prudent approach
would be to permit a fair continence of both prognme to denial's whith sector, governmint or private, is bele able
to originate lows, deliver proceeds. service 'nommen end when repayment.

We we very satisfied with the service provided to Emus. Michigan University students under the Federal
Fern ily Education Loin program. bt fen, duties the pen yar the galley of service has increased end significsat
strides have beak rade its nanctiediting, simplify:4 and streamlining MI the procaine associated with the FFEL
Mgr's.

The key to further Improvmens Mlle Peden! Family Idol:Kim Low program (cc anY iaan Process*
system) is autentation. Automation, in the cone of direct den winfer and electronic Awn urea% speeds tm the ion
delivery process foe stuientt sad fisnificantly mialmiern piper handling by gaff. During the 1994-93 *cadmic yew,
Eastern Michigan University doubled the mourn of loan processed &deg the peak applicants period sos diroct
result of down;oading infoimetion from oer apprwm dela beim to our primary kw section. (me =doted charts).
This has hed a positive impect on easterner service mid on die eley-thelley badness Moue financial aid airs

Thank you for the opponunity to shin orn experience with the Mil. program and our polia041 cc direct
lending.

Sincerely.

Courtney cA6VVIC-144Tsoff busks A- Linda
Associate Vice Pleaded. Acting Director
University Marketing sod Student Ankle Office of rinmend Aid

Office of FistAcia Arn
Division of University Markent4 and &War Minn
403 Pierce Hall
(313) 447-0455
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ìàâî
CLEARY
CT:1 ErT-Zir

e .1,1 The Honorable Congressman Bart Gordon
House of Representativest1.06
103 Cannon House Office Building

[ff .4.0111.4l,1111
14.0.1 Washington, DC 20616

tt1141,,al
kr 14,114enr.

4:11411/ Attention: Ms. Lisa Fox
1111,4 44 I Mb MELO

C144 FAII Dear Congressman Gordon:
14144

14,,
We received the summary the STUDENT LOAN EVALUATION AND STABILIZATION ACTkkkkk

4
[H. R. 5301as well as your letter to our Director of Financial Aid, Rose Smith. We

4.44.04 11444
4.1,4/4 4 114.1l, are writing this letter in support of specific issues raised in your bill.

1 ..14ENI,
s.441 411,
N.41 04411 CLEARY COLLEGE'S POSTIION ON DIRECT LENDING

We are not opposed to the concept of Direct Lending for students. It is appropriate
M41111.40 4411114.

VO,A,311,, for students to have a choice between the Federal Family Education Loan and the
-^ Federal Direct Student Loan programs. We question the wisdom of a 25 year

ks4I I 4441,, repayment option as the norm but realize that it may be a necessary exception in
some cases.

11114l444L

sn 44411 41(4 1.1'
..,141.4t,4 For us, however, participating in direct lending will require a further upgrading of

computer support, increased staff, and an organizational/systems change in the.1....140
financial assistance areas. We believe in excellence, quality, and customer service,
and we know that proper preparation is the key to successful administration. Weal ve,

/444111410 are cautious regarding the cost benefit to our students.
...44449/ .11It

TQL.Offs141(R.T1 MANDATORY PARTICIPATION

n-nt el 044111,4
We are oppcsed to mandatory participation in a program that we that we believe

41.5111, t. Ill. '40 is not fully tested and cannot be fully tested bV the 100% target award year of
4 1,0,1 MI, 0 1997-98. The Direct Lending program was created as a means to reduce expenses

in the student loan program. Schools have not seen proof that this will really be
the case once all 7,000 schools participate. As a matter of fact, we believe that
much of the cost currently incurred by lenders and guaranty agencies will be
passed back to the educational institutitms rather than to the Department of
Education.

At this point in time, CLEARY COLLEGE is not equipped to handle the increased
administrative needs, computer/technological support, nor the potential liability
produced by participating in this mandatory program. We believe that Direct
Lending appears to be working well for the 106 schools currently participating but
are not convinced of smooth sailing once all 7,000 schools are participatim.

2 1 WASHIINAW AVENUE
1PS114II M1C HICAN 413197

RICHARD R CHRYSLER
EDUCATION CENTER
1750 CI EARY DRIVE
HOWE I MICHIGAN OM I

III 4111 441X, nni4r0 by the North Assoc di oar., 4Ad kw* 5111481470

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

31
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Comhsued from poet I

SATISFACTION WITH TM FRISIMAL FAMILY EDUCATION LOAN PROGRAM (FFELP)
Currently, we are very satisfied with the service that our students receive from the
FFEL program. For the 1994-95 award year, we anticipate our total loan volume
to approxintate $1 million. These are the most valuable services for us in FFELP:

Adaptability to our internal systems.

Short turn-around time in processing.

Adaptability of the Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT) process.

Monetary incentives to atudents repaying on time.

Administrative burden of collection, enrollment confirmation, and due
diligence on the lender and guaranty agencies.

Software training, support and enhancement for electronic processing.

Thank you for the work you have done thus far on the STUDENT LOAN EVALUATION
AND STABILIZATION Acr (H. R 5301. We look forward to the progress ofyour
efforts.

Sincerely,

Thomas P. Sullivan
President, CLEAN? COLLEGE

pc: Rose Smith, Director of Financial Aid
Cheryl Hagen, Vice President of College Relations



=..

a

391

Scholarship and Financial Aid

March 211, 1996

The Honorable Bert Gorden
U.S. House of Repreesmatives
2201 Reyburn Buikfing
Washington, DC 20615-4206

Dear Represented*, Gordon:

Thank you for your letter of March 22. I ain haPPY to rellOond to ',OWMOo4lOt.

I support your idoa to offer a 'common swim option to retain both die FFELP 4.

programs until Direct Landing is fully tested and evaluated.

The Univwsity of Detroit Marcy processs Fedora! Stafford and PLUS Loans for approximately 4,000
studonts annually. Loan volumo in Mese programs totals some 120 million. We initisted the us* of
Electronic Fund Traded** (EFT) for FFELP loans at a time when Direct Lending was still on the drawing

board. We have found that EFT has sccaierated the recttlin of loan funds bY Our students while making

the system much gooier for them. In addition, theadvent of Direct Loons has mad* the FFELP lenders

re-examine their programs end make Improvements. The competition between tho two systsms ensures

that each will continue to take bold midi* forward in the origination and servicing of student loans.

wale Direct Lending may to good thing, we do not at this time know whether there will actually be

anY sayings, and the losn program has not been around long enough to determine whether the students

will receive consistent servicing. It is just too soon to abandon a program that works IFFELP1 for one

that has not yet had the OPPoriOnitY to ;NOVO Itself

At least until such tirne as Direct Lending is fully tested, oducational institutions should have thoir

choice of programs. 'May are most ottalifood to determine what works best for their studsnts. In

addition, retaining both programs will loop the campotition keen, and that competition can oniy benefit

both the go:lents end the taxPayea.

For the most part, we are sstisfiod with the service our school and students receive under the FFELP

program. in cases where we are dissatisfied with a particular $11(ViCer, we have the ability to let that

organization know grid, if service does not improve, take our businass otsawhara. in pontnist the

Direct Loan program assigns a servicer, and the school has no choice in the matter, and Molitor, little

or nO influence in the level of service. A monopoly doesn't have to be efficiontf or better or wore*,

you're stuck with k.

I hope this information is helpful. k I can be of any more assist/moo to you, pleas* do not hesitate to

contact me. I wish you much success with your common-sense approach to student loan funding.

Anne Wstson,

Whichole Campo,
RAW Adm. W.. fiVe Center ROOM 200
P0 Box '.991702
Detroit. V. Jug. 462 le.0900

11511

OuWt Drive Campus
Adminstrabve fluMmg Room 024
FO Boa 19900
Detre* 'Advent 021944W
.irtort.-6120

3

law School Campus
651 Era lefferson
Dowleng - Room 15.3
Dana, Meugan 46226
11'3-5464,214
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Alkel MT7

MIN

UNDaRSITY0FMARYLAND
AT BALT! MORE

March 28, 1995

STUDENT FINAMOAL Am

The Honorable Bart Gordon
United States House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon:

In reply to your letter of March 22, 1995 in which you solicited my
input on bipartisan legislation H.R. 530 as it relates to the Ford
Federal Direct Loan Program (FOLP); I offer the following that was
specifically asked that I address:

My position on FDLP is that the program is feasible. However,
issues identified by ED's Office of Inspector General (OIG) and the
Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance, in its letter
to Senator Kassebaum dated March 17, 1995, must be resolved prior
to expending the program. At issue are accountability and
institutional quality.

If after the FDLP has been through the pilot stage, thoroughly
analyzed and evaluated, then, and only then, should mandatory
participation be considered.

I am satisfied with the services provided by lenders under the
Federal Family Education Loan Program. Lenders can and are making
improvements to the electronic transfer of funds.

You may be interested to know that the University of Maryland at
Baltimore reversed its decision to participate in tho FDLP for the
academic year 1995-96.

Thank you for your concerns.

Sincerely,

rnestine Whiting
Director of Financial Aid
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608 North 18th Street Kansas City, KS 66102

(913) 621-6070 FAX (913) 621-0354

March 29, 1995

Congress of the United States
Congressman Batt Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon:

This is in response to your letter of March 22, 1995.

Donnelly College does not participate in direct lending and is opposed to the concept. Certainly,

direct lending should never be made mandatory.

My primary opposition is because of the lack of responsiveness by the Department of Education

to questions and issues regarding the FELP which our college has raised with ED. The

Department is not customer-oriented and I don't think it can effectively deal with direct leading

progtams.

For example, our school submitted a request for a nccalculation of our 1990 CDR a year ago

last January and to date, we have had no response. A

I would prefer the system that is now in place. We have a good Guaranty Agency with whom

we work. The staff is professional, responsive and customer-oriented. I hope it is left that way.

JPM:mp

Sincerely,

,
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NEWMAN
KANSAS NEWMAN COLLEGE

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

March 30, 1995

Representative Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Mr. Gordon:

Thank you for your letter, and for inviting input from the college
perspective on the critical issue of continued federal funding for our students. The
following comments address the particular points in question.

Kansas Newman College opposes expansion of the Direct Lending
Program, and prefers continuing with the Federal Family Education Loan Program
(FFELP). Participation in the Direct Loan Program could increase the
administrative burden for schools, since it would force them to either originate the
loan, participate in a consortium, or use an alternative loan originator selected by
the Department of Education. Another concern focuses on the Income Contingent
Repayment Plan (ICRP) offered through direct lending. While the plan is to lessen
the monthly payment of the loan for those students with low incomes and large debt
loans, it would also increase the timc of the loan as well as thc interest which the
students pay--a factor which could possibly triple the amount of the loan from that
which the student originally borrowed when in school.

I have some reservation regarding mandatory participation in direct lending.
To require schools to participate in another federally regulated program -- until
there are students who have gone through the whole process from disbursement of
the loan to its repayment seems somewhat premature. The servicing of the loan
is an important issue; how it is done reflects on the school itself.

I am pleased to teport that Kansas Newman is very satisfied with the
service the school and our students currently receive under the Federal Family
Education Loan Program. United Student Aid Group is our mair. guarantor. The
program allows the schools more control over insuring the quickness of receiving
student loan funds with less work involved. We are receiving quicker turnaround

1100 M(foRMk AvE.S1 I- WOUTA. KS 67213.2097 316-9424251 Tm 111k 1.80016-758S EAs AK-04144V
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Representative Bart Gordon
March 30, 1995
Page 2

on applications, changes to applications, requests for information, and loan
disbursements. Under this program, schools can decide how much or how little
liability they want to assume, and how much risk we want to keep with the lender
and guarantor.

Federal aid allows many students to realize the opportunity of a college
education. While congressional efforts to reduce the budget deficit are applaudabk,
cuts in student aid cannot be justified. I urge you to support continued funding for
student loan programs.

Thank you, again, for inviting my input and best wishes to you in your
important deliberations!

Sincerely,

Sister Tarcisa Roths
President

STR/gt
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The Honorable Bart Cordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Mr. Barton:

FINANCIAL AIDOFFICE

April 5, 1995

Thank you for offering us an opportunity to express our opinion on the bi-
partisan legislation (H.R. 630) you are sponsoring. The students at Sterling
College, as at all other colleges, are very dependent upon students loans
to finance their education. it is extremely important that we keep loan
options available for them.

Our school has chosen to NOT participate in direct iending at this time. If

we are forced to participate we will. This is not to say we disapprove of
the concept. We simply did not want still another loan program to administer
with our small staff until it is a proven success.

The one item about direct lending is that students would borrow and repay
the same place. How, many students find their loans being sold often. I

feel that students are asking, "Where do I pay?", "When do I pay7", "Who
do I pay?", and often "WHY PAY?" A same source lender and service, would
be a distinct P.:vantage.

For the most part we are very satisfied with our involvement with lenders
and servicers for the Federal Stafford Loan Program. We are apprehensive,
however, that the borrowers are receiving the same type of service when
they go into repayment.

We will be watching the progress of H.R. 630. Thank you again for letting
us speak for our students.

Sincerely,

A

Kay Fla, es

Directbr of Financial Aid

cc: Dr. Roger Parrott, President

Developing Irearoe and thoughtful leader, nho understand a maturing f hrinian faith

SI I'M x's '9 116 'a 4226. I A. ill, 215 vo

i 3EST COPY AVAILABLE
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March 28, 1995

Bart Gordon
Member of Congress
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon:

Thank you for your recent letter regarding
the Direct Loan program.

I am enclosing a copy
of my personal testimony

I will be providing to the Senate

Subcommittee later this
week. You may find my

observations helpful in responding

to the questions you
raised in your letter.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

Joseph A. Russo
Director of financial Aid

JAR/cah

Enclosure
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TESTIMONY

JOSEPH A. Russo

UNITED STATES SENATE
COMMITTEE ON

LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES

SuscommirrEE
ON

EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES

"OVERSIGHT HEARING ON DIRECT LENDING"

MARCH 30, 1995
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Good morning and thank you for inviting me to participate in this very

important Senate hearing on the topic of Direct Lending. I come to you today

with 30 years experience as a financial aid
administrator, the last 17 of which

have been as Director of Financial Aid at the University of Notre Dame. Over the

last few years, I have also been active in a number of discussions related to

student loan reform. Finally, I might add that as a student, I was able to

continue my education because of the support made available through government

sponsored student loans. The remarks I make before you today are my own and do

not necessarily represent the University for which I work.

From the earliest discussions on the issue of loan reform, I have been very

supportive of the need for change. The goals of the Direct Loan program have

been consistent with those for which I have worked. These included simplicity

and efficiency, reduced cost, standardization, and integrity. After many

successful years of providing millions of
borrowers with billIons of dollars of

help, the student loan delivery system had become extremely cumbersome. In some

instances, other problems related to integrity also became matters of serious

concern.

Although the program I began to over-see in 1978 at Notre Dame was

exemplary in terms of integrity issues, I
learned very quickly that there were

many challenges involved for an office which was attempting to serve what is

truly a national student body.
Every-year there are SO states represented in our

student body. Along with this diversity came as many different forms as there

were state agencies. Each state worked with numerous lenders. Because of all

these players, thare was a large range of form designs, data elements, policies,

procedures, and later software differences.
For example, some states limited the

amount that a student could borrow if they did not study in-state. Others had

absolute academic requirements which were not always consistent with the

institution's policies, thus requiring special handling. Still others had

special disbursement arrangeeents.
The reasons fur these differences were
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probably all explainable. In most institutions dealing with primarily in-state

students, the chall'inges were perhaps not as obvious.

!ti the meantime, the advances in technology were being incorportated into

the student loan programs of a few of the larger agencies and national lenders.

Because of the extremely labor intensive and confusing problems for our

office. I sought a new way. I wanted a process that was standardized, efficient,

simpler, would reduce my administrative costs, and would take advantage of the

fast moving technology.

I aggressively surveyed our institution's largest national lenders and

likewise made arrangements to pilot test some exciting new software made

available by one of our country's national guarantors. In the first year only

new borrowers would be directed to this new way of doing things. Data from a

common form was electronically transmitted to the guarantor and the approval was

received the next day. Lenders who were selected to participate were expected

to produce quality results and would be regularly evaluated for service. This

service included origination, in school considerations, and equally important to

us, the quality of loan servicing.

The pilot project was immensely successful and was phased in over a period

of years. Constantly improving technology has made this process even better and

continues to do so, even as we speak. Over 85% of our undergraduate borrowers

now participate. Lenders who have not kept up their service have been removed

from our preferred list. Others whose quality of service have met our

expectations have been added.

The Direct Loan competition has been wonderful in respect to accelerating

those improvements for our borrowers and our institution. Changes being created

by the comoetition of the Direct Loan program will soon allow virtually any loan,

now received on a common application form, from any lender and any guarantor, to

be processed through one procedure. Much needed reform, accomplished by our own

3
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efforts several years prior to the Direct Loan initiative, is being achieved on

a national buis. Without question, not all of the former players will be able

to participate in this new world. This will include many lenders and probably

a number of guarantors. The economies of scale, the cost of technology, and

perhaps other reasons will probably continue to reduce these numbers.

But the bottom line is that loan reform, undertaken here and there by a few

institutions working aggressively with the loan industry, is now occurring on a

widespread basis. This Is not to suggest that all is perfect. More work is

needed in the industry and at least some of this can be promoted by improved

policy making and support from Congress and the Department of Education.

The big question before us today asks which of these two programs is

better. In my opinion, the answer is far from clear. Continuing reforms in the

FFELP are still needed yet many questions remain unanswered on the Direct Loan

side. As public policymakers, it would seem that any precipitous move, in one

direction or the other, would be premature at best and filled with serious

uncertainty at the other extreme. In addition to the agreed upon goals

referenced earlier, i.e. simplicity, cost reduction, standardization, and

integrity, it would seem that the wisdom and vision essential to good policy

would also require that a program provide stability, quality of service, and

control. Let us examine each of these issues a bit more.

The Department of Education has worked extremely hard to establish a fairly

well run, first year Direct Loan program. Given the very limited preparation

time and the immense amount of work involved, the Department is to be highly

commended. Accolades are also to be given tu the 104 first year schools which

courageously ventured out into this new world. From all reports issued by the

Department, the frollt end of the Direct Loan first year experience seems to be

a great success.

4
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However, will the Department, whose track record in administering far less

responsibility in the past in a less than exemplary manner, be able to support

the massive volume involved in a full blown program? Why would one want to

proceed so quickly down this road, with no safeguards or safety nets, when so

many questions regarding administrative capability remain untested? The 104

first year schools wanted to be in the program and were apparently capable of

administering it. Will this be the case for 100% of the institutions?

What is even more of a concern for public policy makers should be the issue

of quality of service. This is a major concert not only for the front end

origination process for thousands of schools and billions of dollars annually;

it is perhaps even more of a concern for the billing and collecting side of the

program. What will be the auality of service provided by the low bid government

contractor? What might bp the consequences to the default costs to the taxpayer,

the good credit rating of borrowers, and, at least for some of us, the impact on

alumni relations for loans chich are not properly serviced? Should not this

servicing issue be evaluated a little more before we move our entire program into

this new, yet to be defined let alone tosted, world?

The competition between the two programs has been great for borrowers,

schools, and taxpayers. Why would we not want to more fully test and challenge

both programs more thoroughly and deliberately? What is the rush, especially

given the significant reforms and improvements being generated? An eden playing

field would allow this important evaluation process to continue, as originally

envisioned by Congress.

Would an entirely government run program, without this careful evaluation,

be the best way to proceed? There would be no competition, no opportunity to

compare programs, and a program totally in control of a Department whose

administrative capacity is suspect, especially on the yet to be tested servicing

side. Who would be in contri,1? Will problems be more easily resolved by long

5

1 11
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distance contractors or by campus administrators, working in new ways with

lenders and guarantors, which have much at stake? In ono scenario, I have at

least some control, based upon constant evaluation of quality of services

provided, who will be y lender, guarantor, and servicer. In the other, the

control is as good as that provided by a government agency or low bid, possibly

changing contractor.

There are other issues which still remain in question. From the beginning

of this discussion, the projected cost savings for Direct Loans have been

remarkably varied, even from the same government agencies. Further complicating

the fair evaluation process is the problem of how these savings are to be

'scored* in the budget process. I am not an econoeist nor an accountant. But

why can't this evaluation of cost be done in a simple wky which measures ihe full

costs of one program in a given year in the same exact manner that these costs

art measured for the other program in the same year? I would hope that policy

makers can demand such a criterion. I would think that our citizes do!

The expense evaluation process should also require the same definitious and

measurtments in calculating the cost of loan defaults. Exactly what a defaulted

loan will be in the Direct Loan program is still not perfectly clear to me, at

least. Indeed, there may also be several still unanswered questions about the

Direct Loan repayment options which may be in need of further review. At a base

minimum, there should be a clear understanding as to the still unanswered

questions regarding cost before proceeding with a full blown program.

Finally, let me conclude with some observations about issues which relate

to student loans in general. There is a growing concert among many families

about the extent of indebtedness which many of our borrowers will be facing.

Loan consolidation may be the answer for some, including those who aspire to

lower paying, socially conscious careers. However, the first piece of

information we provide our departing borrowers in the exit interview process is

6
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reasons why they would net want to consolidate the loans. Yet the decrease in

government supported grant programs for needy students may leave these

individuals with little or no choice in borrowing...and then perhaps little or

no option in career or loan consolidation choices.

Another serious concern in need of your review is the virtually unlimited

and unconstrained borrowing limits currently made available through the PLUS

program for parents. Except for a poor credit rating check, no provision for

reviewing the actual ability of parents to repay these loans is required,

according to statute. Is such a policy encouraging unnecessary borrowing? Will

these parents be able to make the payments involved? Will institutions be

encouraged to increase their costs as a result of this liberal policy? What are

the signals we are sending to younger families about the need to plan, save, and

sacrifice for their children's education? What will the institution's default

rate become for PLUS down the road? What will the cost to taxpayers become?

These may be questions worthy of serious review by policy makers.

Of equal concern, but fortunately currently not a widespread prac.tice in

the loan industry, is the overly aggressive marketing practices being employed

by a restricted number of PLUS lenders. It would be ih the best interest of the

loan industry to create its own self-regulating expectations in this regaed. If

not, this may have to become a matter for closer scrutiny at this level.

my final remarks may perhaps be the most important for you to hear today.

They again relate to a broader concern being expressed by many in higher

education and they relate to the incredible administrative burden being imposed

by both statute and especially regulations. The need to control fraud and abuse

is very apparent. However, the problems should be readily identifiable by an

organization's performance record. For those whose records do not meet certain

standards, regulations should be expected. But for those with exemplary records,

there should be immediate relief. These standards could include default rates,

7
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.:traduation and placement rates, government audits and program reviews, and fiscal

sttbility. This is not necessarily to suggest that such institutions should be

terminated from participating or closed down. It would, however, expect that all

or even stricter regulations be required of them. On the other hand, an

institution with a very low default, high graduation rates, successful alumni,

clean audits, and strong financially, should be relieved of many of these

burdens. This is a great example of the need for regulatory reform.

I very much again wadt to express my appreciation for this very special

opportunity to contribute to these discussions. The challenge before us is an

important one for our country. I commend you for seeking the input from a

practioner such as myself. I would be pleased to attempt to respond to any

questions you may have.

8
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Tam Ardor Calms

March 29, 1995'

Honorable Bart Gordon
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon&

am responding to your March 22, 1995 letter Concerning the 100%
taxpayer funded direct loan program and the current pending legislation
on this issue.

I am the Director of Financial Aid at Tulsa Junior College.. We .have
three campuses in the Tulsa, Oklahoma area and are currently building

fourth. Our student enrollment is approximately 20,000 studenteMitn
9,000 on student aid; most on Title IV program. Ws anticipate
processing in excess of 10 million dollars in federal, state and
private aid this year.

As Director of Financial Aid at Tulsa Junior College, I have discussed
the direct lending a great deal with my staff and other college and
university financial aid personnel. As result of my involvement in
financial aid, I cannot support the direct lending concept. My reasons
for this aro -

(1) Said to be less confusion for the student. The common
loan application that has boon in place for two years
now has virtually eliminated thin confusion already.
This was a problem when each private lender had their
own application.

(2) Reported to be a cost savings to the taxpayer. This has
not bean proven or even adequately explained how this
is to happen. This is also contrary to demonstrated track
record of federal agencies.

(3) Department of education is supposed to be more responsive
to student problems. At present, we have an excellent
working relationship with individuals in the private
sector and do not believe the student will get the same
level of personal attention provided by the private lender.

(4) Private lenders also provide Tulsa Junior College and
other schools direct personal assistance in our debt
management with students. Private lenders provide staffing
at our school to assist during peak first of the semester
loan disbursals. This has proven to be an excellent time
for lenders to visit with our student about fiscal respon-
sibility and good Money management Practices.

EN Louth Boston Avenue Tulsa, Oklahoma 14111 (111) 111-7000

As Equal OppomowylAfflmwart Adler Employe,

I
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Honorable Bart Gordon
March 29, 1995
Page 2

(5) The private lender also serves as an excellent "check and
balance" on proofing the accuracy of the loan application.

Should an error occur, one local telephone call and the

problem is usually resolved the same day and does not

cause a delay in the student receiving funding.

(6) When an institution receives "lump sum" direct lending,

this would mandate another layer of administrative
processing at the school to process individual loan checks

to students. At Tulsa Junior College, this would require

additional staff and further delay disbursing funds to

the student. With the private lender, the checks are
already prepared for the individual student and requires

little additional processing to make the disbursal.

In conclusion, my responses to your three specific points are -

* Position on direct lending.
Not in favor for reasons already given.

* Mandatory participation.
This is a case of trying to force into existence a

concept which shools have reviewed and a majority

rejected as less effective than the program already

in place.
* Satisfaction with FFELP program.

Is providing an excellent service to the student. System

could be improved with more timely notice of loans going

into default so as to preclude disbursements after student

goes into default. I also question the ease with which a

borrower may now get out of default.

Sincerely,

obert E. Tally
Director,
Financial Aid

ret:tmh
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BACONE COLLEGE hiwkwee, Mohan' 74403 918 / 6834581

March 26, 1995

Honorable Bart Gordon
6th District, Tenn eeeee
Congress of the United States
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Honorable Gordon:

Thank you for your letter dated March 22, 1995 regarding
the bi-partisan legislation (H.R. 5301 and direct lending.
I support you 100% and pray that the Administration will not
propos, an accelerated move to a 100 percent participation.

I suppose I have already addressed my position on direct
lending in the above paragraph, but I am strongly against
it at Bacone College. My reasons aro that it would require
another full-time person to administer the program. It would
require hiring a billing service to'keep up with the
tremendous paperwork involved.

I feel that mandatory participation in direct lending may
oe right for some schools, but for a small independent
private college like ours it simply is not feasible. I

will not support mandatory participation and have discussed
this matter with the President of the college and he concurs.

U. believe that the school and our students are satisfied
with the service received under the Family Education Loan
Program. The only improvement needed is electronic trans-
mission, to speed up delivery of student loans.

Thanks again for writing and I hope, my input will be helpful.

Sincerely,

otua,
Sarah Morgan
Financial Aid Director

Slisme

4 I
L3EST COPY AVAILABLE
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Murray State College

March 27, 1995

Congressman Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon:

rishominP4 Ardahosto 73460

As a Financial Aid Administrator I have some concerns about the
ability of the Direct Lending Program to meet the needs of our
students. I also have serious concerns about the U. S. Department
of Education's ability to handle a larger portion of the loan
volume as well as the government's ability to insure that the
funding to make these loans remains available in future years.
Based on the information to date, I seriously doubt that the
projected savings are realistic and it appears that some of the
costs of maintaining the Direct Lending Program are not being
considered.

Murray State College has been extremely satisfied with the service
our students receive under the Federal Family Education Loan
Program. The lenders and guarantors in this program have been
responsive to the needs of our students as well as this

institution. As a result of the competition amongst the lenders,
all of the participants have striven to improve their services. I

am concerned that the lack of competition in the Direct Lending
Program will offer little incentive to improve services. Our
institution also receives excellent training and support under the
Federal Family Education Loan Program. Although I am sure the
U. S. Department of Education will offer training, they often
provide their training at locations too far away for most schools
to economically attend. Our guarantor currently provides local
training at no cost to the institution. In addition, they are
willing to come onto the campus and provide staff training.

I believe that it would not be in the best interests of our school
and the students we serve to require mandatory participation in
direct lending until such time as the program has been proven to be
both cost-effective and in the best interest of the participants.
I am also concerned about the proposal to eliminate the interest
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Congressman Sart Gordon
Page 2
March 27, 1995

subsidies on the loan programs. Murray State College serves a
large population of low-income families. Approximately seventy-
five percent of our applicants have a zero Effective Family
Contribution. Eliminating these subsidies will have an extremely
negative impact on our students as well as other low-income
students nation-wide.

If you need any additional information, please contact me.

Sincerely,

Marilyn Schwarz
Financial Aid Director

0
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Nrirtheastern Oklahoma
AaM College
200 I StreAt NE
Mlamk Oklahoma 743544497
to8) 5421441

March 30, 1995

Congressman Bart Gordon
U. S. House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Gordon:

Ms. Sherry Clayton, our College's Director of Financial Aid,
provided me a copy of your March 22, 1995 letter regarding direct
lending.

My responsibilities include oversight of the disbursement process
of student financial aid, both Federal and State. I trust that
your invitation for input on this issue from campus officials
extended to those involved with all aspects of the financial aid
process such as me.

our College is a comprehensive public community college offering
2-year associate degrees, numerous transfer programs, occupa-
tional certificate programs, and various specialized educational
oppportunities for local citizens and industries. Our annual FTE
approximates 2,200.

During the current school year we have already serviced 723
students receiving Federally supported student loans and expect
more during the next three weeks of the current semester plus
additional ones during the summer term. While we rely on three
primary lenders for providing these loans, a considerable number
of other financial institutions also provide loans when asked to
do so by students.

Because of our relatively small size and consequently limited
resources, direct lending would pose a very real problem if we
were required to obtain lending and collections expertise and the
necessary computerized support for loan processing and tracking.
Our three primary lenders, two major commercial banks and the
Oklahoma Student Loan Authority, obviously possess such staff
expertise and system capabilities by virtue of the nature of
their business.

Three other factors impact our College's situation concerning the
capability to implement direct lending.

One would be our ability to attract qualified lending/
collection personnel because of our salary structure. (Last year
I completed six years as a director of a $30+ million dollar
credit union. Although I no longer serve in that position, I do

i
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know the difficulties that our College would encounter because we
could not offer competitive salaries for qualified personnel.)

Another is the State's current concerted efforts to further
reduce administrative costs within higher education institutions.
While we already feel that we aro at the bare-bones point, we may
still be required to down-size even more.

Thirdly, there is the matter of Oklahoma's balanced-budget
requirement. Due to foreseen funding limitations, our Governor
recently imposed a hiring freeze on new positions. Estimating a
date for the lifing of this freeze would only be conjecture at
this time. But I certainly doubt that it will be any time soon.

The burden to higher education to fund personnel and computerized
systems necessary to support direct lending will be considerable.
Only one higher education institution in Oklahoma, one of our
flagship universities, is participating in direct lending. And
we know of no others with plans to do so. I firmly believe that
the problems listed above that our College would face would also
be shared by hundreds of higher education institutions throughout
the nation. After all, the product of colleges and universities
is education, NOT consusor lending.

The Administration's proposal falls in the area of "unfunded
mandates", a subject that is receiving considerable national
attention, and rightfully so. I personally believe that forcing
Northeastern Oklahoma A&M College to participate in direct
lending would be detrimental to our College's programs, students,
and future.

Thus I concur with the effort to repeal all direct lending. Your
intent of keeping loan options open for schools is appreciated.
And I would hope that if direct lending remains, participation
would continue to be optional rather than mandatory.

Thank you for affording me the opportunity of sharing my views on
this crucial issue.

Sincerely,

C_
Gary R. Lair, CPA
Chief Accountant

xc: D. J. Carroll
T. Pools
S. Clayton
Dr. G. Rogers
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OklahonU7 Skite Unh'ersity
OKLAHOMA a N

The Honorable Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building

. Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon,

talk. at Financial Me/
900 North Portland Avenue
Oklahoma City. Oklahoma 73107 o195
405-945.3319. FAX 405.945-32

March 28, 1995

I appreciate your interest in higher education, specifically the
federal education assistance programs that this country makes

available to our many citizens seeking to further educate

themselves. I also wish to thank you for the opPortunity to share

with you my concerns of institutions being forced into the direct

lending program.

Oklahoma State University Oklahoma City is an Oklahoma City metro

2-year college. Our enrollr,ent is approximately 5,000 students

strong. We compete with several metro area community colleges and

junior colleges throughout this area.

Even though we bear the name Oklahoma State University, we are
operated separately f'.om the 4-year main campus of Oklahoma State

University located iA Stillwater, Oklahoma. Our only real ties
with the main campuF. is the housing of our fiscal accounts. We, in

fact, pay OSU-Stillwater to monitor our payroll, fiscal and

Lil1an...71,11 aid accounts. They perform very little in the.way of
tepertina as my office is still responsible for our FISAP and Pell

3rant expenditures. In order for us to give our students their

Pell Grant and 5E03 money, we are required to order the money from

Stillwater, Oklahoma. They in turn draw down the funds to our
accounts, produce the checks and campus mail-them back here to

Oklahoma City. Our Business Office does not presently have check

cutting capabilities.

This procedure alone makes it is easy to see the problems we would

have with direct lending. Participating in the FFEL programs allow
this Financial Aid Office the ability to electronically file loan

applications and in some instances receive a loan check for that

student in less than 48 hours. By forcinq OSU-OKC into direct

lending, we would be forced to requi:iition the accounting

department in Stillwater, Oklahoma to cut the checks and then
hopefully receive the checks back within 3 to 7 business days. It

the Stillwater aceounting office is busy with checks for the main

campus, our checks could be delayed nearly two weeks.

Somatime in the future (3-5 years) our Business Office hopes to

gain the ability to ate checks but it still would be a few years

down the line from that before they could handle the volume of our

2. t million dollar student loan account.

i

92-626 - 95 14
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Another critical issue for our institution would be handling the
reconciliation of such a large account. We currently handle nearly
5 million dollars in total aid (nearly a 50% increase in five
years) . In the past five years, our staffing has not increased,
however we managed to gain some relief when our Admission staff
agreed to assist us in providing basic information for our
financial aid students. The State of Oklahoma has now issued a
hiring freeze for higher education and simultaneously we lost one
of our Admissions/Financial Aid Officer positions. As you can see,
our biggest dilemma is handling our customers and trying to
maintain a high standard within the programs that we are currently
responsible for. We have no extra position that could deal with
reconciling such a huge account and there is little hope that we
would be able to acquire one anytime in the near future.

Please sir, do not let Congress forget about the smaller public
institutions that operate on a small amount of state
appropriations. I know that there must be many other schools in
the same position we are in. It would be detrimental to these
financial aid offices to take on the task of direct lending.
Congress must also realize that many schools like OSU-OKC are given
the order to sign up for direct lending by their President without
any chance to express their concerns but yet are ultimately held
responsible for administering the program properly. I have been
lucky thus far to have had some administrators who have realized
that we are not ready for such a task. There are many who are not
as fortunate as I.

The FFEL Programs, themselves, are not perfect however they have
improved greatly due to the competition of direct lending.
Procedures . have been eliminated, applications have been
standardized and electronic means have been implemented. As stated
earlier, there is no doubt that for OSU-OKC, receiving checks would
be faster by utilizing the FFEL program as opposed to the lengthy
and time-consuming position direct lending would place us in.

I certainly do appreciate your reading my letter and I hope that
you will continue to fight to at least maintain an institution's
right to choose which program is best suited for them. If every
institution is forced to participate, it is the Financial Aid
Office and it's staff that will pay the ultimate price of failure.
That would be a shame because most of this nation's financial aid
administrators are the most hardworking, dedicated, innovative,
thoughtful, accurate, unselfish, underpaid professionals in this
country.

If I can be of any further service to you, please do not hesitate
to call. (405) 945-3211

cerely,

Nancy Br
Coordina of Financia id
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WILKES COMMUNITY COLLEGE

P.O. Box 120, Colle9iate Drive
Wilkesboro, NC 28697-0120

FINANCIAL AID OFFICE

March 2'. 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
6th District. Tennessee
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon:

919/65148600
FAX919/651-8749

910-651-8633

Thank you for your 22 March 1995 letter
concerning the debate of future federally

supported student loans.

My position on direct lending is :hat I do not favor a move to lo0 percent direct

lending. For small community colleges like mine, a real need for direct lending

is not necessary. During 1994-95. we have assisted approximately 90 students

with Federal Stafford Loans totaling $220,000.00. In my opinion. th-re is no

need to make schools like myself
participate in direct lending hec.i.ise we ure not

3i:riling with slot of student borrowers. We are also a low cost stele supported

institution imastmum tuition per quarter is only 5105.5Gi; therefore our st.W.ent,

II prohabi not experience the urgency of needing low: funds 4, they Lould

evperience in other largeraichools.

I am very satisfied with the sorNices I and my stuOn.t, receive under the FFIP.

The onl, improvement I need to Cryiket,t6 to fklf el' Wan applications I proicss

and certify electronicallv with i,Aender7
ra0eady looking into this at

present. CAg`'

I
appreciate your work on this issue and do appreciate vou taking the time to

write to me and to ask for mv thoughts and concerns.

fSincerel

klan G. Whittington
finalaial Aid ,ounselor

ACofteC

Ash* Campus
PO list 504 Mt Jellersim tt,itt
2.11.t.ent NC 281140
414,245 3000

An tqual Opptnttnn, Allirmstwe Action I mployer

U

Alleghany Campus
PO BOA 220 514nt Curet

Stott,. NC 281,75
014/372 5061
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Cde lubsi doe Soave Stake

Pest Pram. al Fear

April 3, 1995

The Honorable Bait Gordon
Congressman, 6th District, Tennessee
2201 Rayburn Building

Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you for your letter and the opportunity to respond to the issues you raise.As background, I am a member of the board of Sallie Mae and therefore could beperceived as having other than an institutional interest in the outcome of the directlending situation. Nevertheless, I have a strong interest in the issue as an educator ofsome experience with government
programs, particularly those that deal with studentloans.

What follows are my responses to your specific questions:

My position on direct lending and my reasons for that position -- I believe that thedirect lending program is unproved. However, it deserves an opportunity tocompete in the market. That should be a fair competition which allows institutionsto choose direct lending or the current Family Education Loan Program (FELP),depending on which best serves their own students and families. If the direct loanprogram proves highly attractive, that will stimulate FELE' to make whateveraccommodations will keep it competitive. If direct lending wins the participation ofa greater number of institutions, then the government's program is an unqualifiedsuccess. If, on the other hand, direct lending does not attract sufficient
participation, I don't believe it should be propped up with taxpayer funds. Iemphasize, though, that Congress must ensure that this is a fair trial with noartificial supports for either direct lending or FELP. That is the only way we cansee what will best serve all interests.

CHANCIU.Oft MD Pusfixorr
300 Tbdey Administration Building

Syracuse, New York 13244-1100 315443-2235 . Fax 315443-3503
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My position on mandatory participation in direct lending Forccd participation

would nullify fair competition. I fear that government would be tempted to trim
services to "save taxpayer money," and thus make this a less and less responsive

program. But fair competition would allow the best, most user-friendly system to
emerge. It's the same theory that calls for the removal of tariffs or allows some
government agencies (including state education systems) to try private vendors as a
way of comparing costs and efficiency. I believe that the benefits of competition
are part of human nature.

Current satisfaction with FELP at Syracuse University and suagestions for
Improvement FELP has served students and families here well over the years. It
has provided fairly easy access and, at least at Syracuse, minimal default. Of
course, FELP products and services can always be improved, something I think will
happen more rapidly with the competition of direct lending. The most frequent
complaint from our financial aid staff concerns the large number of service
providers they must coordmate. I believe that competition on a level playing field

will help simplify matters.

In short, I believe it would be unwise to allow the direct lending program to
exceed 50 percent for the next 10 years, at least. This would provide ample time to
make comparisons in terms of processing, servicing, and collecting and to determine
customer preferences.

Again, thank you for the chance to comment on this vital issue.

Sincerely,

Kenneth A. Shaw

x
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New Mexico Tech
Soco4ro.NM 87801

Office of tne President

April 5, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4231

Dear Congressmal Gordon:

Telephone (535)836-5:CO
Focamle (506)835-6329

As President of New Mexico Institute of Mining and Technology, I appreciate
the opportunity to offer my support to H.R. 530. I concur that more t.ime should
be given to testing the Direct Lending Program before requiring 100-percent
participating by all postsecondary institutions participating in the Federal
Family Educational Loan Program (FFELP).

When the Direct Lending Program was introduced during the Bush administration,
the intent was to have a pilot program before enacting the full-fledged program.
However, with the change of administration in 1993, the pilot was scratched
and the Direct Loan Program was initiated with a 20-percent participation in
the first year and projected 100-percent participation by the 1997-1998 academic
year.

At this time, New Mexico Tech does not support the 100-percent participation
by 1997. Specifically, because of the newness of this program, the collection
end has not been tested. The full collecti,n process will not be in place for
two or three years. There is no way of kncuing in 1997 if the collection process
proposed in Direct Lending regulations will oe as effective as predicted and
reduce the national default rates.

In New Mexico, we are very fortunate to have a very efficient secondary market
that collects loans guaranteed by New Mexico Student Loan Guarantee Corporation.
The most recent cohort default rate (for 1992) for New Mexico is oaly 7.1 per-
cent. The default rate for NMSLGC loans serviced by New Mexico Education Assistance
Foundation is 5.4 percent. New Mexico Tech's default rate for 1992 was 0.9
percent. These low rates are because of thu efforts of the Foundation and the
close marketing relationship it maintains with the postsecondary institutions
in New Mexico. Telephone calls between a school representative and personnel
at the Foundation quite frequently resolve a delinquency before it becomes a
default. We do not believe this type of interaction between school and collec-
tion personnel will be possible with Direct Lending.

Yoro. Ve KA 0 em l.a,J Op5oe,n0,.Arrre0. Atnnn r410,000
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The Honorable Hart Gordon
Page 2
April 5, 1995

There are problems with the FFELP; however, most of them are being corrected.

For example, turn-around time from the time a school certifies a loan until

a check is disbursed has been reduced because of the electronic guarantee pro-

cess. When funds are disbursed by electric transfer the time will be reduced

even more.

It is our hope that H.R. 530 is approved. More time is needed to analyze the

effectiveness of the Direct Lending Program before requiring 100-percent partici-

pation. More time is needed to determine whether the projected cost savings

of the Direct Lending Program will be realized.

We appreciate your support of financial aid programs.

DHL/Ic

ncerely,

Daniel H. Lopez
President
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March 28, 1995

Honorable Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Sfri

I appreciate the opportunity to express the views of College of the
Southwest pertaining to direct lending. The College was founded
and still operates under principles of a Christian education, debt
free operation and a belief In free enterprise.

The College believes in and has publicly stated our opposition to
mandatory direct lending. Competition should be the force to
legislate cost control and efficiency and not government mandate.
I can not think of one good or service with a single supplier whore
the public benefits more than if competition existed and is
encouraged. America was founded in freedom and a college should be
allowed the freedom of choice to participate without retribution.
The college knows, of very few government programs run more
efficiently than private enterprise can furnish.

Students are satisfied with the selection of available private
lenders. The New Mexico Guarantee Association has one of the
lowest default rates natIon-wide while providing timely, quality
service. New Mexico benefits financially from the current system.
Monies are funded back to the local economy, jobs are created and
problems are addressed locally. New Mexico should not be punished
because some states have high default rates.

The only improvement that qould benefit schools would be a national
network to track lenders from school to school and lender to
lender. Problems arise as students attempt to disguise default
status in other states.

Your interest In our opinion is important and appreciated by
C%Ilege of the Southwest. We look forward to contact in the
fu.ure.

Sincerely,

David Arnold
Financial Ald Director

DA/cs

COLLEGE OF THE SOUTHWEST 6610 LOVENGTON HIGHWAY Hons. New Mexico sem 505,392.6561

lie
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University of
Nebraska at
Keamey

March 30, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
U.S. House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Office of Financial Aid
Kearney. NE 66849-2350

(308) 8654520
FM (306) 8654157

Dear Congressman Gordon:

I welcome your interest in the Federal Student Loan Programs and
wish to let you know of the feelings of the University of
Nebraska at Kearney.

We have chosen not to apply for the Direct Lending Program due to
the fact that we have an exceptionally efficient process
currently in place with the Federal Stafford Loan program. This

program and the process expeditiously meets the needs of our

students. The partnership between our guarantee agency, our
major lenders and the university provide an effectively managed
loan program that is easy for the student to understand and apply

for

As the participants in the Stafford Loan Program cooperate more
and standardize policies and procedures we see the program
becoming more and more easy to administer. Any effort to force
participation in the Direct Lending would be unfortunate. Most
siiply put, we have the ability to better serve our students
through the Stafford Loan Program.

Si erely,

c.371/1 cA
Patrick McTee
Director of Financial Aid

UNversrty of Nebraska at Kearney Unniersky of NebraskaMethcal Center UntyersIty of Nebraska at Omaha Unryersity of Nebraska.Uncoln
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March 30, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
U S. House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon

422

OIRVICES

Thank you for asking for our opinion regarding direct lending and the FFEL
Program We do not desire to participate in the direct lending program Our initial
concerns with this program were. Can the government effectively administer a program of
this magnitude9 How will our institution afford direct lending? Unfortunately, nothing
has happened in the last two years either to alleviate our concerns about direct lending or
to diminish our confidence in the continued ability of the FFEL Program to meet the needs
of our students

Although direct lending has been in effect a short period of time, the Department
of Education has expended large amounts of resources (money and labor), to 'publicize
and promote direct lending We feel these resources could have been better utilized, and
certainly hope these expenditures are computed into any alleged savings from direct
lending

Our number one priority and our expertise is in providing a quality education for
our students. We feel that mandatory participation is an infringement on our rights and
unfair to our students. Schools should have the choice of what lenders provide the best
service to their students Private enterprise has always been more capable of providing
quality customer service than the federal government. Our students receive excellent
service from the existing FFEL Program We now benefit from the competitive
environment in the student loan industry If that environment changes, 1 doubt that we
will have the same level of customer service and technological innovation now available
through the private-lender based program

Thanks you again for the opportunity to discuss this important issue. Please do
not hesitate to call me if you have any questions or need additional information

Sincerely

Dot er
or of Financial Aid and Veteran Services

1000 Galvin Real South
Belk-rue, Nebraska 88005-1098

Phone 14021 201-8100

Z,
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1LW
Nebraska

WESLEYAN
University

March 31, 1995

5000 Saint Paul Ave
Lincoln. NE 68504-2796
402/466-2371

The Honorable Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Bldg
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you for your letter inviting my input in behalf of Nebraska
Wesleyan University regarding direct lending.

Nebraska Wesleyan University is a 4 year undergraduate liberal arts
college located in Nebraska's capital city. Fourteen hundred full
time students and approximately three hundred part time students
are enrolled each year. For both 1993-1994 and 1994-95, our
students borrcwed under the Federal Stafford Loan program nearly
$3,200,000, and their parents borrowed nearly $500,000 under the
Parents Loan program (PLUS).

We do not wish to participate in direct lending. From our
perspective the Federal Stafford Loan program is not broken and
does not need to be replaced with direct lending. Our students and
we in the Financial Aid Office receive fast, efficient, and
courteous service from both lenders and guarantee agencies. As a

result, I see no advantage for us to change from a working system
to one that is still unproven in its ability to deliver what it

claims.

Sincerely,

Clai redstrom
Dire or of Financial Aid

CF:lv
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-Educating Minds sod Hearts in America's Heardancr

March 27, 1995

Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Congressman:

Thank you for going out of your way to seek the Financial Aid Director's position on Dirixt
Lending.

In response to you questions, I offer the following opinions:

My position on Direct Lending is that it is and can be a viable option for students.
Students should have the option to choose where they want to borrow their loan funds
from. The current position of Direct Lending is that the school decides where a student
borrows their money from. Some thing else to survey would be, if given the choice to
borrow from a bank of your choice or directly from the goNernment, how many students
would choose the government? I also believe that competition entices quality. By taking
competition out of the student loan business the quality of the programs will decrease.
The Financial Aid Offices have already seen an insjs:= in quality from lending
institutions since Direct Lending was introduced.

Your second question concerning my feelings about mandatory participation in Direct
Lending is easy for me to answer. I am against mandatory participation in Direct
Lending for the same reasons stated above.

Currently we are satisfied with the services we receive from the lenders our students
have chosen. However, because of the new audit requirements effective July 1, 1995 our
local lenders have decided to no longer participate in student loans. They believe the
new requirements would cause them to incur a loss on the program. I do think we need
to be careful not to serendipitously cause a monopoly in the student loan lender business.

912 Kip linger, York, Nebraska 68467-2699
(402) 362-4441 FAX 14021361-5623
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Bart Gordon Page 2

To continue to improve service for the students, I would recommend that Direct Lending be an
option for the students along with tbe Leviers of their choice. I do not recommend that a school
be forced to choose betwem Direct Lending and bank lending.

Thank you again for taking the initiative tc find out what the financial community wants to see
concerning student loans.

Sincerely,

Debra Snider
Director of Financial Aid

MM

92-626 95 15
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Willmar Technical College
2101 1510 Minn NW / P.O. Ets 1017 Yaw 1/11 tani
*122 236-5114 1120722-1151 1111 Tot Pose

$12)maim

March 29, 1995

Bart Gorden, Congressman
6th District, Tennessee
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Congressman Gorden,

I am writing in regard to H.R. 530 which would permit a viable guaranteed student loan program
as a competitive alternative during the testing of The Federal Direct Loan program.

I would like to support this bill as it will keep options open for Regions and Colleges within
those regions, that are being more than adequately served by the "traditional" FFELP" program.

There are colleges in our county that have not received the cooperation, support and commitment
of Lenders and Guarantee Agencies, such as we have had in Minnesota. No doubt those colleges
need an alternative, for example, direct lending, but please don't fix something that does not need
fixing for us.

Thank You

Jon GriepedEog
Financial Aid Director

aa

Hutchinson - WMmar Regional Technical Coliege

An Equell OppcWrwy ErrceoywiEducwor

i) L
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STATEclPPIP
OFFICE OF SCHOLARSI-UFS AND FINANCIA1- AID
106 Administrative SemMett Buliting
no Fourth MIMIC South
S. Cloud, MN 563014496

April 7, 1995

Representative Bart Cordon
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4204

Dear Representative Gordon:

Phone (612) 255.2047

Thank you for your recent letter and the opportunity to respond to your
questions related to the federal Direct Loan Prograa. I sincerely appreciate
your willingness to contact individual financial aid directors to obtain our
input, advice, and opinions. V. work with the student loan programa on a
daily basis and are the closest to the administration of the programs.

I feel it is essential to keep loan program options available to enable
sdhools to choose which program they wish to participate in. I firmly believe
that House Bill H.R. 530 makes a lot of common sense to cap the Direct Loan
Program at 40%. Direct Lending needs to he thoroughly tested and evaluated
before it gets out of control. I am not convinced that the Direct Loan
Program will save any money and believe previous savings estimates have been
grossly overstated. Moving to a 100I Direct Lending scenario in my opinion is
a mistake at this time. I have been involved in student aid administration
for approximately 214 years and have observed the federal government's role in
higher education and the administration of the student aid programs by the
Department of Education for many years. I am not convinced that the
Department of Education can effectively manage a program of this magnitude
efficiently and effectively. The Department of Education has established a
reputation related to its inability to manage the federal Pell Grant Program.
The Department is constantly overspent andlhas a huge funding shortfall or it
has a funding surplus in this program. Since 1975 over 4,000 students have
nicotined grants ranging from 11 to 17 years. This demonstrates total lack of

oversight by the department. I agree with House Speaker Newt Cingrich's
statements indicating that the federal government is incompetent at almost
every direct service it provides and in the end will do to student loans What

it has done to public housing. Large central systems will ultimately fail.
It is easy to originate loans but to track, service, and collect the funds is

another matter.

St. Cloud State University is a four year public institution with an
enrollment of approximately 15,000 students. We provide approximately $13.6
illion in subsidised Stafford Loans to approximately 4,950 students and

SCSU atord sopemosity away* 444 emplon.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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approximately $4.83 million of unsubsidised Stafford loans to 1,840 students
annually. We have an annual cebort default rate of approximately 5.32. V.
feel that me have a very efficient loan delivery system in place at St. Cloud
Stat.. We manage our highly automated loan prograe with 1.5 full-time support
persons, 2 student assistants and the services of .75 professional/
administrator. Over the years me have developed and perfected a very cost
effective and customer service oriented loan program through our outstanding
working relationihips with our lenders and guarantee agencies. On a bi-weekly
basis we electronically transmit loan data to four guarantee agencies (United
Student Aid Funda, Fishers, indiana; Morthatar Guarantee, Inc., St. Paul,
Minnesota; Croat Lakes Higher Education Corporation, Madison, Wisconsin; and
Education Assistance Corporation, Aberdeen, South Dakota), and we do
significant amounts of loan volume with approximately 15 lenders. With
private enterprise at work, we have experienced immense competition among
these agencies and lenders to provide fast, efficient, end cost effective
service to our students. The lenders and guarantee agencies provide us with
significant anounts of information, training, and printed material to assist
us with the daily administration of the 'MEL loan program. If se are to move
toward Direct Landing, I am sure our loan administration costs would
significantly increass and vs would be required to perform more functions. At
the present time, I am convinced that I should not trash a well designed,
highly automated, tested, and proven delivery system Whith has been developed
and perfected over the past 15 years for an unknown system. In addition.
unresolved questions still exist related to increased institutional liability
under Direct Lending.

If it is believed that the lenders and guarantee agencies are making excessive
profits on the Stafford Loan Program st the expense of taxpayers and students,
measures can be implemented to squeeze the margins on lenders and guarantee
agencies. The federal government has the authority to call in guarantee
agency reserves if it so desires. In addition, the federal government can
further limit the administrative cost allowance guarantee agencies receive and
reduce the in school sUbsidies paid to lenders. Perhaps the most important
thing that needs to be done is to liminate the high default schools from
participation in the program. High default rates add enormous costs to the
program whether it is the FFEL or Direct Lending Program.

I feel it is importent to provide the Direct Lending option to schools located
in states where significant problems exist with the current FFEL program.
This is not the case in Minnesota. The Direct Lauding Program should be
considered an alternative and not a mandato. Since the federal government has
gotten involved in the student loan business through Direct Lending, it has
amazed no to see how some of the rules and regulations that were once etched
in stone have been changed with little difficulty since the department has
gotten into the loan business. It is essential that the playing field for the
Direct Loan Program and FFEL Program be kept level. The rules of the game for
both programs should be identical.

On the positive side, with the advent of Direct Lending, we have seen
significant improvements in the FFEL loan program. With the addition of
another player in the market place (Direct Lending), the competition and
cooperation to provide even better customer service to schools and students
has intensified. Enhanced customer service hos been the main theme.
Increased pressures by lenders demanding more effective and accurate loan
servicing on the part of loan servicers has been taking place. In fact one of
our major lenders has opened up its own servicing center. For example,
guarantee agencies and lenders have worked together and have developed a
common Stafford Loan application and promissory note, developed the 'common
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electronic format for the transmission oi student loan data, developed

common and uniform PC based products. worked extremely hard in Minnesota to

promote and implement the electronic transfer of Mode (UT), encouraged and
facilitated participation in the Nat/oval Student Loan Clearinghouse. This

spring the major guarantee agencies will be providing a common update and

training aession for schools participating in the FFIL loan program. A common

training session leads to common policies and procedures.

In conclusion, I have little confidence in the Department of Mutation. TWo

former Secretaries of Mutation, Willies Bement and Lamar Alexander nave

recommended that the Department of Education should be abolished. Maybe they

know something that I don't. As a taxpayer, I personally become very
concerned about the amount of money that has been spent an the promotion and

advertising of the Direct Loan Program. If tha Direct Loan Program is that

effective, the best advertising will be by mord of mouth from extremely

satisfied customers. I am also concerned ibout the amount of mousy that the

Department of Mutation currently spends supporting the Transitional Guarantee

Agency (TGA). I feel that this agency is not necessary and represents a largo

and unnecessary expenditure of federal tax dollars. The TGA is run by many of

the same people mho managed, or should I say mismanaged, the Higher Iducation

Assistance Foundation (HAP). The Department of Iducation's expenditure was

enormous related to the HEAP minddown. In my opinion, the Department of

Education chose perhaps the most expensive alternative when it closed down

HEAP. It is true that the Department of Education has worked bard to attempt
to provide quality products and customer service to the initial 104

iustitutions participating in the Direct Loan Program. However, if it is

mandated that all schools must participate in Direct Lending, I would venture

to say that the quality of products, services, and response to questions will

very quickly deteriorate.

In summary, I believm that tgattltitn it_ggtd and gaittration will product

the best product at the lowest cost. If the Direct Lending Program is the

only option, competition is eliminated, schools then becoas mere xtensions of

the federal government and a federal bureaucracy. With the Department of

Mutation in control, sthools sill not be an equal partner in the process.

The department bas a tendency to nitro-manage and gets regulations passed for

everyone in its attempt to catch a few big abusers. I Mel it is important to

keep the federal government's involvement to a minimum and out of peoples

lives. However, I feel the federal government's responsibility is to conduct

audit and program reviems, effectively deal with Abusers, and to insure that

programa aro being administered according to tha intent of Congress.

If you havo any questions regarding this letter, please feel free to contact

me.

Sincerely,

ank I. Loncorich,"Director
Office of Scholarships and Financial aid

:IL : j eh
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REDLANDS
COMMUNIN COLLEGE

April 3, 1995

Honorable Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Dear Mr. Gordon:

Thank you for your interest in studying the impact of direct
lending. I have been in financial aid for over twelve
years, and worked at both the university and community
college level.

I appreciate any members of Congress who are willing to take
a closer look at direct lending before making it mandatory.
I am opposed to direct lending for the following reasons:

1. As a taxpayer, I do not believe changing a major student
loan system will save me money. I see implementation of a
new system costing more. Basically, the taxpayer will foot
the bill, with no professionals c-aecting repayment.

2. The majority of schools do not have the capacity to
manage the direct loan program. The program requires
precise recordkeeping most scnools are not set up to
maintain, in terms of loan data. Not all schools even have
the Perkins Loan program, which he)ps some in terms of
dealing with loan records and repayeat. However, even
schools who have Business Office personnel accustomed to
handling Perkins Loans, are not staffed to deal with the
major recordkeeping and billing of Direct Loans.

3. With all of the current ever-changing regulations
governing financial aid, our offices are already
understaffed. Most schools do not have funds to hire
additional employees to manage direct lending. I see a
potential adm 'istrative nightmare approaching.

4. The :rent lender/guarantee agency system has
become a ine-tuned system we can rely on for accurate
informat..t.m and processing. Few schools, if any, will
actually be able to get funds to students faster. Under the
current system the schools have enough regulations to
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handle. We do not need lender regulations, also. Also, now you
have schools, lenders, and guarantee agencies all working to get
the borrower to rapay.

This brings me to a general concern about student loans.
Schools are currently under a heavy burden of regulations
concerning the eligibility determination and processing of
student loans. Mistakes can cause school liability. Also,
default rates penalize the schools. Why would Congress think it
is important to get loan funds to students quicker? Maybe we
should be more cautious about who qualifies for loans.

My real concern is that by eliminating the professionals (lenders
and guarantee agencies) in the loan business, the potential for
default is greater. That is already a major national concern.

If a school, especially a small school, cannot afford to
participate in direct lending many students will be the losers.
Some people may not be able to go to school at all. Not everyone
can choose to attend a school that is many miles from home.
Direct lending may eliminate the availability of loans to some
students. It will certainly increase default rates, which can
cause schools to lose loan access. We should make sure all
Americans have the opportunity for higher education, not make it
harder for schools to offer assistance.

I am sure many others have done a more coherent job of discussing
direct lending. However, I guarantee that anyone who thinks
direct lending will benefit students or schools has not thought
the system through.

Sincerely,

Pamela G. Jordan
Financial Aid Director

4 3
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sr. UNIVERSITY
OfficeqVinareciWAid

April 10, 1995

Representative Bcrt Gordon
6th District, State of Tennessee
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you very much for inviting me to respond to several questions
you raised in your letter of March 22. Let me say how impresscd I
am with your knowledge of the student loan programs. Many times in
the past, I have written to various members of Congress to express
my concerns only to receive a response that left me wondering if
they even read ay letter, let alone understood what I was trying to
say.

my institution's position on Direct Lending is the "let's wait and
see" attitude. Our students are currently utilizing approximately
$4 million annually through the Federal Stafford and Federal PLUS
programs. Perhaps it's because Oklahoma is blessed with some fine
lenders and a top-rate guarantee agency who are dedicated to
continually improving service to the students. Or perhaps, like so
many mid-westerners, we live by the philosophy of "Don't try to fix
it if it ain't broke". It is our sincere belief that the private
sector is doing an outstanding job to provide the capital required
to fund so many student's only means to a college education. Yes,
of course, they should be compensated for their services, but I am
firmly convinced that what we are paying to lenders to provide this
service is just a drop in the bucket compared to what it will cost
for the government to attempt to provide those same services.

Mandatory participation? Can you name just one instance in which
the American public happily accepted being forced into anything?
I assure you, their reaction would be no different in this
situation!

Thank you again for allowing me to express my opinion. I trust you
will have no difficulty in deciding how I would like for you to
cast your vote.

Sincerely,

Kay .-Vfncent
Director of Financial Aid

OBL: Box 61242 500 W University Sha% nee. Oklahoma 74801.2590 (405) 878-201618(Xb 654-3285

4 .4 r
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OKLAHOMA STATE REGENTS FOR HIGHER EDUCATION

SW* Capitol Coro lex
SCO Eductlion &Acing

Oklahoma Oly. ()Whom%
73105-4500

The Honorable Bart Gordon
United States House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20615

Deer Congressman Gordon:

January 27. 1993

FEB 0 2 z9,95

Thank you very much for co-sponsoring the Student Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act"
with Congressman Goodling. This legislation will enable Cowen to make a genuine
comparison of the Direct Loan Program and the Federal Family Education Loan Programs
(FFELP).

The previous Congress made student loan policy decisions and considerations based on
erroneous premises. Specifically, direct lending appeared to save money due to an anomaly in
congressional budget scoring under the Credit Reform Act. Dr. Rudolph Penner, former
Director of the Congressional Budget Office, has repeatedly denounced this particular budget
rule aa arbitrary and biased toward direct lending. In addition, Mr. Dennis Zimmerinan and
Ms. Barbara Miles, economists with the Congressional Research Service, have also raised
questions about the alleged savings that were derived from the faulty assumptions.

The FFELP programs are an essential source of funding for students and parents. The FFLEP
is a very successful program providing approximately $29 billion in loan funds each year to
assist approximately 1.6 million students and parents finance higher education. Many positive
changes have been made to the FFELP and, as a result of them changes, the programs are
administered and funds are provided in more efficient manner.

I run of the strong opinion that the F'FELP program, utilizing private capital and promoting
joint participation between private business and the Federal government, is a more efficient,
more effective and less expensive method of providing funds to students and parents. I believe
that the Student Loan Evaluation and Stabilization Act will provide Congress with the
ability to make this determination and I wholeheartedly support its pasaage.

1 appreciate the opportunity to provide this information. Please contact me if we can be of
further assistance.

Sin %re .

c

. Tisch
ellor

3EST COPY AVAILABLE
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April 27, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordaa
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20615-4206

Re: Your Letter of March 22

Office of Student France.] Plenrung
Came. Boa 8379
DeLand, Fl. 12720.37-72
(SO4) 822.71213
800.6813.7120
FAX (9041822-7)26

Dear Representative Gordon:

I appreciate the opportunity to give you my views on the FFELP vs. VDSLP
controversy and commend you for your leadership in this initiative. Since 1967
I have been a practicing financial aid professional at public and private
universities in both New York and Florida. During that time I have experienced
many new Education Department initiatives not unlike the direct lending program.
Thus I am not a proponent of direct lending.

Experience with the Education Department'a track record predicts the following
scenario: First the Department will initiate a major public relations campaign,
touting how great everything will be. Then they will pull out all the stops and
shift personnel from other areas within the Department to their new project.
Next they will spoon feed the pilot schools, who will then applaud the
Department's efforts. In the meantime, other programs administered by the
Department will suffer, as will the quality of service to colleges and
universities. Eventually the Department will make Changes that will result in
higher processing costs for colleges.

In fact, this scenario describes the Department's actual performance in
administering the Pell Grant (formerly BEOG) Program. An example of the
increased costs passed on by the Department is their decision to Charge a school
a $5.00 fee every time you call, write or fax them. There is no guarantee that
you can get to talk to a person when you call. Usually we have to leave a voice
mail message and wait for a response. You have to pay even when you have a
technical problem. In addition, a $25.00 bookkeeping fee is charged to the
school to process the school's payment! As you can see from the enclosed bill
from the Education Dewtment, schools even get Charged for accessing the
department computer.

In reality, the schools have already incurred significant additional costs since
they are doing more data entry Which saves the Department from having to do this.
Without question, a student loan program is far more complicated to administer
than the Pell Grant Program. It would be easy for the Department to pass on
additional costs to schools under direct lending, especially in an environment
of increased budgetary concerns and an absence of competition from any other
program.

On the surface the concept of direct lending appears to be fine. But there is
a major problem since the Department is a monopoly that has a less than favorable
track record when it comes to being responsive to the needs of students, colleges
and universities. A's a director of financial aid at a private institution, I
simply cannot afford to take a chance on the Department's performance. The more
the Department relies on subcontractors and the more they centralize, the more
inflexible they tend to become. This results in a decline in the quality of
service, much to the detriment of schools and students.

LIEST COPY AVAILABLE
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The Honorable Bart Gordon
April 27, 1995
Page 2

Atter talking with many colleagues, I feel that many colleges opted for the
direct lending program because they were dissatisfied with their state guarantee
agencies, especially those which ars run in a monopolistic or political
environment. Interestingly, the Chancellor of the Board of Regents of the State
University System of Florida has directedthe public universities to usm only the
state agency and not a national guarantee agency. Two of the nine state
universities opted for direct lending in the first year. Most private
universities in Florida do not use the state agency since its performance is not
competitive with the national summates agency. Met of these private
institutioms aro not in favor of direct lending because they are well served by
the national guarantee agency and by lenders.

I would like to emphasise that I am quite pleased with the MIX because of the
lender competition in Florida and becalm. of the performance of the national
guarantee agency we use. Our lenders have provided many valuable services to us
through consumer publications, default management, counseling, regulatory
interpretation and training. Lender competitionhas created a veriety of optima
for schools, which helps us provide students and parents with a higher quality
of services. This is very important since the Rducation Department can no longer
afford to provide training to any significant degree.

I am also convinced that the Desumbeent has been less than candid in

acknowledging the real cost to implement and administer FDSLP. It is distressing
that mr. Leo rornfeld is unable or unwilling to devote any time to improving the
PIMP, according to statements he made at a recent AdVisory Committee on Student
Financial Assistance hearing. The Department and Congress need to consider why
the FFRIP has become so over-regulated and micromanaged.

For several years, colleges have suggested that there be performance based
.regulations. Why should Stetson, which has a default rate under 5%, have to go
through the same hoops as a school thet has a default rate several times greater?
Additional suggestions for improvement include having a single promissory note
and not having to annually update information whiCh doesn't Change. A/so, the
annual loan amounts should be the same for all undergraduate grade levels, the
loan amounts need to be increased, and the proration requirements should be
eliminated. The proration regulations penalize students in their last semester
of enrollment. It simply does not make any economic sense to impose this
limitation on a graduating senior who is your best academic risk. Moo-
treditionel students Who have hed to rake a limited academic loan because they
had dependents to take care of or because they found it necessary to work many
hours per week in order to meet their financial obligations are often not able
to graduate in an eight semester time frame and are penalised by proration. The
old rule of 211 days or advancing a grads level was much more flexible and
helpful.

It is also important that we preserve the in-school interest subsidy since
students are already incurring large indebtedness and the loss of this' benefit
would add an additional 20-30t during the life of the loan. Unfortunately it is
uniNalistic to expect Congress to improve the current grant/loan iebalance at
this tine. Many students simply will not be able to enroll in college or the
default rats could increase.

In summary, I am opposed to direct lending, but am in favor of H.R.530 if direct
lending is not going to be repealed. However, it is essential that there be a

fair comparison of both programs. Also, both programs must have the same
features and level of ZdUcation Department support. The evaluation also has to

'LI 0
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The Honorable Bart Gordon
April 27, 1995
Page Three

extend into the repayment period, which is far more complicated than the
disbursement process. Schools must continue to have a choice during the
evaluationperiod without the political pressure that the Department is currently
exerting.

I have tried to be very candid and am admittedly concerned/Ads:out the Department's
reaction to my statements. Please keep in mind that these are my personal
opinions and not necessarily the official position of Stetson University. Thank
you for taking the initiative for asking for the opinions of the financial aid
community.

Sincerely,

ohn A. Agett, Director
Student Financial Planning

JAA/aj

Enclosure: Education Department Bill

4
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Office of the President
May 12, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Rep. Gordon:

Thank you for your recent letter concerning federal student loan programs.

We at Mississippi State University support continuation of the Federal Family Education Loan
Program, which has provided good service to our students. We have seen improvements in the
program during the past year which may have resulted from the element of competition
represented by direct lending.

We believe there is also a place in the current financial aid structure for the Federal Direct
Student Loan Program, although we would urge caution is proceeding with a large-scale, rapid
increase in this relatively untested program. We would prefer that both programs be continued
at least for the next two or three years, with Direct Loans capped somewhere in the range of 40
to 60 percent of new loan volume.

The two-program approach would allow colleges and students to preyave their loan options
while providing the opportunity for a thorough evaluation of direct lending. We would not favor
mandatory participation in direct lending. Sustained competition between the FFEL and the
FDSL programs should provide incentives for continued improvements in financial aid
offerings.

Thank you for your concern for the future of educational opportunity.

Sincerely,

Donald W.
President

c: Dr. Roy Ruby

PO 11Dx J MLssissippi !Axe. ms 39'62.5509 10011 3211 FAX (601) 325-3189

4; 44
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ASSOCIATION OF VERMONT INDEPENDENT CoLLEGES
Two Prospect Sum Moropeftte, Vermont 05602 002-W-1662

21 February 95

The Honorable Bart Gordon
103 Cannon House Office Building
1st and Independence Avenues, S.E.
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative Gordon:

This is vritten on behalf of the members of the Association
of Vermont's Independent Colleges. Our 17 schools enroll some
15,000 students.

The introduction of H.R. 530, titled the "Student Loan
Evaluation and Stabilization Act of 1995" is both valid and
appreciated.

In today's economy, students of all ages need the choice
of how they want to consolidate their loans. They need: the
provisions of "one-stop-shopping". Thst is, a simplified process
for loan applications; guaranteed similar treatment regardless
of the loan program option chosen and credit eligibility
standards which are similar for each option.

The Association recommends that Direct Lending be treated
as a pilot project and capped at 40% of,'annual volume until
such time as testing and evaluation can be completed. In
addition, we further recommend removing the Department of
Education's authority to force schools to participate in direct
lending.

Your leadership in this critical area is appreciated.
When enacted into law, it will promote equity fcr borrowers,
ensure the proper accounting of program costs and afford proper
evaluation of the Direct Loan Program.

If there are ways in which this office can be of assistance,
please advise.

Sincerely,ci
Alan H. W4t1311
Executive Director

cc: Senator James M. Jefords
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litWest Virginia School of
Osteopathic Medicine

March 27, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
House of Representatives
Congress of the United States
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 205154206

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you for your letter of March 22, 1995 requesting information on how schools feel
concerning the Direct Loan program.

I have many concerns about direct lending. I do not feel that it should be a mandatory
program for schools. I do feel however that if a school chooses to participate, they should
be allowed to do so. In essence, there should be no minimum number of schools required
and no maximum number allowed in the program. Each school is diversely different on its
processing of loans for students, therefore, it should be up to each school if they want to
participate or not.

We are a professional school and are quite satisfied with the service our school receives
under the FFEL program. do believe that the service the students receive after graduation
could be improved if there were stringent regulations placed on servicers. Many servicers
are unwilling to work with students when they get in a financial crunch.

1 agree with your points concerning the direct lending program. Until it has been in
existence for a least ten (10) years there are no indicators to judge the success of the
program. The Department of Education has not demonstrated that they will be able to
handle the collection and servicing of loans at this point.

If I can be of any further assistance, please let me know.

Sharon L. Howard
Director of Financial Aid

400 North Lee Street Lewisburg, West Virginia 24901 304.645.6270 Fax 304.645.4859
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THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT AUSTI N

P.O. Box T -Alarm Ter.a., 78713-8920

(512)4711232FAX(512)471-8102

April 7, 1995

The Honorable 'Bart Gordon
The United States House of
Representatives

2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Mr. Gordon:

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on student loan

processing via either the Federal Direct Loan Program or the

Federal Family Education Loan Program. You asked that I

address the following specific questions:

1. What is your position on Direct Lending and the reasons
for your position?

The University of Texas is supportive of the Direct
Lending Program as an alternative to FFELP. It is

Important to note that the Direct Lending Program gives

many institutions a choice regarding which processing
system works best at a particular institution. The
University of Texas at Austin has a unique processing
environment, using an institutionally devel,ped
mainframe financial aid software in concert with a
local area network of Macintosh microcomputers. This
unique processing platform has caused us to choose to
delay implementing the Direct Lending Program. This

delay will allow us to extend our opportunity to
evaluate the Direct Lending Program.

2 How do you feel about mandatory participation in Direct

Lending?

One of the benefits of the implementation of the Dire-:t

Lending Program has'been increased competition faced by
private enterprise. In response to this increased
competition., private enterprise has moved vigorously
to explore new avenues and cooperative ventures in the

processing of students loan applications. We are not

in favor of mandatory participation in Direct Lending

because we feel that competition brings a: higher level

of service. A federally mandated Direct Lending
Program is unlikely to provide the options that would
allow the most efficient responses by the University of

440
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The Honorable Bart Gordon
April 7, 1995
Page Two

Texas at Austin and other institutional participants
nationwide.

3. Are you satisfied with the service your school and
students receive under the Federal Family Education
Loan Program and how do you believe it could be
improved?

While the current processing at The University of Texas
at Austin is satisfactory and we are, therefore,
reasonably satisfied with the service that we are
receiving, we believe that the Texas Guaranteed Student
Loan Corporation and others that continue to operate in
the FFELP arena will continue to respond to UT Austin's
unique needs enhancing the level of service available
both to the institution and its students. We feel that
this improvement has developed naturally as these
entities have continued to seek an improved level of
service. However, as indicated above, the substantial
competition of Direct Lending has caused these entities
to move with greater vigor and interest than they might
otherwise have exhibited.

One extremely important area in which the FFELP process
could be improved (and all other areas of processing
student support) would be to enact legislation that
would provide a differing level of reward/reprimand for
institutions based on their performance. The current .
status of federal legislation is that there is limited
variability in the degree of mandated activities.
Institutions doing an excellent job at serving their
students' needs within the federal audit requirements
and with excellent outcomes in the area of student
graduation rates, success rates and employment rates,
still fall under a heavy handed (and expensive)
regulatory burden. I am enclosing a document prothced
by the University of California Financial Aid Directors
regarding regulatory relief for quality institutions.
Dr. Lawrence Burt, the current Director of the Office
of Student Financial Services at the University of
Texas at Austin was a primary author of that docunent
and would be happy to provide additional information
regarding this topic should you wish.

The University of Texas at Austin supports cost cutting
measures and movement toward a balanced federal budget.
There is much discussion in the media surrounding cuts in
various federal programs. While there are many programs

4
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The Honorable Bart Gordon
April 7, lS.,95

Page Three

that may be appropriate for an intense level of scrutiny
(and perhaps funding reductions), I must request that you

look carefully at all of the options available to you prior

to enforcing draconian measures in the area of student

financial support.

Education is the key to advancement, particularly for

economically disadvantaged and minority students. Your

support in providing opportunity for needy students is

requested. Thank you for providing a forum in which the
comments of educational leaders can be aired.

Sincerely,

Aat444,41_,
Robert M. Berdahl
President

RMB:LWE:dab

Enclosure

c: Lawrence W. Burt
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April 4, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon, M.C.
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4206

Cooa co Sru000r F1000.
MA) SOMAN:41104

Dear Congressman Gordon,

Thank you for taking the time to make covert effort to understand

the issues involved in the Direct Loan/Federal Family of

Educational Loans.

Your letter is very much to the point as will be my response. 1

believe that in the absence of a strong state guarantee agency the
Direct Lending Program would be my choice. However in South
Carolina, as in Tennessee, there is a strong, well managed Agency
that has made the effort to be responsive to the needs of the
schools, supportive of student benefits and very service oriented.

The South Carolina Student Loan Corporation has all of the benefits
of direct lending including all of the repayment options 80
prominently mentioned by proponents of Direct Lending. In

addition, it is offering the Great Rewards benefit. In short, I am

pleased with FFELP. At best Direct Lending might equal what we do
now, and if that is the best it can do, why change?

A second reason we wish to stay as we are is the additional
programming required of our computer center.

Finally, I am not convinced the Education Department can provide
the services required of a lender for fund management, distribution

of funds and requisite reporting of information. Clearly, there

would be a need for a costly enhancement of staffing and

technology.

I think mandatory Direct Lending would be a mistake. We are told
that the default rate will not be factored in the evaluation of the

school and its participation in the program. The old saying that
a "defaulted payment is only a bad loan matured" would surely
impact, and blame for defaults will be placed. Competition from
Direct Lending has made the FFELP a better program. Conversely,
Direct Lending will be a better and more effective program by

competing.

In short, I believe the system of Direct Lending must be given
several tests of viability and cznpability. One hundred and four

schools are very pleased. Will 1,400 schools be equally as

pleased? More to the point, will 7,000 schools be pleased? I

1714 COUIG! STILE, CCILVILA, Sown C41101 29308 803/777-8.31 1,1 803/777-0911

A. A...m.4,1 A, rro% fFoortr1,1
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believe Direct Lending must be well tested.

I hope my responses will be of assistance as you look to the
legislation supporting students. If I may be of service to you as
this matter is considered, please feel free to call on me.

Sincerel ,

. a-1.-0

Gerald T. Bird, Director
Financial Aid and Scholarships

4.0
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Apnl 3, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
Member of Congress
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Buitding
Washington, DC 30515-4206

Dear Congressman Gordon:

We acknowledge your letter of March 22, 1995, regarding Clemson University's position
on the Direct Lending Program with great appreciation.

As Director of Financial Aid for Clemson University for the past twenty years and having
served in several regional and national leadership roles, I have been consciously aware
of issues regarding direct lending. I am not opposed to direct lending, but I want to
ensure that the program performs as having been suggested by its proponents. I

favored a pilot program rather than mandatory participation to allow ample evaluation.
The phase-in accomplishes this objective, but a sense of urgency seems apparent by
the Department of Education to insure that the concept works. As you are aware,
substantial resources have been directed toward this effort. 1 would question whether
such attention would have been given to support institutions with mandatory
participation and if such attention will continue. Clemson University currently has
limited resources to install a new system which would be essential during the formative
stages of direct lending.

Conversion to direct lending is not mst effective for Clemson in the current financing
environment and would be no more beneficial to our students. Direct lending requires
that the institution process the application and cover the cost of managing the
promissory note. Under the Stafford Loan model that we follow, we have an electronic
relationship with the South Carolina Student Loan Corporation which guarantees loans,
serves as the lender, and services loans. The majority of our loans are processed
through the Corporation. The Corporation receives data electronically from Clemson
University. The Student Loan Corporation manages the promissory note process,
approves loans and electronically informs Clemson of the approval. Funds are
forwarded electronically prior to student enrollment to allow time for reconciling and for
the opportunity to generate electronic funds transfer float revenue.

go 145 fl ., - .6.1, PO, ;K.., S73 li .;,+41.4f ALKIAYA Val etut.56 6.1.
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Although direct lending provides a limited administrative allowance, additional
administrative costs makes the program lass attractive than the currently streamlined
Stafford Loan program process. Direct lending has provided major incentives to the
Stafford Loan industry to maximize efficiency and enhance program attractiveness.

Mandatory participation in (fract lending would be a mistake. Participation should be
voluntary based on the merits of each. If direct lending is truly more economical and
administratively more attractive, time should be allowed for the program to be proven. I

am convinced that the program can work and be successful. I am not convinced of the
level savings and how supportive the Department will be in the long run. Guarantee
agencies and lenders setve as advocates for the Stafford Loan Program insuring
efficiencies including regulatory. I am concerned about how effective and efficient a
government-run/controlled program will be in the long run.

The issue of loan limits and interest benefits must be given careful consideration.
Reliance on loans is reaching a level which must be given your attention. Loan limits
currentiy do not ensure educational access. The cost of attendance for a freshman at
Clemson University, a state supported institution, is $10,446 for 1995-96. With the Pell
Grant and Stafford Loan, we can only assure a student of $4,975 minus loan fees. I

would also encourage caution in discussion regarding in-school interest subsidies,
which if relinquished for needy students would have the effect of Increasing loan
repayment by 20% to 30% while borrowing at the same level. Default level issues will
be a major concern in the future.

Your interest in this issue is greatly appreciated. Should addftional information be
needed, do not hesitate to call on me.

Sincerely,

Malvin G. Cáirnlchael
Director of Financial Aid

MGC/cc

xc: Congressman Bob Ingles
Congressman Lindsey Graham
Dallas Martin

;),)

Senator Strom Thurmond
Senator Fritz Holling



449

charkanscedhernUnitersity
March 30, 1995

The Honorable Sart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you for the opportunity to address some of the issues

regarding the federally supported student loan programs. Your

interest in and support of student aid is greatly appreciated.

In answer to your questions:

1) / am opposed to direct lending. There are numerous
reasons. A few are: 1) Why would we put all our "eggs in
one basket" when we do not know if the "basket" has
holes? The Federal Family Education Loan Program is

tried and true. Charleston Southern is a small (2500

student population), private college, the computer

support and clerical support would present mammoth
problems. 2) With the costs of education rising at
alarming rates, and federal aid being reduced, it is
impossible to package a full-need student without using

loans. CSU has packaged with FFEL for years. This has

been an extremely workable system. Why stop? 3) There

are no guarantees about default rates in the Direct Loan

program. What if our college is "assigned" an outside
servicer who does not do a good job following-up with
students and consequently our college has a large default

rate thereby loosing the Direct Loan funding: If the
FFEL Program is not available, how will students afford

to attend our college?

2) I adamantly oppose mandatory participation in direct

lending. To begin with, where is all the money coming

from to fully fund all students? At CSU, we currently
have approximately $6 million in FFEL funds. We

represent just one small school!

3) Yes, I am completely satisfied with the service CSU
and our students receive. In South Carolina, we utilize

the South Carolina Student Loan Corporation for

approximately 951 of all FFEL programs. The Loan
Corporation has the lowest default rate in the nation.

Why would I not be satisfied? When I came to Charleston

Southern University, the majority of loans where

processed through outside lenders. The first default
rate reported at CSU was 3711I The first thing I did was

MMONEAKNOCUXWO
MOOFFIUMNIIIKW

CWALX11104.1101.1THCAMUMAI1411WORWMPOW

'Academic Exceeence ina Christian Environment'
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Ropresentative Bart Gordon
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to contact the Loan Corporation and start sending all new
application to then. They have worked with ay staff to
correct any problems and have provided exemplary service
to both my staff and our students. I am extremely proud
to say that the current dmfault rate at CSU is less than
7%1 A program that works with a lender that is
supportive and conscientious. Th. Loan Corporation is
always seeking ways to better assist both the
institutions and the students. They have been aggressive
in seeking new technology to speed processing and limit
paperwork.

These aro just a few of my concerns and issues regarding
student loans. I am truly grateful that you have taken the time to
listen! That does not always happen in Washington. Thank you.
If I can be or further assistance to you in any way, please feel
free to contact me.

Sincerely,

Ellen Carraway Or
Director
Financial Aid

cc: Mr. William M. Mackie, Jr.
Executive Director, SC Student Loan Corporation

i. ;

r
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SOUTHERN
WESLEYAN
UNIVERSITY
Weekyan Drive P.O. Box 1020
Central, SC 29630-1020 (803) 639-2453 (303) 639-C26 FAX

March 27, 1995

Tbe Honorable Bart Gordon
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington. DC 20515-4206

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you for your letter dated March 22, 1945. It is encouraging to know that we have Representatives
in Congress that are willing to go the 'extra mile' in finding out the views of American citizens.

As Director of Financial Aid at Central Wesleyan College, I am very aware of all the proposed changes to
higher education. Tbe implication that all schoo1; will eventually be forced to go with Direct Lending is an
alarming thought.

From an administrative standpoint. I do not feel like Direct Lending will be that much more difficult. My
concern is for my students. Schools that are participating in Direct Lending presently seem to favor this
method of lending. The DOE has been able to give those schools terrific service But what happens when
the number of schools triple? Will they still be able to handle the volume with the same type of service? I

don't think it's possible. Different 'bugs' are bound to appear once all schools are involved with D.L.
This system is too new and hasn't really been tested yet.

Also, very little has been said or published regarding the way students will be handled once they are in
repayment, etc. I don't have any way of knowing whether or not my students will gst the same service
through Direct Loans as they would through the FFEL program. This system needs to bt tested for many
years on a much smaller scale before all schools are forced into these uncharted waters.

I look at it this way: I would not buy a car from a new dealership who did not have their service garage
built yet. Imagine how you would feel if you asked the salesman how he planned on servicing your car
and he told you he would worry about that when the time comes. Suppose too, that there was an
experienced dealership just down the road with proven service and years of experience. Where would you
buy your new car?

Mandatory participation in direct lending would take away the freedom of choice that schools and students
now have. My students like to 'shop around' for lenders with superior customer service. If the DOE
didn't have any competitors, there would be no need for them to strive for higher levels of customer
service. Competition is one of the ingnsdients that have made American businesses so appealing to
consumers. Having a monopoly on the student loan program would not be just. It gots against many of

A quality education. a Christian per:pat-sive



452

the values congress hes Med to inaill in American tusinesses for years.

Lastly, I am very satisfied with the current FFEL proven:. I do feel though, that the Department of
Education gives little support to schools considering the magnitude of the rules and regulations handed
down. Moving towards mandatory participation in the Dina Loan pmgram would make a bed situation
worse.

Again, think you for your awareness to problems such as thme. I would be happy to provide you with as
much information as needed to support your fight.

Sincerely,

32- -frifil;it
Ben Milstead
Director of Financial Aid

4)
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March 30, 1995

The Honorable Bart Gordon
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20515-4231

Dear Mr. Gordon:

Tbe Peruesybeete Sexe lbscrwry
117 Old Mete
Unseemly Peet PA 16802.1301

This is in reference to your letter of March 22 to Dr. Joab Thomas. Presidatt
of The Pennsylvania State University, concerning the issue of direct lending.

I am enclosing a copy of a letter that we recently sent to Chairman Good ling
on this topic. I believe this correspondence addresses the questions that you raise.
If you need further assistance, please let me know. Thank you for your support!

Enclosure

1 Fawel Opponumr. I niveruly

Sincerely,

tcrti
Bob L. White

4;)0
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January 30, 1995

The Honorable William F. Goodling
United States House of Representatives
2263 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-3819

Dear Mr. chairman:

I write in support oE your effort (H.R. 530) to provide
for a careful evaluation of the Direct Lending Pilot Program.
I note that your legislation will allow for careful evaluation
and comparison of the Federal Family Education Loan Program
and the Federal Direct Student Loan Program by restoring the
Federal Direct Student Loan Program to a true "pilot status,
thus allowing both programs to operate until an adequate
evaluation can be made.

Common sense dictates that with a program of this
magnitude Congress must be certain that any new program will
operate effectively both fiscally and administratively if it
is to serve the best interests of our Nation's students.

Your legislation will take this issue out of the realm of
politics and will allow future discussions to be based upon
facts rather than rhetoric.

I congratulate you on your leadership of this vital
issue.

Joab Thomas

z);.I
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WTI Cte of
Technology Office of Student Financial Aid

3201 Campus Drtve Klamath Falls, OR 97601-8801 / 503.885.1280 / FAX 503.885.1024

March 29, 1995

Honorable Bart Gordon
2201 Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-4208

Dear Representative Gordon:

Thank you for your letter regarding my position on H.R. 530. I
very much support the resolution and have sent letters indicating
my position to all the Oregon Congressional delegation. A copy of
that letter is attached which addressea the points you are most
concerned with. Our relationship over many years with the private
sector in the student loan program has been very successful and
beneficial to our school and to our students. Frankly, I do not
believe the Department of Education will ever be able to provide
the same level of services on either end of the student loan
program as has the private sector. We have carefully evaluated
and chosen quality lenders, guarantors, and servicers for our
students and it has worked well. I hope to always have that as an
option for them. If you or your staff have additional questions
please contact me.

Sincerely,

John C. Huntl
Director of Financial Aid

0
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